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I

Introduction

f you already know what Critical Race Theory is, the purpose of
this book is to cement, refine, and deepen what you already know

about it and to place what you know about it beyond any doubt. If
you’re newer to Critical Race Theory and are just beginning to find
out what it is, buckle your safety belts and try to hold on. This book
uniquely provides a deep and scholarly but totally unvarnished
explanation of Critical Race Theory from the perspective of someone
who truly understands it and doesn’t believe a bit of it. The gap it fills
is an important one, too. All existing deep engagements with Critical
Race Theory are almost totally useless. They either come from
biased cheerleaders who present it in an unrealistically positive light
or from naive scholars who can’t see the ideological forest for the
philosophical trees that compose it. This book is the first
comprehensive attempt at a remedy to this civilization-threatening
problem, and it has been written, perhaps, only just in time.

The underlying premise of this book is simple. We should not
attempt to cure what we don’t understand, and attempting to cure
Critical Race Theory is an obligation of every person in this world
who wishes to remain free. Therefore, the purpose of this book is to



aid you in understanding Critical Race Theory for what it is: a belief
system that can be summarized entirely in two words, which are
given as the title of this volume: Race Marxism. It is also to
encourage you to understand the need to resist this scourge against
the free people of the world and humanity and hopefully to take
smart, strategic steps to stop this monster before it does the damage
it will inevitably do if it is not halted—and soon.

Understanding comes first. Therefore, this book begins with an
attempt to define Critical Race Theory, both in my own words and in
its. This task, we are told by its adherents, is impossible for those
who don’t embrace the Theory. This is a typical Marxian trick, as you
will see. The job here is done well. The first chapter defines Critical
Race Theory in the usual approach, through explanation, and the
second is given to defining it in terms of its beliefs. The third and
fourth add the historical philosophical context that cements the claim
that Critical Race Theory arises from Marxist thought and its
predecessors in an undeniable way. The fifth chapter proceeds from
the maxim that Critical Race Theory is as Critical Race Theory does
and explains the “praxis” of CRT (the Theory put into practice, as
every Marxian Theory must, by definition—the point, after all, of
understanding the world is to change it, so Marx himself tells us).
The final chapter offers some suggestions about what we can begin
to do about the problem of Critical Race Theory.

The analysis in this book is thereby offered humbly to the world
and its free citizens as a means of understanding and resisting this
terrible ideology at a crucial moment in history, where it threatens us
all in a way far bigger than most of us realize. As the author, I wish to
make clear that I did not come to the conclusions of this book easily
and, in fact, resisted for many years the central contention of the
book—that Critical Race Theory is race Marxism—until the evidence



overwhelmed me. It is my hope that those who read it will find it not
only helpful but useful in turning back this advancing tide before it is
too late. As I write this (in mid-August 2021), I am optimistic that this
is possible, thanks to the valuable work that many have produced
and put into action over the last few years, often at great personal
sacrifice. I am honored to have contributed to this and am humbled
by the excellent work others have done and continue to do in this
incredibly important endeavor.
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CHAPTER 1

Defining Critical Race Theory

Critical Race Theory, n.:
Calling everything you want to control “racist” until it is fully
under your control.
A Marxian conflict theory of race; i.e., Race Marxism
A belief that racism created by white people for their own
benefit is the fundamental organizing principle of society.

ritical Race Theorists tell us that Critical Race Theory is “a
movement” being pushed by “a collection of activists and

scholars interested in studying and transforming the relationship
among race, racism, and power.”1 That, I suppose, is a thin
beginning if we are interested in understanding it. Still, it’s a
beginning. For one thing, it tells us that Critical Race Theory, far from
being a mere academic theory, is a movement, and that tells us
something important about it, especially for those who mistakenly
consider it to be approximately scientific. For another, it’s a
movement composed of activists and scholars, and that tells us
something more, for that’s a bizarre combination. Finally, it tells us



that it is a movement that is interested in power, and that tells us
rather a lot.

There are a number of ways that one can be interested in power.
One might be, for instance, merely interested in power as an
academic subject. What is power, and how does it work? One might
also be interested in who has it and what effects that has. One might
also want to seize it. Critical Race Theory is not particularly
interested in the first of these, at least not in the way that their
intellectual forebears in the postmodern intellectual movement were.
They already believe they know everything they need to know about
how power works: it arises from systems, and it oppresses. Critical
Race Theorists are very interested in the second topic—who holds
power and the impacts it has—so long as we understand “interest” to
mean framing it in accordance with the above understanding. A
simple way of characterizing Critical Race Theory is now available: it
is an activist movement based upon a motivated study of what it
calls “systemic racism” and how that phenomenon defines power
and creates oppression in society.

As for seizing power, this is easily the central, but hidden, interest
of Critical Race Theorists. As we read in that very first sentence in
Critical Race Theory: An Introduction, quoted above, the point of
Critical Race Theory is to transform the relationship among race,
racism, and power. Like other totalitarians in a long line preceding
them, Critical Race Theorists are interested in ordering the world
according to the vision contained in their Theory. As the authors
point out, the point of a Theory like Critical Race Theory isn’t just to
understand the world; it is to change it, to reorganize it according to
social power dynamics it obsesses over but can only barely
understand. That is because it is a Marxian Theory. This self-serving
objective is plainly apparent as one reads through the Critical Race



Theory literature, or observes activism based on Critical Race
Theory in practice. It is further clarified by observing how Critical
Race Theory, its proponents, and the related activism treat members
of the so-called “minoritized groups” who disagree with Critical Race
Theory and its prescriptions (as though they’re not authentic
members of their racial groups). Through these observations, it is
obvious that it is not on behalf of these “minoritized” racial groups at
all that Critical Race Theorists do their work. What its proponents are
chiefly interested in is increasing power for themselves. Thus,
Critical Race Theory seeks not only to understand power but to
rearrange circumstances and society so that they have more of it.

Surprisingly, given how clear it is, it is still quite controversial to
come right out and accuse Critical Race Theory of being a Marxian
Theory. I, in fact, resisted this conclusion vigorously for years and
only state it now because the evidence supporting it is
overwhelming. To get a taste of that evidence, let’s begin with a
remark from Richard Delgado (one of the authors of Critical Race
Theory: An Introduction) on his experience at the founding
conference of the Critical Race Theory movement, which took place
in Madison, Wisconsin, in 1989.

I was a member of the founding conference. Two dozen of us
gathered in Madison, Wisconsin to see what we had in common and
whether we could plan a joint action in the future, whether we had a
scholarly agenda we could share, and perhaps a name for the
organization. I had taught at the University of Wisconsin, and Kim
Crenshaw later joined the faculty as well. The school seemed a
logical site for it because of the Institute for Legal Studies that David
Trubek was running at that time and because of the Hastie
Fellowship program. The school was a center of left academic legal
thought. So we gathered at that convent for two and a half days,



around a table in an austere room with stained glass windows and
crucifixes here and there—an odd place for a bunch of Marxists—
and worked out a set of principles. Then we went our separate ways.
Most of us who were there have gone on to become prominent
critical race theorists, including Kim Crenshaw, who spoke at the
Iowa conference, as well as Mari Matsuda and Charles Lawrence,
who are both here in spirit. Derrick Bell, who was doing critical race
theory long before it had a name, was at the Madison workshop and
has been something of an intellectual godfather of the movement. So
we were off and running.2 (bold added)

We cannot, of course, surmise that Critical Race Theory itself is
Marxist or even Marxian from this description alone, but it is
compelling evidence pointing in that direction. In this remark, we
have one of the founding members of the Critical Race Theory
movement describing the group who gathered for the founding
conference of Critical Race Theory a collection of “a bunch of
Marxists.” This same self-professed Marxist, in his own words in the
introductory textbook he wrote twelve years later, offered more
evidence by writing that the point of the Critical Race Theory
movement is “to study and transform the relationship among race,
racism, and power.” This is, obviously, a very Marxian thing to write.
A paragraph later in that book, he deliberately paraphrases Karl
Marx by writing, “Unlike some academic disciplines, critical race
theory contains an activist dimension. It not only tries to understand
our social situation, but to change it; it sets out not only to ascertain
how society organizes itself along racial lines and hierarchies, but to
transform it for the better.”3

It is my view, having read similar analyses in countless books on
Critical Race Theory (including another prominent foundational text:



Critical Race Theory: The Key Writings that Formed the Movement),
that the assessment that it is a Marxian (or neo-Marxian) movement
that focuses on race and racism as the relevant systemic power
dynamic is correct. Charles Mills, a prominent Critical Race Theorist,
even summarized the argument in a 2003 collection of essays titled
From Class to Race: Essays in White Marxism and Black Radicalism
that unapologetically connects the ideas. At this point, my view is
that Critical Race Theory is not comprehensible without first
accepting and then understanding this basic fact about it, that it is
race Marxism, however much smoke and however many mirrors
they throw up to distinguish themselves from old-school economic
Marxism. In fact, adding evidence to that pile, Critical Race Theorists
tend to refer to (economic or classical) Marxism as “vulgar Marxism,”
which would imply that their own Theory is both Marxian and
somehow more sophisticated than the original. A Marxian Theory it
is, then.

Knowing that Critical Race Theory is Marxian alone isn’t enough
to understand it properly, of course. The simplest way to understand
its self-reported increase in sophistication can be arrived at by
considering the importance of a remark made by another pair of
Theorists, Gloria Ladson-Billings and William Tate IV, in a 1995
paper titled “Toward a Critical Race Theory of Education” (a title
many will find grimly amusing since we so often hear more than
twenty-five years later that Critical Race Theory isn’t in our schools).
After complaining that “white Marxists” have not done enough to
focus on race in the goal to Theorize society,4 Ladson-Billings and
Tate remarked that Critical Race Theory takes the position that race
should be understood as “the central construct for understanding
inequality.”5 At once, then, we can understand a great deal about
Critical Race Theory: it is race Marxism. That is, Critical Race



Theory adapts—or, perhaps, re-imagines—Marxian Theory, which
understands inequality in terms of the material conditions of society,
especially economic conditions, so that it centers race as the
determining factor that allows Marxian Theorists to understand
inequality. Put otherwise, Critical Race Theory seeks to improve
Marxism by making it deliberately racist.

In Critical Race Theory, (economic) Marxism is “vulgar” and race-
Marxism is comparatively sophisticated. Of course, it is too simplistic
to say that Critical Race Theory is “Marxism that replaces class with
race.” As Ladson-Billings and Tate make clear, the goal is to center
race in analyses of power and inequality. In that sense, race isn’t
meant wholly to replace economic class in “vulgar” Marxian Theory
but is meant to foreground race and make class largely subsidiary to
it and other politically actionable dimensions of identity (like gender
and immigration status). In fact, Critical Race Theorists believe that
the economic inequality classical Marxian Theorists are interested in
is not comprehensible without seeing it as another manifestation of
systemic racism.

Put more straightforwardly, the point of Critical Race Theory, like
all of the Critical Theories of identity it “intersects” with, is to shift
Leftist politics away from economic concerns and the plight of Labor
(the working class) and to the politics of identity. This is a change
that was called for openly by the neo-Marxist and Critical Theorist
Herbert Marcuse in two of his most famous works of the 1960s: One-
Dimensional Man (1964) and An Essay on Liberation (1969). In
these, Marcuse effectively complains that advanced capitalism has
been too successful at producing a prosperous, flourishing society
and a healthy middle class, with the result being that the working
class has lost its revolutionary spirit. He then seeks a new location
for the radical revolutionary spirit and finds it in “the ghetto



populations,” notably the Black Liberation movements. If these can
be channeled into a critical consciousness by Marcuse’s Leftist
intelligentsia in the universities and its radicalized student base, a
new revolutionary proletariat could emerge that has the necessary
energy to successfully push Western societies into socialism. In a
major respect, Critical Race Theory grew out of this explicitly neo-
Marxian project.

Indeed, radical socialist Black Feminists in the Combahee River
Collective in the late 1970s are the ones who coined the term
“identity politics,” and their ties to the Marcusian New Left are
undeniable. For Marcuse, old-school economic Marxism was dead
because the working class had been integrated into prosperous
capitalist society too successfully, so identity politics would be the
tool for raising a critical consciousness. It wasn’t just the activists
and scholars in the Combahee River Collective (or the budding
Diversity, Equity, and Inclusion industry), who preceded much of
Critical Race Theory, who thought this way, though. Virtually
everything written in Critical Race Theory testifies to its purpose
being to do identity politics. Robin DiAngelo’s famous book White
Fragility notes, for example, that it is “unapologetically rooted in
identity politics.”6 We will return to this point in the next two chapters
when we discuss the ways that Kimberlé Crenshaw forged Critical
Race Theory by retooling liberal civil rights ideas and postmodern
Theory specifically to make room within them for doing a radical
politics of identity in her most influential paper, “Mapping the
Margins,” from 1991.

We can also glean a bit more about what Critical Race Theory
actually is from another point about its origins: it began in legal
theory, specifically the New-Left approach to law called Critical Legal
Studies, a largely neo-Marxist and wholly Leftist project to reinterpret



law. Probably the best way to understand Critical Race Theory in the
legal regard, however, is that pioneers and “intellectual godfathers”
of the movement, like Derrick Bell and Alan Freeman, were historical
and legal revisionists taking on issues surrounding the Civil Rights
Movement of the 1960s. The early enthusiasm and entitlement
programs that came out of that era were waning and, in some cases,
being walked back, and these cynical legal theorists sought to
reinterpret the “true intentions” of the laws and programs to frame
them as, at best, black-indifferent (and to the benefit of whites) and
at worst anti-Black. The phrase “affirmative action,” for example,
appears around two hundred times in Critical Race Theory: The Key
Writings that Formed the Movement, giving us some hint as to what
its founders were interested in.

Critical Race Theory developed in this context out of Critical
Legal Studies (itself influenced by both Marxist Theory and neo-
Marxism) with a particularly paranoid and cynical style that centers
not only race but also a sweeping set of conspiracy theories about
race and racial power in Western liberal democracies. Altogether,
then, Critical Race Theory works like a set of seeing stones, or
“lenses,” that enable people to find hidden racism in facially race-
neutral (colorblind) law and subject it to Critical Theoretical
revisionism for the purposes of producing more people who accept
the Theory and increasing their institutional and cultural power.

To say a few more words on this cynical Marxian approach that
places race as “the central construct for understanding inequality,”
Critical Race Theory can therefore be understood as a movement to
teach people to see (white) racism in everything and to interpret it in
a particular, agenda-driven way. In that regard, it is hardly just a legal
theory, seeing as it is a way of seeing the world and all the
phenomena in it. Critical Race Theory therefore spread rapidly out of



law and into other fields, perhaps most notably education. For
example, while the foundational conference for Critical Race Theory
was held in 1989, the Ladson-Billings and Tate paper bearing the
title “Toward a Critical Race Theory of Education” was published in
1995. By 2001, Richard Delgado and his partner Jean Stefancic had
already recorded in Critical Race Theory: An Introduction—a book
intended for a high-school-level audience, presumably to be taught
in high schools—that Critical Race Theory had “rapidly spread”
outward from law almost at once and was, by that time, already
growing in many other fields, including education, voting theories,
and politics.7

This spread isn’t particularly surprising. Critical Theories tend to
do that—by intention. They are not actually theories but ways of
viewing anything else. That is, Critical Theories are parasitic
constructs that mimic theories by adapting the language and
structure of real theories and the complaining about their contents in
characteristically Marxian ways. The goal of this behavior is to force
Marxian Theory into everything and, by then characterizing the
original as “bourgeois” in one respect or another (racist, sexist,
ableist, homophobic, chauvinistic, Eurocentric, oppressive, or
whatever else), to seek to supplant the original theory as a morally
and epistemically inferior counterfeit.

This characterization of Critical Theories of something isn’t mere
conjecture. In 2016, Breanne Fahs and Michael Karger, two
women’s studies scholars at Arizona State University, published a
paper explicitly describing their own Critical Theory, women’s
studies, as a “virus” that seeks to change how students think and
then let them infect other fields and disciplines.8 The description of
Critical Race Theory given by Delgado and others, along with its
orientation less as a theory and more as a “movement,” “theoretical



lens,” and “sensibility” and its actual rapid spread into other
disciplines, strongly supports the contention that Critical Race
Theory is no different. Critical Race Theory is an institutional and
conceptual virus.

All this said, Critical Race Theory—like many Marxian Theories—
resists being clearly and concisely defined. Even in the books just
mentioned, both of which bear the main title Critical Race Theory,
the authors point out that many Critical Race Theorists don’t agree
with one another about what exactly Critical Race Theory is. This too
is intentional; it’s smoke and mirrors—very tedious smoke and
mirrors. Sorting out how we should define Critical Race Theory,
whatever they say about themselves, is therefore a necessary first
task.

An Outsider’s Definition of Critical Race Theory
As those who subscribe to Critical Race Theory will tell you, usually
in the attempt to protect it from any criticism, there are many ways
that we could define Critical Race Theory. Its own scholars don’t
agree on what it is, so normal people who don’t believe in it, we are
told, cannot possibly hope to know what it is either. And if they do,
they didn’t get it right because they apparently didn’t fully engage it
properly. All Critical Theories share this fundamentalist structure.
Only insiders possess the necessary enlightened perspective to
understand, thus fully engage, thus critique the Theory. In Critical
Race Theory, this fundamentalism is justified on the claim that,
otherwise, critics don’t have the critical consciousness of race
necessary to truly understand what they are critiquing. The result of
this sort of fundamentalism is that the basic underlying assumptions
of the Theory are never questioned, and the Theory itself is only
concentrated, never challenged, by critique. This basic fact is of



profound irony given that it applies to Critical Theories, which sell
themselves as being the only legitimate way to avoid that trap. (The
Iron Law of Woke Projection is, indeed, an iron law.)

Importantly, this raft of fundamentalist thinking in Critical Race
Theory makes it somewhat difficult to know where to begin when it
comes to explaining what Critical Race Theory is. The simplest and
most straightforward definition for Critical Race Theory that I can
give would simply state:

Critical Race Theory is the belief that racism that benefits white
people (“white supremacy”) is the fundamental organizing principle
of society (and that this is bad).

This basic definition obviously oversimplifies things, but if you need
something that cuts through the smoke and mirrors and that you can
trot out in a public policy or administrative meeting in a matter of
seconds, it will do. Critical Race Theory is the belief that racism
organizes all of society. Far from being optimistic about this state of
affairs, Critical Race Theory holds that racism of this sort is systemic,
which is to say a fundamental property of the existing system (the
entire social order and all of what makes it work), so this racism is a
permanent feature of the system. In fact, one of the founders of
Critical Race Theory, Derrick Bell, wrote a book called Faces at the
Bottom of the Well in 1992. The subtitle of that cheerful volume?
“The Permanence of Racism.”

Of course, a fundamental organizing principle of a society would
be a permanent feature of that society by definition because if that
principle were changed, a different society would emerge. This
manner of thinking is a hallmark of Critical Theories, which believe
that it is not possible to create substantive change to a system from
within that system (indeed, Max Horkheimer, who first developed



Critical Theory in the 1930s, insisted that this is the fundamental
essence of a Critical Theory). If racism cannot be ended from within
the system and yet it must be ended as a matter of moral imperative,
it follows that the logic of Critical Race Theory insists that the system
itself must be disrupted, dismantled, and ultimately destroyed and
replaced with a new one. Therefore, Critical Race Theory is
intrinsically revolutionary in its orientation, as its central named
objective—ending racism and achieving racial justice—can only be
accomplished by replacing the system at its very foundations. They
say this explicitly. In Critical Race Theory: An Introduction, for
example, Delgado and Stefancic write,

Unlike traditional civil rights, which embraces incrementalism and
step-by-step progress, critical race theory questions the very
foundations of the liberal order, including equality theory, legal
reasoning, Enlightenment rationalism, and neutral principles of
constitutional law.9

Because Critical Race Theory holds fundamentally changing the
existing system and rejects incremental and step-by-step
approaches, it is revolutionary. This fact is, of course, even more
powerful evidence that it is a Marxian Theory, all of which always
focus achieving revolution as a kind of purifying event that ends
existing systems of power (by empowering those with the proper
consciousness in a dictatorship that will last until its rule dissolves
naturally into a final classless Utopia).

So, what is the problem with the existing system according to
Critical Race Theorists? It’s something it calls “whiteness.” Critical
Race Theory believes that racism—as a form of power—can only
flow from whiteness (and people who accept its benefits or support
it, namely white people, “white-adjacent” minorities, and racial



minorities who “act white,” i.e., the racial bourgeoisie) to people of
other races. Thus, racism is upholding the existing system,
regardless of one’s race and benefiting from the existing system,
which, if white, cannot be renounced. In this regard, Critical Race
Theory scapegoats whiteness for the problems of society. Moreover,
it does so in almost perfect parallel to the ways Marxists have
scapegoated capitalists and National Socialists scapegoated Jews,
and for nearly identical reasons. Whiteness is a kind of “bourgeois
property,” as the Marxists might have it, and it is hoarded by a
privileged minority to the detriment of society, as the National
Socialists would.

As we will see, Critical Race Theory is so invested in the
scapegoating of whiteness that it holds that race and racism are
distinct from prejudice of other sorts and were created specifically by
white people for the purpose of establishing and maintaining white
dominance (which is said to be rooted in whiteness). Following from
this idea, Critical Race Theory frames whiteness as a type of
“property” that it would seek to abolish.10 Acknowledging Critical
Race Theory as a Marxian Theory makes this otherwise mysterious
claim easy to understand: Marx wanted to abolish private
(bourgeois) property and said that this one change is the very
essence of Communism. White people automatically become
property owners (the racial bourgeoisie) and members of other
races, called “people of color” are the exploited class alienated by
society from their cultural capital by the primacy of “whiteness,” a
state of affairs known as “white supremacy.” In Critical Race Theory,
then, whiteness is bourgeois property and is meant to be abolished
in precisely the same way as Marx meant when he said that the
meaning of Communism is “abolition of private property,”11 making



easy sense of admonishments from “critical whiteness educator”
Robin DiAngelo12 (and then Coca-Cola) to be “less white.”

Therefore, like Marxism, which scapegoats the bourgeoisie and
any “reactionaries” that defend it and the “status quo,” Critical Race
Theory scapegoats whiteness and all “racists” who seek to uphold it,
even by merely benefiting from it without constantly fighting against it
on Critical Race Theory’s terms. That many of the ideas and values
it names as “whiteness,” like individualism, meritocracy, loyalty,
punctuality, productivity, and focusing on getting the right answer in
mathematics problems, are beneficial to everyone—no matter who
they happen to be—is worse than irrelevant to Critical Race Theory.
That belief itself is also considered an intrinsic part of the exact same
whiteness that needs to be abolished, often under Audre Lorde’s
infamous and absurd directive, “the master’s tools will never
dismantle the master’s house.”13

The key difference between Critical Race Theory and classical
“vulgar” Marxism, then, is that CRT maintains that white people as
racial property owners, rather than actual property owners,
intrinsically benefit from a racially stratified social, cultural, and
economic arrangement (the “system”) and therefore work to maintain
it, even if unconsciously. The same moral culpability is extended to
those who have allegedly “internalized” whiteness, those who are
“adjacent” to it by virtue of succeeding through the application of
similar values, and those who “act white” even though they have
some other racial consciousness. Each of these categories of traitors
is in its own way accused of upholding whiteness and white
supremacy (as Critical Race Theory has it) as natural, beneficial,
and simply “the way things are.” Awakening a “true” racial
consciousness that is aware of this and that unequivocally rejects it



(and whiteness itself as its root) is therefore the chief program of
Critical Race Theory.

What this racial consciousness is supposed to be is an
awareness that systemic racism that benefits white people is the key
way to understand all inequality, especially differences in outcomes
on average between racial groups. Those differences in group
averages are treated as proof of racism rooted in white supremacy in
all cases unless the group labeled “blacks” comes out on top. If the
group labeled “whites” outperforms any other racial group, for
instance, that’s said to be caused by white supremacy and systemic
racism that Critical Race Theory needs to find by “interrogating” the
relevant system. On the other hand, if any racial group outperforms
whites on average, that fact is irrelevant unless it also outperforms
some other racial group that is not considered white, at which point it
is the result of that group buying into white supremacy in a way that
only Critical Race Theory could believe. Outperforming whites on
average is not evidence of racism in Critical Race Theory because
the power dynamic stratifying the system is characterized as “white
supremacy.” In fact, outperforming whites is taken as proof of having
been given access to whiteness and, sometimes, revelatory of “white
mediocrity,” which is a belief that white people are made mediocre by
living in a state of privilege (thus making their alleged superiority all
the more illegitimate and galling). In brief, Critical Race Theory is the
belief that differences in outcomes on average between racial groups
of these kinds (and these kinds only) are proof of systemic racism.
This means that “systemic racism” just means that differences in
group outcomes of these kinds exist, whether they’re due to any
actual racism or not.

A fundamental assumption of Critical Race Theory, then, is that
systemic racism is upheld by people who do not realize they’re



upholding it, often unconsciously. This follows necessarily from the
fact that they are being characterized as participating in racism
merely by the racial group they belong to happening to outperform
some other racial groups in something. This idea is key to the
formulation of racism as “systemic” by Critical Race Theorists.
“Systemic racism” is the name given to the cause for when certain
types of “inequities” occur (these are differences in outcomes on
average between certain but not other racial groups). The key idea
under Critical Race Theory is that regardless of anyone’s intentions
or even the lack of any racist individuals, beliefs, or institutions, the
system can itself be racist and that it is racist if any intolerable forms
of racial inequities appear. This claim is evidenced in the operative
part of Ibram X. Kendi’s proposed solution to the problem Critical
Race Theory believes it identifies: “To fix the original sin of racism,
Americans should pass an anti-racist amendment to the U.S.
Constitution that enshrines two guiding anti-racist principals [sic]:
Racial inequity is evidence of racist policy and the different racial
groups are equals” (italics added).14 Further, Critical Race Theory
maintains that everyone who benefits from this arrangement is
complicit in it, thus morally responsible for it.

Indeed, the notion of unconscious bias—which is exactly what
revisionists like Alan Freeman and Derrick Bell were writing into the
movement at its earliest phases by suggesting that white people
were merely acting in their own self-interests during the Civil Rights
Movement—is central to Critical Race Theory and Critical Race
Theory’s main justification for why Critical Race Theory is necessary
in the first place. The analytical tools within the existing system are
all bent to supporting whiteness, and racial justice, they contend,
cannot even be conceived of in existing terms. Thus, uncovering
unconscious bias and “re-imagining” society becomes the primary



stated motivation for Critical Race Theory. We see this self-serving
claim framed by Kendi as needing “formally trained experts in
racism”15 (Critical Race Theorists) to adjudicate upon what is “racist”
and what is “antiracist,” with no middle ground or not-racist position
being possible. Critical Race Theorists genuinely believe that only
they possess the necessary “lens” to find the racism that hides
everywhere in plain sight in society, undetectable by those who
benefit from it or who have “internalized” it as “just how things are.”
Making people see the world this way too (“racial consciousness
raising”) is the whole point of a Critical Theory of race, which is to
say a neo-Marxian Theory of race.

This bizarre and self-serving article of faith tags Critical Race
Theory undeniably as a Critical Theory (so, neo-Marxism) directly in
line with Max Horkheimer’s vision for what a Critical Theory is meant
to accomplish all the way back in the 1930s, when he created Critical
Theory. For Horkheimer, a Critical Theory is one that realizes that a
fundamentally different society cannot be comprehended or
described in the terms of the existing society. As he put it in an
interview in 1969,

The critical theory I conceived later is based on the idea that one
cannot determine what is good, what a good, a free society would
look like from within the society which we now live in. We lack the
means. But in our work we can bring up the negative aspects of this
society, which we want to change.16

Critical Race Theory sees the matter the same way—“the master’s
tools can never dismantle the master’s house”—though while
focusing upon race and invoking an evocative allusion to slavery to
communicate it in emotionally resonant terms.



Therefore, the belief that society is fundamentally organized by
racism that confers benefits through whiteness and that hides just
beneath the conscious surface is how Critical Race Theorists believe
everyone should understand the nature of race and racism. This is a
Marxian racial analysis. Critical Race Theory exists to induce that
critical racial consciousness in others so that they, too, can see the
“true” nature of racial reality. This is also a hallmark of a Marxian
approach. Awakening consciousness isn’t a matter of theory, though;
it’s a matter of practice. Thus, “unlike some academic disciplines,
critical race theory contains an activist dimension,”17 as must all
Critical Theories. That activist dimension is nearly exclusively
interested in raising a critical consciousness of race (or, racial
consciousness), which is to say creating more Critical Race
Theorists. These people, once converted, become Theory-driven
activists in turn. As Delgado and Stefancic point out, echoing Marx,
“[Critical Race Theory] not only tries to understand our social
situation, but to change it.”18 Doing this is a matter of doing race-
conscious activism: seeing the world through the lens of Critical
Race Theory and taking action accordingly. The converted are then
to spread, like viruses,19 into all domains and walks of life and
continue the consciousness-raising process. In this regard, Critical
Race Theory is much more like a reprogramming (or, in children, just
programming) than it is indoctrination. Critical Race Theorists are not
so much taught what to think but how to make Critical Race Theory
central in all thought.

This description enables me to offer the following more
thoroughgoing outsider’s definition of Critical Race Theory:

Critical Race Theory is a revolutionary and broadly neo-Marxist
mode of activism based upon the belief that the fundamental



organizing principle of society is “systemic racism,” which it asserts
was created and is maintained by white people in order to preserve a
social structure that provides a multitude of unjust advantages over
people of color, especially blacks.

Though this definition does not appear anywhere in the Critical Race
Theory literature—it is my own description—I believe it to be faithful,
accurate, and precise. The point of the largest part of this book is to
justify that claim about what Critical Race Theory is, including in
terms of what it does. (Critical Race Theory is, in fact, as Critical
Race Theory does.) One other way of putting it, perhaps humorously
but certainly illustratively of how it functions and why it is being used,
is that Critical Race Theory is the tip of a “one-hundred-year-long
spear that is being thrust into the side of Western Civilization,”20 and
it has well over two hundred years of intellectual muscle behind it.
That spear is Cultural and neo-Marxism, and the muscle is its
intellectual precursors.

Critical Race Theory is a Belief System
If there is one thing I hope readers will take away from this book,
apart from a deep antipathy for Critical Race Theory based upon
certain knowledge that it is incompatible with Western liberal and
religious values, it is that Critical Race Theory is a totalizing belief
system based upon a particular and poisonous worldview. This belief
system is totalizing because it sees everything in society in this way
and regards every other attempt to interpret society as part of the
system that it is inherently against. Refusal to interpret phenomena
in the world through the lens Critical Race Theory provides is, in the
eyes of Critical Race Theory, to fail to engage race, racism, power,
and social position authentically. Thus it is totalizing. There is no



other legitimate way to view society than through Critical Race
Theory, according to Critical Race Theorists, because all other views
are believed to uphold systemic racism. That it is based upon a
particular and poisonous worldview is obvious once one is aware of
the actual contents of this belief system to which total submission is
demanded.

As we will see, especially in the next chapter, Critical Race
Theory, in its own words, holds that racism is the ordinary state of
affairs in society, permanent, present in all social phenomena,
institutions, relationships, and interactions, inextricable from
“whiteness” and thus white people, and both materially and
structurally deterministic upon people’s lives in disparate ways that
systemically oppress people based upon their racial identities. It
believes that racial identity has to be put first to challenge this racism
through identity politics that reject the methods of the Civil Rights
Movement, and that anything short of a total systemic revolution
(under its power) into a system that cannot even be articulated in the
language of the existing system (that is, racial Utopia) will not only
fail to diminish racism but will entrench and hide it more successfully,
making racism worse, not better. It believes this; it sees the world
this way; and it will not rest until everyone else sees the world this
way too. That is why Critical Race Theorists so often describe
Critical Race Theory (along with intersectionality) as a “theoretical
lens,” a “sensibility,” and a “practice.” It is a belief system based
upon a particular and poisonous worldview.

This is quite big. For the time being, however, let’s start smaller.
Let me merely stress that Critical Race Theory is not, in fact, a
“theory” at all. Critical Race Theory is, instead, a social and political
“movement of scholars and activists” with the goal of changing
society21—but not by incremental or liberal means, which it rejects,



but instead by sociocultural revolution. That is, it is a Critical Theory,
within which neither “critical” nor “theory” hold their usual, everyday
meanings. It is “critical” in the sense that it endlessly complains that
society isn’t a Marxian Utopia and “brings up the negative aspects of
this society.”22 It’s a “theory” more or less because Horkheimer
called it one. That’s a linguistic trick in that Marxian Theory bills itself
as a “theory” without always capitalizing the T.

As it happens, the word “race” in “Critical Race Theory” does not
receive its usual meaning either. As featured in the Brandeis
University’s glossary of terms for Diversity, Equity, and Inclusion
(“Our Social Justice Definitions”), race is not the rather crude
categorization approximated by skin color and ethnic heritage that
we usually understand it to be. It is,

A misleading and deceptively appealing classification of human
beings created by White people originally from Europe which assigns
human worth and social status using the White racial identity as the
archetype of humanity for the purpose of creating and maintaining
privilege, power, and systems of oppression.23

For Critical Race Theorists, even the definition of race itself depends
upon its totalizing view about racial power dynamics. Notice
immediately that it views race to be “deceptively appealing” and
“created by White people originally from Europe.” This view bolsters
my claim that Critical Race Theory views race—the prism through
which it sees everything else—as a political construct created by
white people to screw over everyone else. In fact, the definition says
this explicitly. This point must be grasped deeply to comprehend
Critical Race Theory, then. “Race” is its central object of interest and
“the central construct for understanding inequality,” and thus the
world, and Critical Race Theory conceives of race as a sociopolitical



construct created by white people specifically to discriminate against,
disenfranchise, and dehumanize all other races. This is how it sees
the world and everything in it.

This highly purposed specialized definition of the word “race”
(literally the middle and only specifying word of “Critical Race
Theory”) therefore shows Critical Race Theory to be a paranoid
conspiracy theory. It holds that race is a politically charged socially
constructed category that was created specifically by “White people
originally from Europe … for the purpose of upholding [white]
privilege, power, and systems of oppression,” usually identified
simply enough as “white supremacy” or “systemic racism.” Put more
simply, Critical Race Theory can be understood to be a vast
conspiracy theory which argues that white people, both historically
(which has some truth behind it) and into the present (which does
not), have organized society specifically so that it produces disparate
racial outcomes (“systemic racism”) that advantage themselves over
everyone else, especially blacks.

It is therefore worth highlighting that the emphasis in my definition
of Critical Race Theory is placed on the word “belief” because its
view of the world requires an inordinate amount of dark and
pessimistic faith. Despite any evidence summoned against these
claims, Critical Race Theory ultimately holds the view that “racism” is
the correct explanation for all disparity in outcomes from one racial
group to another when “brown” races and blacks underperform
whites on average. As Kendi put it, “racial inequity is evidence of
racist policy.”24 Furthermore, it believes this “racism” is intrinsic to all
facets of the existing social, cultural, economic, and political system,
socially constructed and imposed by white people, ordinary,
permanent, immanent just beneath the surface of all interactions and
social phenomena, and was created and is maintained as such by



white people for the purpose of keeping things that way even if they
don’t know it. As Delgado and Stefancic have it, “Because racism
advances the interests of both white elites (materially) and working-
class people (psychically), large segments of society have little
incentive to eradicate it.”25

Critical Race Theory holds this tortured view as a basic
presupposition—something it believes before the evidence is
brought to bear on the analysis and as the only correct way to
interpret any evidence brought before it. It summarily rejects any
other possible interpretation for differences in group outcomes as an
attempt by the system to exclude Critical Race Theory and ascribe
some other cause to on-average differences from one racial group to
another. It is in this way that I want to make sure I characterize
Critical Race Theory, then: as a system of belief that takes as its
central occupation and interest a phenomenon it names “systemic
racism,” which it believes is deterministic upon society and groups of
people within it, as organized by “race,” as it regards it. It is worth
noting that this qualifies Critical Race Theory as a fundamentalist
faith. When a faith interprets everything from a lens rooted within a
particular religious text, it exhibits what is called intratextuality (all
analysis is within the sacred text), which is a recognized form of
fundamentalism.26 Critical Race Theory is similarly intradoctrinal (all
analysis must take place within its doctrine) and thus fundamentalist
in the same way.

I would, in fact, go further and simply say that Critical Race
Theory is a fundamentalist religion (though not a very good one). I
don’t mean to say that Critical Race Theory is like a religion here. I
mean that it is one, both in terms of how it believes and behaves and
also in terms of the relevant legal standard. (Since this is true of all
Critical Theories, it’s probably more fair to say Critical Race Theory



is a denomination within a constellation of related religions.) The
details of the belief and behavioral arguments are made throughout
this book (and probably already convincing), though I’ll add that once
we understand the Hegelian-Marxian view of History and humanity’s
role in it, it becomes virtually undeniable that History itself takes on
the role of Deity for Critical Theorists. The legal argument is
surprisingly easy to make. A legal definition for “religion” for First
Amendment purposes in the United States is straightforward, here
given by Ben Clements, writing for the Cornell Law Review in 1989,
coincidentally the same year that Critical Race Theory emerged in a
convent from its prior intellectual incubation:

religion can be defined as a comprehensive belief system that
addresses the fundamental questions of human existence, such as
the meaning of life and death, man’s role in the universe, and the
nature of good and evil, and that gives rise to duties of conscience.27

Critical Race Theory obviously ticks off every one of these boxes. It
is a comprehensive belief system that sees systemic racism that
benefits white people as the fundamental organizing principle of
society, one that operates in the realm of the invisible and
nonmaterial (structural) and at the level of the unconscious
(tantamount to the soul or otherwise numinous—Herbert Marcuse
even refers to the critical consciousness as having been
“sublimated” whereas ordinary or false consciousness is
“desublimated”). It addresses the fundamental questions of human
existence, particularly man’s role in the universe (to advance the
racial dialectic toward racial justice) and the nature of good (racial
justice) and evil (racial inequity and its production). The meaning of
life is characterized in these terms: to be on the right side of (racial)
History (more on this in chapter 4). Duties of conscience include



primarily raising and maintaining a racial consciousness and thus
being antiracist, which Robin DiAngelo characterizes in religious
terms: a lifelong commitment to an ongoing process of self-reflection,
self-critique, and social activism.28 The name for those duties of
conscience, as will be discussed in detail in chapters 2 and 5, is
praxis—the putting of (Critical Race) Theory into practice, which we
will see in chapter 3 is a defining requirement of any Critical
Theory.29

The above definition given by Clements is part of the Equal
Employment Opportunity Commission’s current functional definition
for when speech (in a workplace) is constitutionally protected as
religious speech, adding only the provision that,

Religious beliefs include theistic beliefs as well as non-theistic “moral
or ethical beliefs as to what is right and wrong which are sincerely
held with the strength of traditional religious views.”30

The strength of Critical Race Theory (and other Critical Theory)
beliefs is hardly in question. Their adherents are literally willing to rip
the existing society apart to see their beliefs realized in practice, as
that’s their explicit goal. They also rarely tolerate any dissent and
characterize all disagreement from outside their “lens” as having
failed to engage correctly. Both Max Horkheimer and Herbert
Marcuse describe Critical Theory literally as a second dimension of
human thought that includes a necessary moral dimension left out by
“traditional theory,” and Marcuse characterizes this new
consciousness in An Essay on Liberation as so necessary as to
become a fundamental “vital need” for human beings that makes
living without the realization of the Critical Theory’s goal an
intolerable condition for believers. In other words, Critical Race
Theory, like all Critical Theories, like all Marxian Theories, is



ultimately religious in nature. It—and they—should be protected as
such, and, far more importantly given its incursion into our schools,
government, companies, and military, American citizens should be
protected from it as such as well under the Establishment Clause.

As a fundamentalist faith, Critical Race Theory is also a
profoundly unhealthy one. In fact, it falls into the class of
contemporary belief systems known as “conspiracy theories.” That
Critical Race Theory presents as a vast conspiracy theory (and
virtually indistinguishable from a racialized expression of paranoid
personality disorder) is surprising only until we understand its
intellectual roots. These roots are laid bare in Critical Race Theory’s
construction as a Critical Theory of race. Though we will return to the
subject in greater detail later in this book, Critical Theories are all
conspiracy theories of exactly this sort. Deriving from Marxist
conspiracy theories about the upper class of society (the
bourgeoisie) and how it maintains control over the lower classes of
society (the proletariat), Critical Theory (as “neo-Marxism”) attempts
to “go beyond” “vulgar Marxism” (purely economic Marxism, which is
“vulgar” by virtue of being insufficiently sophisticated to take cultural
and identity-based power dynamics into consideration). It aims to do
this by claiming that economic class is just one of many possible
systems of power that can cause the privileging of some and
systemic oppression of others—and that these operate in much
more subtle ways than through direct top-down power and
propaganda.

In the case of Critical Race Theory, racism is assumed to be
systemic and created and maintained by whites so that they can
maintain their privilege and other advantages over people of all other
races. In that sense, Critical Race Theory is a Marxian Theory that
sees race as the most deterministic site of oppression. This isn’t



mere conjecture based on terminology or the confessions of its
founders. In the landmark book Critical Race Theory: The Key
Writings that Formed the Movement, edited by Kimberlé Crenshaw
(who named this belief system “Critical Race Theory”), the origins of
Critical Race Theory are explained to have arisen in precisely this
context:

Organized by a collection of neo-Marxist intellectuals, former New
Left activists, ex-counter-culturalists, and other varieties of
oppositionists in law schools, the Conference on Critical Legal
Studies [where Critical Race Theory was developed] established
itself as a network of openly leftist law teachers, students, and
practitioners committed to exposing and challenging the ways
American law served to legitimize an oppressive social order.31

They go on to elaborate on this distinction between Critical Race
Theory and “vulgar Marxism”:

During the eighties, crits had been debating the issue of
“instrumentalist” and “irrationalist” accounts of law; most agreed with
the problematic character of what came to be called “vulgar
Marxism.” Briefly stated, in traditional Marxist analysis, law appears
as merely an instrument of class interests that are rooted outside of
law in some “concrete social reality.” In sum, law is merely an
“ideological reflection” of some class interest rooted elsewhere.
Many critics—echoing the late sixties New Left—sought to
distinguish themselves from these “instrumentalist” accounts on the
grounds that they embodied a constricted view of the range and sites
of the production of social power, and hence of politics. By defining
class in terms of one’s position in the material production process,
and viewing law and all other “superstructural” phenomena as



merely reflections of interests rooted in social class identification,
vulgar Marxism, crits argued, ignored the ways that law and other
merely “superstructural” arenas helped to constitute the very
interests that law was supposed merely to reflect.32

In other words, Critical Race Theory regards “white supremacy” as
generative of a neo-Marxian superstructure called “systemic racism”
that it intends to analyze in essentially the same way classical
Marxism analyzes economic class with a view to the “capitalist
superstructure” that’s upheld by “bourgeois values” (i.e., a vast
conspiracy theory). For those unfamiliar with Marxist-speak, this
means that, in fact, Critical Race Theorists hold a belief that racism
is systemic and a fundamental organizing principle of society
changeable only by sociocultural revolution. Not only that, this
understanding of the relationship between race, racism, and power
at the heart of Critical Race Theory is fundamentally a Marxian
analysis utilizing “whiteness” as a scapegoat concept that runs in
parallel to that of private property or capital in classical (“vulgar”)
Marxism.

Critical Race Theory even uses its status as a vast racial
conspiracy theory to justify much of its worst behavior, though not
explicitly. For example, where it intentionally racializes
circumstances, it claims that systemic racism has already imposed
race on those circumstances, to which it is merely responding. Thus,
in Orwellian fashion, it calls using Critical Race Theory to racialize
something that is facially neutral “deracializing” it. One example of
“deracialization” is when Critical Race theory segregates into racial
“caucuses” or “affinity groups” while claiming that this is a form of
“desegregation.” The Critical Race Theory justification? Systemic
power already segregates those spaces, just as it racializes them, so



it manages to undo that systemic segregation by explicitly
segregating them so that the effects of systemic racism will be
reduced. While none of this actually makes sense, the paralogical
form presented is only comprehensible by first accepting the
conspiracy theory at the heart of the Critical Race Theory belief
system.

Critical Race Theory in its Own Words
In that it is a Marxian analysis of the relationship between race and
“systemic power” in society,33 Critical Race Theory is utterly hostile
to the core pillars and values of (classical) liberalism. Many people
who correctly associate Critical Race Theory with Leftism and
therefore incorrectly conflate it with liberalism, may find this
surprising, but a “critique of liberalism,” and, indeed, “traditional
approaches” to civil rights, is a central feature of Critical Race
Theory. It is in this light that Critical Race Theory must be
understood. It is everything stated above utilized to effect a racially
driven assault on the whole of the liberal order.

Lest anyone think I overstate this claim, here it is in Critical Race
Theorists’ own words. In the first paragraph of Critical Race Theory:
An Introduction, Richard Delgado and Jean Stefancic write,

What Is Critical Race Theory? The critical race theory (CRT)
movement is a collection of activists and scholars interested in
studying and transforming the relationship among race, racism, and
power. The movement considers many of the same issues that
conventional civil rights and ethnic studies discourses take up, but
places them in a broader perspective that includes economics,
history, context, group- and self-interest, and even feelings and the
unconscious. Unlike traditional civil rights, which embraces



incrementalism and step-by-step progress, critical race theory
questions the very foundations of the liberal order, including
equality theory, legal reasoning, Enlightenment rationalism, and
neutral principles of constitutional law.34 (bold added)

As can be plainly seen, Critical Race Theory is a movement that
distinguishes itself from incrementalism and step-by-step progress
(that is, is revolutionary) and takes aim directly at the “very
foundations of the liberal order” (that is, is counter-liberal and
counter-Enlightenment). It expressly takes issue with equality, which
it sees as a means by which inequity (differences in outcomes, as
assessed by racial identity groups) is maintained; legal reasoning
and rule of law, including, again in its own words, “rights,” of which it
is “highly suspicious,”35 scientific, logical, and other forms of
instrumental reason (“Enlightenment rationalism”), which it sees as
“white” ways of knowing; neutrality, which it believes masks
inequality; and constitutional law, upon which liberal societies are
based. As we will see in chapter 3, it shares many of these critiques
in common with the neo-Marxism (Critical Theory) from which it
significantly springs.

This characterization could allow us to define Critical Race
Theory in yet another way that is quite concise and not so heavily
invested in technical terminology. It is a revolutionary movement that
seeks to replace the liberal order (what is usually referred to as
“Western Civilization”) with something of its own design and,
presumably, under its power. This new order it would maintain is in
every way racist and in most ways Marxian, with “equity”
(redistribution of material resources) and “racial justice”
(redistribution of privilege and cultural resources) standing in place of



the usual Communism as an end goal (I sometimes refer to this
broader redistribution scheme as “neo-Communism”).

The confusion leading people to believe that Critical Race Theory
is a liberal project even though it is explicitly anti-liberal is partly an
artifact of the general conflation of liberalism and leftism in United
States political discourse. These two broad categories of political
philosophies are, of course, not the same, but relatively few
Americans know this. There’s more to this confusion than just mere
linguistic conflation, however. Critical Race Theory, by “considering
many of the same issues that conventional civil rights…discourses
take up” actually (dialectically) synthesizes some liberalism and
some postmodernism into its neo-Marxist foundation. This point is
important, but it goes too far afield to address in detail until we cover
what “dialectical synthesis” refers to in chapter 4. Nevertheless, one
could argue that Kimberlé Crenshaw’s landmark paper, “Mapping the
Margins,” from 1991, defines the way in which the neo-Marxism
under Critical Race Theory pretends to incorporate some liberalism
and definitely incorporates some aspects of postmodernism while
succeeding in keeping neither as they are meant to be. That is a
story that will be fleshed out more fully in chapter 3.

As a final point in defining Critical Race Theory, the fact that it is
a Critical Theory has to be returned to. Critical Theories must, by
definition, have three components: an idealized vision for society, a
means of critiquing society for not living up to that vision, and
engagement in social activism consistent with these two goals
(termed, “praxis,” from the Greek, “to act”). As described by Delgado
and Stefancic in Critical Race Theory: An Introduction,

Unlike some academic disciplines, critical race theory contains an
activist dimension. It not only tries to understand our social situation,
but to change it; it sets out not only to ascertain how society



organizes itself along racial lines and hierarchies, but to transform it
for the better.36

Obvious echoes of Karl Marx aside, this means that Critical Race
Theory isn’t merely a set of ideas, an analytical tool, or even a
movement regarding how society and its phenomena might be
studied academically. It is activism. That is, it is not possible merely
to teach Critical Race Theory or to analyze circumstances,
phenomena, institutions, and systems through a Critical Race
Theory lens. A Critical Race Theorist must implement the ideas and
endeavor to bring those circumstances, phenomena, institutions, and
systems into accordance with Critical Race Theory.

Some examples of Critical Race Praxis would include the
following:

Applying Critical Race Theory critiques to anything within sight
in the effort to raise a critical consciousness of race.
Hiring Critical Race Theorists as commissars (usually under
titles like “officer of diversity, equity, and inclusion”) posing as
educators, administrators, human resources officers, and the
likes.
Rewriting and rearranging school curricula so that raising a
critical consciousness of race as a system of oppression is
centered.
Engaging in identity politics and activism, including protests
and, apparently, riots.
Writing community guidelines for institutional “communities,”
running training sessions on these topics, and ensuring
enforcement within the institution.
Mob-based bullying of dissidents (cultural revolutionary
struggle sessions) reframed as “accountability.”
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More will be said on Critical Race Praxis in chapters 2 and
(especially) 5 of this book now that it has been made clear that
Critical Race Praxis is inseparable from Critical Race Theory, by
definition. In other words, Critical Race Theory as a set of ideas and
“analytical tools” divorced from social activism to implement and
install it in every facet of life is not actually Critical Race Theory.
Thus, Critical Race Theory is as Critical Race Theory does.

Having now offered some definition of Critical Race Theory, we
can now turn to its core tenets to flesh out our understanding of this
pernicious worldview. These core tenets will outline what Critical
Race Theory believes given that it must be understood as a system
of belief.
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CHAPTER 2

What Critical Race Theory Believes

ow that we have a rough idea of what Critical Race Theory is,
at least in terms of a working definition for it—a Marxian Theory

that believes racism organizes society—we can put meat on those
bare bones by turning our attention to what Critical Race Theory
believes. Remember, Critical Race Theory is a belief system, and in
that regard, it very much is characterized by what it claims as core
beliefs.

Depending on the source, anywhere between three and six
“fundamental tenets” or “core assumptions” of Critical Race Theory
tend to be offered as beliefs that most Critical Race Theorists would
adhere to. In this guide, in an effort to be thorough, I will list and
explain a dozen of the core beliefs and guiding assumptions of
Critical Race Theory. To that list, I will add a discussion of a closely
related field that emerged alongside Critical Race Theory and that
has been deeply informed by it, called Critical Whiteness Studies.
Whether or not some Critical Race Theorists question or doubt some
of these is effectively irrelevant to understanding what Critical Race
Theory is and what presuppositions it proceeds from as a system of
belief.



Core Tenets of Critical Race Theory
Critical Race Theory has a number of core assumptions baked into it
that form the backbone of how it thinks about the world. These
include, but are in no way limited to:

A belief that racism is ordinary and permanent in society;
Acceptance of the Interest-Convergence Thesis of Derrick Bell;
Belief in material determinism by racial category;
Social construction (and imposition) of race;
Belief in structural determinism by racial category;
A unique voice of color (positional standpoint epistemology);
Storytelling, narrative-weaving, and counterstorytelling;
Historical revisionism;
A critique of liberalism and the very foundations of the liberal
order;
Whiteness as a form of property;
Intersectionality; and
Antiracism as praxis.

Racism is Ordinary and Permanent
As we saw in the previous chapter, Critical Race Theory begins from
the presupposition that racism is the fundamental organizing
principle of society. As a result, it believes, as Delgado and Stefancic
have it, that “racism is ordinary, not aberrational—‘normal science,’
the usual way society does business, the common, everyday
experience of most people of color in this country.”37 The distillation
of this view is Critical Whiteness Studies educator Robin DiAngelo’s
now-famous injunction, “The question [under Critical Race Theory] is
not ‘did racism take place?’ but ‘how did racism manifest in that
situation?’”38 For Critical Race Theorists, the default explanation for



any phenomenon with disparate racial group impacts is racism, and
this can go so far as to take the form of interrogating every
institution, interaction, and phenomenon for racism that must
somehow manifest within it, especially if there are any notable
differences in outcomes across (certain, but not other) racial groups
present. Moreover, it will always find it when it sets out to look for it.
It must be there, by definition, after all.

Because of the ordinariness of racism under Critical Race
Theory, colorblindness, equality, and neutrality—to say nothing of
individualism, human universalism, and meritocracy (broadly, liberal
ideals)—receive heavy critique in Critical Race Theory. In fact, they
are said to enable their opposites: hidden discrimination that it
requires Critical Race Theory to understand, unearth, and challenge
(their word for this process is “interrogation”). This belief therefore
turns liberal ethics themselves into a racist conspiracy theory upheld
by whites against racial minorities while positioning race-first
identification, identity politics, and, not least, Critical Race Theory as
the only possible remedy. Even rights fall under this critique: “[Critical
Race Theorists] are also highly suspicious of another liberal
mainstay, namely rights.”39 If you think this goes too far, let me quote
from Robin DiAngelo and Özlem Sensoy on the point:

Many of these movements initially advocated for a type of liberal
humanism (individualism, freedom, and peace) but quickly turned to
a rejection of liberal humanism. The logic of individual autonomy that
underlies liberal humanism (the idea that people are free to make
independent rational decisions that determine their own fate) was
viewed as a mechanism for keeping the marginalized in their place
by obscuring larger structural systems of inequality. In other words, it



fooled people into believing that they had more freedom and choice
than societal structures actually allow.40

Most people do not realize that Critical Race Theory also accepts
that racism is permanent. In fact, as previously mentioned and
explained, the subtitle of Derrick Bell’s 1992 book, Faces at the
Bottom of the Well, is “The Permanence of Racism.” Bell, believing
racism is intrinsic to the system and the system likely not to fail,
really did believe that racism is permanent—an odd starting place for
a belief system allegedly dedicated to eradicating racism and
achieving “racial justice.”

Technically, Critical Race Theorists do not believe that racism is
universally permanent, even though Derrick Bell explicitly said that
he believes it is (in his fatalistic pessimism). They believe that racism
is a permanent feature of the existing system. For Critical Race
Theorists, then, the only way to discharge their one and only aim
(“racial justice” through “racial liberation,” which is an end of racism)
is through complete social, cultural, and systemic revolution that is
led and guided by those with a critical consciousness of race. That
is, racism could be ended, in Theory, by a combined total Racial
Bolshevik Revolution and Antiracist Cultural Revolution led by
Critical Race Theorists, presumably mediated through the proximate
stage by a Dictatorship of the Antiracists paralleling Marx’s notion of
a Dictatorship of the Proletariat. This claim sounds extreme, but
when we consider that Ibram X. Kendi has called for an antiracist
constitutional amendment that would install a new unaccountable
branch of government with exactly that power, it becomes clear. We
will return to this point in greater detail in chapter 4 when we discuss
Marxism. For now, the permanence of racism in Critical Race Theory



is mostly a feature of the next tenet we will examine, Bell’s Interest-
Convergence Thesis.

Interest-Convergence Thesis
The Interest-Convergence Thesis was originally formulated by
Derrick Bell and is characteristic of his paranoid and cynical
historical and legal revisionism of American law, especially in the
Civil Rights era. It insists that whites (as the racially dominant group
in society) do not take action, legal or otherwise, to help other races,
especially blacks, unless it is also in their own interests to do so.
Further, that self-interest is the main interest whites have in taking
action, and thus they tend to make any changes in ways that end up
entrenching, increasing, or merely masking problems for other racial
groups. That is, the interests of the white dominant racial group and
the group it deems it worthy to empower or enfranchise, must
converge for any action to take place, and the results of this interest
convergence are nearly always that actions that look like they were
taken to achieve better racial outcomes (or true racial justice) tend to
maintain racism or make it worse. This is, of course, a very paranoid
and cynical way to think about racial progress.

The Interest-Convergence Thesis was first given significant
treatment in Bell’s 1970 book, Race, Racism, and American Law,
where it was used to re-litigate Brown vs. The Board of Education of
Topeka as having been decided in the interests of whites. Bell posits
that whites in the 1950s, when the decision was made, were under
pressure to increase trade and to make themselves look good
against Cold War Communists, who were leveraging segregation
and Jim Crow laws against the United States as propaganda in favor
of global Communism—an interesting thing to want to defend. “First,”
writes Bell, “the decision in Brown provided immediate credibility to



America’s struggle with communist countries to win the hearts and
minds of emerging Third World peoples.”41 Thus, schools were not
desegregated to improve racial equality but to serve this anti-
Communist interest of white Americans, and as a result, Brown vs.
Board of Education resulted in more and new problems for blacks
rather than solutions to existing ones. Other writers in Critical Race
Theory, notably including Bell’s student Kimberlé Crenshaw, have
echoed the Brown vs. Board of Education decision as a key starting
point for Critical Race Theory thought on American law ever since.
(As an aside, it is worth noting that Critical Race Theory literally
developed in significant part to objecting to school desegregation.)

Richard Delgado and Jean Stefancic take the cynical analysis of
the Interest-Convergence Thesis much further by raising it out of
Bell’s almost wholly materialist (old-school socialist) roots:

The second feature, sometimes called “interest convergence” or
material determinism, adds a further dimension. Because racism
advances the interests of both white elites (materially) and working-
class people (psychically), large segments of society have little
incentive to eradicate it.42

This is a shocking claim. In it, the paranoia and conspiracy of Critical
Race Theory obviously raise their ugly heads yet again. For Delgado
and Stefancic, not only is there the accusation that those occupying
“dominant” structural sociocultural positions will not help those in
structurally “marginalized” social positions unless it is also in their
own self-interests (and thus often do so ham-handedly), as Bell had
it. They also have no motivation whatsoever to take morally
motivated action on their behalf—in effect that their structurally
“dominant” social position prevents them from caring or even
realizing they should care about inequalities they allegedly “benefit”



from. This is a truly poisonous, indeed slanderous, accusation that
has borne much fruit for Critical Race Theorists ever since because
it allows Critical Race Theorists to claim that anyone not doing their
bidding must have profoundly selfish motives that they probably
aren’t even conscious of.

Much of Critical Whiteness Studies derives and expounds upon
this particularly cynical and paranoiac presupposition of Critical Race
Theory. As Robin DiAngelo holds forth, “if I am not aware of the
barriers you face, then I won’t see them, much less be motivated to
remove them. Nor will I be motivated to remove the barriers if they
provide an advantage to which I feel entitled.”43 She also adds,
“Many people of color are committed to teaching whites about racism
(on their own terms) and have been offering this information to us for
decades, if not centuries. It is our own lack of interest or motivation
that has prevented us from receiving it.”44 Barbara Applebaum
writes in Being White, Being Good that “while the definition of
whiteness is difficult to pin down, there is widespread agreement that
whiteness is a socially constructed category that is normalized within
a system of privilege so that it is taken for granted by those who
benefit from it.”45 She later adds, citing Shannon Sullivan’s
Revealing Whiteness, “As Shannon Sullivan makes clear, white
practices are so familiar, white people are often unaware of the
underlying attitude that motivates them. White practices are
unconscious habits that contribute to and reinforce racist systems.”46

Under this toxic doctrine, even taking up what Critical Race
Theory requires, becoming “antiracist,” is in whites’ self-interest and
therefore can be cynically interpreted as yet another manifestation of
racism reestablishing itself and entrenching itself. This is not only
mentioned in DiAngelo’s White Fragility47 and Applebaum’s Being
White, Being Good, where she writes, “According to white complicity



in the second sense, being a good white is part of the problem rather
than the solution to systemic racism,”48 but it is also given book-
length treatment in Shannon Sullivan’s shocking book Good White
People. The argument goes that such “antiracist” whites might, as a
result, consider them “good whites” who believe they are “less racist”
or even “not racist,” and it is likely they did so in order to position
themselves as such and abandon their racial consciousness
raising.49 As Sullivan has it,

Both of these strands of white anti-racism serve to distance good
white people from racism. Whoever the real racists are—white
slaveholders, white supremacists, poor white people—they are over
there, not here where the middle-class white people are. The third
strand of middle-class whiteness also distances good white people
from complicity with white racism, in this case by distancing them
from race altogether.50

Indeed, under this interpretation of the Interest-Convergence
doctrine, all progress against racism can be revised to be a way to
maintain and hide racism more successfully, thus entrenching it
more deeply in the system and making it harder to find and
challenge. No wonder Bell believed in the permanence of racism.

Belief in Material Determinism by Race
Material determinism is an old Marxist idea that material conditions
determine the choices people make, including moral and intellectual
choices. In other words, noble ideals like “the content of one’s
character” cannot truly be used as a basis for judging people
because the material conditions they find themselves in—and
consciousness regarding those conditions—ultimately determine



their character. As a consequence, material determinism implies that
one’s choices are at least partially deterministic on one’s range of
outcomes in life (as assessed by Marxian Theory). Therefore, Critical
Race Theorists are invoking material determinism when they say
that even if no intentional racism can be found, say in admissions or
hiring policies and practices, differences in outcomes at the group
level are still systemic racism that can be found in the lingering
impact of redlining and “white flight” (and thus bad neighborhoods),
Jim Crow and segregation, and even slavery in the past creating
differences in the material starting conditions between different racial
groups. Though material determinism certainly takes the matter too
far (and is too Marxist), some kernel of truth to the idea that material
conditions have an impact on the range of possibilities certainly
exists. Those familiar with Critical Race Theorists’ talking points will
recognize material determinism, which is their most Marxist
approach, is something like a “motte” position (one that is easily
defended but does not reveal the full extent of their beliefs) they will
fall back upon when their more tenuous cultural and “structural”
arguments tend to fall apart.

As we saw above, Delgado and Stefancic consider it an integral
part of Critical Race Theory that is nearly synonymous with the
Interest-Convergence Thesis, though clearly they must mean that
material determinism follows from factors including Interest-
Convergence on questions of material conditions. Unsurprisingly, it’s
unnecessarily complicated, especially in terms of its relationship with
Critical Race Theory. Part of the difficulty is that since the late 1980s
(and since Critical Race Theory was identified and named in 1989),
Critical Race Theory is mostly not a materialist approach because it
incorporated so much of postmodern social constructivism into its



thinking. Derrick Bell, particularly in the 1970s, was not terribly
interested in postmodern Theory.

Other than the frequent need for a motte to hide in while pushing
their agenda, Bell is largely responsible for the materialist approach
to Critical Race Theory, which still exists but is much less prominent
since the intersectional (postmodern) strain arose in the years just
before 1990. Critical Race Theorists like Derrick Bell, who were
primarily interested in the law, economics, and other material effects
of race and racism, are broadly considered to be “materialists.” In
many regards, when Ibram X. Kendi—who is by no means renowned
for his clarity of thought—refers to “racist policy,” he’s tapping into a
materialist analysis as well, though this is itself complicated by the
fact that Kendi also uses “policy” as a loose synonym for “the
system” created by the policy and therefore isn’t talking purely
materially about it (for example, social expectations and norms
between people, perhaps like speaking standard English accurately,
are considered “policies” by Kendi). As Kendi explains in How to Be
an Antiracist,

A racist policy is any measure that produces or sustains racial
inequity between racial groups. An antiracist policy is any measure
that produces or sustains racial equity between racial groups. By
policy, I mean written and unwritten laws, rules, procedures,
processes, regulations, and guidelines that govern people. There is
no such thing as a nonracist or race-neutral policy. Every policy in
every institution in every community in every nation is producing or
sustaining either racial inequity or equity between racial groups.

Racist policies have been described by other terms: “institutional
racism,” “structural racism,” and “systemic racism,” for instance. But
those are vaguer terms than “racist policy.” When I use them, I find
myself having to immediately explain what they mean. “Racist policy”



is more tangible and exacting, and more likely to be immediately
understood by people, including its victims, who may not have the
benefit of extensive fluency in racial terms. “Racist policy” says
exactly what the problem is and where the problem is. “Institutional
racism” and “structural racism” and “systemic racism” are redundant.
Racism itself is institutional, structural, and systemic.51

Delgado and Stefancic attempt to explain that Critical Race Theory is
essentially divided into two camps, idealist and materialist (or
“realist”) that don’t always agree with one another.52 The idealist
camp, they insist,

holds that racism and discrimination are matters of thinking, mental
categorization, attitude, and discourse. Race is a social construction,
not a biological reality. Hence we may unmake it and deprive it of
much of its sting by changing the system of images, words, attitudes,
unconscious feelings, scripts, and social teachings by which we
convey to one another that certain people are less intelligent,
reliable, hardworking, virtuous, and American than others.53

In contrast, they characterize the “realist” (materialist) camp this way:

For realists, racism is a means by which society allocates privilege
and status. Racial hierarchies determine who gets tangible benefits,
including the best jobs, the best schools, and invitations to parties in
people’s homes. Members of this group point out that prejudice
sprang up with slavery. Before then, educated Europeans held a
generally positive attitude toward Africans, recognizing that African
civilization was highly advanced with vast libraries and centers of
learning. Africans pioneered mathematics, medicine, and astronomy
long before Europeans had much knowledge of them.54



They then point out that in its early years (roughly 1970–1990), the
materialist interpretation (and thus material determinism as an
explanation for racial inequality) was dominant, though that has
largely changed since, with “idealists” and those who blend the two
approaches holding dominance currently.55

To the degree that Critical Race Theory remains materialist
(which is mostly to the degree that it calls upon historical injustices
like redlining, Jim Crow, slavery, 1990s drug policy, etc.), it adopts
and utilizes a belief in material determinism. Thus, the legacies of
those institutional and other forms of racism from the past have
created material conditions that shape the characters, morals,
thoughts, values, and approaches to life of the different racial groups
even into today. This view is arguably the most reasonable aspect of
Critical Race Theory except in three points.

First, it often calls upon material conditions that existed decades
or centuries in the past to account for a significant portion of the
disparity seen today while steadfastly ignoring facts about other
racial groups that have, on average, overcome similar challenges in
similar or less time (for example, Asian-Americans are being
materially discriminated against today in America, suffered America’s
only attempted ethnic cleansing and assignment to concentration
camps, and are often among the least wealthy and socially
disconnected immigrant groups, and yet still outperform all other
racial groups). Second, by approaching these questions through a
modified Marxian lens, it misses much of the important complexity
necessary to generate good materialist explanations for disparities,
to say nothing of solutions to those problems. And third, by centering
race as “the” most important construct in understanding inequality,
much more salient material variables like economic class, home
conditions, and the likes, are made into racial issues despite the fact



that controlling statistically for these variables often makes all
statistical difference between groups disappear entirely. (Indeed, the
second and third points here often undercut one another, weakening
the approach even further.) In the end, material deterministic
arguments, while possessing a modicum of merit, largely tend to
create a “motte” for Critical Race Theory to retreat to so that it can
seem to be based in empiricism rather than being a matter of
religious-like faith.

Of course, the very idea that material conditions are deterministic
upon one’s character, views, morals, and so on is a repugnant view
that struggles to explain exceptions to the rule without invoking
regressive and slanderous claims. Success is often chalked up to
“acting white,” “seeking white reward,” or being a “model minority”
under such a view, and disagreement with Critical Race Theory by
people who don’t happen to be white is framed as “internalized
racism,” “white adjacency,” or being a “race traitor.” All of these ideas
are just racialized versions of older Marxian and neo-Marxian
concepts like false consciousness and belonging to the petite
bourgeoisie. While liberal materialist analyses might offer much
worth, Critical ones have virtually nothing to recommend them.

Social Construction and Imposition of Race
On the other side of the “idealist” versus “materialist” split in all
Critical Theories since social constructivism came on the scene, we
find another core thesis of Critical Race Theory—its own social
construction thesis. In short, Critical Race Theorists do not believe
that racial categories are real in any meaningful regard (this differs,
we must note, from the liberal view that there may be some
differences, even below skin deep, but that for ethical and practical
considerations at the level of individuals, they should be ignored).



Making matters difficult, while they are wrong in this view in an
important way (their social constructivism is too strict), in another
they are mostly correct (we have much more in common than we
don’t across racial groups, and the only really meaningful race in our
species is the whole thing, the human race—this would be the liberal
social construction thesis of race). It is far too complicated, ethically
irrelevant, and beyond the scope of this work to engage with the
biological literature on human population groups and how those
relate to the broad categories we label as “races” today. There are,
of note, some medically relevant differences, however, that may
imperil many people of certain races, most likely blacks, under the
too-strict social constructivist thesis of Critical Race Theory.

Simply, Critical Race Theorists rightly regard the racial categories
we tend to recognize today, like white, black, Asian, and Latino, as
coarse social fictions that only poorly reflect any underlying biological
realities (which they vigorously deny to exist on principle). They go
further and also assert that racial categories are not just socially
constructed but are assigned social significance through their
relationship to power dynamics that some (whites and their
adjacents) have access to while others do not. Quite unreasonably
and in a way that’s disconnected from reality for much of the last
several decades, Critical Race Theorists take this view even further,
however, and assert that the racial categories are all white inventions
that were historically and are still used specifically to maintain white
racial dominance and to oppress other racial groups (especially
blacks). There is, of course, some truth to this extreme view—the
racial categories sometimes were created, in the past, this way—but
the way the idea is used in Critical Race Theory is misleading about
social reality today, which broadly accepts the liberal social
construction thesis and sees people as individual humans, not as



members of racial categories. Recall, for example, the definition for
“race” from Brandeis University that claims that white people created
the white racial identity as the “archetype of humanity” specifically to
give themselves power and to exclude others from it. Virtually no one
would accept this claim today, whatever was going on in 1750 or
even 1950.

Not only do Critical Race Theorists believe racial categories are
socially constructed and defined most meaningfully in relationship to
power dynamics that Critical Race Theory claims uniquely to
describe accurately, then; they also claim that white people impose
racial identities on everyone else specifically so they can
discriminate against them and disenfranchise them (this is more
conspiracy theorizing). This two-part understanding of the social
construction thesis—that race is (1) socially constructed by whites to
do identity politics for their own benefit and (2) imposed by whites
onto others to extract those benefits—is necessary to understanding
how Critical Race Theory thinks about race, racism, and power
(thus, everything it thinks about). While the first of these ideas is
present in both liberalism and postmodern Theory, though in different
ways, those social constructivist views of race are deemed “vulgar”
by Critical Race Theory. This point is one of the key theses of
Kimberlé Crenshaw’s 1991 “Mapping the Margins.” Her argument is
that by denying the structural imposition of race as a category
(necessarily from a position of privilege onto a position that is
marginalized), “vulgar constructionism” fails to be able to engage
with race accurately while also denying any hope of a meaningful
politics of identity—her real stated objective.56

It is difficult to unpack all these views in a succinct way.
Historically, there is much truth to the fact that the coarse racial
categories we recognize today were created to justify white



dominance, colonialism, and slavery, and that those racial
categorizations, stereotypes, and prejudices were imposed by white
people on other races for nefarious purposes, at least until just a few
decades ago. There is far less evidence to suggest that is the case
in the post–Civil Rights era throughout the Western world. Because
Critical Race Theory believes this creation and imposition of racial
social categories to be endemic to the system (meaning
Enlightenment liberalism), and that system still endures such that
racism has permanence (even as it falls into Postmodernity), they
also believe that this historical racism must still exist in one more
subtle way or another (in accordance with the Interest-Convergence
Thesis and its corollaries). This feature of Critical Race Theory is
one of the reasons that it often feels as though it is speaking as
though the 1950s or even 1850s are indicative of the situation we
currently find ourselves in.

The combination of the social constructivist thesis and the
imposition thesis of Critical Race Theory, as such, is the basis for its
fusion of neo-Marxism and postmodern Theory, as will be discussed
at length in the next chapter. The result of the fusion of neo-Marxist
Critical Theory with postmodern social constructivism is formally
known as critical constructivism (which I have also termed “Critical
Social Justice,” following Robin DiAngelo and Özlem Sensoy57). In
terms of its relevance to Critical Race Theory and other Critical
Theories of identity under the doctrine and practice of
intersectionality, critical constructivism can be considered to have
gained most of its significance in Kimberlé Crenshaw’s 1991 paper,
“Mapping the Margins.”

The preceding is a rather in-depth paragraph that explains that
the way Critical Race Theory regards race as a social construct is as
one that its advocates do not occupy a position of power to



dismantle by any direct means. That is, even though they don’t
consider race to be real, race is imposed by systemic power onto
“minoritized groups” (made minority status by this imposition,
regardless of actual demographics) and made structurally “real,” thus
deterministic of life outcomes (at the group level). In this way, Critical
Race Theory can effectively be racially essentialist (ascribing
essential characteristics to racial groups) while avoiding the charge
that it engages in racial essentialism by claiming that the lived
experience of being a member of a particular racial group is
approximately essential to it by the morally illegitimate practice of the
white racial group imposing racial categorization on all races (except
itself, kind of).

Belief in Structural Determinism by Race
Where cynical materialist analyses like the Interest-Convergence
Thesis give way to some belief in material determinism in Critical
Race Theory, the critical constructivist thesis of race leads to a belief
in structural determinism that is much more prominent. Like its
materialist cousin, structural determinism roughly holds that
structural conditions, which are defined by systemic power, become
the basis for one’s “lived reality” in life, thus one’s character, values,
attitudes, and views. Structural determinism therefore holds that the
structural conditions of the organization of society (including what is
considered knowledge, how language is used, norms, expectations,
customs, demographic facts, etc.) creates group-level disparate
outcomes in a statistically deterministic way while also leading
people to have particular views associated with their “positional”
relationship to systemic power. (“Statistically deterministic” here
means that while it is impossible to predict the life outcomes of any



particular individual, regardless of identity or racial category, group
averages by category are predictable.)

Functionally, a belief in structural determinism in Critical Race
Theory subsumes another core belief that it often attempts (badly) to
claim for itself: that it is anti-essentialist with regard to race.
Essentialism is the belief that there are specific essential
characteristics that go along with some characteristic, like race or
sex, and so racial essentialism would believe that the various racial
groups have certain essential characteristics (like being quiet,
violent, smart, dumb, athletic, lazy, etc.) that characterize them.
Usually, this characterization under essentialist doctrine is taken to
mean biologically essential, not culturally essential or essential in
some other way (like, say, structurally essential). Racial essentialism
is rightly associated with biological racism, though the latter need not
always follow from the former (in practice, it tends to). Critical Race
Theory claims to be anti-essentialist through its social constructivist
thesis of race—race isn’t even a “real” thing, so how can it
essentialize people classified by it—but it is for very good reason
(which is obvious) often charged with being race-essentialist in
another way (because it is). “Structural determinism” is effectively
the way it splits this middle for itself (a dialectical synthesis of these
positions). Delgado and Stefancic describe the conclusion of this
solution, a unique “voice of color,” as existing in “somewhat uneasy
tension” with anti-essentialism,58 which is a fancy academic way of
saying that they know they’re spouting self-serving bullshit.

A belief in structural determinism leads Critical Race Theory to
believe that one’s experience “as a” member of a particular racial
category (or other identity group) is largely essential within the
prevailing systemic power dynamics that are the fundamental
organizing principles of society. That is, while there’s nothing



essential to being black or white, there is something structurally
essential to being black or white in a white-dominant system.
Moreover, whatever that something is, it produces predictable,
describable outcomes in life and in life experience that reflect the
“lived realities” of such a circumstance, whether that is of privilege or
oppression. Critical Race Theory considers itself the only
authoritative voice on what those “lived realities” look like and how
they shape outcomes at the group level. These “lived realities” that
Critical Race Theory claims sole understanding of in turn shape
one’s values, views, character, ideas, and so on in a deterministic
way. The result of this doctrine is that people in each racial group are
expected to “speak truth to power” only in the way prescribed by
Critical Race Theory, because they know, and this has nothing to do
with the people themselves but is the fault of white people creating,
maintaining, and imposing the white supremacist system in which we
all must live so that they might benefit from it, even if they don’t know
they do. (The view expressed in the preceding sentence, for what it’s
worth, is another succinct, accurate summary of Critical Race
Theory.)

Because of its belief in structural determinism, Critical Race
Theory is committed to the idea of analysis at the group level and
thus identity politics. An ideal commonly expressed for this in
intersectional thought is positionality must be intentionally engaged,
where positionality refers to one’s social position against the various
intersecting systems of power identified by Critical Theories of
identity like Critical Race Theory. As stated by Özlem Sensoy and
Robin DiAngelo, “Those who claim to be for social justice must be
engaged in self-reflection about their own socialization into these
groups (their ‘positionality’) and must strategically act from that
awareness in ways that challenge social injustice.”59 In brief,



structural determinism is the justification for why everyone has to
think in terms of race and racial identity politics all the time under
Critical Race Theory’s rules.

The acceptance of the doctrine of structural determinism also
explains Critical Race Theory’s commitment to what it refers to as
“(Critical) Social Justice,”60 which considers individual rights less
interesting and important than group rights61 and which seeks to
create “justice” in the world by equalizing on-average group
outcomes (plus making up for historical injustices, i.e., reparations)
under the brand name of “equity.” (Much light will be shed on the
related ideas of “equity” and “justice” under the Critical Social Justice
approach in chapter 4.) Group identity is therefore infinitely more
relevant than individual identity, and a person’s authenticity “as a”
member of a racial group can be determined by the degree to which
they are capable of speaking “as a” member of that group according
to how Critical Race Theory characterizes its experience. This is why
black people who are against Critical Race Theory are “race traitors”
or “acting white” and why Asians, Jews, and many Latinos are “white
adjacent” despite not being white.

A Unique Voice of Color (Positional Standpoint Epistemology)
Because Critical Race Theory essentializes lived experiences and
“lived realities” by race (but not races, per se), it assigns a “unique
voice of color” to allegedly racially oppressed groups. This “voice of
color” is considered “authentic” when it is saying what Critical Race
Theory claims about the lived experience and “lived realities” of
belonging to a particular racial category in a prevailing white-
dominant or white-supremacist culture. Here’s how Delgado and
Stefancic explain it:



A final element concerns the notion of a unique voice of color.
Coexisting in somewhat uneasy tension with anti-essentialism, the
voice-of-color thesis holds that because of their different histories
and experiences with oppression, black, Indian, Asian, and Latino/a
writers and thinkers may be able to communicate to their white
counterparts matters that the whites are unlikely to know. Minority
status, in other words, brings with it a presumed competence to
speak about race and racism.62

This voice of color is deemed to be authoritative and beyond
contradiction because, roughly, Critical Race Theory considers
systemic oppression by race, by virtue of its imposition by systemic
power held by dominant groups (white people), to be properly basic,
speaking philosophically. That is, it is simply true (if and only if it
agrees with Critical Race Theory) and an uncontestable basis for
claiming knowledge. One experiences systemic oppression that is
structurally determinant upon one’s life and views, and therefore a
unique voice that speaks from this position must exist and be
considered authoritative. As we’ll see in chapter 4, the roots of this
misguided line of thought reside in Jean-Jacques Rousseau, who
incorrectly believed that sincerity is a strong arbiter of truth.
Philosophy aside, the practical effects of this doctrine include
advancing bias over minimizing it and rendering it impossible to
disagree with a Critical Race Theory take when it comes from
someone who claims a critical consciousness of their own
minoritized racial category (at least if one has greater access to
racial privilege than that person). In turn, subjective assessments
take priority over objective ones (which are denied as being falsely
objective and, often, “white”), which hits truth largely only by



accident, empowers grifters, and grants ultimate authority to those
within the Party—a proven recipe for societal disaster.

Not only do Delgado and Stefancic recognize that a “unique voice
of color” exists in “somewhat uneasy tension” with rejecting racial
essentialism, but they also recognize that it’s racist in other ways.
“The ‘voice of color,’ as it is termed, seems to imply that critical race
theorists have a deeper understanding of certain issues than their
white counterparts,”63 they write, addressing a common (and
accurate) criticism of Critical Race Theory. This line of thinking, as it
happens, also has its roots in Rousseau, specifically what came to
be termed the “master-slave dialectic,” as we will see. Delgado and
Stefancic seek to resolve this glaring issue with the doctrine by
insisting, “Critical race theorists believe that, while white scholars
should not be excluded from writing about such subjects, they are
often better addressed by minorities.”64 They also recognize that this
leads to problems of “standing” when using Critical Race Theory to
address issues.65 That is, though Critical Race Theorists usually
deliberately avoid this specific terminology, Critical Race Theory
subscribes to what feminist theorists refer to as “standpoint
epistemology,” the belief that who you are in relation to the systems
of power in play determines what you can and cannot understand.
(Such a belief is a direct consequence of both material and structural
determinism, when maintained strictly.)

Predictably, in practice, this doctrine results in squabbling for
standing, speaking over people deemed “privileged,” and constantly
scrutinizing whether or not one’s claim to an oppressed, thus
enlightened, standpoint is valid. That is, it brings out the worst in
human tribal behavior over what may be the worst possible basis for
human tribalism: race. This tribalism is then strictly enforced, such
that members of a racial group who do not profess their “unique



voice of color” in the way Critical Race Theory deems “authentic” are
excluded from authority of all sorts. When black public figures speak
in a way outside of their Critical Race Theory-approved racial script
—including Larry Elder (named “the black face of white supremacy”
by the Los Angeles Times while running for governor as a
conservative), Condoleezza Rice (named “a foot soldier for white
supremacy” after disagreeing with the approach to race relations
implemented by Critical Race Theory in practice), Dave Chappelle
(whose jokes about trans activists come from his “white privilege”),
or Kanye West (no longer to be considered “Black,” according to Ta
Nehisi Coates, after he donned a “Make America Great Again” hat
and supported President Donald Trump on some issues)—they
aren’t just said to be wrong or even “race traitors” (among other
slurs) but no longer authentic representatives of their race. In Critical
Race Theory, the doctrine of the “unique voice of color” therefore
turns one’s racial identity into a political identity and one’s political
identity is one’s racial identity. “We can no longer have black and
brown faces who do not want to be black and brown voices,”66

opined radical Leftist Congresswoman Ayanna Pressley, cementing
this view. Put more bluntly in a soon-deleted tweet by Nikole
Hannah-Jones, New York Times Magazine’s architect of the 1619
Project, “There’s a difference between being racially black and
politically Black.”67 The old feminist canard “the personal is political”
becomes a true and proper identity under Identity Marxist Theories
like Critical Race Theory: one’s politics is one’s person.

Storytelling, Narrative-weaving, and Counterstorytelling
Critical Race Theory is, as we saw, skeptical of Enlightenment
rationalism. It is also generally aware of the power of storytelling.
Given that structural determinism is supposed to lend a “unique



voice of color,” these two features combine to lead it to favor
storytelling and the production of narratives over logic, reason,
rationality, and the other tools of what some philosophers refer to as
“epistemic adequacy.” They do this proudly and without any explicit
recognition that the implication is that non-white racial groups are
thereby characterized as irrational and narrative-based—which might
be recognized as a certain bigotry of low expectations except for the
fact that Critical Race Theory would say that the expectations
themselves are an artifact of “white supremacy culture” to avoid the
accusation. Under this doctrine, not only expectations but also facts
are considered constitutive of the power dynamics that create the
existing social order. In other words, Critical Race Theory regards
facts and the reliance upon facts as race-political. Put more
succinctly and familiarly, Critical Race Theory favors storytelling as
one of the “other ways of knowing” used by races that aren’t white to
challenge the existing social order, and it views their exclusion from
legal and scientific reasoning, for examples, as part of the vast
conspiracy of whiteness against all other races. The emotive
emphasis from Rousseau’s view of sincerity shines through again,
obviously, as does the biased subjectivism of an alleged voice of
color.

Rather surprisingly for most people not familiar with Critical Race
Theory, it openly advocates for storytelling as a (non-white, non-
Eurocentric) means of knowing and transmitting “knowledge” about
the “lived realities” of experiencing systemic racism, including in
science and law. Critical Race Theory: An Introduction, for example,
devotes an entire chapter to the idea of “legal storytelling” and
claims, “Although some writers criticize CRT for excessive negativity
and failure to develop a positive program, legal storytelling and
narrative analysis are clear-cut advances that the movement can



claim.”68 Their justification for this dubious practice is
straightforward: “Attorneys and teachers of clinical law have been
applying storytelling and narrative analysis to understand how the
dynamics of persuasion operate in the courtroom. They also use
them to understand the interplay of power and interpretive authority
between lawyer and client.”69 That is, stories are persuasive—often
more persuasive than facts (and in a sentence we find nearly the
entire social justification for the Black Lives Matter movement as well
as O.J. Simpson’s acquittal).

Among the various uses of storytelling and narrative-weaving that
it advocates are what it refers to as “counterstories.” These are
stories, sometimes fictional, allegorical, or parabolic, that challenge
prevailing narratives, stereotypes, and expectations and therefore
are meant to “disrupt hegemonic power” and its expectations about
race. Of course, many of these “expectations” are just outdated
racial tropes projected as widely held beliefs onto white people—this
is a favorite technique of Ibram X. Kendi. In other words,
counterstories are often emotionally driven anecdotes that are
sometimes indicative of data and at other times present exceptions
to the rule (an example of this latter type that has nothing to do with
race might be knowing someone who smoked two packs of
cigarettes a day and nevertheless lived to be 100).

This approach may sound to the reader more reasonable than it
actually is. It’s difficult to appreciate just how ridiculous the (counter)-
storytelling in Critical Race Theory can be without reading some of it
directly for yourself. As it turns out, it is not all just fabricating
narratives about the circumstances of police killings, being bad at
statistics, or speaking about one’s feelings or intuitions
(phenomenological interpretation) of circumstances—for example,
the claim that even though only a handful of unarmed black people



die at the hands of police in any given year in the United States that
it “feels like” they’re being “murdered” in the streets every single day.
That sort of delusion is of the tamest garden variety compared to
how this goes in the legal and educational literature. Here, we might
consider an example related by Gloria Ladson-Billings in her chapter
in The Handbook of Critical Race Theory in Education, in which she
describes a particularly peculiar and paranoid example from Derrick
Bell, who was prone to such things:

In another chronicle Bell (1989) describes what he calls “The Black
crime cure,” where a group of young Black men discover a magic pill
that changes them from petty street criminals to outstanding citizens.
They no longer do drugs, rob and steal, cut school, or participate in
gang activity. They become model citizens as long as they keep
taking the pills. Unfortunately law enforcement has less work to do—
the gang task force is no longer needed, the drug enforcement task
force has no purpose, and the nightly patrols in Black communities
yield no suspects. At first, the larger community is delighted, but
soon people begin to realize how lucrative crime is for the rest of the
society. Now they must lay off police officers and prison guards. The
security firms sell fewer security devices and need to cut back their
work forces. The alternative schools and juvenile detention centers
are without youth. The town’s entire economy was based on the by-
products of crime. To return things to their previous state, the police
follow the Black youth to a cave outside of town and discover the
source of the magic pills. After the youth leave, the police raid the
cave, confiscate all the remaining pills, and blow up the site.70

Before commenting further, it bears mentioning that this counterstory
isn’t just a fabrication of Derrick Bell; it is one that was repeated
favorably by another scholar with an advanced degree (Ladson-



Billings) in another book. That’s staggering because this
“counterstory” is nothing short of bizarre, not to mention nearly
unbelievably paranoid and cynical (in fact, it’s ridiculous). It’s also
typical of Bell, who famously wrote another story “The Chronicle of
the DeVine Gift” (1999) about a fictional character—strangely
enough named Geneva Crenshaw (Kimberlé Crenshaw was his
doctoral student)—who allegedly faced many of the same struggles
of high workloads as he did in law school. For Bell, the relevant fact
about this workload was that he was the only African-American (and
Critical Race Theory) professor in a prestigious law school.
Imagining these demands to be outsized for him and rooted in
racism, he tells a strange and paranoid parable about how the
school might eventually reach a tipping point and fundamentally
change—if some donor continued to push more and more black
(Critical Race Theorists) into the school until it changed its character
at a fundamental level. This idea, that a “critical mass” of “diverse”
voices must be present to have genuine diversity turned out to be
the basis for two of the most impactful Supreme Court decisions on
the issue of race-conscious admissions in colleges and universities,
especially Grutter vs. Bollinger (2003). Bell’s point: the
predominantly white school would resist this “diversification”
overwhelmingly so that such a (Critical) racial tipping point might
never arise—because of racism, not because of bad methodology
rooted in Critical Theory. That is, his point was to use a story to
advance a paranoid conspiracy theory and racial cynicism. (Even
more bizarre than these examples is Bell’s story “Space Traders,” in
which he articulates a belief that “white” society would trade off all of
the world’s blacks to alien invaders for lots of money and to solve
major problems like climate change.)



Lest you believe this peculiar, if not schizoidal, trend is unique to
Derrick Bell, take this example from the Critical Theory educator
Daniel Solórzano, also in The Handbook of Critical Race Theory in
Education, who holds Bell up as a role model.

This chapter is a story on how I used my educational archaeological
skills to understand critical race theory (CRT) and how CRT led me
to identify and analyze various concepts within the fields of
education, sociology, ethnic studies, women’s studies, and the law.
To help tell the story, I will use a real and fictional email
correspondence I had with Derrick Bell in April of 2009 on his use of
“racism hypos.” In fact, this chapter was inspired by and loosely
modeled on an article Derrick Bell wrote in 1989 titled “An Epistolary
Exploration for a Thurgood Marshall Biography.” At first I didn’t know
what “epistolary” meant. After searching I found it defined as a form
of writing that utilizes a letter or a series of letters to tell a story. In his
“epistolary” Bell (1989) recreates a series of letters between himself
and a fictitious Asa Bookman, the President of Real World Books. In
a sequence of letters they discuss the possibility of writing a
Thurgood Marshall biography. Here I begin my email “epistolary” with
Professor Bell on my journey to critical race theory in education
generally and CRT and transformational resistance in particular.71

To make sure the point is not being missed, Solórzano’s chapter in
this academic book is a series of real and fictional emails he
(pretends to have) had with Derrick Bell, which he modeled upon
Bell’s strange storytelling habits, including his own having pretending
to have exchanged fictional letters with a fictional person. The
subject of these fantastical emails is the utility of “racism hypos” in
Critical Race Theory, especially as applied to education. “Racism
hypos,” though, are what we just saw from Bell—racism



hypotheticals, that is, his bizarre “counterstories,” which he believed
have a place not just in books but in legal discourse, if not the
courtroom. Not to put too fine a point on it, but Critical Race Theory
considers this nonsense to be a profound methodology that it can
claim as a “clear-cut advance” in scholarship.

Why do Critical Race Theorists favor this approach, other than
because it works on the emotions and is therefore often successful
tactically? Because stories can be “destructive” to the existing order,
according to Delgado and Stefancic:

Some of the critical storytellers believe that stories also have a valid
destructive function. Society constructs the social world through a
series of tacit agreements mediated by images, pictures, tales, and
scripts. Much of what we believe is ridiculous, self-serving, or cruel,
but not perceived to be so at the time. Attacking embedded
preconceptions that marginalize others or conceal their humanity is a
legitimate function of all fiction.72

As a result of leaning upon storytelling, narrative-weaving, and
counterstories—when not merely making up something racially
salacious, presumptive, and ridiculous—Critical Race Theory often
presents claims of racism in situations where the evidence doesn’t
support it and then considers requests for evidence to be evidence
of further racism. For example, at The Evergreen State College in
Olympia, Washington, before it melted down in 2017, a narrative
about the highly progressive school being a racist institution was
promulgated, and when the (progressive) biology professor Bret
Weinstein asked for evidence of this racism (indicating that if it
exists, he wants to fix it), he was told that if he experienced racism,
he would know it and therefore wouldn’t need evidence of it. His
request for evidence was then framed as an example of his own



white privilege and thus further racism in the institutional apparatus
of the school. In their claim, then, Critical Race Theorists are right.
When we favor agenda-driven and paranoid fiction over facts,
objectivity, and truth, that upon which society depends can be
destroyed. They will just tell their stories and why other stories don’t
matter. White stories, after all, have been told.

Historical Revisionism
It is not an incorrect characterization to frame out the work within
Critical Legal Studies by legal scholars like Derrick Bell and Alan
Freeman that led to the development of Critical Race Theory as
historical revisionism of the law in and following the Civil Rights
Movement. That, however, would merely be the tip of a far larger
iceberg of historical revisionism that is central to the storytelling of
Critical Race Theory. As I so often have to do, lest anyone think I
exaggerate about this, let me quote from Delgado and Stefancic on
this shocking method, to which they devote an entire section:

Derrick Bell’s analysis of Brown illustrates a second signature CRT
theme, revisionist history. Revisionist history reexamines America’s
historical record, replacing comforting majoritarian interpretations of
events with ones that square more accurately with minorities’
experiences. It also offers evidence, sometimes suppressed, in that
very record, to support those new interpretations.73

Given what we just learned about storytelling in Critical Race Theory,
this is a concerning priority. The key phrasing not to miss here,
though, is that interpretations of history are being revised by Critical
Race Theorists specifically to “square more accurately with
minorities’ experiences.” According to Critical Race Theory, though,
these are structurally determined and thus only accurately



understood when they agree with Critical Race Theory, which alone
possesses the necessary Critical tools to understand the structures
and what they reveal about society.

In short, Critical Race Theory believes that all of Western and
especially American history has been told incorrectly in a
“whitewashed” way that furthers systemic racism. It therefore
demands a rewriting and retelling of history that supports Critical
Race Theory. This is to be done according to what are known as
“critical historiographies” (brand name: “honest history”) that center
the ugliest aspects of race dynamics and frame them out as
indicative of the extant power dynamics in society as the teaching of
history. The 1619 Project, which used the New York Times Magazine
to reframe the founding of America as a “slaveocracy” and the
Revolutionary War as a means of maintaining slavery in opposition
to the British, is an example. Derrick Bell’s revisionist interpretation
of Brown v. Board of Education and the Civil Rights Movement as
the results of “white” interests in repelling Communism converging is
another example. Under the revisionist historical methods of Critical
Race Theory, all of history would be a story told to support the claims
about systemic racism made by Critical Race Theory, including the
idea of Interest-Convergence (taught as fact rather than mind-
reading conjecture) and the entire history of America and the West
as intentionally racially oppressive in a way consistent with its
twisted definition of “race.”

Critical Race Theorists would characterize their revision as
“honest history” or a “deracialization” of already racialized (in favor of
whites) history, and they consider it a necessary project for
education and understanding ourselves and our place in the world.
Of course, the real rationale behind their application of historical
revisionism is that, in the praxis of Critical Race Theory, every



subject must be bent to the purpose of raising a racial critical
consciousness, which is to say manipulating people into becoming
Critical Race Theorists. History, in that it was genuinely systemically
and institutionally racist in ways that do not realistically apply to the
present in Western societies, is one of the most fruitful sites for this
sort of storytelling as “rigorous” methodology, particularly since any
new “findings” provided by this method become the basis for more
claims about material and structural determinism, all of which repeat
the Critical Race Theory view.

A Critique of Liberalism
As with the real truth of history, Critical Race Theorists don’t like
liberalism, which they see as yet another means by which racial
oppression is created and maintained. As Delgado and Stefancic tell
us in Critical Race Theory: An Introduction, “critical race scholars are
discontent with liberalism as a framework for addressing America’s
racial problems. Many liberals believe in color blindness and neutral
principles of constitutional law,”74 which they disagree with
fundamentally. Recall that they introduced Critical Race Theory in
the first place this way: “critical race theory calls into question the
very foundations of the liberal order, including equality theory, legal
reasoning, Enlightenment rationalism, and the neutral principles of
constitutional law.”75 They amplify this disdain for the liberal order by
remarking quite bluntly soon thereafter that “[Critical Race Theorists]
are highly suspicious of another liberal mainstay, namely rights.”76

This rejection of liberalism in the blatantly Left-oriented Critical
Race Theory may come as a shock to people who identify as liberal
or who misidentify Critical Race Theory with “liberalism” for any other
reason, such as its stated interest in concerns related to civil rights
and relentless focus on “minoritized” groups. It is not liberalism,



though. It is anti-liberal Leftism, and they are different. Just like how
in mathematics the opposite of “open” is not “closed,” but instead
“not open,” the opposite of liberal isn’t conservative; it’s illiberal.
Many conservatives are, in fact, liberals in their political philosophy
(so, they support the idea of a constitutional republic like the United
States), but very few Leftists are liberals. They, like the illiberal right-
wingers they constantly decry, tend to be illiberal to the core. The
only difference is that they want Leftism, controlled by themselves, to
organize society rather than something right-wing. We’d do well to
remember that Leftist authoritarianism has been tried many times
throughout the world since the French Revolution at the end of the
18th century, and it has been a catastrophe every time.

Critical Race Theory is skeptical of liberalism because it believes
that its core principles, like neutrality before the law, colorblindness,
individualism, a shared universal humanity regardless of identity,
meritocracy, objectivity, reason, science, capitalism and property
rights, and democratic-republican (rather than purely “democratic”)
governance are all means by which the alleged ruling classes have
organized society to maintain their own benefit at the expense of
everyone else. This view is, of course, Marxian (and neo-Marxian).
To repeat the words of Özlem Sensoy and Robin DiAngelo, for
example,

Many of these movements [they list: antiwar, feminist, gay rights,
Black power, Indigenous peoples, The Chicano Movement, disability
rights, and other movements for social justice] initially advocated for
a type of liberal humanism (individualism, freedom, and peace) but
quickly turned to a rejection of liberal humanism. The logic of
individual autonomy that underlies liberal humanism (the idea that
people are free to make independent rational decisions that
determine their own fate) was viewed as a mechanism for keeping



the marginalized in their place by obscuring larger structural systems
of inequality. In other words, it fooled people into believing that they
had more freedom and choice than societal structures actually
allow.77

It is crucial we understand Critical Race Theory as rejecting
liberalism, which is to say rejecting freedom, which we can read here
in plain English.

Again, in the given justification for its rejection of liberalism we
see Critical Race Theory’s general bent toward conspiracy
theorizing, which it shares with all neo-Marxism other related Critical
Theories of identity, like Queer Theory. Liberalism and its core
values, according to the worldview including Critical Race Theory,
“fools people into believing that they had more freedom and choice”
than they actually do (because of structural determinism). Neo-
Marxists called this “false consciousness,” which is what everyone
has until they become Critical Theorists, who have a “critical
consciousness” instead that sees the world in terms of Critical
Theory. On the chopping block for Critical Race Theorists, in addition
to things already listed: individualism, freedom, peace, individual
autonomy, and rationality. Why? The conspiracy theory of Critical
Theory views these as “mechanisms for keeping the marginalized in
their place by [not being Critical Theory].”

One reason for this illiberal mentality in Critical Race Theory is
that Critical Theory itself is highly critical of liberalism and was from
the beginning. Indeed, neo-Marxism (which is Critical Theory) arose
specifically to figure out how to get Marxian Theory to succeed over
liberalism throughout the West. As noted, in Critical Theory, these
same beliefs are centered in the doctrine of “false consciousness”
(which they borrowed from Marx and Engels, who were only lightly



interested in it), which holds that the powerful interests in society
arrange cultural and other values and the social order to fool people
into believing they are happy, safe, and content when they are “in
fact” (to the Critical Theorists) miserable, in imminent danger of
fascism, and subject to capitalist servitude and other forms of
systemic oppression. Herbert Marcuse’s major works through the
1960s and 1970s focus on this view in the extreme, especially One-
Dimensional Man and “Repressive Tolerance.”

The “white supremacy” and “systemic racism” focused on by
Critical Race Theory is exactly this mentality with race and racism,
rather than capitalist consumerism, centered as the most relevant
construct to inequality. Hearkening back to our attempt to define
Critical Race Theory in the last chapter, we could then settle upon
the very succinct definition: Critical Race Theory is the study of what
it calls “systemic racism.” This definition is only intelligible when one
realizes that “systemic racism” is a neo-Marxian construct, however
—a fundamental organizing principle for society that perpetrates
oppression and domination, which is the given explanation for all
differences in outcomes where whites outperform any other racial
groups in blunt statistical averages. It is otherwise a Trojan horse
concept. Central to the idea of systemic racism, as we have seen, is
that people mostly have a false consciousness about it, whether by
willful “white ignore-ance” (Barbara Applebaum) or “internalized
racism.”

Critical Race Theory is also inimical to the Enlightenment liberal
ideas of individualism, merit, and objectivity, all of which it associates
explicitly with “white supremacy culture.” Though none of these
ideals is perfectly achievable in practice—groupishness, corruption,
and bias always exist to some degree—Critical Race Theory
fundamentally rejects even the aspiration to individualism,



meritocracy, and objectivity. In each case, Critical Race Theorists
believe that these ideas have “white” definitions that fail to recognize
that they are defined within “white culture” (or “white supremacy
culture”) and so they are not only not real but are in fact inverted
versions of themselves. Critical Race Theorists genuinely maintain
that white people invoke (conspiratorially, though without knowing it)
individualism, merit, and objectivity to justify their own privilege and
to fool people of other races into believing it is something other than
the system that explains and differences in success. This results in
the denigration of individual character in the obvious ways, and of
science and reason, in the case of the denial of objectivity (which
goes well beyond the 1619 project and even so far as to assert that
2+2 doesn’t always equal 4 because of the need to challenge
objectivity). With regard to meritocracy, it results in something like
the Critical Race Theory version of the Peter Principle, which asserts
that “white mediocrity” is advanced to high-ranking positions by the
machinations of white privilege, which self-assuredly pretends to be
meritocracy. In turn, it is used to justify the real Critical Race Theory
version of the Peter Principle: using crooked ideas like “Diversity,
Equity, and Inclusion” to admit, hire, and promote professionally
underqualified apparatchiks into influential positions.

Another critique of liberalism frequently offered by Critical Race
Theorists is that the progress made by liberalism breeds
complacency (rather than more revolutionary consciousness). This is
also based on another poisoned neo-Marxist critique: that capitalism
makes for a prosperous society that, in turn, steals away any
possibility of creating a revolutionary proletariat. That progress
actually occurs under liberalism is one of the main reasons Critical
Theorists hate liberalism, in fact, and a massive amount of their
literature (including both Herbert Marcuse’s One-Dimensional Man in



1964 and Robin DiAngelo’s infamous White Fragility in 2018) is
dedicated to harsh critiques of liberal triumphs: prosperity in society
for Marcuse and “good white liberals” and “white progressives” for
DiAngelo (among others). For example, as DiAngelo has it,

I believe that white progressives cause the most daily damage to
people of color. I define a white progressive as any white person who
thinks he or she is not racist, or is less racist, or in the “choir,” or
already “gets it.” White progressives can be the most difficult for
people of color because, to the degree that we think we have
arrived, we will put our energy into making sure that others see us as
having arrived. None of our energy will go into what we need to be
doing for the rest of our lives: engaging in ongoing self-awareness,
continuing education, relationship building, and actual antiracist
practice. White progressives do indeed uphold and perpetrate
racism, but our defensiveness and certitude make it virtually
impossible to explain to us how we do so.78

Lest you think only voices like DiAngelo’s (which are partially in
disrepute at the time of this writing—because she makes the Critical
Race Theory worldview so obvious and obviously awful) make this
argument, remember that Barbara Applebaum and Shannon Sullivan
made similar arguments, essentially at book length in both cases. So
do other Critical Race Theorists more directly in the pure CRT fold.
Let’s turn back to Delgado and Stefancic on the same point, for
example:

Moreover, rights are said to be alienating. They separate people
from each other—“stay away, I’ve got my rights”—rather than
encouraging them to form close, respectful communities. And with
civil rights, lower courts have found it easy to narrow or distinguish



the broad, ringing landmark decision like Brown v. Board of
Education. The group whom they supposedly benefit always greets
cases like Brown with great celebration. But after the celebration
dies down, the great victory is quietly cut back by narrow
interpretation, administrative obstruction, or delay. In the end, the
minority group is left little better than it was before, if not worse. Its
friends, the liberals, believing the problem has been solved, go on to
something else, such as saving the whales, while its adversaries, the
conservatives, furious that the Supreme Court has given way once
again to undeserving minorities, step up their resistance.79

No matter where you look in the source literature within or behind
Critical Race Theory (for example, in Paulo Freire’s extremely
influential book on Critical Pedagogy, The Pedagogy of the
Oppressed), you will repeatedly find the point—their raison d’être—
of these Critical approaches is to induce a critical consciousness,
which is a revolutionary consciousness. That is, it is to convince
people that they are dependent upon a system that oppresses them
and that rather than taking responsibility to raise themselves out of
their dependency, they must band together to smash the system.
Why do you think Delgado and Stefancic immediately remark that
they reject “traditional approaches to civil rights, which embraces
incrementalism and step-by-step progress”80 in the first paragraph of
their introduction to the subject? For the same reason that later in
the same paragraph as quoted above from Sensoy and DiAngelo,
they make sure to point out that theirs are “revolutionary
movements.” This is also precisely the same critique you can find of
liberal republics given by the neo-Marxist Herbert Marcuse in the
1960s, for examples in “Repressive Tolerance” and An Essay on
Liberation: flourishing liberal societies work and prevent Marxian



revolutionary zeal. Liberalism produces stability that is antithetical to
revolution, as they rightly observe, and they believe it steals away
the revolutionary zeal from people who are made content by the
generally good, successful societies it produces. Therefore, they
hate that which works, whether it’s modern capitalism or colorblind
equality. The reasoning is simple. If it works, people want to keep it
instead of becoming crackpot utopian revolutionaries.

Whiteness as Property
Even though Critical Race Theorists hate liberalism and want to
overthrow it by means of a neo-Marxian (i.e., cultural) revolution,
they are content to leverage some of its ideas in service of their
aims. This tendency is perhaps most shockingly apparent in another
core tenet of Critical Race Theory, which derives from a Harvard Law
Review article by Cheryl I. Harris in 1993 meant to characterize
“whiteness as property.” The point of this argument is to characterize
“whiteness” as a kind of property created by white people to give
themselves and those they deem worthy exclusive access to the
resources of society (that is, as bourgeois property). Those paying
attention through the tumultuous summer of 2020 will have noticed
that “whiteness as property” was given from prominent figures
throughout society as one of the justifications for the Critical Race
Theory Riots, including their looting and arson, even when many of
the businesses that were targeted, robbed, and destroyed in the riots
were not white-owned (black- and other minority-owned small
businesses are run by Critical Race Theory’s petite bourgeoisie and
are therefore still “whiteness” as property).

Harris makes the case in this law review (read: legal revisionist)
argument that “whiteness” qualifies as a form of property given that it
meets the basic rights associated with property rights in liberal



societies: “rights of disposition,” “right to use and enjoyment,”
“reputation and status property,” and “the absolute right to
exclude.”81 Dubious as her argument is, it is apparently highly
persuasive to Critical Race Theorists, who went on to adopt it as a
core tenet of their doctrine. Thus, the paranoid conspiratorial nature
of Critical Race Theory is readily apparent yet again, as is an
important thread to Critical Race Theory’s Marxian roots. Harris, like
most Critical Race Theorists, puts forth that white people created
race and the white racial identity to provide themselves special
status in society and, importantly, to reserve the right to exclude
other races from whiteness and the benefits it confers upon whites
and their racial adjacencies (“the absolute right to exclude”). The
idea is used as the justification for the “abolition” of whiteness, just
like how Marx and Engels called for the abolition of bourgeois
property in The Manifesto of the Communist Party. That is, Critical
Race Theory is a Marxian Theory that views whiteness as bourgeois
property to be abolished through racial class conflict.

The trick is the standard one. Like with so many arguments from
the materialist branch of Critical Race Theory, the idea that
whiteness acted in some ways like property—created by and for
whites, who could decide who belonged and who didn’t, as with Irish,
German, Italian, and Jewish people at various points in history—was
the case before the Civil Rights Acts. Historical injustices must still
be relevant today, and their rationales must not have ever changed
according to Critical Race Theory—at least whenever invoking those
injustices or claiming those rationales is to the benefit of Critical
Race Theorists. One of the functional points of Critical Race Theory
is to adopt a sufficiently paranoid and conspiratorial stance to
conclude that the Civil Rights Acts didn’t really change anything
except make racism harder to find and fight (and repelling global



Communism, apparently). Thus, we find Cheryl Harris designating
“whiteness as property” in 1993, Delgado and Stefancic (and many
others) codifying it into Critical Race Theory doctrinal canon in 2001
(etc.), and Critical Race Theory-informed activists, scholars, and
politicians invoking it to defend the looting and arson of retail
establishments throughout 2020.

Why would Harris and other Critical Race Theorists want to
characterize whiteness as property, though? Because they’re
Marxian Theorists. That’s all. The first plank of Karl Marx’s Manifesto
of the Communist Party, written with Frederick Engels in December
of 1847, calls for the abolition of “bourgeois” private property:

The distinguishing feature of Communism is not the abolition of
property generally, but the abolition of bourgeois property. But
modern bourgeois private property is the final and most complete
expression of the system of producing and appropriating products,
that is based on class antagonisms, on the exploitation of the many
by the few. In this sense, the theory of the Communists may be
summed up in the single sentence: Abolition of private property.82

To Critical Race Theorists, “whiteness” is “bourgeois private
property” because whites are the bourgeoisie (unjustly privileged,
propertied class) of the “systemic racism” power dynamic that it
believes is the fundamental organizing principle of society. This is
why we find Robin DiAngelo telling us that there is no such thing as
a “positive white identity” and that she strives to be “less white”
(infamously echoed in corporate “diversity” training by Coca-Cola in
2021).83 Critical Race Theory regards “whiteness as property”
because it enables them to transition the Communist Revolution out
of the economic sphere and into the racial-cultural sphere—with race
made the central construct for understanding inequality. To become



“less white” and to “disrupt whiteness” is to attempt to fulfill Marx’s
Communist vision of the abolition of bourgeois private property in a
new domain to which the American culture is more sensitive.

Intersectionality
Critical Race Theory is both part of and includes a related concept
called intersectionality that was also developed by Kimberlé
Crenshaw, who gave Critical Race Theory its name. Crenshaw first
laid out the idea of intersectionality formally in a 1989 law review
paper titled “Demarginalizing the Intersection of Race and Sex,”
though the idea had been floating around both in Queer Theory and
in Black Feminist circles over the preceding decade.

On its surface, intersectionality seems reasonable and even
common sense, and if it weren’t deployed in the context of a critical
constructivist paradigm (what Jordan Peterson rightly called
“postmodern neo-Marxism”), it might be that. It states, in its most
charitable interpretation, that someone who occupies two identity
categories at once could be discriminated against not only within
each category but also in both categories at the same time and in
unique ways that apply only to the “intersecting” identities. For
example, as Crenshaw points out successfully in the paper, it would
be conceivable that black women could be specifically discriminated
against in a company that hires enough black men not to be found to
discriminate by race and enough white women not to be found to
discriminate by sex. Further, black women might face unique
stereotypes outside of black stereotypes and female stereotypes that
serve as the unjust basis for that discrimination, as Patricia Hill
Collins describes in considerable detail in Black Feminist Thought. In
my view, this acknowledgement about identity genuinely does open
a challenging but important domain within discrimination law. I reject



intersectionality, however, because I believe it should have been
pursued via liberal means rather than Crenshaw’s (for instance,
veering more toward individualism, objectivity, and meritocracy,
rather than into ever more competitive and tendentious identity
politics), which openly and vigorously attacked liberalism as the
reason for allowing such a question to have gone unanswered.

Intersectionality, rather than being just an odd name for a
phenomenon in discrimination law worth considering in responsible
ways, is the belief that it is not possible to consider any form of
systemic oppression in isolation. All forms of oppression are linked to
one another intersectionally. Intersectionality therefore makes two
explicit calls to those who embrace it: engagement of positionality
and solidarity with all other people who are systemically oppressed,
as Critical Theories of identity and other neo-Marxian Critical
Theories would have it. In other words, it is not possible not to
engage in identity politics and what is known as “identity-first
thinking” under intersectionality, and thus everyone must be
considered a member of various intersecting and structurally
determinant identity groups rather than as unique individuals with
their own views.

Under a doctrine of engaging positionality, a person therefore has
to be understood not as an individual (as we saw above in the
summary of Critical Race Theory’s critique on liberalism) but as a
member of various intersecting groups that are in some way
positioned socially by the various systemic power dynamics in
society. Identity politics are therefore put first in all things. Who you
happen to be—not your individual personhood or humanity, as
Crenshaw notes explicitly in “Mapping the Margins”84—gets put
second, just after how Critical your politics reflect who you happen to
be, and you and your ideas are only intelligible in relation to how



Critical Theories of identity interpret the social positions of the
various identity groups you can be said to belong to. These are
structurally deterministic, after all, remember, and delimit the
“authentic” range of your voice accordingly. This is why it is best to
call intersectionality as it actually exists in the world by its correct
name: Identity Marxism.

The purpose behind this intentional “positional engagement” is
also explained very clearly in “Mapping the Margins”: it’s impossible
to do an effective politics of identity otherwise. “Vulgar
constructionism thus distorts the possibilities for meaningful identity
politics,”85 Crenshaw tells us directly after invoking the need for
identity-first intersectional thinking. The point of intersectionality,
then, is to get as many members of various “minoritized” identity
groups to think of themselves that way so that they will lay ground
and carry water for a neo-Marxian cultural revolution (one that
probably won’t care much about them or their freedom in the end). In
Crenshaw’s telling, “Drawing from the strength of shared experience,
women have recognized that the political demands of millions speak
more powerfully than the pleas of a few isolated voices.”86 That’s
more or less it. It was highly successful at generating this cross-
identity solidarity, quickly turning all Critical Theories of identity
intersectional by subjecting them to vigorous internal critique along
any axis of identity politics they might not be centrally focused upon
(for instance, calling feminism “white feminism” and accusing it of
upholding racism by ignoring black women and their issues, and so
on).

Interestingly, Crenshaw herself did not like to call intersectionality
a theory. Instead, she referred to it as a “provisional concept,”87 a
“practice,”88 and, later, a “sensibility.”89 Indeed, in “Mapping the
Margins,” she specifically says that she didn’t forward the concept as



a “totalizing theory of identity”90 but more as a lens for seeing “how
the social world is constructed.”91 Of some further interest, though
Crenshaw does not cite Herbert Marcuse (but does cite his radical
black feminist student, Angela Davis) in “Mapping the Margins,”92

Marcuse’s Essay on Liberation calls specifically for the development
of a “New Sensibility” and “Solidarity,” these being two of the four
section/chapter titles in that essay. Given that Marcuse was also
calling for “A Biological Foundation for Socialism” (first section/
chapter) and made very clear that liberation means liberation into a
new kind of socialism that doesn’t yet exist (that offered praise to the
Maoist revolution in China that was going on at the time—to the
death of tens of millions), understanding intersectionality as the
sociocultural dimension of the “new sensibility” (new way of thinking
about everything) that will usher in a cultural revolution becomes
virtually unavoidable. (Note: It is my considered belief that
“sustainability” is this “new sensibility” in fullest expression, and an
intersectional equity—read: identity socialism—framework is deemed
necessary to achieve and maintain it.)

So far as Critical Race Theory is concerned, then,
intersectionality is both an integral part of how Critical Race Theory
sees the world and a broader concept upon which Critical Race
Theoretical thinking is brought to bear. The best way to conceive of
this is that the parent category in which Critical Race Theory fits—all
Critical Theories of identity—are linked together into one meta-
Theory under intersectionality that makes them all adjacent to one
another. Patricia Hill Collins referred to the tangle of power dynamics
and hierarchical arrangements in society as the “Matrix of
Domination,” which is just an even more diffuse Marxian conspiracy
theory regarding how society is organized.



Antiracism as Praxis
Finally, at least for this list of core beliefs of Critical Race Theory,
Critical Race Theory upholds what it refers to as “antiracism” as
praxis. As explained in the previous chapter, Critical Race Theory is
not Critical Race Theory without Critical Race Praxis, which means
putting the Theory into application and implementation (journalist Tim
Pool has amusingly and rightly referred to this as “Critical Race
Applied Principles (CRAP)”). The two—Theory and praxis—are
inseparable in the sense that Critical Race Theory without praxis is
not Critical Race Theory and Critical Race Praxis that isn’t based in
Critical Race Theory is, by definition, nonsensical. As noted, Critical
Race Theory is as Critical Race Theory does.

The reason for this is because, by definition, all Critical Theories
must include praxis (social activism on behalf of their normative
vision for society). Let me underscore that: by definition. As we see
in the marxists.org Encyclopedia entry for “praxis”: “[Praxis] is really
just another word for practice in the sense in which practice is
understood by Marxists, in which neither theory nor practice are
intelligible in isolation from the other. Lukács uses the term in 1923,
and thereafter has been used commonly by Western Marxists.”93 As
we will see in the next chapter, a Critical Theory is generally
regarded as one that has at least three elements, the third of which
is putting it into praxis. There is no separation of Theory and praxis,
in other words, when a Theory is a Critical Theory.

“Antiracism” sounds like it would be being against racism, but this
is a bit of linguistic sleight of hand perpetrated by Critical Race
Theory, which utilizes specialized in-house definitions for virtually
everything—this being another feature of a Critical Theory. Indeed,
as Herbert Marcuse had it in his 1972 essay Counterrevolution and
Revolt,

http://marxists.org/


The radical refusal, the protest, appears in the way in which words
are grouped and regrouped, freed from their familiar use and abuse.
Alchemy of the word; the image, the sound, creation of another
reality out of the existing one-permanent imaginary revolution,
emergence of a “second history” within the historical continuum.
Permanent aesthetic subversion—this is the way of art.94 (italics
Marcuse’s)

In Critical Race Theory, being against racism is simple enough, but,
for example, both Robin DiAngelo and Ibram X. Kendi are
abundantly clear that not only isn’t it enough to be “not racist,” but
also that it isn’t possible to be “not racist.” They, following neo-
Marxist feminists in the 1970s like Patricia Bidol and Judith Katz,
offer a Manichean (and Bolshevik) choice: “racist” or “antiracist,” as
they define them, and forcing the direction of this choice manifests
as (part of the) praxis of Critical Race Theory. Therefore, one has to
be very careful to discern the context of how the term “antiracism” is
used to determine whether Critical Race Theory is behind it, and in
the present circumstances, it usually is.

For Kendi, as he explains throughout his 2019 book How to Be
an Antiracist, being antiracist requires being alert to every possible
action or “policy” that produces what he describes as “racist”
outcomes. This is how he starts the book:

DEFINITIONS
RACIST: One who is supporting a racist policy through their actions
or inaction or expressing a racist idea. ANTIRACIST: One who is
supporting an antiracist policy through their actions or expressing an
antiracist idea.95



Thus, for Kendi, for whom definitions seem not to be a strong suit,
racist ideas are any that produce disparate outcomes at the level of
individuals or groups (whenever whites or racial groups classified as
“white adjacent” outperform other racial groups). When asked in
2019 by Politico Magazine to explain how to “fix inequality,” Kendi
reiterated this view, ominously calling for “antiracism” to be backed
by constitutional force:

The DOA [Department of Antiracism, to be established by
constitutional amendment] would be responsible for preclearing all
local, state and federal public policies to ensure they won’t yield
racial inequity, monitor those policies, investigate private racist
policies when racial inequity surfaces, and monitor public officials for
expressions of racist ideas.96

In that this requires constant monitoring, reflection, and application of
change, Kendi’s idea of “antiracism” is, in other words, an ongoing
praxis. The astute reader will also recognize that this excerpt
describes, in effect, the grounds for a dictatorship under the control
of people who agree with him.

For DiAngelo, the relationship to praxis in its traditional sense is
even clearer (and more religious). She describes antiracism as a
lifelong commitment to an ongoing process of self-reflection, self-
critique, and social activism in which “no one is ever done,”97 which
is to say to being a Critical Race Theorist—for life. (Kendi says his
Department of Antiracism must also be filled with “formally trained
experts on racism,”98 so Critical Race Theorists.) This is praxis,
construed every bit as religiously as it actually is. To give some
sense that this is, in fact, praxis, this is how that word appears in
Richard Shaull’s foreword to the Marxist education Theorist Paulo
Freire’s Pedagogy of the Oppressed:



Fed up as I am with the abstractness and sterility of so much
intellectual work in academic circles today, I am excited by a process
of reflection which is set in a thoroughly historical context, which is
carried on in the midst of a struggle to create a new social order and
thus represents a new unity of theory and praxis.99 (emphasis in the
original)

Or, as Freire himself has it, “This can be done only by means of the
praxis: reflection and action upon the world in order to transform
it.”100 He elaborates on what this idea means and its relevance to
reflection in the following way,

This book will present some aspects of what the writer has termed
the pedagogy of the oppressed, a pedagogy which must be forged
with, not for, the oppressed (whether individuals or peoples) in the
incessant struggle to regain their humanity. This pedagogy makes
oppression and its causes objects of reflection by the oppressed,
and from that reflection will come their necessary engagement in the
struggle for their liberation. And in the struggle this pedagogy will be
made and remade.101 (emphasis in the original)

By returning to Kendi, we can easily tie many threads of this
argument together by seeing what antiracism as praxis—that is,
racial Bolshevism—demands, beyond a “lifelong commitment” to
self-reflection, self-critique, and social activism (and perhaps self-
loathing):

The only remedy to racist discrimination is antiracist discrimination.
The only remedy to past discrimination is present discrimination. The
only remedy to present discrimination is future discrimination.102



Thus we see that a neo-Marxian praxis of “antiracism” requires
discrimination that favors the Critical Race Theory reordering of the
world, if it only had the power to do so. This understanding sheds
much light on the Critical Race Theory rejection of liberalism, and in
particular neutrality, colorblind individualism, meritocracy, rationalism,
and equality theory, all of which would prevent them from
discriminating so that they might order the world as they would,
regardless of the harms. Between Kendi, who wants to literally order
the world according to Critical Race Theory, and DiAngelo, who
wants to induce a quasi-religious belief structure that scapegoats
whiteness, antiracism as praxis as the central practical feature of
Critical Race Theory can be clearly understood. It is worth noting
that in the 2020 election, the state of California attempted to put
Kendi’s malformed ideas about discrimination into practice (praxis)
by running a well-funded referendum campaign (which thankfully lost
at the vote) to remove the anti-discrimination language from the
California state constitution.

Because Critical Race Theory is Marxian, it is blatantly interested
in its own self-empowerment, so Kendi’s approach to antiracism as
praxis is the simpler to understand. DiAngelo’s is, of course, simple
as well, but it presents something more of a challenge, since her
approach is simultaneously more heavily rooted in the idealist faction
of Critical Race Theory and stands slightly apart from CRT entirely.
DiAngelo is a “Critical Whiteness educator,” by description, and it is
to the Critical study of whiteness that we now must turn to fully
understand what Critical Race Theory believes. In my view, it is best
to see DiAngelo’s view as a kind of race-Puritanism running amok
and deeply engaged in a rather outdated religious behavior known
as a “humiliation” (which follows salvation and precedes justification,
for the theologically minded). That is, DiAngelo’s antiracism is a cult



religion, and its praxis is a cult-spiritual work rooted in her own
beliefs about (her own) racial depravity (projected onto all whites).

Critical Whiteness Studies
Is Critical Race Theory “anti-white”? Yes (obviously) and no—and to
the degree that it is, that’s probably the least interesting thing about
it. What is more interesting is that it is neo-Marxist, and what is most
accurate is that Critical Race Theory scapegoats whiteness to
achieve its aims. Whiteness, though, it holds is an ideology and set
of cultural practices created and maintained by white people so they
can control who has full access to society and its benefits. Sensitive
readers would immediately recognize this feature—both the
centering of race and scapegoating along a claim of hoarded racial
privilege—as being reminiscent of National Socialism, but fortunately
this is not so. Critical Race Theorists do reproduce these horrifying
modes of thought but are ultimately Marxist in their approach, and
Hitler hated Marxists to the core (even though he admits to having
mastered and employed their methods for his own goals in Mein
Kampf—“Gradually, I became an expert in the doctrine of the
Marxists and used this knowledge as an instrument to drive home
my own firm convictions”103). Critical Race Theory scapegoats
whiteness as a form of racial and cultural bourgeois property. The
same distinction cannot be made for all of the people paying for the
implementation of Critical Race Theory, however. Their technocratic
and eugenic-transhumanist ideology, specifically touted from fancy
Swiss ski resorts, reproduces much from Hitler’s National Socialist
Weltanschuuang in a new form and for a new self-ordained hyper-
elite supra-nationalists (who have adopted this aspect of
Communism, along with Critical Race Theory analysis, into their
fascistic outlook upon the world).



While Critical Race Theory proper is largely a paranoid
conspiracy theory about white people, a subdivision of Critical Race
Theory known as Critical Whiteness Studies (or just “Whiteness
Studies” or sometimes “Whiteness Education”) cannot be said to be
anything but anti-white. (Indeed, it would be most accurate to say
that Critical Whiteness Studies, which is overwhelmingly done by
white people, is a form of self-loathing white supremacy that has as
its raison d’être is to awaken a white racial consciousness that is so
self-aware of its own superiority that it must denounce itself
constantly.) That said, it should be noted that Critical Race Theory is
“anti-white(ness)” because it is neo-Marxist and leveraging race in
the Western context, which is demographically largely white,
particularly historically. That is, Critical Race Theory is not anti-white
by design so much as it is anti-white by convenience because
Communists tracking back to the 1930s knew that the American
racial divide would be the most fruitful mass line for tearing open its
society and paving the way for a Communist revolution in
America.104

Critical Whiteness Studies is blatantly connected to Critical Race
Theory, but it is equally obviously a problem for Critical Race
Theorists because it is so transparently gross, racist, and
conspiratorial. Therefore, it is often portrayed by Critical Race
Theorists—when defensive of their Theory—as unrelated or, at most,
an intellectual tangent or backwater of the Theory. Still, the lie is
obvious. It is difficult to ignore the fact that, whether it is formally part
of “Critical Race Theory” or not, since it is a Critical Theory of a racial
group and its relationship to other racial groups, it is at the very least
a Critical Theory of Race. Whether this qualifies strictly as part of
Critical Race Theory is therefore almost entirely a semantic issue,



and, in my opinion, it should be included as a part of Critical Race
Theory.

Richard Delgado and Jean Stefancic seem not to disagree, as
they include an entire section on the topic in Critical Race Theory:
An Introduction, where they describe it thusly:

Another emerging area of critical investigation is the study of the
white race. For several centuries, at least, social scientists have
been studying communities of color, discoursing learnedly about
their histories, cultures, problems, and future prospects. Now a new
generation of scholars is putting whiteness under the lens and
examining the construction of the white race. If, as most
contemporary thinkers believe, race is not objective or biologically
significant, but constructed by social sentiment and power struggle,
how did the white race in America come to define itself? …
Addressing this question includes examining what it means to be
white, how whiteness became established legally, how certain
groups moved in and out of the category of whiteness, “passing,” the
phenomenon of white power and white supremacy, and the
automatic privileges that come with membership in the dominant
race.105

The very idea of “whiteness as property,” a core tenet of Critical
Race Theory, also seems to indicate that Critical Whiteness Studies
is integral to Critical Race Theory itself, as such an analysis certainly
falls within that domain. The word “whiteness” also appears in
Critical Race Theory: The Key Writings that Formed the Movement
some 150 times, often theorizing about how Western culture is a
“culture of whiteness” that needs to be critically analyzed (this book
also includes Cheryl Harris’s “Whiteness as Property” essay in full).
In that regard, I think we can be content to agree that Critical



Whiteness Studies is not something Critical Race Theory can
honestly deny.

Nevertheless, Critical Whiteness Studies is somewhat different
than Critical Race Theory more broadly in that it is wholly fixated on
the white race, white people, and whiteness. Its stated aims include
to interrogate the cultural production of whiteness as well as the
white privilege it confers upon white people, to develop a
comprehensive theory of “white complicity” in racism and assign
“white moral responsibility” to white people through it,106 and to
generate a (never-positive) racial awareness of whiteness in white
people and encourage them to become self-critical of it and to help
in dismantling it (as praxis). These projects exist in addition to the
targets listed above by Delgado and Stefancic. In these efforts, it
often openly and directly says (contrary to what many public-facing
Critical Race Theorists attest) that all white people are racist by
virtue of being white and thus necessarily benefiting from the alleged
system of white dominance they create and maintain throughout
society. Robin DiAngelo makes this point explicitly in White
Fragility107 (among other places) and Barbara Applebaum makes it
at least a dozen times in her 2010 book Being White, Being Good:
White Complicity, White Moral Responsibility, and Social Justice
Pedagogy. DiAngelo has it like this,

White people raised in Western society are conditioned into a white
supremacist worldview because it is the bedrock of our society and
its institutions … Entering the conversation with this understanding is
freeing because it allows us to focus on how—rather than if—our
racism is manifest.108

Applebaum frames it in terms of what she calls her “white complicity
claim,” to which she devotes an entire chapter that opens this way:



The white complicity claim maintains that all whites, by virtue of
systemic white privilege that is inseparable from white ways of being,
are implicated in the production and reproduction of systemic racial
injustice.109

This is a rather staggering claim, not just in the implication of all
white people in being racist but more importantly in the thesis upon
which it rests (and which she argues for at length in other parts of
the book—much of the third chapter, in fact): that for white people
“being and doing are inseparable and that doing constitutes
being.”110 For Applebaum, it is not possible for white people not to
be racist because who they happen to be and what they do (benefit
from white privilege) are the same thing. (One might suspect the
focus on a praxis-oriented mindset in which Theoretical being and
doing are inseparable is misleading her to think this way—Iron Law
of Woke Projection.) Immediately before saying this, she attempts to
deny that she is racially essentializing white people (again, structural
determinism is how Critical Race Theorists pretend to get around
this), but she is racially essentializing white people, literally.

She doesn’t limit her claims of all white people being racist to
this, however. She makes the point repeatedly throughout her book.
For example, she puts it like this,

Whiteness benefits all those ascribed whiteness and it is white
people’s investment in whiteness that can obscure how white people
even with the best of intentions are implicated in sustaining a racially
unjust system. It is the complicity of well-intentioned white people
that is the central focus of this book. The concept of white complicity
turns up in various manifestations in the critical whiteness
scholarship. There are at least two types of the white complicity
claim that should be discerned. First, white complicity is often



addressed as the product of unconscious negative attitudes and
beliefs about non-white people that infect all white people and has
an effect on their practices. This is one way to explicate how well-
meaning white people play a role in the perpetuation of systemic
racism.111 (emphasis original)

And this,

Silent racism, according to Trepagnier, is not about some discrete
individual’s psychology but rather is a “cultural phenomenon.” It is
silent in that these beliefs and emotions are unspoken yet they fuel
everyday racism and other racist actions. Trepagnier underscores
that all white people are not affected in the same way, yet all white
people are “infected.” White supremacy, according to Trepagnier,
“inhabits the minds of all white people.”112

And this,

Wildman and Davis, for instance, contend that white supremacy is a
system of oppression and privilege that all white people benefit from.
Therefore, all white people “…are racist in this use of the term,
because we benefit from systemic white privilege. Generally whites
think of racism as voluntary, intentional conduct done by horrible
others. Whites spend a lot of time trying to convince ourselves and
each other that we are not racist. A big step would be for whites to
admit that we are racist and then to consider what to do about it.”113

And this, wherein she adds the claim that white people are all racist
because their “very being depends” on “white dominance”:



White privilege protects and supports white moral standing and this
protective shield depends on there being an “abject other” that
constitutes white as “good.” Whites, thus, benefit from white privilege
in a very deep way. As Zeus Leonardo remarks, all whites are
responsible for white dominance since their “very being depends on
it.”114

Of some note, Zeus Leonardo is still a very active Critical Race
Theorist in education, and he is currently working on designing and
shaping Critical Race Theory–based curricula for American schools.
That said, Applebaum also offers this characterization,

power circulates through all white bodies in ways that make them
directly complicit for contributing to the perpetuation of a system they
did not, as individuals, create.115

And this one, putting it, perhaps, the most simply that she does,

The relevant point for now is that all white people are racist or
complicit by virtue of benefiting from privileges that are not
something they can voluntarily renounce.116

This—the awakening of a guilt-laden, negative white racial identity in
white people—is the essential goal of Critical Whiteness Studies,
which is well within the domain of Critical Race Theory. Though it
goes a bit far afield to develop it here, this view about racial
awakening can be traced back historically even to W.E.B. Du Bois,
who is perhaps the most direct “deep root” of Critical Race Theory.
Martin Luther King, Jr., taps into it in his frustration in his famous
“Letter from Birmingham Jail,” as Critical Race Theorists are quick to
point out. It also generally appears in the 1978 human resources



guide White Awareness by feminist Judith Katz, who seems not to
be a Critical Race Theorist, per se, but who bases her work largely
on Du Bois (along with Stokely Carmichael and Malcolm X). Katz’s
work, far from being a curio of race-bureaucratic history, is also the
basis for the infamous Smithsonian National Museum of African
American History and Culture infographic on “white supremacy
culture” from 2020, which characterized virtues like hard work and
punctuality as features of what it means to be white (supremacist). It
also seems to arise from the work of another feminist, Patricia Bidol,
who wrote Developing New Perspectives on Race in 1970, perhaps
as the first true work of Critical Whiteness Studies.

Bidol’s book is worth lingering on for a moment, as it is the first
book to explicitly frame the neo-Marxian dichotomy of “racist or
antiracist” with no neutrality. It also, as is echoed by Katz later in the
decade, frames white racism as a psychiatric disorder—indeed, a
form of schizophrenia. Perhaps more relevantly to readers today,
Bidol’s book is also the origin point of the infamous “racism is
prejudice plus power” definition that means that racism can only be
defined in terms of neo-Marxian power dynamics, and it presages
Robin DiAngelo and Ibram Kendi by framing people as either being
part of the problem or part of the solution (again, with no neutral).
This book was turned into a guide called Racism in Education in
1973, which is perhaps the world’s first “Diversity” manual. It was
commissioned, paid for, and distributed by the nation’s largest
teachers’ union, the National Education Association (NEA) in 1971–
72. Katz’s work can be seen clearly as an adaptation of Bidol’s
(whom she cites), and both are obvious precursors to the program
that Robin DiAngelo was attempting to force on people in various
corporate and professional settings as she developed her infamous
Theory of resistance, “White Fragility.”



Of course, while these examples seems rather extreme, other
books in the field are little better, including Shannon Sullivan’s
Revealing Whiteness and Good White People, Robin DiAngelo’s
What Does It Mean to Be White? and her new Nice Racism, and
even the iconic Charles Mills’s The Racial Contract. Papers in
Critical Whiteness Studies can be even more appalling, with Alison
Bailey’s chapter on “white talk” (appearing in a book called White
Self-Criticality Beyond Anti-Racism: How Does it Feel to Be a White
Problem?—a riff on a famous line from Du Bois) and Robin
DiAngelo’s (with Cheryl E. Matias) positively strange “Beyond the
Face of Race: Emo-Cognitive Explorations of White Neurosis and
Racial Cray-Cray,” which resuscitates the ideas of racism as mental
illness, standing out in particular.

As noted, one of the most important lines of effort in Critical
Whiteness Studies is to impose a white racial awareness on white
people, which it, along with Critical Race Theory, believes it is able to
avoid as a part of its white privilege, and to ensure that this white
racial awareness is always negative. “There is no such thing as a
positive white identity,”117 Robin DiAngelo tells us with all the force
of Critical Whiteness Studies behind it. This fact about Critical Race
Theory, however, reveals something very important about it: it is a
racist theory, not just by reasonable standards, but by its own
standards. Because it is racist according to its own standards, it
must also be aware that it is a racist Theory and is therefore
intentionally racist. In that sense, it is one hundred percent accurate
to say that Critical Race Theory is a racist neo-Marxian Theory.

Here’s why. According to Critical Race Theory, a racial identity
can only be imposed by the application of systemic power with
regard to race. That’s roughly Kimberlé Crenshaw’s argument near
the end of “Mapping the Margins” where she argues against the



“vulgar constructionism” of postmodern Theory. This point is central
to critical constructivism. Critical Race Theory also recognizes that
the imposition of a negative racial identity upon a group of people is
systemic racism. This, though, is precisely what Critical Whiteness
Studies (a subdivision of Critical Race Theory) exists to do: impose a
negative racial identity onto a group of people for the purposes of
lowering their social status. In so doing, not only does Critical Race
Theory reveal itself as a racist belief system that is anti-white in the
sense that it regards the white race as the racial scapegoat, but also
that it must hold sufficient “systemic” power (if successful) to be
racist.

Why would it do this? Because it is Race Marxism. Race Marxism
must induce racial class identity, racial class consciousness, and
racial class struggle. This is only possible by imposing a white racial
identity onto whites that is understood as inherently bourgeois—thus
problematic and in need of disruption and dismantling, which it
further believes must come from within. As we’ll see in greater detail
in chapter 4, this is all the result of a full micro- and macrocosmic
invocation of the Rousseauian-Hegelian master-slave dialectic that
ultimately drives Critical Race Theory and all of its agendas.

Wrapping up, we have now defined Critical Race Theory and
characterized it in terms of its own beliefs, which many readers will
no doubt find shocking, even if they are somewhat familiar with CRT.
Now we turn our attention to where this ugly Theory came from: neo-
Marxism, which combined itself with postmodern Theory. As I
mentioned earlier, it is only truly possible to understand Critical Race
Theory by understanding that it is neo-Marxist. Over the next two
chapters, we will develop what this means and the deeper Marxian,
Hegelian, and Rousseauian roots from which it springs. In terms of
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CHAPTER 3

The Proximate Ideological Origins of
Critical Race Theory

ritical Race Theory obviously didn’t spring out of the ground ex
nihilo in the 1970s with Derrick Bell, Alan Freeman, Pat Bidol,

and co., or later in the 1980s as Black Feminism trundled along
causing various problems until that fateful meeting in Madison,
Wisconsin, in 1989 where Kimberlé Crenshaw, among that “bunch of
Marxists,” gave it its name. It has ideological origins that precede it.
So far in this book, a number of explicit references to these origins
have been made, including references to Karl Marx, G.W.F. Hegel,
Jean-Jacques Rousseau, W.E.B. Du Bois, and others, whom we will
address in the next chapter. In this chapter, we will not go quite so
far back. Other references made, like to Max Horkheimer, Herbert
Marcuse, and Jacques Derrida will be covered first. Understanding
the intellectual history behind Critical Race Theory is, for me, a bit
like peeling an onion, so we need to work our way backwards
through time. (This may induce the effect that this book makes much
more sense on its second reading, may the reader be warned.)



Many readers of my work will be familiar with my most recent
book (with Helen Pluckrose), Cynical Theories, which covers Critical
Race Theory in its fifth chapter. In that book, we locate Critical Race
Theory in the running stream of philosophical thought and error that
book focuses on: postmodern Theory. That’s only part of the story,
and definitely the lesser part. In that book, we point out that the
Theories of “Social Justice scholarship,” or “Critical Social Justice,”
arose when certain activists and scholars picked up elements of
postmodern Theory to create something new, which we called
“applied postmodernism.” This, we insist, happened mainly in the
1980s and 1990s. The trouble is, Cynical Theories doesn’t say much
about who those activists were who retooled elements of
postmodern Theory to become Critical Social Justice—or what they
believed. The short answer to that question is that they were neo-
Marxists who had adopted identity politics following in the wake of
Herbert Marcuse’s visions of cobbling together a new “proletariat”
from the Leftist intelligentsia and the various radical minority groups
in the 1960s. The relevance of postmodernism is largely in having
given these activists a leg-up in our new mass-media era of images
and rhetoric, thus potent weapons for navigating and colonizing
society in a new technological reality, the Information Age. Put
otherwise, Postmodernity is the soil in which a Marcusian revolution
can sprout.

At the closest end, Critical Race Theory grew out of a number of
intertwining and interdependent lines of thought, most immediately
Critical Legal Studies, wherein Derrick Bell worked and into which he
grafted a Critical Theory of race at its (material) intersection with the
law. It also arises from Black Liberationism and its feminist offshoot,
Black Feminism (both of which I will capitalize to indicate that they
are lines of thought, which can be confusing to people). It also owes



much in its development to the Critical Pedagogy movement—
despite the brazen lie that Critical Race Theory is just a legal theory
and not deeply involved in and intertwined in education. As we saw
in the last chapter, the branch of Identity Marxist feminism that arose
in the 1970s, which we might call “white awareness feminism,” also
played a significant role as an immediate precursor to many
foundational ideas in Critical Race Theory.

More importantly than these—though they are obviously of
tremendous importance to understanding Critical Race Theory,
where it comes from, and thus how it thinks about the world—are
neo-Marxism (Critical Theory), Cultural Marxism, and
postmodernism. Critical Race Theory is, in the most straightforward
analysis, a Critical Theory of race that has taken up various
postmodern tools. The fifth chapter of Cynical Theories documents
those postmodern elements in considerable detail. Though Cultural
Marxism and neo-Marxism share much in common, they are not
quite the same thing. When I refer to Critical Race Theory as the tip
of a “one-hundred-year-long spear,” I point mostly to Cultural
Marxism and neo-Marxism. That part of the story begins with the
work of the Cultural Marxists, especially the Hungarian Marxist
György Lukács and the Albanian-Italian Marxist Antonio Gramsci,
which preceded and aided the development of the Institute for Social
Research that is better known as the Frankfurt School of Critical
Theory. Their work in the 1910s and 1920s (and also Gramsci’s
considerable output after he was imprisoned in 1926 by the Italian
fascists) spread much of the soil in which Critical Race Theory later
germinated.

The Fusion of Critical Theory and
Postmodernism



If the reader takes away nothing more from this chapter, they should
come away with this: Critical Social Justice Theories, including
Critical Race Theory, arise from a deliberate fusion of Critical Theory
(neo-Marxism) with postmodern Theory that mostly took place in
academia in the 1980s and 1990s. In other words, Critical Race
Theory is the racial dimension of what Jordan Peterson was right to
call “postmodern neo-Marxism.” That this is the case has, in fact,
already been discussed in the preceding chapter when it discussed
the emergence of the critical constructivist view (which is a formal
academic term for “postmodern neo-Marxism”). The goal of this
section is to communicate a little of what each of these two Theories
—Critical Theory (actually, neo-Marxism and Cultural Marxism
beside and behind it) and postmodernism—are and then how they
were combined in the dozen or so years centered roughly upon
1990. Understanding it also requires understanding how Critical
Theory evolved into Identity Marxism from the 1960s through that
time.

Before endeavoring to do this, it is valuable to point out that both
(or all three) of these lines of thought are, in essence, Marxian.
Certainly, Cultural Marxism is Marxism more or less directly, though
its methods apply to cultural issues rather than economics. Neo-
Marxism, in its turn, incorporates much Cultural Marxism and offers
profound critiques of classical Marxism. Both of these lines of
Marxian Theory arose to explain the failure of classical Marxism,
which was thereby rendered “vulgar.” Understanding postmodernism
as Marxian Theory is a bit more complicated, however. While, for
example, the philosopher Stephen Hicks (who wrote Explaining
Postmodernism) is right to identify most of the postmodern thinkers
with Marxism, postmodernism is more accurately post-Marxist than it
is properly Marxist. That is, it despaired of and largely abandoned



Marxism in its abject failure while retaining most of the underlying
ethos and much of the methodology that Marxist thinkers brought to
the table—not least a profound rejection of liberalism and capitalism.
Complicating matters somewhat further, by the time neo-Marxism
entered the 1960s, it was also anticipating Postmodernity and
already tapping into some postmodernist themes. Theodor Adorno’s
1966 Negative Dialectics stands out in this regard, but the ideas are
unavoidable in Marcuse’s 1969 Essay on Liberation as well. Still, to
say that all three of these are broadly Marxian, though, is correct and
important to understand.

That said, by way of disclaimer, we have neither time nor space
to give a thorough summary of these two (or three) lines of thought
and do not intend to attempt such a thing. As Cynical Theories
proves, all three deserve their own book-length treatments, even
without attempting to connect them. A taste, for now, is enough.

Neo-Marxism (a.k.a. Critical Theory) and Cultural Marxism
Because the history of Critical Theory and Cultural Marxism is
relevant but going to be a bit philosophically dense, let’s start by
summarizing its relevance to Critical Race Theory. Obviously, Critical
Race Theory is a Critical Theory (of race), so the connection
between Critical Theory and Critical Race Theory is not exactly
tenuous. Kimberlé Crenshaw made the connection explicit when she
said in a public talk explaining how Critical Race Theory got its
name, “We discovered ourselves to be critical theorists who did race
and we were racial justice advocates who did critical theory.”118

That’s simple enough. Just to make the connection more explicit,
however, here is part of the description of the founding meeting of
Critical Race Theory as it appears in the introduction to Critical Race
Theory: The Key Writings that Formed the Movement,



Our ad hoc meetings prior to and during various conferences
provided an occasional opportunity to discuss our views; however,
the key formative event was the founding of the Critical Race Theory
workshop. Principally organized by Kimberlé Crenshaw, Neil
Gotanda, and Stephanie Phillips, the workshop drew together thirty-
five law scholars who responded to a call to synthesize a theory that,
while grounded in critical theory, was responsive to the realities of
racial politics in America. Indeed, the organizers coined the term
“Critical Race Theory” to make it clear that our work locates itself
in intersection of critical theory and race, racism and the law.119

(bold added)

It’s therefore beyond any reasonable dispute that Critical Race
Theory is a Critical Theory of race, and the whole of that intellectual
apparatus—including the Cultural Marxism it forwarded—has to be
understood to fully comprehend Critical Race Theory. (By the bye, in
the next sentence, the authors make clear that what they mean by
the “intersection of critical theory and race, racism and the law” is a
Hegelian dialectical synthesis of Critical Theory, black Marxism, and
liberal civil rights which, functionally, mostly allows them to avoid the
charge by technicality that they are what they are: neo-Marxists who
thought that economics should be subsumed under race rather than
the other way around. More on this in the next chapter.) So to
understand Critical Race Theory, we need to understand neo-
Marxism and Cultural Marxism.

In briefest expression, neo-Marxism is a Marxian admission that
advanced capitalism works combined with the belief that this is a
serious problem in need of a radical solution so that Communism
can still be achieved. In other words, it is the belief that
psychological, sociological, and cultural factors, not to mention



material prosperity and comfort, lead to the maintenance of capitalist
regimes and thus prevent “liberatory” Marxist revolutions. It is
therefore far more interested in the idea of false consciousness—the
idea that people in capitalist societies believe themselves to be
happy and prosperous only because they lack the necessary (neo-
Marxist) tools to understand that they’re actually miserable and
oppressed—than were Marx and Engels, who mentioned it briefly
only a handful of times and did not invest in the concept deeply. In
other words, neo-Marxism believes that advanced capitalism doesn’t
really work but very effectively tricks people into believing it works,
lulling them into complacency and insulating them against
Communism and revolutionary will. As a result, it relocates the
“oppressed” category of its underlying Marxian conflict theory out of
the working class and into myriad other culturally relevant power
dynamics, especially identity politics by the end of the 1960s. It also
holds the belief, like the Marxism from which it springs, that
capitalism is inherently unstable and will fall apart. Where Marx
believed the Socialist Revolution was inevitable, though, the neo-
Marxists saw two possible dialectical outcomes of capitalism: either
their liberatory socialism or fascism.

Their doctrine of false consciousness they largely derived from
the Hungarian Marxist György Lukács, who worked closely with the
sociologist Max Weber, along with their own attempts to work
Freudian psychoanalytic theory into Marxism. Thus, its goal isn’t
merely to awaken a class consciousness as Marx advocated but
also to break down the existing consciousness by framing it as false,
destructive, and enslaving. In some sense, neo-Marxism is therefore
Marxian Theory that believes it has more access to the contents of
your head than you do. False consciousness is the profoundly
conspiratorial and presumptuous belief that subjugated people tend



not to be aware of this fact and believe themselves to be freer and
happier than they are. The proximate goal of a Critical Theory, then,
is to break through false consciousness and raise a critical
consciousness, which means to get people to think in terms of
Critical Theory. They bill this as a “liberatory” and revolutionary
consciousness in which people are made aware of their own
“misery” and “servitude” despite their belief in their own
contentedness and happiness.120 Liberation, for the neo-Marxists,
means liberation from all oppression, toil, exploitation, alienation,
and unnecessary work (also, reality), all of which they associate with
capitalism.

Neo-Marxists believed false consciousness was the result of
social conditioning through systemic power, which is created and
maintained by those who benefit from it—mostly the capitalists,
though they began to expand this analysis to other domains of
systemic oppression, like race, gender, sexual, and so on, even by
the 1930s. They accuse three principal enemies of creating and
maintaining the false consciousness. First, there is consumer
society, which they see as a particularly perverse form of capitalism
that increasingly alienates people from reality so it can profit off
selling them commodities they do not need. Second, there are the
privileged elites in society who benefit from keeping people trapped
in this system. Third, there is something they referred to as “the
culture industry” made by those first two interests to keep the racket
going. The culture industry produces a kind of false, pop, or middle
“culture” for everyday people to keep them as falsely happy
consumers. These three forces are believed to combine to produce
false consciousness through cultural means on behalf of the
interrelated powered interests of (liberal, free) society. Consequently,
most neo-Marxist critiques target (and seize) the means of cultural



production rather than the means of economic production that Marx
focused upon.

For the purpose, they developed Critical Theory, which is
obviously at the heart of Critical Race Theory. It’s worth briefly noting
that a Marxian education Theorist (Critical Pedagogist) called Isaac
Gottesman refers to Critical Theory as “Critical Marxism” (emphasis
added) in his important 2016 book The Critical Turn in Education.121

This idea was first laid out by Max Horkheimer in 1937 while he was
the director of the Institute for Social Research, better known as the
Frankfurt School. The Frankfurt School is a neo-Marxist think tank
that began in Frankfurt but was relocated to America in 1933 (the
members of the Frankfurt School were nearly all Jewish and
therefore fled Germany immediately when Adolf Hitler took the
chancellorship in 1933). According to Horkheimer, a Critical Theory
exists to deal with the belief (central to Critical Theory) that the terms
of society itself are so corrupted that an alternative society cannot
even be conceived of in existing terms (attempting to force Socialism
on existing societal terms is the diagnosis Critical Theorists provide
for the failures of the Soviet regime, especially under Stalin). A
Critical Theory also must have three components: (1) it must hold up
an idealized vision of society; (2) it must engage in critique to explain
why the existing society fails to live up to or achieve that idealized
vision; and (3) it must facilitate and engage in social activism (praxis)
on behalf of that vision in accordance with the Theory.122 This is, of
course, precisely what Critical Race Theory does, and this is why its
founders were right to consider it a species of Critical Theory.

Neo-Marxism, in that it targets culture, is also in some sense a
form, or an evolute, of Cultural Marxism, which preceded it. Cultural
Marxism began to evolve through the 1910s and 1920s as Marxists
of the time tried to advance Marxism throughout Europe and found it



profoundly difficult. Indeed, they discovered that in certain ways—
such as in believing in the inevitability of the working class
awakening to a class consciousness and a spontaneous proletarian
revolution—Marx seemed to be wrong, and they wanted to
understand why. Marx saw History progressing by dialectical
materialism through six stages, with capitalism fourth and a post-
Revolutionary Socialism following it, but only peasant Russia, stuck
in the third phase of History (feudal estates) had achieved the
Revolution and entered into Socialism. The capitalist strongholds in
Europe and America hadn’t budged. Something was wrong with the
Theory.

The emerging Cultural Marxists found an answer in culture, which
the neo-Marxists would later turn more capitalistic by connecting it to
“the culture industry.” The same values that produce capitalist
societies turn out to strongly repel Marxian Socialism (probably
because Socialism rejects freedom and is in a very real way a step
backwards into a new, extra corrupt, farcical feudalism where the
Party replaces the feudal lords and ladies). As a result, the Cultural
Marxists believed that the prevailing culture and values of a society
had to be changed first if the Revolution was to occur. Theirs was
therefore a program of cultural attack that would engender a cultural
revolution ahead of a full societal revolution. Few Marxist thinkers
were more clear on this than the Hungarian György Lukács, who
was a profoundly nasty character well-tooled to subverting and
poisoning cultural values in a society.

If Lukács had a Theoretical equal, it was in the character of one
of his contemporaries and collaborators, Antonio Gramsci. Gramsci
recognized that culture is produced, upheld, and transmitted in key
cultural institutions and recognized that changing a culture to make
way for Marxism is to be accomplished by infiltrating and changing



those key institutions from within. He primarily advocated for
targeting five of these: religion, family, education, media, and law.
We will return to these characters in the next section.

To be clear, Critical Race Theory fits right into this Cultural
Marxist and neo-Marxist mold. It focuses relentlessly on cultural
institutions (it began in law and rapidly spread to education and then
media) and works to seize the means of cultural production so that it
can transform them into its own organs from within. Critical Race
Theory can therefore be understood to be a species of Cultural
Marxism that misidentifies cultures with races (which can be
attributed very heavily to W.E.B. Du Bois, at least on the Theoretical
side). If one accepts the racist idea that races have distinct cultures,
the basic construction follows. This new form of Marxian Theory is
the one I refer to as “Identity Marxism.” Critical Race Theory is the
Race Marxism within that broader constellation of terrible ideas.

Here we meet a pressing aside. The term “Cultural Marxism” is
fraught because the neo-Marxists were extremely effective at getting
it branded as an “antisemitic conspiracy Theory” (with themselves as
the alleged conspirators against the West—which is actually true, but
not because they were Jewish). Indeed, the “Cultural Marxism” entry
on Wikipedia was replaced in 2020 with a new entry, “Cultural
Marxism Conspiracy Theory.” Furthermore, the term “Cultural
Marxism” is outdated and inaccurate to Identity Marxist thought. The
“culture” that the Cultural Marxists focused on at the time was not the
anthropological fare we associate with that word today. It was,
instead, more along the lines of what we mean by “cultured” when
we speak of the opera, country club manners, and appreciation for
classical music, which is to say being roughly upper class. The
“Cultural Marxism” of today mostly attacks the idea of universal
liberal values in a different way: not by claiming them to be



bourgeois but through identity politics. This second phase of neo-
Marxism, which we might call “Identity Marxism” to avoid confusion
uses the idea of “culture” in a way that has taken over the older
meaning roughly since the 1960s and that has much more in
common with German Völkisch thought than high-culture versus low-
culture. This new identity-based approach arose mostly through the
efforts of Herbert Marcuse (in what I sometimes call the Second
Phase of the Frankfurt School—Horkheimer led the first and
Habermas took the third, which is not terribly relevant to the story of
where Critical Race Theory came from).

Now that we understand something of how neo-Marxism and
Cultural Marxism are relevant to Critical Race Theory, we can turn
our attention to where they came from to add depth.

While they tend to be regarded as distinct modes of Leftist thought, it
is my opinion that neo-Marxism and Cultural Marxism are largely the
same thing presenting in different levels of specificity of task.
Therefore, I will treat them together. Some of the thinkers, like
Antonio Gramsci, are easily classified as one and not the other. He
was a Cultural Marxist in the sense that he was much more purely
Marxist in his orientation, though he grasped the cultural side of
society perhaps better than any thinker up until his time (which
ended young in 1937). Others, like Max Horkheimer, Theodor
Adorno, and Herbert Marcuse are likewise very easily classified.
They were Critical Theorists in the neo-Marxist line, though
Horkheimer, at least, worked directly with Gramsci before Gramsci
was imprisoned. Other figures are much more ambiguous,
particularly György Lukács and Carl Grünberg, who were
instrumental (with a handful of others) in establishing the Frankfurt
School in 1923 but who fit clearly into neither category (they were
Marxists who were trying to make sense of their times). Further, it



seems clear that by the late 1960s, many of the earlier Cultural
Marxist ideas were making their way back into Herbert Marcuse’s
more purely Theoretical neo-Marxist thought, which probably
ultimately began the “long march through the institutions,” especially
into education, law, and media. These distinctions are not particularly
important to our discussion, but a short elaboration might be worth
the price of admission.

Critical Theory itself was first developed and named by Max
Horkheimer in 1937 in an essay titled “Traditional and Critical
Theory,” and it received its first full exposition by Horkheimer
together with Theodor Adorno in their 1944 book (edited and
republished in 1947) The Dialectic of Enlightenment. Because
Gramsci was imprisoned in 1926 and did the largest amount of his
writing there until he died in 1937, with his writings (now called The
Prison Notebooks) hidden in lockers in the prison with him through
those eleven years, his most thorough exposition of the ideas we
now recognize as Cultural Marxism would not have been available to
Horkheimer. Any influence he had on the development of Critical
Theory, which was also developed to criticize (ruthlessly) the cultural
elements of liberalism and capitalism, would have been from his pre-
prison work, mostly ranging from 1916 through his imprisonment in
1926. During that time, he was known to have met with Horkheimer
and Lukács and to have shared ideas with them, at the least (and
also to have stood up to Lenin about the character of Stalin,
apparently). Thus, neo-Marxism and strict Gramscian Cultural
Marxism share common roots but are necessarily somewhat
different Theoretical developments. Nevertheless, because neo-
Marxist Critical Theory goes after Western, liberal, Enlightenment
culture, it is sometimes also referred to as “Cultural Marxism.” All this
said, henceforth I will treat the two ideas as approximately



synonymous. Critical Theory will be specified as the tool that it is,
and it should be recognized as the driving methodology of neo-
Marxism (and much of Cultural Marxism).

Among these thinkers, Lukács should be mentioned in detail first,
as his work is possibly the earliest, ugliest, and most impactful in
creating the conditions of today other than that of Herbert Marcuse.
He was a Leninist, generally, and was a ranking official in the
Hungarian Soviet Republic, which lasted for slightly more than four
months in 1919 before the Hungarian people fought back vigorously
against it (a lesson for our times now). He then fled to Vienna, which
is where he later worked with Gramsci and Horkheimer. During the
short-lived Hungarian regime, he was deputy to the Commissar of
Education and held the title People’s Commissar for Education and
Culture—so he was a propagandist and indoctrinator. From that
position, he became the theoretician for the Hungarian version of the
Bolshevik red terror, and one of his primary mass lines of action was
to undermine traditional morality in Hungary by teaching debauched
sexuality to schoolchildren (we have a similar Lukácsian problem in
our schools now, don’t we?). In all, he wasn’t a charming guy. His
focus on education and culture, however, was instrumental in
shaping the ideas that went on to become Cultural Marxism.

Though he wrote many works in his life, and at the time, his most
influential was probably his 1923 book History and Class
Consciousness. In that book, he lays out a number of ideas that
changed the course of Marxist thought (especially in the West),
including reification (the view that social relations are perceived as
attributes of the people involved in them), a drive to make Utopian
Marxism normative (a matter of ethical imperative) in Marxian
thought, and a development on the “necessity” of vanguard-party
(Leninist) revolution (the idea that the proletariat must seize power



and establish a brutal dictatorship as part of the process to achieving
a Socialist, then Communist, state). He also importantly shifted
Marxian thinking back toward its Hegelian origins rather than relying
on Marx’s derived “dialectical materialism,” which he viewed as
flawed for the reasons mentioned above. What is most important to
draw from this cursory view of Lukács is that he shifted Marxian
thought in the 1920s toward sociological and cultural matters in part
by making it more Hegelian. Given his proclivity toward violence (and
his deliberate deployment of sexual degeneracy on the Hungarian
people and children to open them up to cultural subversion), he also
brought a certain by-any-means-necessary attitude to Western
Marxism that wasn’t prominent in Marx’s far more historicist belief
system. (Marx thought revolutions would just happen, more or less,
even if a violent Revolution would be necessary at the last moment,
when conditions were right; Lukács understood that conditions had
to be made “right.”)

Antonio Gramsci was more subtle, relying on a kind of subversive
entryism (gaining entry to an institution to change it from within)
rather than direct moral subversion and vanguardist violence.
Gramsci was convinced that key to opening up Western liberal,
capitalist societies to Marxism was a full-on assault on the cultural
institutions that maintain their values. He called the broad-reaching
soft power of culture and values “cultural hegemony” (the idea that
certain cultural values are dominant and stable across generations
construed as a kind of power) and gave a detailed analysis of how
this cultural “force field” was produced and how it could be turned off
and even reversed. His conclusion was that the major institutions
that produce and maintain culture have to be infiltrated by (Cultural)
Marxists and changed from within to create a culture more conducive
to Marxian thought. The five key cultural pillars he identified were



religion, family, education, media, and law, and he put special
emphasis on education. The Brazilian Marxist educator Paulo Freire,
who was mentioned in the last chapter and who is instrumental to
the education-theory part of the development of Critical Race
Theory, was enthusiastically Gramscian in this regard. Thus, given
Freire’s incredible influence, this line of thought is effectively
dominant within North American schools today.

Gramsci’s view was that Marxist thinkers needed to infiltrate
those key cultural institutions and change them from within by
establishing a subversive “counter-hegemony” (new dominant
counterculture) that made them progressively more Marxist. Though
it was named after what Mao Zedong was doing in China at the time
in the 1960s with his Cultural Revolution, this way of thinking came
to be known in the 1960s as “the long march through the
institutions.”123 The idea is that if you can capture the institutions by
means of interior cultural revolutions (which might be done very
quietly), then you can completely change the culture within the
institutes that produce the broader culture and prepare the ground
for a full Marxian revolution. It has been remarked that “Mao did what
Gramsci thought,”124 whether or not Mao was aware of Gramsci’s
ideas about establishing counter-hegemonies in key cultural
institutions, especially education (it is possible but not known
whether or not Mao had read the relevant Gramsci, though it is
certain he had heard of him). In short, Gramsci (no doubt with
prodding via Lukács) is the Theoretical father of the cultural
revolution (Mao is its practical originator), which is exactly what
Critical Race Theory is attempting to execute in American and other
Western societies—the tip of a one-hundred-year-long spear.

Gramsci and Lukács can be left mostly aside at this point as the
progenitors of Cultural Marxism and the drivers of what came to be



known as cultural revolution. Meanwhile, in 1923, Carl Grünberg and
a handful of other German Marxists—bankrolled by the wealthy
socialist Felix Weil—and in at least some coordination with the
Cultural Marxists, established a (neo-) Marxist think tank, the
Institute for Social Research at Goethe University Frankfurt (the
Frankfurt School). Their objective was to figure out why advanced
Western capitalist societies were not progressing through Socialist
and Communist revolutions (though peasant Russia had), to
incorporate the emerging social sciences (especially Freudian
psychoanalysis and Weberian sociology) into Marxian Theory, and to
further the ambitions of the developing (Cultural) Marxist thought of
the day. In particular, they sought to correct for Marx’s apparent
errors and bringing his Theory back toward its more Hegelian origins
(by detecting more dialectical relationships). Of some interest to the
history and philosophical origins of Critical Race Theory, Grünberg
was a student of German economist and “social reformer” Gustav
von Schmoller, who also tutored W.E.B. Du Bois—widely considered
the intellectual godfather of Critical Race Theory and sometimes the
de facto first Critical Race Theorist—and upon whose views much of
Du Bois and the Frankfurt School project are based.125 (Du Bois
was also consequentially tutored while in Germany, but not only by
Schmoller, in the idealist philosophies of Johann Gottfried Herder
and G.W.F. Hegel, significantly by staunch German Völkisch
nationalists, to which we will return in the next chapter.)

The Frankfurt School is where Critical Theory (obvious
intellectual precursor of Critical Race Theory) was developed. It was
directed by Grünberg from 1923 through 1929, and then the
directorship was handed over to Max Horkheimer, who was fully
functional in the role by 1930. It was Horkheimer who first developed
the Critical Theory as an alternative to what he called “traditional



theory.” In the seminal essay on the subject, “Traditional and Critical
Theory,” which he wrote in 1937, Horkheimer essentially
reformulated Marx’s famous injunction that the point of studying
philosophy isn’t to understand it; it’s to change it (recall that this
recommendation is paraphrased in the second paragraph of Critical
Race Theory: An Introduction as part of the description of what
Critical Race Theory is). Horkheimer thus separates “traditional
theory,” which is for knowing how the world works, and “Critical
Theory,” which is meant to change it at the most fundamental level.
Traditional theory was cast onto a lower rung of “understanding” (in
Hegel’s German: Verstand) so that it might be made the handmaiden
of an ethically infused Critical Theory that was further equipped with
a more robust, multidimensional Reason (in Hegel’s German:
Vernunft). As noted above, what this meant was that Marxian
Theory, as a system of ethics, and the Critical method advocated by
Marx (“ruthless criticism of everything that exists”) represented a
higher, more refined approach to knowledge (German:
Wissenschaft).

Perhaps more to the point of how we ended up with Critical Race
Theory, Critical Theory developed, first under Max Horkheimer and
then under Herbert Marcuse to achieve three primary aims. First,
they sought to make Marxian Theory more dialectical in nature,
which is to say to make it more Hegelian in its approach. Second,
they wanted to point out that the existing society reproduces
oppression, even after a revolution, if it doesn’t make a total break
from the existing modes of thought (thus explaining the failures of
Soviet-style socialism without having to admit that the problem is
Marxian Theory itself)—and that these cannot be framed in the
language or ideas of the existing society. And third, and possibly
most importantly, they had to deal with the fact that capitalism clearly



works and thus generates functional, prosperous societies, which the
neo-Marxists viewed as stealing the revolutionary will of the
proletariat and co-opting them into the capitalist system. This last
objective had tremendous consequences in the development of
Critical Race Theory after Herbert Marcuse used it to search in the
various radical minority communities in the 1960s, especially the
“ghetto population,” as he called them, for a new proletariat that
might carry out his revolutionary ambitions. As we currently live in
the world outlined by Herbert Marcuse in significant ways, this
mobilization of the various radical minority contingents (black
militants, sexual minorities, feminists, and so on) proved to be
decisive in the creation of both Critical Race Theory and
intersectionality.

On these goals of Critical Theory, both Horkheimer and Marcuse
agreed in full. In an interview in 1969, a few years before his death,
Horkheimer explained,

This sociology went beyond the critical theory of society conceived
by Marx in order to reflect reality more adequately. One point is very
important: For Marx had the ideal of a society of free human beings.
He believed that this capitalist society would necessarily have to be
overcome by the solidarity spelled by the increasing immiseration of
the working class. This idea is wrong. This society in which we live
does not immiserate the workers but helps them to build a better life.
And apart from that, Marx did not see that freedom and justice are
dialectical concepts. The more freedom, the less justice, and the
more justice, the less freedom. The critical theory which I conceived
later is based on the idea that one cannot determine what is good,
what a good, a free society would look like from within the society
which we now live in. We lack the means. But in our work we can



bring up the negative aspects of this society, which we want to
change.126

Regarding the last point—which Horkheimer identifies as the raison
d’être for Critical Theory—Marcuse agrees. In An Essay on
Liberation, he puts it this way, not a little ominously,

The proposition “the end justifies the means” is indeed, as a general
statement, intolerable—but so is, as a general statement, its
negation. In radical political practice, the end belongs to a world
different from and contrary to the established universe of discourse
and behavior. But the means belong to the latter and are judged by
the latter, on its own terms, the very terms which the end invalidates.
For example, assuming an action aims at stopping crimes against
humanity committed in the professed national interest; and the
means to attain this goal are acts of organized civil disobedience. In
accord with established law and order not the crimes but the attempt
to stop them is condemned and punished as a crime; thus it is
judged by the very standards which the action indicts. The existing
society defines the transcending action on its, society’s, own term—a
self-validating procedure, entirely legitimate, even necessary for this
society: one of the most effective rights of the Sovereign is the right
to establish enforceable definitions of words.127

What Marcuse is saying here is that it isn’t possible to judge the
existing society on terms set by the existing society. To judge them
properly, we need different terms, which he indicates will be supplied
by Critical Theory. His vision is that the ends (a new society based in
Communism) will justify the means of getting there because it will be
so much better in the new society (Communism) that everyone will



generally agree we had to take radical steps to break away from a
society that, from within, cannot be comprehended as oppressive.

It isn’t just this high-minded principle that oppression can
reproduce itself when it’s illegitimate about Critical Theory they agree
upon. All three key points mentioned above are present in
Horkheimer’s description, which he gave in an interview in the same
year Marcuse penned An Essay on Liberation. These ideas are
central to what Critical Theory is—as is the belief that Leftist ends
justify Leftist means—roughly the underlying premise of Marcuse’s
1965 “Repressive Tolerance” and something he argues for explicitly
in An Essay on Liberation. This presents a problem for Communists,
however. Namely, the “existing society” works. As Horkheimer
makes plain by arguing that the present society allows the working
class to build a better life, thus invalidating Marx. According to
Marcuse, this requires Critical Theorists to seek out a new
“proletariat” for their revolutionary aims.

In One-Dimensional Man, for example, Marcuse writes, “The new
technological work-world thus enforces a weakening of the negative
position of the working class: the latter no longer appears to be the
living contradiction to the established society.”128 In other words, the
working class isn’t going to be a suitable basis for a class-conscious
proletariat in advance capitalist societies. In Essay on Liberation, he
writes on this subject much more clearly. First, he establishes that
the existing consumer-capitalist society stabilizes the working class.
His argument should be read in its full expression:

It is not simply the higher standard of living, the illusory bridging of
the consumer gap between the rulers and the ruled, which has
obscured the distinction between the real and the immediate interest
of the ruled. Marxian theory soon recognized that impoverishment



does not necessarily provide the soil for revolution, that a highly
developed consciousness and imagination may generate a vital
need for radical change in advanced material conditions. The power
of corporate capitalism has stifled the emergence of such a
consciousness and imagination; its mass media have adjusted the
rational and emotional faculties to its market and its policies and
steered them to defense of its dominion. The narrowing of the
consumption gap has rendered possible the mental and instinctual
coordination of the laboring classes: the majority of organized labor
shares the stabilizing, counterrevolutionary needs of the middle
classes, as evidenced by their behavior as consumers of the
material and cultural merchandise, by their emotional revulsion
against the nonconformist intelligentsia. Conversely, where the
consumer gap is still wide, where the capitalist culture has not yet
reached into every house or hut, the system of stabilizing needs has
its limits; the glaring contrast between the privileged class and the
exploited leads to a radicalization of the underprivileged. This is the
case of the ghetto population and the unemployed in the United
States; this is also the case of the laboring classes in the more
backward capitalist countries.129

So here we see Marcuse explaining that advanced capitalism has
been successful and that the working class has been stabilized, as
opposed to being destabilized into revolutionary will. He points out a
dialectical contradiction, however, recognizing that the stabilizing
prosperity of advanced capitalism hasn’t yet reached everyone,
naming specifically “the ghetto population and the unemployed” as
potential reservoirs for radicalizable stock. He then continues,
deepening this argument,



By virtue of its basic position in the production process, by virtue of
its numerical weight and the weight of exploitation, the working class
is still the historical agent of revolution; by virtue of its sharing the
stabilizing needs of the system, it has become a conservative, even
counterrevolutionary force. Objectively, “in-itself,” labor still is the
potentially revolutionary class; subjectively, “for-itself,” it is not. This
theoretical conception has concrete significance in the prevailing
situation, in which the working class may help to circumscribe the
scope and the targets of political practice.130

Here, Marcuse is going further and saying that the working class
should be, or is in essence, the revolutionary class he imagines, but
because it has been stabilized by advanced capitalism, it fails to live
up to that “in-itself” fact. The cause for this “problem” is that
advanced capitalism allows it to “share in the stabilizing needs of the
system,” turning the working class “conservative” and
“counterrevolutionary” (one might notice in the preceding excerpt
that they also don’t like radical Leftist professors or other members
of the “nonconformist intelligentsia”). Indeed, as we’re about to see,
he blames this state of affairs on a hidden system of brainwashing
perpetrated by virtue of not having a terrible life, “a socially
engineered arrest of consciousness.” This is a problem for Critical
Theorists like Marcuse (and Horkheimer beside him). Marcuse’s
solution is, as we often see in Communist thought, that we have to
not only find a new reservoir of radical, revolutionary potential but
that we must also change Man at a fundamental level to make him
need Communism (here: “liberation”) to survive and function:

In the advanced capitalist countries, the radicalization of the working
classes is counteracted by a socially engineered arrest of
consciousness, and by the development and satisfaction of needs



which perpetuate the servitude of the exploited. A vested interest in
the existing system is thus fostered in the instinctual structure of the
exploited, and the rupture with the continuum of repression—a
necessary precondition of liberation—does not occur. It follows that
the radical change which is to transform the existing society into a
free society must reach into a dimension of the human existence
hardly considered in Marxian theory—the “biological” dimension in
which the vital, imperative needs and satisfactions of man assert
themselves. Inasmuch as these needs and satisfactions reproduce a
life in servitude, liberation presupposes changes in this biological
dimension, that is to say, different instinctual needs, different
reactions of the body as well as the mind.

The qualitative difference between the existing societies and a
free society affects all needs and satisfactions beyond the animal
level, that is to say, all those which are essential to the human
species, man as rational animal. All these needs and satisfactions
are permeated with the exigencies of profit and exploitation. The
entire realm of competitive performances and standardized fun, all
the symbols of status, prestige, power, of advertised virility and
charm, of commercialized beauty—this entire realm kills in its
citizens the very disposition, the organs, for the alternative: freedom
without exploitation.131

In other words, what we see here in Marcuse, indicative of late
1960s Critical Theory, is an abiding belief that this “stabilizing force”
(prosperity and a functioning society) keeps people believing
themselves free within exploitation, and that the failure to understand
that the good life really is bad goes so deep as to operate as a kind
of “second nature,” which he seeks to change. Of course, this same
line of thought is echoed in Critical Race Theory today, or more



specifically in Critical Whiteness Studies, where “white comfort” is
held to be “suspect” and maintaining of “white supremacy.”132

Critical Theory is meant to be the means for changing society to free
it from this stabilizing prosperity, by “introjecting” a new morality into
Man that will make him biologically (read: psychologically)
dependent upon some neo-socialist liberation. In Marcuse’s words,

To the degree to which this foundation is itself historical and the
malleability of “human nature” reaches into the depth of man’s
instinctual structure, changes in morality may “sink down” into the
“biological” dimension and modify organic behavior. Once a specific
morality is firmly established as a norm of social behavior, it is not
only introjected—it also operates as a norm of “organic” behavior:
the organism receives and reacts to certain stimuli and “ignores” and
repels others in accord with the introjected morality, which is thus
promoting or impeding the function of the organism as a living cell in
the respective society. In this way, a society constantly re-creates,
this side of consciousness and ideology, patterns of behavior and
aspiration as part of the “nature” of its people, and unless the revolt
reaches into this “second” nature, into these ingrown patterns, social
change will remain “incomplete,” even self-defeating.

The so-called consumer economy and the politics of corporate
capitalism have created a second nature of man which ties him
libidinally and aggressively to the commodity form. The need for
possessing, consuming, handling, and constantly renewing the
gadgets, devices, instruments, engines, offered to and imposed
upon the people, for using these wares even at the danger of one’s
own destruction, has become a “biological” need in the sense just
defined. The second nature of man thus militates against any
change that would disrupt and perhaps even abolish this



dependence of man on a market ever more densely filled with
merchandise—abolish his existence as a consumer consuming
himself in buying and selling. The needs generated by this system
are thus eminently stabilizing, conservative needs: the
counterrevolution anchored in the instinctual structure.

The market has always been one of exploitation and thereby of
domination, insuring the class structure of society. However, the
productive process of advanced capitalism has altered the form of
domination: the technological veil covers the brute presence and the
operation of the class interest in the merchandise. Is it still necessary
to state that not technology, not technique, not the machine are the
engines of repression, but the presence, in them, of the masters who
determine their number, their life span, their power, their place in life,
and the need for them? Is it still necessary to repeat that science and
technology are the great vehicles of liberation, and that it is only their
use and restriction in the repressive society which makes them into
vehicles of domination?133

As a consequence of this line of thinking, Marcuse believes that the
working class is no longer going to be a suitable basis for the
Revolution. A “new working class” is needed, but Marcuse is
frustrated that the various necessary ingredients don’t line up in a
single population.

This [stabilizing] tendency is strengthened by the changing
composition of the working class. The declining proportion of blue
collar labor, the increasing number and importance of white collar
employees, technicians, engineers, and specialists, divides the
class. This means that precisely those strata of the working class
which bore, and still bear, the brunt of brute exploitation will perform
a gradually diminishing function in the process of production. The



intelligentsia obtains an increasingly decisive role in this process—
an instrumentalist intelligentsia, but intelligentsia nevertheless. This
“new working class,” by virtue of its position, could disrupt,
reorganize, and redirect the mode and relationships of production.
However, they have neither the interest nor the vital need to do so:
they are well integrated and well rewarded. … The objective factor,
i.e., the human base of the process of production which reproduces
the established society, exists in the industrial working class, the
human source and reservoir of exploitation; the subjective factor, i.e.,
the political consciousness exists among the nonconformist young
intelligentsia; and the vital need for change is the very life of the
ghetto population; and of the “underprivileged” sections of the
laboring classes in backward capitalist countries.134

Marcuse therefore lays the groundwork that has become the Identity
Marxism of today by looking for a new proletariat who can rise up
with the necessary consciousness and in sufficient numbers by
blending these groups together in “solidarity,” which is now the glue
of intersectionality.

For Marxian theory, the location (or rather contraction) of the
opposition in certain middle-class strata and in the ghetto population
appears as an intolerable deviation—as does the emphasis on
biological and aesthetic needs: regression to bourgeois or, even
worse, aristocratic, ideologies. But, in the advanced monopoly-
capitalist countries, the displacement of the opposition (from the
organized industrial working classes to militant minorities) is caused
by the internal development of the society; and the theoretical
“deviation” only reflects this development. What appears as a
surface phenomenon is indicative of basic tendencies which suggest
not only different prospects of change, but also a depth and extent of



change far beyond the expectations of traditional socialist theory.
Under this aspect, the displacement of the negating forces from their
traditional base among the underlying population, rather than being a
sign of the weakness of the opposition against the integrating power
of advanced capitalism, may well be the slow formation of a new
base, bringing to the fore the new historical Subject of change,
responding to the new objective conditions, with qualitatively
different needs and aspirations.135

In other words, Marcuse recognizes a certain radical affinity between
the “ghetto populations” and the Leftist middle-class students (mostly
white) that Marxian Theory cannot adequately articulate. There, in
putting them together (bringing Theory to the ghetto and capital-B
Black militants to the universities), he sees an opportunity. That
opportunity is for a new proletariat to replace the “stabilized” working
class:

The preceding attempt to analyze the present opposition to the
society organized by corporate capitalism was focused on the
striking contrast between the radical and total character of the
rebellion on the one hand, and the absence of a class basis for this
radicalism on the other. This situation gives all efforts to evaluate
and even discuss the prospects for radical change in the domain of
corporate capitalism their abstract, academic, unreal character. The
search for specific historical agents of revolutionary change in the
advanced capitalist countries is indeed meaningless. Revolutionary
forces emerge in the process of change itself; the translation of the
potential into the actual is the work of political practice. And just as
little as critical theory can political practice orient itself on a concept
of revolution which belongs to the nineteenth and early twentieth
century, and which is still valid in large areas of the Third World. This



concept envisages the “seizure of power” in the course of a mass
upheaval, led by a revolutionary party acting as the avant-garde of a
revolutionary class and setting up a new central power which would
initiate the basic social changes. Even in industrial countries where a
strong Marxist party has organized the exploited masses, strategy is
no longer guided by this notion – witness the long-range Communist
policy of “popular fronts.” And the concept is altogether inapplicable
to those countries in which the integration of the working class is the
result of structural economic-political processes (sustained high
productivity; large markets; neo-colonialism; administered
democracy) and where the masses themselves are forces of
conservatism and stabilization. It is the very power of this society
which contains new modes and dimensions of radical change.136

His point, in the context of the section that precedes this one, is that
the working class is no longer to be considered the basis for a
proletariat movement or a Marxian revolution because they have
been bought off by the successes of capitalism. Through what he
describes as advance capitalism making societies “prosperous” and
“well-functioning,” “the masses themselves are forces of
conservatism and stabilization.” That is, Marcuse believes the
success of capitalism at stabilizing society and making it prosperous
and functional is a major problem (in fact, one that he’s sure will lead
to fascism). As a result, he looks for a new location for the
revolutionary will and finds it in an unholy fusion of the Leftist
intelligentsia, mostly in the form of students and their radical
professors, who will then bring the Critical Theory to the radical and
militant minority populations (whom it will use to get to Revolution).
As he has it,



But while the image of the libertarian potential of advanced industrial
society is repressed (and hated) by the managers of repression and
their consumers, it motivates the radical opposition and gives it its
strange unorthodox character. Very different from the revolution at
previous stages of history, this opposition is directed against the
totality of a well-functioning, prosperous society—a protest against
its Form—the commodity form of men and things, against the
imposition of false values and a false morality. This new
consciousness and the instinctual rebellion isolate such opposition
from the masses and from the majority of organized labor, the
integrated majority, and make for the concentration of radical politics
in active minorities, mainly among the young middle-class
intelligentsia, and among the ghetto populations. Here, prior to all
political strategy and organization, liberation becomes a vital,
“biological” need.

It is, of course, nonsense to say that middle-class opposition is
replacing the proletariat as the revolutionary class, and that the
Lumpenproletariat is becoming a radical political force. What is
happening is the formation of still relatively small and weakly
organized (often disorganized) groups which, by virtue of their
consciousness and their needs, function as potential catalysts of
rebellion within the majorities to which, by their class origin, they
belong. In this sense, the militant intelligentsia has indeed cut itself
loose from the middle classes, and the ghetto population from the
organized working class. But by that token they do not think and act
in a vacuum: their consciousness and their goals make them
representatives of the very real common interest of the
oppressed.137



This is where the seeds of Critical Race Theory were sown in the soil
of Cultural Marxism and neo-Marxism. Indeed, it is where neo-
Marxism began to shift into identity politics and thus became Identity
Marxism. Marcuse’s attempt to bring Critical Theory to the “ghetto
population” as a means of cobbling together a new “proletariat”
because the working class had been able to build a good life for
itself, as Horkheimer complained. Marcuse is explicit:

The ghetto population of the United States constitutes such a force.
Confined to small areas of living and dying, it can be more easily
organized and directed. Moreover, located in the core cities of the
country, the ghettos form natural geographical centers from which
the struggle can be mounted against targets of vital economic and
political importance; in this respect, the ghettos can be compared
with the faubourgs of Paris in the eighteenth century, and their
location makes for spreading and “contagious” upheavals. Cruel and
indifferent privation is now met with increasing resistance, but its still
largely unpolitical character facilitates suppression and diversion.
The racial conflict still separates the ghettos from the allies outside.
While it is true that the white man is guilty, it is equally true that white
men are rebels and radicals. However, the fact is that monopolistic
imperialism validates the racist thesis: it subjects ever more
nonwhite populations to the brutal power of its bombs, poisons, and
moneys; thus making even the exploited white population in the
metropoles partners and beneficiaries of the global crime. Class
conflicts are being superseded or blotted out by race conflicts: color
lines become economic and political realities—a development rooted
in the dynamic of late imperialism and its struggle for new methods
of internal and external colonization.

The long-range power of the black rebellion is further threatened
by the deep division within this class (the rise of a Negro



bourgeoisie), and by its marginal (in terms of the capitalist system)
social function. The majority of the black population does not occupy
a decisive position in the process of production, and the white
organizations of labor have not exactly gone out of their way to
change this situation. In the cynical terms of the system, a large part
of this population is “expendable,” that is to say, it makes no
essential contribution to the productivity of the system.
Consequently, the powers that be may not hesitate to apply extreme
measures of suppression if the movement becomes dangerous. The
fact is that, at present in the United States, the black population
appears as the “most natural” force of rebellion.138

In light of this view, it’s much easier to understand Critical Race
Theory as the co-opting of black Americans (and feminists) by neo-
Marxists (many of whom were Black Feminists) to Marcuse’s
revolutionary program than it is to recognize it as a new dimension of
approaching civil rights. In fact, it’s like staring at the murder of the
Civil Rights Movement for the purposes of promoting a tiny coalition
of neo-Marxists, some of whom happen to be “politically Black,” to
the role of a revolutionary vanguard movement dreamed up by the
Communist Theorist Herbert Marcuse in the 1960s—a Dictatorship
of the Antiracists, attempting to enforce a crooked vision of
“liberation.”

How did it come to this? Taking a step back, the role of Critical
Theory is ultimately to add a second dimension of thought that
directly and intentionally incorporated a modified version of Marxism
into theory—thus, as I might have it, favoring Theory, with a capital T.
That is, it’s to make all theory conform to some version of Marxian
Theory. As Marcuse has it, Critical Theory exists to put the “ought”
back into the “is,” so to make knowledge moral. This agrees with



Horkheimer’s 1937 essay Traditional and Critical Theory, which
bemoans the lack of a moral dimension to “traditional theory.” The
more important meaning of Marcuse’s One-Dimensional Man (1964),
by far his most influential book, thus becomes clear. Man is only one-
dimensional when he goes about his life and only seeks to
understand without a revolutionary critical consciousness (which
incidentally led Marcuse to spend much of his later years wandering
around the beautiful Santa Monica, California, hating everything he
saw). He adopts an additional dimension when he develops a critical
consciousness as a New Sensibility, which happens after he adopts
Critical Theory. Again, this is in agreement with Horkheimer’s vision
of Critical Theory, which he conceived of as a way to think outside of
the terms of the existing society for Marxian ends. By centralizing the
(moral) validity of knowledge under Critical Theory and within critical
consciousness, neo-Marxism attempts to establish a new ecclesial
authority—that is, a church—that plays fancy-dress as sociology and
therefore isn’t meant to be recognized as such.

There are other important dimensions of Critical Theory to
understanding Critical Race Theory, however. The profound critique
of liberalism present in Critical Race Theory also owes very much to
Horkheimer and the other Critical Theorists. Together with Theodor
Adorno (another neo-Marxist in the Frankfurt School), Max
Horkheimer wrote The Dialectic of Enlightenment in 1944, which
they revised and republished in 1947. (For those paying attention,
the invocation of dialectical thought here is part of their effort to
make Marxian Theory more Hegelian—more on this in the next
chapter.) This book is widely regarded to be the clearest exposition
of what Critical Theory is about. Their case is that the Enlightenment
and rationality themselves slowly become their own undoing and, in
the absolute rejection of mythology, become mythology themselves



(Marcuse was more extreme and insisted that they become fascism
unless directed otherwise into liberated socialism). The thesis
statement of the book is that the dialectical process of Enlightenment
rationalism (which Critical Race Theorists question at its very
foundations, remember) leads reason to become unreason,
rationality to become irrational, and liberal societies to become their
opposite: less and less free in the pursuit of ever clearer (false)
rationality and “justice.” Eventually, they maintain, liberalism will
transform into fascism.

Their solution to the problem located in this belief is not more
freedom, however, except in vague appeals that “liberation” should
bring ultimate and “true” freedom. Instead, Horkheimer maintained
that Marx failed to appreciate that freedom and “justice” are
“dialectical concepts,” ideals that exist in opposition and
contradiction to one another—the more freedom you have, the less
“justice” you get, and vice versa. Marcuse believed that we live in
imminent danger of fascism unless his socialist liberation movement
can save the world. Critical Theory was created in part to forward
this new way of ordering the world. Thus, their solution to this
problem is to restrict freedom, but not in the way they consider
fascistic. Rather, freedom should be restricted in a lopsided and self-
serving way that favors neo-Marxist and other Leftist advances while
suppressing, censoring, and bringing violence to everything it
perceives as being to its right. This sounds extreme but is literally the
thesis of Marcuse’s “Repressive Tolerance.” It springs from the
wholly erroneous and fundamentally cult-religious belief that society
will inevitably become one of liberated socialist or fascist, a cosmic
drama in which they paint themselves as the enlightened heroes
who are justified in using whatever means necessary to prevent “the
total calamity.”



That’s the backbone of Critical Theory and thus neo-Marxist
thought: yet another Marxist fever dream turned into nonsense
conspiracy theory. Where Critical Race Theory is concerned,
however, oldschool Critical Theory is less relevant than the Identity
Marxism it grew into in the second half of the twentieth century. After
World War II, and perhaps more importantly after Nikita
Khrushchev’s admissions of the crimes of Stalin, Herbert Marcuse—
father of the New Left—rapidly became the leading Critical Theorist.
His attempt to fuse Marx and Freud was published in 1955 under the
title Eros and Civilization, and this work had the impact of advancing
the notion of false consciousness to the level of “internalization” of
oppression and even dominance. His case was that the Western
consumer-capitalist system forces people to repress their libidos and
“sublimate” them into productivity and work, and that this was the
mechanism of capitalist enslavement that people struggled to
recognize in themselves (as their false consciousness). Because of
the ethical demands produced and promulgated by the Western
consumer-capitalist society, those on top came to internalize their
dominance while those on bottom internalized their oppression,
coming to see them as natural and justified rather than a mechanism
of oppression and enslavement.

By the time Marcuse wrote his three most influential works of the
1960s, One-Dimensional Man, “Repressive Tolerance” (as a part of
A Critique of Pure Tolerance), and An Essay on Liberation (in 1964,
1965, and 1969, respectively), he had become convinced that this
process was the primary roadblock to a truly free and liberated
society, the likes of which have never existed and still did not exist
anywhere on Earth.139 He also associated this idealized “liberated”
society with “historical possibilities which seem to have become
utopian possibilities,”140 which is to say (neo-) Communism. This



connection is made quite explicit in An Essay on Liberation, where
after making much the same case, he explains that what he means
by a “liberated society” is a successful socialism without the
bureaucracies (State), which is to say Communism (except that
works). Marcuse also wrote the influential Counterrevolution and
Revolt in 1972, in which he very explicitly and aggressively
advocates for Communism as he sees the potential for his revolution
already slipping away from him and then explicitly requests that
words be debased of their usual meanings (he calls these “uses and
abuses”) so that his project can continue in a new, increasingly
postmodern era where the power of language and images becomes
paramount.

Nevertheless, these two essays of Marcuse’s from the 1960s
deserve even more special consideration because they’re positively
horrifying and, simultaneously, precisely the conditions we find
ourselves living in today, including via Critical Race Theory (though
the entirety of the “New Left” has adopted and implemented them).
They outline the lopsided social structure and lay the groundwork for
the emergence of Identity Marxism, as we have already discussed.

In “Repressive Tolerance,” Marcuse explicitly calls for a double
standard favoring Leftism and repressing conservatism in all forms.
There, he writes, “Liberating tolerance, then, would mean intolerance
against movements from the Right and toleration of movements from
the Left.” He also says that while even violence from the Left must
be granted tolerance, intolerance against the Right “must begin with
stopping the words and images which feed this consciousness.” He
doesn’t do this lacking understanding of what he’s calling for. He
goes on to remark, “To be sure, this is censorship, even
precensorship,” of all right-wing and conservative thought, which he
explicitly identifies as the precursor to “fascism.” These trends may



feel familiar to readers who have lived through the epoch of 2015–
2021, especially the last two years of that time period. As Critical
Theory lurched toward its own first attempt at a revolution in the late
1960s, the argument was made clear: tolerance is for Leftist radicals
and nobody else. Indeed, violence by the Left is excused and even
advocated in the essay, and even self-defense by the Right is
decried as repressive violence indicative of totalitarianism.

Again, other than the obvious self-serving power grab, the
rationale Marcuse held for this obvious double standard is a curious,
self-aggrandizing, and remarkably paranoid belief that in many ways
characterizes neo-Marxism. Having watched the rise of the Nazis
(and fled from it in 1933), the Frankfurt School neo-Marxists,
including Marcuse and Horkheimer, were overwhelmingly convinced
that capitalism will certainly give way, a view they ultimately shared
with Marx. Unlike Marx, they saw two possibilities for the eventual
collapse of capitalism: either it will give way naturally to fascism or
give way by revolution to socialism. In that regard, neo-Marxism
possesses a psychotic urgency not present in other forms of Marxian
Theory. Its devotees believe they are saving the world, not just
taking it in the direction of an eventual Utopia. It is crucial to
understand this underlying motivation of all strains of neo-Marxist
thought, including Identity Marxism and Critical Race Theory.
Inducing this paranoia in others is a large part of the neo-Marxist
“consciousness-raising” program and goes a long way toward
explaining the underlying mindset of Antifa, which brands itself “anti-
fascist” in precisely this way.

The goal of neo-Marxism is cultural revolution—a destabilizing
period in which the existing society is undermined and demoralized
of its ability to resist a mostly bureaucratic takeover of its institutions
by neo-Marxists. In fact, in An Essay on Liberation, Marcuse begins,



after repeating calls for a “liberated” Utopia and praising the cultural
revolution in China, with a long section bearing the title “A Biological
Foundation for Socialism?” He seems to be posing this as a
question, but throughout the section, he makes the argument that if
we are to achieve a liberated society (Communism), we will only get
there by changing mankind at the level of mankind’s instinctual
needs, what he refers to as the “biological” level. Specters of the
New Soviet Man aside, he also hastens (though only in a footnote) to
say that by “biological,” he doesn’t actually mean biological in the
literal sense. He puts it this way:

I use the terms “biological” and “biology” not in the sense of the
scientific discipline, but in order to designate the process and the
dimension in which inclinations, behavior patterns, and aspirations
become vital needs which, if not satisfied, would cause dysfunction
of the organism. Conversely, socially induced needs and aspirations
may result in a more pleasurable organic behavior. If biological
needs are defined as those which must be satisfied and for which no
adequate substitute can be provided, certain cultural needs can “sink
down” into the biology of man. We could then speak, for example, of
the biological need of freedom, or of some aesthetic needs as having
taken root in the organic structure of man, in his “nature,” or rather
“second nature.” This usage of the term “biological” does not imply or
assume anything as to the way in which needs are physiologically
expressed and transmitted.141

My reading of this riddle—biology that isn’t really biological—is that
Marcuse is calling for intentionally inducing psychopathologies as a
form of “liberatory consciousness” in the sense that being unable to
cope with day-to-day life as it is, is by definition a psychopathology.
This seems to be precisely what he’s talking about with “in order to



designate the process and the dimension in which inclinations,
behavior patterns, and aspirations become vital needs which, if not
satisfied, would cause dysfunction of the organism.” In this regard,
neo-Marxism seems to be a Theory that is designed to cause those
who accept it to develop or at least functionally mimic a paranoid
personality disorder, which we already saw clearly on display
throughout Critical Race Theory. (One might add schizoid personality
disorder to this list when considering the splitting implications of
adopting a consciousness like that alluded to by the notion of a “one-
dimensional man” being a fundamental problem.) These destabilized
people will then become cultural revolutionaries because they find
the society they live in, and the culture that upholds it, wholly
inadequate to the gnawing demands of their entitlement and induced
psychiatric disorder. (That the “queer” in Queer Theory refers to “an
identity without an essence” and that this is vigorously groomed into
our children in schools in our ongoing cultural revolution is therefore
immediately more comprehensible as a deliberate strategy in line
both with Marcuse and the earlier Lukács.)

What is to be done with this induced dysfunction? It is to be the
basis for the Revolution, just like it was for Lukács in Hungary.
Marcuse proceeds to explain that his liberated Utopia can only be
achieved by undergoing a “Great Refusal” of the existing liberal
order and everything else that exists (including reality) and
developing a “New Sensibility” that distorts what human beings
consider sensible and insensible to always account for power
dynamics through a critical and revolutionary consciousness. Partly
because he insists that “solidarity” (against all forms of oppression
and violence) is a necessary component of this “New Sensibility,” I
insist that intersectionality (a core component of Critical Race
Theory) represents (one aspect of) the fulfillment of exactly what he



was calling for.142 As previously noted, throughout the essay he
makes the point that the most fruitful line of action for achieving this
revolution in America is in the discontentedness of its “ghetto
population,” which could be mobilized further along the lines of Black
Liberation. This strengthens my confidence in the guess that
intersectionality fulfills his “New Sensibility.”

Ultimately, the purpose of Marcuse’s project is to reject reality as
it is and to substitute a neo-Marxian one in its place. Marcuse states
it plainly:

The concept of the primary, initial institutions of liberation is familiar
enough and concrete enough: collective ownership, collective control
and planning of the means of production and distribution. This is the
foundation, a necessary but not sufficient condition for the
alternative: it would make possible the usage of all available
resources for the abolition of poverty, which is the prerequisite for the
turn from quantity into quality: the creation of a reality in
accordance with the new sensitivity and the new
consciousness.143 (bold added)

He repeats this theme in Counterrevolution and Revolt when he
indicates that his goal is “Alchemy of the word; the image, the sound,
creation of another reality out of the existing one-permanent
imaginary revolution, emergence of a ‘second history’ within the
historical continuum.”144 This is echoed even more clearly in
intention by Horkheimer, who wrote,

There are connections between the forms of judgment and the
historical periods. A brief indication will show what is meant. The
classificatory judgment is typical of prebourgeois society: this is the
way it is, and man can do nothing about it. The hypothetical and



disjunctive forms belong especially to the bourgeois world: under
certain circumstances this effect can take place; it is either thus or
so. Critical theory maintains: it need not be so; man can change
reality, and the necessary conditions for such change already
exist.145 (bold added)

This is what motivates Critical Theorists—belief that they can create
Utopia (Marcuse even remarks at the beginning of An Essay on
Liberation that technology makes Utopia possible today). All they
have to do is use Critical Theory by forcing it into enough heads so
that they can change mankind and reality itself to align with neo-
Marxian Theory. Spoiler alert: It’s not going to work this time either.

After Marcuse, Critical Theory in its pure, academic form, and the
Frankfurt School rapidly become less relevant to the problems of
today in and of themselves. This seems to be because his call was
heard and picked up by radicals like Angela Davis, one of his
students, and the radical liberationist call was taken up by the New
Left, Black Liberationists, and Black Feminists who went on to lay
much of the groundwork that became Critical Race Theory
(alongside the other Theories of Critical Social Justice). Angela
Davis claimed that Herbert Marcuse is the one who radicalized her,
is cited by Kimberlé Crenshaw in “Mapping the Margins”146 (where
intersectionality took off), and receives extensive praise through the
last fifth (so, one hundred pages) of Ibram X. Kendi’s book Stamped
from the Beginning, all of which cement the case that Critical Race
Theory has profound Marcusian (activist-based Critical Theory)
roots.

As a final point to understand about Critical Theory, it engages
nearly entirely in what Herbert Marcuse refers to as “negative
thinking” (a blatant hollerback to Hegel). Negative thinking is what



Horkheimer referred to when he said he intended to point out the
negative aspects of the existing society. It’s a far older idea,
however. In fact, it is the key part of the dialectical process laid out
by G.W.F. Hegel 160 years earlier, who reformulated the dialectic as
taking some abstract idea, confronting it with its negative, to arrive at
a (synthetic) concrete that accounts for both, via what Marxists
termed “sublation” (German: aufhebung). Marcuse and the other
Critical Theorists believed fundamentally that by engaging in
sufficient critique (what Lenin referred to as “accelerating the
contradictions”), negative thinking would become “positive,” and the
Utopia would emerge (from the ashes). Indeed, Marcuse remarks in
An Essay on Liberation that “negative thinking is by virtue of its own
internal concepts ‘positive’: oriented toward, and comprehending a
future which is ‘contained’ in the present,”147 which is precisely the
social alchemy Hegel was attempting to codify in his
Phenomenology of Spirit. Of course, this is what Critical Race
Theory is doing by calling everything except itself racist.

Postmodernism
Postmodernism is a very complicated topic and very difficult to
define or succinctly summarize. More because I have done this
already with Helen Pluckrose in Cynical Theories than for any other
reason, I will not attempt a thorough explanation of postmodernism
here. My goal will be to cover just enough to explain what it means
that the “Woke” Theories of Critical Social Justice are a fusion of
neo-Marxism and postmodern Theory. Whether it is best to think of
these “Woke” Theories as neo-Marxism that picked up postmodern
tools to adapt to the environment of Postmodernity (as I now do) or
postmodernism that became more neo-Marxist (as Helen forwards)
is not particularly important or interesting to the argument. Critical



Social Justice Theories wouldn’t work if they weren’t both, and their
fusion (to which we’ll turn in the next subsection) into today’s
Theories is undeniable.

Speaking very broadly in the prevailing context of this book,
postmodernism is a post-Marxist Theory (indeed, I will assert that it
is also post-Hegelian) of the state of society as it transitions into an
information age. A post-anything theory is, in general, something that
has given up on the thing in question without abandoning its general
thrust (astute readers will be put in mind of the German word
aufhebung here). It has, in a sense, not dropped it but moved
beyond it, like moving on from a bad romantic relationship while
being profoundly psychologically changed (damaged) by it. As a
post-Marxist Theory, postmodernism retains Marxism’s tremendous
distrust and dislike of liberalism, capitalism, and Western Civilization,
but it extends this distrust and dislike, rather despairingly, to Marxism
as well. In that regard, it is profoundly nihilistic and, in the key word,
deconstructive. Its goal is to take everything apart because, in its
view, nothing can possibly work. This is, in the end, unfortunate,
because in many ways, the postmodernist thinkers saw further down
the road into the emerging information age than perhaps anyone
else, but they did so with the Marxian reflex of blaming capitalism for
everything and having no solutions (other than to stand aside from
society and shit on it, as it has been put).

In its briefest possible summary, postmodernism is the belief that
knowledge does not genuinely concern truths about the world but is
instead another expression of political power. So, according to
postmodernists, knowledge is culturally contextual and asserted by
power within those contexts. To paraphrase Richard Rorty on the
matter, postmodernism is based in part on a belief that while the
world might be out there, truth isn’t because it’s a cultural construct.



An example commonly given is that some cultures (in the past)
believed the Sun goes around the Earth—and that was considered
knowledge. Whether it is true or false is not particularly interesting in
postmodern Theory. Whether true or false, it was regarded as true,
and this truthy regard is intimately related to power and how it
operates in a society. What postmodernism is concerned with is the
process by which those who hold the power to decide such a claim is
“true” or “knowledge” go about doing that and then how that status
as “knowledge” asserts a kind of power-by-belief throughout that
society. For postmodernists, truth and falsity miss the point because
the point is that for anyone to believe something is true (that is, that it
is knowledge), someone has to have been given the authority to say
that it is true and to be believed in saying so. Postmodern Theory
calls into question all such processes of conferring authority over
knowledge claims.

This means postmodernism proceeds on a social constructivist
thesis that regards knowledge and all means of transmitting it as
socially constructed and culturally contingent and, as a result,
expressions of power by those who hold the power to decide what is
and isn’t “knowledge” for that society. For example, if we trust
biologists to say what constitutes biological knowledge, the political
process of who can become a biologist—which methods they will
use and recognize, what ideas within biology will be promoted or
considered valid, etc.—are all expressions of political power. As
such, biological knowledge is itself not a reflection of biological truths
but instead expressions of power by those who hold the authority to
establish what makes someone a “biologist” in the first place. A
different culture with a different biologist-making process might well
produce different biology, they would maintain. Both biologies would
be considered “biological truths” locally to each culture, even if they



disagree with one another. (Weaponizing this view might involve
using a Diversity statement as a political test to entrance into biology
department jobs, as is already happening in American universities,
least deniably UC Berkeley, which got caught doing it.) Within
postmodernism, the power to decide who gets to be a biologist and
thus what biological “truths” are is a power-based fiction, a story that
society tells itself about what is and isn’t knowledge—different
system, different authenticated experts, different biological “truths.”
For the postmodernists, this authority-granting power is wholly
contingent on the culture in which it exists and will vary from one
culture to another, which therefore do not possess the necessary
epistemic tools to understand or judge one another’s claims about
what is and is not true. To be extremely charitable (and aware of the
abuses of our present society), to the degree that the postmodernists
had this right, they were issuing a powerful warning to the world
about the corruptibility of scientific authority, which isn’t the same
thing as science itself.

It is immediately obvious, given the preceding section on Critical
Theory, how this view of the world would be of benefit to the neo-
Marxists, who otherwise see everything in society except truth as
corrupted by political power. By taking up postmodernism, reality
would no longer constrain them because under postmodern thought
all claims about reality are really just further assertions of power,
which are controlled by the dominant interests in society (capitalists,
whites, men, etc., depending on the Critical Theory involved). In
other words, truth itself becomes reoriented into the web of systemic
power that neo-Marxism holds is the fundamental organizing
principle of society. All of the various Critical Theories of identity
have therefore adopted postmodernism and largely argue about
which of those identity factors should be considered central in the



analysis (Critical Race Theory claims race), with intersectionality
seeking to link them all together and have them nod to one another
rather than constantly squabbling and fighting over full primacy.

There is a problem for the neo-Marxists in postmodern Theory,
though. If all knowledge is socially constructed, and if all claims to
knowledge are just expressions of power, then this is also true of the
neo-Marxists’ claims. The bases for their claims about systemic
power get deconstructed and placed on the same playing field as
everyone else’s claims, and this won’t do. Race cannot be a genuine
basis for systemic power if race is socially constructed and able to
be deconstructed through postmodern (or liberal) means. This is why
Kimberlé Crenshaw ended up criticizing postmodern Theory in
“Mapping the Margins” and calling its social constructivist thesis
“vulgar.” She needed a basis upon which the claims of her emerging
Critical Race Theory, and the other Critical Theories of identity, could
be considered knowledge that cannot be disputed. Her answer to the
problem was that systemic power is imposed and (structurally)
determinant, thus largely exempt from this criticism of postmodern
Theory. In this way, she dialectically synthesized Critical Theory and
postmodern social constructivism by making social constructivism
itself power-relevant.

Before getting ahead of ourselves and going into the fusion of
neo- and post-Marxism into “Woke” Theories, there is a bit more to
postmodernism than this that bears mention here, even in this
extreme brevity. The characterization given above, for example, isn’t
quite “postmodernism” but rather the view of the most famous
postmodernist, Michel Foucault, who considered knowledge and
power combined as one thing (“power/ knowledge”) as explained
above.148 Also important, among maybe a dozen prominent
postmodern thinkers, are Jackie “Jacques” Derrida, who analyzed



language in a postmodern (technically, poststructuralist) way, Jean-
François Lyotard, who explained how these “truth-regimes” operate
by consensus, and Jean Baudrillard, who anticipated the
postmodern experience of the social media environment, which is
necessary to understanding how Critical Social Justice
mainstreamed and gained so much dominance in the last twenty
years. A proper treatment of each of these subjects should be a
chapter on its own (and is the first chapter of Cynical Theories), so I
ask the reader to forgive the purposefully cursory treatment they are
about to receive.

The impact of Foucault’s thought on the development of Critical
Race Theory deserves at least a little more mention before turning to
these other Theorists, however. In the next chapter, when we
discuss W.E.B. Du Bois, we will turn to a remarkable curiosity of
Critical Race Theory: its striking reliance upon German-style
Völkisch nationalism. This mode of thought is considerably important
to understanding the relevance of the otherwise odd word “folks” in
Critical Race Theory, which constantly refers to “black folks,” “white
folks,” and “brown folks” (and any of the above “folx” if
intersectionally queer at the same time). The Volk, in German, is the
relevant “folks” here, and it refers to a people or a nation bound by
similar cultural heritage. Critical Race Theory, largely following from
Du Bois, is very racially folkish (that is, Völkisch), which seems like it
might be at odds with Foucauldian postmodernism but is, in fact,
supercharged by it.

Here’s how. Foucault believed very strongly in the cultural
contingency of knowledge. A knowledge claim is a characteristic
product of a culture, which he associated with a “truth regime” or
episteme—broadly, a way of conceiving of the world created by
accepting certain statements as true and others as false. Critical



Race Theory imports this idea that knowledge is a product of a given
culture and therefore holds that since different racial groups have
different cultures associated with them (as a result of structural
determinism), they must also have different knowledges (a “unique
voice of color” that is “structurally determined”). Critical Race
epistemologists (Theorists of knowledge) like Kristie Dotson then
develop elaborate ideas about the ways whiteness excludes “other
ways of knowing” from its “epistemic terrain,” using terms like
“epistemic oppression” and “epistemic violence” to characterize, say,
the preference of rigorous scientific methods over storytelling and
narrative or actual mathematics over “ethnomathematics.”149

Foucault’s Theories about knowledge therefore enable a kind of
vicious circle that spirals deeper and deeper into racial folkishness
(nationalism) through a rather simplistic understanding of what a
culture actually represents. In this regard, Critical Race Theory quite
ironically edges itself into both dangerous cultural protectionism (this
is what “cultural appropriation” is about, after all) and profound
parallel with National Socialism, just with the “nations” being racial
identities conceived of as political entities instead of, say, post-
Weimar Germany.

Foucault’s ideas about knowledge and power are presented in
slightly different forms by other postmodern Theorists. In his 1979
book, The Postmodern Condition, Jean-François Lyotard includes an
important section on what he refers to as “legitimation by paralogy”
in his description of the titular theme. Legitimation refers to the
process of how we consider something legitimate (or, sensible), and
paralogy is a high-falutin’ word that literally means “beside logic” but
refers ultimately to (usually bogus) consensus. What Lyotard is
saying is that in the postmodern condition, we no longer have the
capacity to tell what is and isn’t true in reality; we can only defer to



socially constructed consensus—which is ultimately a function of
power. This is a powerful warning about the time we are living
through now, but he also took it too far. For Lyotard, the postmodern
condition is that there is no legitimate analysis. Everything is
legitimatized by paralogy (being considered true or authoritative by
virtue of a bogus consensus of experts and laypeople in a given
cultural—thus power-dynamical—context). Where Lyotard warned or
despaired of this dangerous state of affairs, the Theories of Critical
Social Justice accept it and attempt to make practical use of it (that
is, they weaponize it). The idea that “other ways of knowing” are
equally legitimate to reason, logic, and science (because even these
are legitimated merely by consensus, thus power, as Foucault would
see it) is therefore profoundly rooted in this postmodern idea.

With Jackie Derrida, the key thing to understand is that his theory
of language completely hollows out meaning-making. Simplifying in
the extreme, his view is that language always only points to other
language and thus never to the thing it hopes to describe (see Of
Grammatology). Meaning, therefore, is infinitely deferred and
inaccessible. Under a Derridean lens, meaning is therefore almost
wholly subject to interpretation (making use of Roland Barthes’s
“death of the author”), and so the “impact over intent” mentality of
Critical Social Justice Theory gains prominence. What something
means is what it means to you, your “lived reality” of it, and that
cannot be authoritatively disagreed with. When we add in that social
consensus determines meaning, per Lyotard, this results in a
profoundly dangerous environment where those in power can
determine not just what anything means but also what you mean by
what you say and do, even if you disagree.

In Critical Race Theory, this ends up being very important. If
Critical Race Theorists insist that “master bedroom” evokes



“memories” of slavery, despite the fact that the term arose in a 1926
catalog, not in the antebellum South, they’re uncontestable and right,
and realtors and everyone else has to change their minds and their
behavior. If they decide that a 42-ton rock that was referred to by a
racist term once in 1925 maintains racism and prevents a university
campus upon which it sits from being “inclusive,” tens of thousands
of dollars will cheerfully be spent to move the rock while
administrators mouth about how proud they are to take such an
important step for “justice.” If trolls on 4chan insist that the OK hand
gesture secretly means “white power,” people will have to lose their
jobs for making it, even if they don’t know anything about Critical
Race Theory or internet trolling. Not only is the forwarding of “lived
experience” and subjective impact-assessed claims of racism rooted
in Derridean thought, so too are the changes Critical Race Theorists
sought in Civil Rights law that forward “disparate impact” as proof of
discrimination. That, at the level of practical incentives, was always
the raison d’être of Critical Race Theory because it is a direct route
to uncontestable empowerment in anyone who will believe it, and it
is therefore the primary practical-level incentive structure that keeps
it going. In this regard, Derrick Bell’s Critical Legal Studies analysis
and subsequent Critical Race Theory analysis that assesses
“systemic racism” in terms of on-average group disparities depends
intricately on Derrida.

Derrida is also the progenitor of the idea of deconstruction, which
is the method by which meaning is hollowed out of virtually anything.
This process is broadly dialectical but in a sense that does not seek
synthesis (compare Adorno’s “negative dialectics”). It seeks to take
things apart and then leave them at their particulars so that the
power structures contained within them are laid bare. Derrida, who
subscribed to a dubious linguistic notion known as



“phallogocentrism,” which asserts that power is structurally applied
through language in a way that favors the male and heterosexual
(“phallo-” refers to phallus), tended to believe that words appear in
“hierarchical binary pairs,” like man/woman, where each only obtains
meaning in light of the other and where one is favored. A
deconstructive project would then be to maintain the hierarchical
binary while subversively reversing the power dynamic (“girl power,”
“the future is female,” “Black is Beautiful,” “lady dick”).

Of course, the trouble with this approach is that it embraces the
(often stereotypical, if not nonsensical) “power dynamic” in order to
rebel against it, thus maintaining it. Much of Ibram X. Kendi’s
“antiracism” work is rooted in this approach. Consider this passage
from How to Be an Antiracist, which is typical of the style:

Some White people do not identify as White for the same reason
they identify as not-racist: to avoid reckoning with the ways that
Whiteness—even as a construction and mirage—has informed their
notions of America and identity and offered them privilege, the
primary one being the privilege of being inherently normal, standard,
and legal. It is a racial crime to be yourself if you are not White in
America. It is a racial crime to look like yourself or empower yourself
if you are not White. I guess I became a criminal at seven years
old.150

Kendi merely asserts these things about white people, whiteness,
and, through himself, blackness, preserving peculiar stereotypes that
almost no one would recognize. He also assumes that there’s some
social component to “being yourself” as a particular race in America,
a profoundly racist idea. Though he doesn’t directly reverse the
power dynamic that he’s working to preserve, he does so through a
certain passive-aggression that will be emotionally evocative in the



necessary deconstructive way, seeking the paired goals of
challenging an outdated set of stereotypes and inducing an imposed
white racial consciousness in whites in mirror image to the one he
assumes in blacks.

The general idea of deconstruction is that which has been
socially constructed (in their view, language, knowledge, power,
truth, in addition to categories like race, gender, sexuality, and sex,
and taboos like racism and pedophilia) can be deconstructed. It isn’t
clear that the postmodernists had much interest in doing anything
further than taking things apart and playing in the wreckage,
however. They had lost faith in those “historical possibilities that
have become regarded as utopian possibilities” that Marcuse
lamented in “Repressive Tolerance.” As we already saw, the neo-
Marxists had not, however, and in the next subsection, we’ll see how
they were able to split the middle between neo-Marxism and post-
Marxism (creating a dialectical synthesis of them) in the creation of
“critical constructivism” (that is, postmodern neo-Marxism, Critical
Social Justice, applied postmodernism, etc.).

Finally, and later (writing mostly in the 1980s and after), the work
of Jean Baudrillard has to be understood in order to understand our
present circumstances, including the role of Critical Race Theory in
them. Baudrillard lays out, in essence, that we are forced in the
present media-saturated, late-consumerist society to live in
something he refers to as “hyperreality,” where everything is more
real than real (see, Simulacra and Simulation). Though it misses the
mark and though Baudrillard himself denied it, the film The Matrix
attempted to portray this world (while missing Baudrillard’s essential
and central point). The thrust: the real is inaccessible because we
live in a simulation of reality without knowing it and interact only with
simulacra of real things that have completely lost their connection to



their originals. This is a complicated idea that is probably easiest to
understand by thinking of images of impossibly shaped and
airbrushed models—more beautiful than real women and men—and
artificial foods and flavorings that simulate the real thing (some
ginger ales, for example, proudly advertise that they have gone back
to using actual ginger in their flavoring). Baudrillard insisted that we
have, in this state, become completely divorced from reality, and he
despaired that we might find it again, calling our circumstances a
“desert of the real.”

Again, the Theories of Critical Social Justice saw this view as an
opportunity. They accepted it on its face and weaponized it. They
realized they could project a hyperreal image of the world through
the media and get people to mistake it for reality. This weaponization
is probably most obvious and dangerous with regard to Queer
Theory (trans ideology is laid rather bare here, is it not?), where
“queer” is “an identity without an essence” and everyone is an avatar
and their attributes all performances, not to mention the ongoing
attempt at global medical tyranny. Then again, the entire Black Lives
Matter narrative (which is rooted almost wholly in Critical Race
Theory) is also a perfect example of such a projection, down to
justifying the rioting, looting, and arson through the summer of 2020
as a response to allegedly rampant “racial injustice” and as a remedy
to “whiteness as property.” Indeed, the entire Black Lives Matter
movement was predicated upon a hyperreal projection of allegedly
racist police violence on the back of several high-profile stories, all of
which fell apart on more careful scrutiny (storytelling and narrative
weaving—useful tools for creating a hyperreal playground in which
power can be grabbed). Other similar ideas exist within Critical Race
Theory too, where what it means to be “authentically” (structurally
determined) capital-B Black is a projection of Critical Race Theory



itself. Critical Race Theory, in other words, makes both whiteness
and Blackness hyperreal and controls the projector that defines
them. In the infamous words of Kimberlé Crenshaw in “Mapping the
Margins,”

It is important to note that identity continues to be a site of resistance
for members of different subordinated groups. We all can recognize
the distinction between the claims “I am Black” and the claim “I am a
person who happens to be Black.” “I am Black” takes the socially
imposed identity and empowers it as an anchor of subjectivity. “I am
Black” becomes not simply a statement of resistance but also a
positive discourse of self-identification, intimately linked to
celebratory statements like the Black nationalist “Black is
beautiful.”151

Whether she had read her Baudrillard or not, Crenshaw is, in this
paragraph, manning the projector of a politically useful hyperreal
Blackness that must be understood in Critical Race Theory terms
(“an anchor of subjectivity,” “a site of resistance for members of
different subordinated groups,” and “a positive discourse of self-
identification”).

Just to mention it, one of the best explanations for this
phenomenon is available in Josef Pieper’s “Abuse of Language,
Abuse of Power” (1970). There, Pieper makes the obvious case
masterfully: linguistic manipulations can be used to create conditions
in which power can easily be abused, not least by leading people to
misunderstand the nature of reality. (Remember, Marcuse confessed
to doing this intentionally for his movement in Counterrevolution and
Revolt, published two years after Pieper’s essay.) When one reads
this essay and its description of the construction of linguistically
maintained “pseudo-realities,” it is possible to perceive him



anticipating not only Baudrillardian thought but also its Woke
weaponization (this, by the way, says nothing that commends Critical
Social Justice Theory; indeed, it condemns it). The very applied-
Baudrillardian abuses of language and images employed by Critical
Social Justice activists and Theorists must be understood this way:
as deliberate and for the purpose of abusing power.

To round out this brief section, there are a number of other
“themes” of postmodern Theory that bear relevance on the evolution
and mentality of the Theories of Critical Social Justice, including
Critical Race Theory. In Cynical Theories, we name four such
themes: (1) the blurring of boundaries, (2) the power of language to
shape reality, (3) cultural relativism, and (4) denial of the individual
and the universal in favor of the group. It goes a bit deep to dive into
these four themes in any detail, but all are relevant and important to
the methods of Critical Race Theory. The postmodern distrust of
categories (blurring of boundaries) is used to blend storytelling and
law or empirical research, for example. The power of language is
obvious in that it finds virtually all language to be or to uphold racism
and engages in primarily linguistic-symbolic activism (structural
determinism follows from this, as the “structure” refers back to
structuralism, which forwards this idea in the relevant way). Cultural
relativism—that one cultural group cannot judge another and that all
cultural artifacts, including knowledge, are cultural products
exclusive to that culture—and the denial of liberal individualism and
human universality are obviously central to its beliefs about “cultural
racism,” group-based (Völkisch) thought, and identity politics.

In addition to these themes, the core of postmodernism is also at
the center of Critical Race Theory thought, though as expressed
through Critical Theory. Specifically, the divorce from reality and
projection into a linguistically manufactured “systemic” alternative



(“second reality” or “pseudo-reality”) characteristic of postmodernism
is a necessary ingredient to making a worldview like Critical Race
Theory work. That is, postmodern Theory is integral to the
metaphysics and praxis of Critical Race Theory and the other
Theories of Critical Social Justice. It was a matter of these tools
being picked up by late neo-Marxist activists and their ideological kin
in the decade or so surrounding 1990 that made it possible.

Fusing Neo-Marxism and Postmodernism
The birth of critical constructivism as described (but not named) in
Kimberlé Crenshaw’s 1991 paper, “Mapping the Margins” is the
crucial origin story that needs to be told to understand what Critical
Race Theory is, what it believes, why it believes it, and what it does
with that belief. In a footnote early in that paper, she writes, “I
consider intersectionality a provisional concept linking contemporary
politics with postmodern theory,”152 which can be understood as the
aim to incorporate postmodern tools into the emerging thought of
Critical Theories of identity (Identity Marxism), including Critical Race
Theory. (I have elsewhere referred to this sentence as the forging of
the One Ring: “One ring to rule them all; one ring to find them; one
ring to bring them all; and in the darkness bind them.” Critical
constructivist intersectionality, our solidarity-based “new sensibility,”
is the “ruling ring” that causes people to see systemic power as
relevant to everything, everywhere they look. And if you don’t buy in,
that’s because you’re racist, or sexist, or ableist, or something and
need to be brought to heel, like some kind of wraith whose moral and
epistemic authority have been drained from you. Other rings of
power, like feminism, are brought under the dominion of this ruling
ring, and so everything in Leftism becomes Identity Marxism with a
particular focus on race over time.)



Before turning to Crenshaw’s “Mapping the Margins” in greater
detail, however, consider how Crenshaw’s work (in criticizing Critical
Legal Studies in another paper) is portrayed in Critical Race Theory:
The Key Writings that Formed the Movement:

In particular, Crenshaw argues that the left’s critique of rights ignores
the particular role that the struggle for rights has played in black
liberation politics and the practical possibilities given the mainstream
ideologies against which civil rights proponents worked. Finally,
using strands of postmodern analysis, she develops a theoretical
frame for understanding the relation between legal doctrine and the
exercise of racial power.153

That is, it is the fusion of neo-Marxism (as racial “liberation politics”)
fused with elements from postmodern Theory. This is perfectly
consistent with her argument in “Mapping the Margins,” which takes
to task both liberal approaches to civil rights (and liberalism) and
also postmodernism, as being insufficient to address “the exercise of
racial power.” Ultimately, Crenshaw’s contribution to this fusion is in
figuring out the necessary neo-Marxist alchemical formula to set
aside racial category (identity) from postmodern Theory’s
deconstructive digestive juices. Racial identity and the oppression
neo-Marxist thought ascribes to it shall not be deconstructed.
Indeed, she frames the attempt to do so as necessarily rooted in
precisely the privilege that racial neo-Marxism (Identity Marxism)
builds itself around critiquing.

The result of framing the deconstruction of race and thus racial
oppression as a false hope existing in yet another blind spot of white
privilege is that oppression based on identity, thus a critical
consciousness of identity, are made properly basic. This renders
them, in Theory, foundations for knowledge that are necessarily



exempted from deconstruction. They just are, and they are
unquestionable matters of lived experience no one has standing to
challenge. With the reader’s forgiveness, I now want to quote at
some considerable length from the relevant portion of “Mapping the
Margins” to show you exactly what she does in her own words.

It is helpful in this regard to distinguish intersectionality from the
closely related perspective of antiessentialism, from which women of
color have critically engaged white feminism for the absence of
women of color on the one hand, and for speaking for women of
color on the other. One rendition of this antiessentialist critique—that
feminism essentializes the category woman—owes a great deal to
the postmodernist idea that categories we consider natural or merely
representational are actually socially constructed in a linguistic
economy of difference. While the descriptive project of
postmodernism of questioning the ways in which meaning is socially
constructed is generally sound, this critique sometimes misreads the
meaning of social construction and distorts its political relevance.
One version of antiessentialism, embodying what might be called the
vulgarized social construction thesis, is that since all categories are
socially constructed, there is no such thing as, say, Blacks or
women, and thus it makes no sense to continue reproducing those
categories by organizing around them…

But to say that a category such as race or gender is socially
constructed is not to say that that category has no significance in our
world. On the contrary, a large and continuing project for
subordinated people—and indeed, one of the projects for which
postmodern theories have been very helpful—is thinking about the
way power has clustered around certain categories and is exercised
against others. This project attempts to unveil the processes of
subordination and the various ways those processes are



experienced by people who are subordinated and people who are
privileged by them. It is, then, a project that presumes that
categories have meaning and consequences. And this project’s most
pressing problem, in many if not most cases, is not the existence of
the categories, but rather the particular values attached to them and
the way those values foster and create social hierarchies.

This is not to deny that the process of categorization is itself an
exercise of power, but the story is much more complicated and
nuanced than that. First, the process of categorizing—or, in identity
terms, naming—is not unilateral. Subordinated people can and do
participate, sometimes even subverting the naming process in
empowering ways. One need only think about the historical
subversion of the category “Black” or the current transformation of
“queer” to understand that categorization is not a one-way street.
Clearly, there is unequal power, but there is nonetheless some
degree of agency that people can and do exert in the politics of
naming. And it is important to note that identity continues to be a site
of resistance for members of different subordinated groups. We all
can recognize the distinction between the claims “I am Black” and
the claim “I am a person who happens to be Black.” “I am Black”
takes the socially imposed identity and empowers it as an anchor of
subjectivity. “I am Black” becomes not simply a statement of
resistance but also a positive discourse of self-identification,
intimately linked to celebratory statements like the Black nationalist
“Black is beautiful.” “I am a person who happens to be Black,” on the
other hand, achieves self-identification by straining for a certain
universality (in effect, “I am first a person”) and for a concomitant
dismissal of the imposed category (“Black”) as contingent,
circumstantial, nondeterminant. There is truth in both
characterizations, of course, but they function quite differently



depending on the political context. At this point in history, a strong
case can be made that the most critical resistance strategy for
disempowered groups is to occupy and defend a politics of social
location rather than to vacate and destroy it.

Vulgar constructionism thus distorts the possibilities for
meaningful identity politics by conflating at least two separate but
closely linked manifestations of power. One is the power exercised
simply through the process of categorization; the other, the power to
cause that categorization to have social and material consequences.
While the former power facilitates the latter, the political implications
of challenging one over the other matter greatly.154

What Crenshaw is doing here is fusing racial neo-Marxism (early
Critical Race Theory) to postmodernism by redefining the social
constructivist thesis of postmodern Theory (and, indeed, liberalism—
in light of the remark from earlier that it also synthesized in some
liberal civil rights ideas) in terms of Critical Theory–based power
analyses. She is creating postmodern neo-Marxism, and this handful
of paragraphs is precisely where it happens (even though it appears
in other papers in her work, such as “Race, Reform, and
Retrenchment,” which is included in full in Critical Race Theory: The
Key Writings that Formed the Movement155).

Crenshaw argues here that the postmodern approach to social
constructivism, even as it had been picked up and appropriated by
feminists and Critical Gender Theorists, is valuable to her project but
fails to fully appreciate the role of systemic power in shaping the
meaning of categories of identity. It’s useful, but to be useful to a
robust and radical identity politics, it must recognize that identity
must be put first (“I am Black” rather than “I am a person who
happens to be black”) and be made uncontestable (properly basic).



The given justification for this shift in perspective is that identity
categories are imposed, thus made meaningful and real, by systemic
power and those who hold and wield it. That is, identity categories
only exist as applications of power in the first place, so those
disempowered by them cannot actually deconstruct them but can
understand themselves and society in terms of them. This line of
thought is the birthplace of critical constructivism—postmodern
social constructivism recontextualized in terms of neo-Marxist beliefs
about systemic power.

The key point to take away from this long and difficult section,
then, is that the Cultural Marxists and neo-Marxists wanted to
remake humanity and society according to their Critical Theory, but
they were unable to because they were constrained by reality itself,
which their Theories wouldn’t abandon even though they wanted to
change it. Horkheimer and Marcuse were both quite clear that only
by stepping out of the existing society (or “sensibility”) could it be
possible to achieve liberation from the existing society. This is where
postmodernism came in and changed everything by characterizing
every understanding of reality as just another application of political
power. In fact, it went further, framing anything like a “common
sensibility” we might share about the world as a falsehood—
specifically an illegitimate and shortsighted abuse of power. Once a
common understanding of reality, or the ability to have common
ground about we might ascertain truths about reality, was recast as
part of the power-based superstructure of society, developing a new,
almost hyper-Critical perspective that would engender a “new
sensibility” became possible. Intersectionality became the tool that
filled in this space, and the Critical Theories of identity, including
Critical Race Theory, became the tools to implement it.



Thus, in Cynical Theories when we state that Critical Race
Theory and the other Theories of Critical Social Justice are
postmodernism that was picked up and repackaged by activists, this
is what we were referring to, and “Identity Marxists” as a highly
activist third generation of Critical Theorists is who those activists
were. Readers are invited to consult that work for more examples of
how this is the case both in Critical Race Theory and in the other
Critical Theories of identity that were developing through the 1980s
and 1990s according to this model. Though only Kimberlé Crenshaw
is mentioned specifically here, hers was a movement, not a singular
effort, and it too had activist antecedents, some of which were part
of, influenced by, or in parallel to what has been described here so
far.

The New Left
The “New Left” is a broad term given to Leftist movements that arose
in the context of 1960s radical civil rights, neo-Marxism, and anti–
Vietnam War activity,156 and Herbert Marcuse is often considered its
father, or at least its intellectual godfather. It was broadly liberationist
in orientation, thus anti-war, anti-imperialist (note: this is largely
contextually synonymous with “Communist”), largely anti-West,
profoundly critical, radical to revolutionary, and, most crucially, going
through a great divorce with classical (“vulgar”) Marxism, which
characterized the “Old Left” from which it wanted to set itself apart. A
large number of Leftist movements either cobbled themselves
together under the broad banner of the New Left or emerged from it,
and Herbert Marcuse saw it as his great opportunity to cobble them
together into something like a new proletariat. You may recall that he
names these movements explicitly in the excerpts previously shared.
Here, we will briefly consider several with direct and proximate



relevance to the emergence of Critical Race Theory: the Critical
Legal Studies movement and Black Liberationism (Black Power) and
its proto-intersectional offshoot called Black Feminism. As before,
the purpose in this book is not to be comprehensive, since the focus
is on Critical Race Theory, specifically.

After cobbling together and informing these various movements,
the New Left more or less collapsed—though its influence and
impact certainly did not. As a movement, it was technically short-
lived, lasting only from the mid-1960s until the early 1970s, when
people generally reached a breaking point with their violent
radicalism (Marcuse’s Counterrevolution and Revolt from 1972 kind
of represents its dying gasp). It didn’t exactly die out, however, nor
did it truly go underground. It went to school. As Isaac Gottesman, a
Marxian education theorist (Critical Pedagogist) from Iowa State
University’s Education Department tells us in the very first sentences
of his useful 2016 book The Critical Turn in Education,

“To the question: ‘Where did all the sixties radicals go?’, the most
accurate answer,” noted Paul Buhle (1991) in his classic Marxism in
the United States, “would be: neither to religious cults nor
yuppiedom, but to the classroom” (p. 263). After the fall of the New
Left arose a new left, an Academic Left. For many of these young
scholars, Marxist thought, and particularly what some refer to as
Western Marxism or neo-Marxism, and what I will refer to as the
critical Marxist tradition, was an intellectual anchor. As participants in
the radical politics of the sixties entered graduate school and moved
into faculty positions and started publishing, the critical turn began to
change scholarship throughout the humanities and social sciences.
The field of education was no exception.157



In other words, the New Left became the Academic Left and did so
continuously enough so that what is usually referred to as the “New
Left” now should be understood to have been merely a turbulent
early period of activism as various radical movements were being
fused together and infused with “Critical Marxism” (i.e., Critical
Theory). The result was precisely the “Identity Marxist” identity-
politics–based movement described throughout this book. That
movement’s natural home was always going to be in academia,
given that it is most deeply informed by the philosophical musings of
the Frankfurt School “philosophers” and most desperately sought to
effect a long-march style cultural revolution in the United States. In
that regard, the New Left needs to be understood as a two-phased
movement that began in the streets and ended up in the classrooms,
thus revealing the central relevance of Critical Pedagogy to the
destabilization of the West. In the ensuing summaries of some of the
relevant radical social movements, it’s worth keeping in mind that
their primary trajectory was into academia starting in the 1970s, and
it is from this academic cocoon that the so-called “Woke” movement
of the late 2010s emerged fully formed over the last half decade.

Black Liberation
Black Liberationism is a topic, like most of the others in this section,
that deserves a book-length treatment to fully appreciate what it is.
This movement should be understood, for our purposes, to be
significant to the underlying ethos of Critical Race Theory. It was
originally a Marxian movement that pitted capital-B politically Black
radicals and revolutionaries against the so-called “black
bourgeoisie,” who advocated for maintaining and succeeding in
liberal, capitalist society. This Marxian aspect emerged from—or,
more likely, co-opted and colonized—the energy of existing



movements like Black Nationalism, Black Power, and even the
lesser-known Négritude movement.

Being overwhelmingly activist in its orientation, situated within the
New (liberationist) Left, the Black Liberation movement can be
difficult to categorize, however. It is at times anarchist, at times
Communist, at times Critical, and at times Nationalist-separatist (in
the sense of Black Nationalism—which fits in tightly with the racial
Völkisch thought of W.E.B. Du Bois and that characterizes Critical
Race Theory). It must be understood that it is in this angry milieu that
the ethos of Critical Race Theory arose and was reared. It was this
movement that Crenshaw and Bell referred to as framing their
critiques of society, postmodernism, liberalism, law, and Critical
Legal Studies more specifically. It is this movement that Black Lives
Matter and Critical Race Theorists still appeal to today, whatever
specific goals they attach to it: the goal of “black liberation” from the
existing society and its allegedly “systemically racist” power
dynamics.

Our interests are primarily in how this became an Identity Marxist
movement that fed into the creation of Critical Race Theory. As
discussed above, Herbert Marcuse recognized the revolutionary
potential in these militants and immediately set to incorporating them
into his emerging New Left coalition, along with easily radicalized
students, feminists, other radicalized racial minorities, sexual
minorities, the unemployed, and various social outcasts. His
objective was to forge a Critical Theory–based alliance between
these movements and the Leftist intelligentsia, especially college
students, despite the obvious class contradiction (both economic and
social), which frustrated Marcuse. Just after remarking that the
“ghetto population” of the United States constitutes a potentially
revolutionary force that he could (cynically?) put to use to his



purposes, he comments that the “new working class” must be forged
by finding a way to bring these groups together:

The long-range power of the black rebellion is further threatened by
the deep division within this class (the rise of a Negro bourgeoisie),
and by its marginal (in terms of the capitalist system) social function.
The majority of the black population does not occupy a decisive
position in the process of production, and the white organizations of
labor have not exactly gone out of their way to change this situation.
In the cynical terms of the system, a large part of this population is
“expendable,” that is to say, it makes no essential contribution to the
productivity of the system. Consequently, the powers that be may not
hesitate to apply extreme measures of suppression if the movement
becomes dangerous. The fact is that, at present in the United States,
the black population appears as the “most natural” force of rebellion.

Its distance from the young middle-class opposition is formidable
in every respect. The common ground: the total rejection of the
existing society, of its entire value system, is obscured by the
obvious class difference—just as, within the white population, the
community of “real interest” between the students and the workers is
vitiated by the class conflict. However, this community did realize
itself in political action on a rather large scale during the May
rebellion in France—against the implicit injunction on the part of the
Communist Party and the CGT (Confederation Generale du Travail),
and the common action was initiated by the students, not by the
workers. This fact may be indicative of the depth and unity of the
opposition underneath and across the class conflicts. With respect to
the student movement, a basic trend in the very structure of
advanced industrial society favors the gradual development of such
a community of interests. The long-range process which, in large
areas of material production, tends to replace heavy physical labor



by technical, mental energy, increases the social need for
scientifically trained, intelligent workers; a considerable part of the
student population is prospective working class—“new working
class,” not only not expendable, but vital for the growth of the
existing society. The student rebellion hits this society at a vulnerable
point; accordingly, the reaction is venomous and violent.158

In other words, Marcuse needed to figure out a way to bring neo-
Marxian Theory to the Black Liberationists so he could co-opt them
—and with them the whole black community (“ghetto population”) the
public might think they speak for—to his cause. What began as a
militant approach to challenging racial segregation and Jim Crow
was to be scooped up into a neo-Marxian project within the purview
of the emerging “New Left” Marcuse was attempting to harness and
direct. Though it goes too far afield for this book to cover in detail,
the anti-colonial movement predicated on the violent radical (and
Hegelian thinker) Frantz Fanon—also broadly branding itself
“liberationist”—was also infused into the growing Black Liberationism
movement.

In the end, Black Liberationism emerged as a neo-Marxist racial
coalition within the New Left as envisioned and put together by
Herbert Marcuse, who believed that a cobbled together coalition of
feminist women, racial minorities, sexual minorities, social outcasts,
and the Leftist Intelligentsia would be the cultural and intellectual
vanguard to move his liberationist fantasies. This wasn’t exactly a
hard sell, of course. It must be recognized that “Liberation” has
always been a Marxian word that means both liberation from
capitalism (and liberalism) and also from all systems of power and
the exploitation, misery, toil, and subjugation they are said to
produce.



Black Liberationism is somewhat older than the New Left or
Marcuse’s aims to co-opt it to his neo-Marxist agenda, however. The
Marxists, in their “Encyclopedia of Anti-Revisionism On-line,”159 date
the history of the Black Liberation movement to Rosa Parks and her
defiance of segregated seating on a Montgomery, Alabama, city bus
in 1955.160 They then trace it through the development of the Black
Patriot, Black Power, and Black Panthers movements of the 1950s
into the 1960s and eventually the Black Workers Congress in 1970.
All these organizations were explicitly Marxian or neo-Marxist—
making their fusion with Marcusian thought easy—and they spent
much of their time discussing Marxist-Leninism, Maoism, and the
ongoing liberation movements happening throughout the world, most
of which were also Communist projects, particularly how these could
be used to effect “black liberation.”

To be clear, though it has Marxian ties all the way back, Black
Liberationism did not begin with Marcuse; Marcuse merely found a
way to make productive use of it and black people through it for his
own purposes. Some of this he accomplished directly. Some more
he achieved through his doctoral student Angela Davis, who was
active within Black Liberationism and within its feminist and proto-
intersectional offshoot, Black Feminism.

Black Feminism
Importantly within the Black Liberationist movement, and not wholly
apart from Marcuse’s vision of cobbling together various dissidents,
radicals, and complainers (that is, Critical Theorists) into a coalition
movement guided by the Leftist Intelligentsia (read: himself), is the
emergence of Black Feminism. Black Feminism is what you get
when you add in radical and Marxist feminist critiques to Black
Liberationism and then turn those critiques inward, on the movement



itself. In that regard, Black Feminism becomes the original site of the
development of intersectionality—the exact solidarity-based “New
Sensibility” Herbert Marcuse believed would open the doorway to a
liberated utopia.

The basic premise motivating Black Feminism is proto-
intersectional: that feminism is predominantly “white,” Black
Liberationism is predominantly “male,” and that both therefore ignore
the unique issues of capital-B Black (feminist) women. Its modus
operandi is also paradigmatically intersectional: Black Feminists
demand entry into feminist or Black Liberationist spaces and then
accuse them of racism or sexism, respectively, and mop up the
ensuing wreckage. It is neo-Marxian identity politics squared.
Unsurprisingly, it’s also both a complete disaster and incredibly
effective at dividing and conquering virtually everything it encounters
(so, the One Ring).

Perhaps the most important things one could say in this level of
brevity about the Black Feminism movement are these: they
incorporated many branches of Theory, including both neo-Marxism
and postmodernism into their analyses (as feminists at the time were
wont to do), and they were eager to turn their critiques inward and
“self-reflectively,” which is to say to turn them into the kind of praxis
that was being advocated by radicals like Paulo Freire in education.
Specifically, as just explained, they were very interested in taking a
movement like radical or Marxist feminism and accusing it of racism
and labeling it “white feminism” by bringing proto-Critical Race
Theory arguments to bear on it. They did likewise by characterizing
Black Liberationism as sexist and misogynist at a structural level.
This is, in fact, the titular point of Kimberlé Crenshaw’s “Mapping the
Margins.” The “margins” she is referring to are Black women (read:
feminists) being placed at the margins of Black Liberationism and



Black women being placed at the margins of (white) radical and
Marxist feminism. The result of this analysis: intersectionality.

Much—very much—could and should be said about Black
Feminism (a proper outsiders’ book-length treatment of this
movement is sorely needed in the present circumstances—Patricia
Hill Collins’s landmark Black Feminist Thought will not do), but for
the present, I will narrow focus down to the formation in the 1970s of
a group known as the Combahee River Collective, whose most
famous member was the “master’s tools will never dismantle the
master’s house” Black Feminist Audre Lorde. This collective (of
course it’s a “collective”; they’re Communists) was a radical
organization composed of a bunch of angry radical queer socialist
Black Feminist women, and it is with them that the origins of
intersectionality, and thus much of Critical Race Theory, really
belong. Here is the opening paragraph of their 1977 “statement,”
which is better understood as the manifesto that led us to
intersectionality and the Critical Race Theory of today:

We are a collective of Black feminists who have been meeting
together since 1974. During that time we have been involved in the
process of defining and clarifying our politics, while at the same time
doing political work within our own group and in coalition with other
progressive organizations and movements. The most general
statement of our politics at the present time would be that we are
actively committed to struggling against racial, sexual, heterosexual,
and class oppression, and see as our particular task the
development of integrated analysis and practice based upon the fact
that the major systems of oppression are interlocking. The synthesis
of these oppressions creates the conditions of our lives. As Black
women we see Black feminism as the logical political movement to



combat the manifold and simultaneous oppressions that all women
of color face.161

The origins of intersectionality, as well as the centrality of Black
Feminism to all analyses of oppression are completely obvious here.
Less obvious to the untrained eye, however, are the Marxism (“we
are committed to struggling against…”) and Hegelianism (“the
synthesis of these oppressions”) at the heart of this project. This is
neo-Marxism undergoing a massive dialectical synthesis into all the
domains of identity politics at once (Identity Marxism), with class
(“vulgar Marxism”) now placed last in the analysis. In fact, a trained
eye isn’t necessary to understand what the Combahee River
Collective’s commitments were or to see how they used identity
politics to twist old-school Marxism into a new Identity Marxism. They
state those commitments themselves,

We realize that the liberation of all oppressed peoples necessitates
the destruction of the political-economic systems of capitalism and
imperialism as well as patriarchy. We are socialists because we
believe that work must be organized for the collective benefit of
those who do the work and create the products, and not for the profit
of the bosses. Material resources must be equally distributed among
those who create these resources. We are not convinced, however,
that a socialist revolution that is not also a feminist and anti-racist
revolution will guarantee our liberation. We have arrived at the
necessity for developing an understanding of class relationships that
takes into account the specific class position of Black women who
are generally marginal in the labor force, while at this particular time
some of us are temporarily viewed as doubly desirable tokens at
white-collar and professional levels. We need to articulate the real
class situation of persons who are not merely raceless, sexless



workers, but for whom racial and sexual oppression are significant
determinants in their working/economic lives. Although we are in
essential agreement with Marx’s theory as it applied to the very
specific economic relationships he analyzed, we know that his
analysis must be extended further in order for us to understand our
specific economic situation as Black women.162

The Combahee River Collective, which is the soil in which
intersectionality was grown, is explicitly a project for bringing racial
and feminist Marxist analysis to the forefront of achieving a Socialist
Revolution. These points will make more sense after having read the
next chapter, but they point to the fact that the roots of Critical Race
Theory are, in fact, structurally Marxian and dialectically Hegelian,
which are absolutely crucial to understanding it. For the time being, it
is sufficient to say that Critical Race Theory (as Critical Race Theory
does—see the next section, below) and intersectionality emerge
almost directly from Black Feminism and the tools and worldview it
brings to the table.

Critical Legal Studies
The most proximate line of scholarly thought and activism that gave
rise to Critical Race Theory is the Critical Legal Studies movement,
which legal and historical revisionists like Derrick Bell, Alan
Freeman, and the other early Critical Race Theorists racialized in the
late 1970s and early 1980s. This is why we often hear apologists for
Critical Race Theory say things like that it is not taught in K-12
schools because it is just a postgraduate-level legal theory. That
claim is, as we have already discussed, absurd, but its origins in the
cultural institution of law simultaneously cannot be denied. Not only



were nearly all of the original Critical Race Theorists “a bunch of
Marxists,” they were all also Critical legal scholars.

Critical Legal Studies itself can be understood in a very real
sense as the attempt to fulfill in law Antonio Gramsci’s imperative
that Critical (Communist) philosophy infiltrate the cultural institutions
(remember: law is one of the five he specifically named). By the time
the New Left was formed, Gramsci’s work had been dragged up and
out of Moscow, where it had been smuggled upon his death in an
Italian prison in 1937. It was translated into English by a group of
New Left scholars including Joseph Buttigieg (yes, that Buttigieg—
Pete’s father) at Notre Dame in 1970. By the time the New Left was
up and running in the early 1970s, Gramsci’s ideas were being
infused into Marcuse’s views that the revolution would proceed by a
coalition made of radical women, sexual minorities, racial minorities,
and radical misfits and outcasts (like the Weatherman Underground)
in collaboration with the “Leftist Intelligentsia” that would bring their
ideas into the universities, education, and media. Thus, young New
Leftist law scholars took up the broadly neo-Marxian task of bringing
Critical Theory into legal scholarship as an avenue to bringing it into
law itself. As it is described in Critical Race Theory: The Key Writings
that Formed the Movement,

By the late seventies, Critical Legal Studies existed in a swirl of
formative energy; cultural insurgency, and organizing momentum: It
had established itself as a politically, philosophically, and
methodologically eclectic but intellectually sophisticated and
ideologically left movement in legal academia, and its conferences
had begun to attract hundreds of progressive law teachers, students,
and lawyers; even mainstream law reviews were featuring critical



work that reinterpreted whole doctrinal areas of law from an explicitly
ideological motivation.163

Notice that they openly confess to reorganizing society according to
“an explicitly ideological motivation.” That motivation was even by
then making progress. By the time the forerunners of Critical Race
Theory, particularly Derrick Bell and Alan Freeman, began to get
significant on the Critical Legal Studies scene, a great deal of New
Leftist legal critique had already been done. Their goal:
“deconstructing liberalism.”164 How was it to do this? By the
standard means of Critical Theory: insisting everything that law and
liberalism do is subjective and, as such, subject to the structural
determinism produced by “systems of power.” This mentality is
central to both Critical Legal Studies and Critical Race Theory, which
does the same thing through a relentless centering of race into all
analyses of power.

Critical Race Theory—like the Critical Legal Studies movement with
which we are often allied—rejects the prevailing orthodoxy that
scholarship should be or could be “neutral” and “objective.” We
believe that legal scholarship about race in America can never be
written from a distance of detachment or with an attitude of
objectivity. To the extent that racial power is exercised legally and
ideologically, legal scholarship about race is an important site for the
construction of that power, and thus is always a factor, if “only”
ideologically, in the economy of racial power itself. To use a phrase
from the existentialist tradition, there is “no exit”—no scholarly perch
outside the social dynamics of racial power from which merely to
observe and analyze. Scholarship—the formal production,
identification, and organization of what will be called “knowledge”—is
inevitably political.165



And that’s exactly how Critical Race Theory emerged from Critical
Legal Studies (and exactly how it takes over everything). It came in,
got involved, and then said, in effect, “you’re not centering race in
your analyses of power; this is probably because you are racists who
can’t—or worse, won’t—even realize you’re racist.” And it worked.
And it still works. Here’s how they describe it in their own words,
which reek of Black Feminist identity politicking:

At its inception in the late 70s, Critical Legal Studies (CLS) was
basically a white and largely male academic organization. By the
mid-eighties, there was a small cadre of scholars of color who
frequented CLS conferences and summer camps. Most were
generally conversant with Critical Legal Theory and sympathetic to
the progressive sensibilities of Critical Legal Studies as a whole.
Unlike the law school mainstream, this cadre was far from deterred
by CLS critique of liberal legalism. While many in the legal
community were, to put it mildly, deeply disturbed by the CLS assault
against such ideological mainstays as the rule of the law, to scholars
of color who drew on a history of colored communities’ struggle
against formal and institutional racism, the crits’ contention that law
was neither apolitical, neutral, nor determinate hardly seemed
controversial. Indeed, we believed that this critical perspective
formed the basic building blocks of any serious attempt to
understand the relationship between law and white supremacy.
However, while the emerging “race crits” shared this starting position
with CLS, significant differences between us became increasingly
apparent during a series of conferences in the mid-eighties.

Our discussions during the conferences revealed that while we
shared with crits the belief that legal consciousness functioned to
legitimize social power in the United States, race crits also
understood that race and racism likewise functioned as central pillars



of hegemonic power. Because CLS scholars had not, by and large,
developed and incorporated a critique of racial power into their
analysis, their practices, politics and theories regarding race tended
to be unsatisfying and sometimes indistinguishable from those of the
dominant institutions they were otherwise contesting. As race moved
from the margins to the center of discourse within Critical Legal
Studies—or, as some would say, Critical Legal Studies took the race
turn—institutional and theoretical disjunctures between critical legal
studies and the emerging scholarship on race eventually manifested
themselves as central themes within Critical Race Theory.166

As can be plainly read, Critical Race Theory emerged in order to
develop a (Marxian) “critique” of race in law. It did not go smoothly,
however—and what a shock. In actuality, Critical Race Theory
emerged not through Theory clashing with Theory, but through moral
extortion. It happened when presumably naive feminist Critical Legal
Studies scholars thought it would be a good idea to leverage the
movement by putting activists who wanted to center race in front of a
CLS conference crowd. In typical fashion, they took the opportunity
and used it to accuse the Critical Legal Studies movement of—
surprise!—being racist. The incident they cite is how at the
conference, after “the ‘fem-crit’ conference organizers asked
scholars of color to facilitate several concurrently held discussions
about race.”167 The result was the predictable mayhem always
generated by identity politics: “uncovering” the racial dynamics in the
movement itself (that is, accusing it and its participants of racism)
followed by classic divide and conquer:

[T]he handful of scholars of color attending this conference designed
the workshop to uncover and discuss various dimensions of racial
power as manifested within Critical Legal Studies. Though the



practice of uncovering and contesting power within law school
institutions was a standard feature of CLS politics, the attempt to
situate this practice within CLS as a “white” institution drew a
surprisingly defensive response. The pitched and heated exchange
that erupted in response to our query, “what is it about the whiteness
of CLS that discourages participation by people of color?” revealed
that CLS’s hip, cutting edge irreverence toward establishment
practices could easily disintegrate into handwringing hysteria when
brought back “home.”168

So this is how Critical Race Theory emerged from the already-
Marxian Critical Legal Studies movement. Some feminists among
them brought in race-obsessed scholars and activists who were
invited to present, showed up, and then accused everybody of being
racist by not foregrounding race, and then total Leftist mayhem
ensued. The Critical Legal Studies movement ended up mostly
gutted, and three years later, the founding Critical Race Theorists,
that “bunch of Marxists,” met in that fateful convent in Madison,
Wisconsin, to right these “wrongs” by making race “the central
construct” for addressing social inequity. As I have said a few times
by now, Critical Race Theory is as Critical Race Theory does—and
it’s always been this way.

Critical Pedagogy
One final domain in which to comment about proximate ideological
movements in which Critical Race Theory has roots is the Critical
Pedagogy movement in education. This movement is only being
mentioned here for completeness (and requires a book-length
treatment of its own, frankly), largely because it arose in parallel to
Critical Race Theory and therefore isn’t exactly a precursor



movement. Nevertheless, it is difficult, if not impossible, to
understand how the influence of Gramsci, the neo-Marxists, and
even the postmodernists grew as intensely and rapidly as it did
across Leftism in the 1980s and 1990s without understanding the
Critical Pedagogy movement. This thoroughly Marxian movement
worked diligently to embed any practicable aspect of Critical Theory
it could into education from its inception in the early 1970s and
formal establishment in the early 1980s. If lines of philosophy like
neo-Marxism and postmodernism and lines of activism like Black
Liberationism are the soil from which Critical Race Theory grew and
Critical Legal Studies is the seed from which it hatched, the Critical
Pedagogy movement could be regarded as something like its plow,
planter, and supply of ammonium nitrate.

We have already mentioned the seminal 1995 paper from Gloria
Ladson-Billings and William Tate IV, “Toward a Critical Race Theory
of Education,” and we could spend a chapter on the relevance of bell
hooks’ 1994 book Teaching to Transgress, which brings into
education Black Feminist themes and Critical Race Theory ideas
strongly through emotion, but that is not the point of this section,
relevant though they are to the story of how Critical Race Theory
ended up so significantly embedded in education. Instead, here, I
want to point out that all of the Theories of Critical Social Justice
were supercharged by the willingness of the Critical Pedagogy
movement—like the Black Feminist movement—to pick up virtually
any tool that helped further its radical aims. Its aims, as it turns out,
are rather singular in nature: use education as a means to induce a
critical consciousness in as many children in the population as
possible. If economics works, teach Marxism. If gender and sexuality
work, teach Critical Gender Theory and Queer Theory. If race works,
teach Critical Race Theory. Whatever it takes to raise a generation of



Marxian revolutionaries through the education system and thus
achieve “liberation.”

Paulo Freire has already been remarked upon, but his relevance
to Critical Pedagogy and what it has achieved cannot be overstated.
The vision just outlined was effectively his. As the father of Critical
Pedagogy, Henry Giroux, remarks about his guru in his 2011 book
On Critical Pedagogy,

I was often amazed at how patient Paulo always was in dealing with
people who wanted him to provide menu-like answers to the
problems they raised about education, people who did not realize
that their demands undermined his own insistence that critical
pedagogy is defined by its context and must be approached as
a project of individual and social transformation — that it could
never be reduced to a mere method. Contexts mattered to Paulo. He
was concerned with how contexts mapped in distinctive ways the
relationships among knowledge, language, everyday life, and the
machineries of power. For Freire, pedagogy was strategic and
performative: considered as part of a broader political practice for
democratic change, critical pedagogy was never viewed as an a
priori discourse to be asserted or a methodology to be implemented,
or for that matter a slavish attachment to forms of knowledge that are
deemed to be quantifiable. On the contrary, Freirean pedagogy was
a conscientious act arising from a deep awareness of one’s
situatedness and organized around the “instructive ambivalence of
disrupted borders,” a complex practice of bafflement, interruption,
understanding, and intervention that emerged from ongoing
historical, social, and economic struggles.169 (bold added)

Critical Pedagogy is about awakening a critical consciousness
through education by any means necessary. As a movement, it



therefore is content to pick up any convenient tool that might make
that possible (in any specific context) and amplify and encourage
that tool. Critical Race Theory, as is obvious by its operation, and the
Black Feminism from which it largely springs, as is evident in
Teaching to Transgress, is one such very useful tool.

Critical Pedagogy should be understood for what it is, as well. It
is not just some random program that arose in education when
Marxists got a little sway there. It is the application of the Gramscian
edict in Cultural Marxism to insinuate Marxian values into education,
the most important of the five cultural pillars he identified to target.
Freire had read Gramsci, so he would have been implementing that
program intentionally, even as he quoted Marx and Lenin and
praised Mao and Che Guevara throughout his explicitly Marxist
education manual (The Pedagogy of the Oppressed). This is the
book that radicalized a frustrated Henry Giroux, marking a turning
point in his life and the beginning of a dangerous tipping point for the
West. Giroux, for his part, fully believed in this program, given that
he repeatedly cites Freire, Marcuse, Gramsci, and Derrida
throughout his own formulation of Critical Pedagogy. Not only did
Critical Race Theory find amplification and implementation through
Critical Pedagogy, then, it also saw much of its development take
place in the educational context.

As I said, Critical Pedagogy is far too big a project for this simple
chapter. It’s goal, however, is simple: induce critical consciousness in
children by first inducing it in teachers so that both become Marxian
“change agents.” Giroux disingenuously frames this ambition as
necessary to producing “democratic citizens,” though what he means
by “democracy” seems to presuppose something like Communism—
a standard Communist belief (true democracy, to Marxists, isn’t
possible if there is any remaining inequality because citizens must



be equal for democracy to be true). Freire before him saw it as a way
to assemble a revolutionary liberation movement by awakening a
critical consciousness in South American peasants. Today, the
Critical Pedagogy movement is fully ripe and has conquered
education in the United States and Canada completely. Educational
materials for “equity” and “antiracism,” including the fraudulent 1619
Project and materials directly imported from the Black Lives Matter
movement, are the racial aspect of its implementation. It has only
one goal: to make our children into identity politicking neo-Marxists.

To close this chapter, then, I offer this: a story I have only
occasionally told that sheds light on how tightly intertwined Critical
Race Theory and Critical Pedagogy (thus, education) really are.
When Helen Pluckrose, Peter Boghossian, and I were engaged in
the Grievance Studies Affair, we really wanted to target Critical Race
Theory journals far more specifically than we did. The challenge
wasn’t that we didn’t understand the Theory well enough, however,
or that we were afraid to write poppycock posing as race
scholarship. It’s that nearly all of the Critical Race Theory–geared
papers currently exist in education journals, and most of the papers
on Critical Race Theory outside of the educational setting are, of
course, law review articles. Taking those on would have required
getting (falsely) conversant in education (or law) jargon and syntax,
which we didn’t feel we had time to do, what with everything else
going on. We didn’t realize what that meant at the time, but it is
convincing of the claim that—far from what pundits and experts say
about it publicly in 2021—not only is Critical Race Theory in
education; much of it developed there.

_____________________
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I

CHAPTER 4

The Deep Ideological Origins of
Critical Race Theory

n the previous chapter, we explored the proximate ideological
roots of Critical Race Theory—the radicalism of the New Left

including Critical Legal Studies, Black Liberationism and Black
Feminism, the development of Critical Whiteness Studies where
neo-Marxism and 1970s radical feminism collided, and especially the
fusion of neo-Marxism (Critical Theory), Cultural Marxism, and
postmodern Theory into the Identity Marxism we call “Woke” today.
In this chapter, we go further back, discussing the roots of those
roots. Though the history of Western philosophy since 1700 (and
earlier) perhaps all bears on this topic, our discussion will remain
purposed, cursory, and focused upon the following main characters:
Karl Marx, G.W.F. Hegel, and Jean-Jacques Rousseau. (People
who, quite rightly, want to blame one or both of Immanuel Kant and
Friedrich Nietzsche, for what are very good reasons, will, no doubt,
be disappointed and then get over it.) Because of his centrality to the
development of Critical Race Theory, intellectual relationship to
these characters and a few others from the relevant philosophical



lines, and the difficulty of placing him anywhere else, the godfather
of Critical Race Theory, W.E.B. Du Bois, will also be summarized in
brief in this chapter too. Contrary to the treatment given to the
ideological roots of Critical Race Theory in the previous chapter,
which is somewhat long and complex, the treatment here will remain
lighter and more superficial.

Little introduction is needed by this point to make the case that
Karl Marx is somehow relevant to Critical Race Theory, which is,
indeed, Race Marxism. In fact, the simplest high-accuracy statement
one could make about Critical Race Theory is that it is Marxism that
has made race “the central construct for understanding inequality” in
place of economic class. Further, neo-Marxism and Cultural Marxism
are obvious direct descendants of “vulgar” Marxism, and it is in that
genus of terrible thought that Critical Race Theory most obviously
belongs.

Georg Wilhelm Friedrich Hegel, on the other hand, is less likely to
be familiar to many readers. The most relevant things to say about
him by way of brief introduction are that Marx derived much of the
core of his program—dialectical materialism—from his take on
Hegelian philosophy and that the neo-Marxists thought Marx erred
by being insufficiently Hegelian in his approach. Hegel, you see, is in
some sense the father of the applicable form of dialectical thinking
(Immanuel Kant’s and Johann Gottlieb Fichte’s formulations are a bit
more abstract), which is the operating system of all Western Leftism
since around the time of his death. Though we will also discuss
Hegel’s bizarre metaphysics in this chapter, which bear upon the
argument that Critical Race Theory is best understood as a (Gnostic
and Hermetic) religion, of chief interest is his formulation of
dialectical thought as a negative process and particularly his



fascination with the master-slave dialectic he adopted from Jean-
Jacques Rousseau.

Rousseau bears a significant amount of blame for the Critical
Race Theory predicament we find ourselves in as well, and not just
because of the influence he had on Hegel and, in other ways, Marx
(where do you think Marx got so much interest in the problems of a
bourgeoisie as he traced what he called History from feudal estate
economies into capitalism with an eye on getting them to
socialism?). Rousseau, for all his useful contributions to Western
liberal philosophy, had some profoundly bad ideas as well that have
found their way front and center in Critical Race Theory. Chief
among these is his concept of the Social Contract, which has been
racialized in Critical Race Theory, and the primacy of emotion over
reason (and the desire to dialectically synthesize them into
something better).

Lastly, for want of a better place to discuss him, we encounter the
unique character of W.E.B. Du Bois, widely regarded within Critical
Race Theory either as its intellectual godfather or as the first true
Critical Race Theorist. Du Bois was a brilliant and perceptive man
who did a great deal of his most influential writing at the very start of
the twentieth century, just after he finished his doctorate (at Harvard,
as its first African-American Ph.D.), which followed his return from a
two-year trip to study in Germany. Though not particularly politically
savvy at the time, Du Bois provided fascinating and important
insights into black American life as filtered through a lens of various
German philosophies at the turn of the 20th century. His book The
Souls of Black Folk (1903) is widely considered the urtext of Critical
Race Theory because of its focus on double consciousness—the
experience of simultaneously having to seek an American identity
and a Negro identity. These ideas set much of the stage for the



notions of race consciousness that the neo-Marxists were able to co-
opt over half a century later.

A Note on Peeling a Dialectical Onion
Before proceeding into these four specific thinkers, a note about
methods has to be made. I have found that the only way to
comprehend the emergence of a dialectic-based philosophy like
Critical Race Theory is by looking at the relevant pieces backwards.
Looking at the total output of Rousseau, for example, as a lead into
understanding the relevance of Hegel, then Marx, then the Cultural
and neo-Marxists and the postmodernists, and then eventually the
Critical Social Justice Theorists is possible but convoluted and
involves keeping much mud in water that’s far more clear when
looked at the other way around. This is the nature of a dialectically
developing philosophy, I have come to appreciate, as I will explain
momentarily. Readers who want this approach to the story, at least
up to the mid-20th century, are strongly encouraged to read Stephen
Hicks’s Explaining Postmodernism.

As for the challenge of working out the origin stories for a
dialectically built philosophy, a more specific example of this
phenomenon is given in Cynical Theories. There, Helen Pluckrose
and I repeatedly make the observation that many, if not all, roads in
Critical Social Justice scholarship lead back to Michel Foucault,
whose relevance to the structure of Leftist social thought today can
hardly be overstated. In the wake of that declaration, Foucauldians
have objected that we have misrepresented Foucault, who they
(quite rightly, I think) insist would reject Critical Race Theory, even
when it’s built upon his ideas. Similar arguments can be (and have
been) made about the influence of Derrida, Adorno, and Marx,
though no one I am aware of has made much attempt to rescue



Herbert Marcuse. The same could certainly be said for Rousseau,
whose writings were voluminous, and Hegel, who is often virtually
indecipherable. The totality of their thought is simply too broad and
often too abstract to corral into the rather selective ways that Woke
neo-Marxists have put it into their service—frequently by
bastardizing it first (especially if it’s Derrida, who also almost cannot
be read, particularly in English).

The real story, then, is that activists today in the Critical Social
Justice movement have selectively incorporated useful elements of
Foucault’s thought into virtually everything they do. They have also
done so in ways that suit their activist agendas, even including
writing Foucault out of his own Theories. What matters to these
activists posing as scholars more than anything is operational
success, so they pick up the various pieces of Foucault or Marx or
Hegel that suit their purposes, modify them as needed, and discard
the rest. This doesn’t happen arbitrarily, however. There’s a method,
and that’s the dialectic. In fact, modifying Theories by keeping useful
elements of earlier Theories and combining them strategically with
other useful but contradictory Theories is how the dialectic
“progresses.” Take Crenshaw’s fusion of neo-Marxism and
postmodern Theory in “Mapping the Margins,” for example. Her
whole premise is that the social constructivist thesis at the heart of
postmodernism needs to be modified to neo-Marxist purposes while
neo-Marxism itself has to relax its grip on the idea of truth if a
“meaningful politics of identity” might come about.

While it is certainly possible to see threads of neo-Marxism and
postmodern Theory in Critical Race Theory, then, Critical Race
Theory can very easily point out how neo-Marxists and
postmodernists would both reject it. Postmodernists would reject it
for failing to deconstruct race, for example. Neo-Marxists would



reject it for its willingness to make itself technocratic and for
forwarding that there are multiple truths. This makes it easy for
Critical Race Theorists to attempt to deny that it is postmodern
(that’s “vulgar constructivism”), neo-Marxist (that fails to understand
the social dynamics of power and the centrality of race), and Marxist,
for that matter (which is also “vulgar”). This makes it almost
impossible to call Critical Race Theory what it is and have it stick if
you listen to the incessant jargon-jabbering of Theorists. What’s
going on is that Critical Race Theory is hiding behind the dialectical
process at its heart, which allows it to be a thing and not that thing at
the same time—recall how it is essentialist and anti-essentialist at
the same time, but also neither, as we saw in chapter 2; this is the
same.

A dialectical process, as we will elaborate upon throughout this
chapter, is one that takes an idea (thesis) and its opposite
(antithesis) and collides them into a contradiction. From that
contradiction, it attempts to do a bit of philosophical magic—or
alchemy—to produce a new, more holistic idea (synthesis) that
somehow captures and yet transcends both the thing and its
opposite. The German term for this activity is aufheben, which is a
verb that means simultaneously “to abolish” or “to cancel,” “to keep,”
and “to raise up” (literally: “lift onto,” auf, on; heben, lift). Applied to
philosophical movements, like Marxism to neo-Marxism to Identity
Marxism, aufheben effectively means each successive Theory will
retain those elements deemed useful while incorporating other ideas
or modifying their contexts such that they “sublate” (as the Marxists
translate aufheben) the originals onto a “higher plane” (lift up onto) of
understanding. Thus, it isn’t that Critical Race Theory isn’t neo-
Marxist, postmodernist, or Marxist; it’s that neo-Marxism,
postmodernism, and Marxism are too vulgar to breathe the rarefied



Theoretical air huffed and puffed by Critical Race Theorists. How
sophisticated!

For example, the fusion of neo-Marxism and postmodernism
described in the previous chapter is actually a dialectical synthesis of
their two contradictory theses, as Crenshaw made quite clear in
“Mapping the Margins.” She noted that the social constructivist thesis
at the heart of postmodernism is useful (should be kept) but prevents
a meaningful neo-Marxist politics of identity (needs to be abolished)
and named it a “vulgarized social constructivist” approach.
Deconstructive postmodern social constructivism exists in dialectical
opposition (contradiction) to identity-based systemic power dynamics
in identity-based neo-Marxism—her task was to combine into one
Theory the ideas that racial category is a social fiction that is
nevertheless deterministic, and following the old feminist playbook of
claiming identity roles are imposed upon them by a system of power,
she found her way. She then offered a critical constructivism as a
synthetic resolution. This approach sets aside (keeps) social
constructivism and identity-based power dynamics by recasting
social constructivism itself through the lens of systemic power
dynamics. The result is critical constructivism or postmodern neo-
Marxism—a synthetic combination of the two.

Now, here’s an important point. Each parent theory can easily
fatally critique the synthesis, but the alchemy of the dialectical
process renders those critiques vulgar, which is like being obsolete
and (willfully) blind in some key way. In this case, as other Critical
Race Theorists through the early 90s explained, postmodern social
constructivism (vulgar constructivism) was criticized for going too far
because it came from white men who enjoyed sufficient white
privilege to erroneously believe race can be deconstructed when it is
an imposed category of oppression they don’t experience. This



makes a dialectical Theory in its newest incarnation virtually
impossible to critique because all critiques are evidence of one or
more of ignorance, naivete, or insidious motives. (And so the
dialectic progresses.)

As an aside, since Crenshaw doesn’t specifically forward “critical
constructivism” at all, her idea of intersectionality takes this
dialectical digestive process a step further by synthesizing across
the contradictions of the various identity categories—and it is these
that her paper is ultimately about. Sometimes, for instance, taking up
an issue of sex or gender requires race issues to be placed second
while taking up an issue of race might put feminism in the backseat.
These contradictory “margins” needed to be “mapped,” and the
dialectical synthesis of the various identity political contradictions got
named “intersectionality.”

The thing is, you cannot get to the synthesis of neo-Marxism and
postmodern Theory—critical constructivism—by looking at the
totality of neo-Marxism or postmodernism. Both contradict it. Some
of both have to be abolished while the essential elements that move
the Leftist needle are to be kept. The synthesis will always exist in
opposition to the parts from which it is synthesized because it arises
from negation, and therefore it becomes all too easy for the
dialectical activists involved to say something like “Critical Race
Theory isn’t (neo)-Marxist because it criticizes [elements of] (neo)-
Marxism, which remains comparatively vulgar” or “Foucault would
completely reject Critical Race Theory, and his postmodern Theory,
correctly applied, would take it apart at its foundations.” Those are all
true statements, but they miss the point. The point is that the
dialectical synthesis is still rooted in those ideas, but they have
discarded all of the parts that exist in contradiction to the new
synthetic line of activism.



This is complex but has an important point. It is difficult, if not
impossible, to look at the historical development of something like
Critical Race Theory—which is a tool of Dialectical Leftism (Hegelian
Leftism)—from front to back, considering all the pieces in their
totality. It is far easier, and maybe only possible, to comprehend
these Theories in the reverse, which is why I presented Critical Race
Theory first, then its proximate ideological roots, before turning to its
deep ideological roots. It is to these we now turn.

By way of metaphors, when I remarked previously that Critical
Race Theory is the tip of a spear with a one-hundred-year-long shaft
and that it has two hundred or more years of muscle behind it, this
chapter is going to describe that muscle (the previous chapter
described the shaft, save for the complicated role played by W.E.B.
Du Bois, who could, I guess, be thought of as the hands on the shaft
of the spear, to torture this metaphor). That muscle is dialectical
thought. This must be comprehended to comprehend Critical Race
Theory: All Western Leftism since at least the Young Hegelians who
arose in the 1830s in the wake of Hegel’s death (1831) has been
Dialectical Leftism. That is, the operating system behind all of their
critical philosophies since Hegel has been his take on the dialectic,
and this has been so rigorously adhered to that even their own
Critical Philosophy developed according to the dialectical process.

The Dialectical Faith of Leftism
The dialectic is the Leftist faith, and major figures who developed the
application of the dialectic in increasingly synthetic ways throughout
capital-H History (the whole of history past, present, and future, with
a trajectory and purpose woven in across that time) are the prophets
of that faith. These include Hegel himself, Marx and Engels, Lukács
and Gramsci, Horkheimer, Adorno, Marcuse, the Black Feminists in



the Combahee River Collective, Derrick Bell, Kimberlé Crenshaw,
and all the rest of the relevant Critical Theorists in all of the relevant
lines that made the world Woke—even Ibram X. Kendi! Rousseau,
Hegel, and Marx might feel far removed from today, but to Dialectical
Leftism, they represent last week and yesterday.

To fully comprehend Critical Race Theory, what you must
understand is the following string of ideas: Marxism is a dialectical
synthesis of Hegel’s idealist dialectical program with Ludwig
Feuerbach’s materialism (and Marx’s hatred of God); neo-Marxism is
a dialectical synthesis of Marxism with its abject failures along with
psychology and sociology; Identity Marxism is a dialectical synthesis
of neo-Marxism and radical liberationism; the Theories of Critical
Social Justice are a dialectical synthesis of Identity (neo)-Marxism
and postmodernism; and intersectionality is a dialectical synthesis of
the varying contradictory Critical Theories of Identity Marxism. All of
this, including this series of evolutes, is based upon Hegel’s take on
the dialectic, which he adapted to his own systematic, speculative
philosophy from origins in Kant and Rousseau. These were then
iteratively subjected in a reflexive manner to that self-same
(dialectical) methodology with the repeated goal of synthesizing an
idealized society by synthesizing Theory with its successive failures.
The goal all along has been to maintain the philosophy and the
Utopia it falsely promises at any cost: “certain historical possibilities
that have come to be regarded as utopian possibilities,” as Marcuse
had it in “Repressive Tolerance,” achieved through “alchemy of the
word,” as he had it in Counterrevolution and Revolt.

Put more digestibly: the Marxian approach to Leftism is a
dialectical and synthetic faith that cannot possibly accept that the
(negative-thinking) dialectical process is a colossal failure. All of
these Critical Theories and the intersectionality that tries to combine



them are synthetic in the worst way—which is not least that they are
inimical to the two things they want to aufheben most, which are
reality and human nature. Their goal, after all, to believe Horkheimer
is to synthesize a new reality (one that recognizes also that freedom
and justice are dialectical concepts so that the more of one you have
the less of the other). Synthetic “reality” is not reality, however, so
these programs and any that arise dialectically from their failure will
fail catastrophically anywhere they are installed. Every failure so far,
with over a hundred million dead, as their faith maintains, is just part
of this cruel but necessary process to get to Utopia. Hence, we see
the logic behind their perennial excuse: real Communism (which will
work) has “never been tried” (because it has only been tried after it
works).

It must therefore be understood that Critical Race Theory is a
dialectical faith, too. Though more will be said on this point as we
progress through this chapter, to this point consider this passage
from Critical Race Theory: The Key Writings that Formed the
Movement, p. xxvii, showing its Marxian and Hegelian roots:

Our ad hoc meetings prior to and during various conferences
provided an occasional opportunity to discuss our views; however,
the key formative event was the founding of the Critical Race Theory
workshop. Principally organized by Kimberlé Crenshaw, Neil
Gotanda, and Stephanie Phillips, the workshop drew together thirty
five law scholars who responded to a call to synthesize a theory
that, while grounded in critical theory, was responsive to the
realities of racial politics in America. Indeed, the organizers
coined the term “Critical Race Theory” to make it clear that our work
locates itself in intersection of critical theory and race, racism and the
law. To be sure, while we have emphasized throughout the liberal
and critical poles against which Critical Race Theory developed, in



experience, such dialectical relations produce less of a sharp
break, and more of a creative and contestatory engagement with
both traditions.170 (bold added)

So, Critical Race Theory exists to synthesize a new way of looking at
the relationship between race, racism, and power (in America). That
is, it is the dialectical production of a synthetic philosophy that fully
deserves to be called one or both of Race Marxism or American
Marxism. That said, let’s have a look at these major thinkers in
reverse chronological order, with the exception of W.E.B. Du Bois,
whom I will treat last because of his tangential relevance to the
progression of dialectical thought and central relevance to the
development of Critical Race Theory.

Marxism
Marxism is a profoundly misunderstood ideology. The prevailing view
is that Marx offered an economic theory. This is not true in the
slightest. Marx co-opted ideas from a set of economic theories
broadly known as “socialism” (lowercase-s intentional) for the
purposes of moving along his Revolutionary theory (capitalized to
emphasize what Revolution represents in Marxism). This is what
Marxism really is, dressed up in economic language. More
accurately, Marxism is a Theory of social conflict across lines of
class stratification with the intention to create a total social
revolution, and Identity Marxist modifications like Critical Race
Theory move the stratification dynamic to race. As we now should
understand quite clearly, the point of all Marxian Theory is to get to
Revolution, and whatever framing of social inequality might get us
there is the one the Marxian Theorists of the day are most likely to
use. The goal of all Marxian Theory is to alienate and exploit some



lower class from society until they hate it, mostly by projecting that
the society itself is that which is alienating and exploiting them. The
Iron Law of Woke Projection extends way back (not just to Marx—to
Genesis).

In fact, Marxism is the second—following Hegel’s philosophy,
from which it is derived—in a long line of Modern-era Gnostic cult
ideologies that seek to characterize God as tyrannical and the
existing order of the world as a prison (hello, Foucault) into which we
are flung (hello, Heidegger) that we can escape if we discover the
true nature of “reality,” which is a kind of “consciousness” that must
be raised. That is, Marxism is rebellious Gnosticism reconfigured for
industrial Modernity. This is the basis of Marx’s desire to center Man-
in-himself, which he posited is a necessary precondition to Man’s
true independence (this is the same false promise made by the
Serpent in Genesis, by the way). Being scientistic and capitalizing
upon the advent of scientific authority through the 19th century,
Marxism focuses on providing a “scientific” study of History (a
Modern-era demiurge), which it treats as a kind of deity for a new,
industrial age. In recognizing that economic exploitation was the
most fruitful vein of agitation to achieve a Gnostic Revolution,
Marxism utilizes economic and material conditions as the fodder for
generating the necessary conflict to enact a mass rebellion against
God and reality. Critical Race Theory is hardly different except that it
“makes race the central construct for understanding inequality”
instead of class and seeks to awaken and agitated racial
consciousness instead of an alienated class consciousness.

That Critical Race Theory is rooted (we now know synthetically)
in Marxism is already very well established, so there is relatively little
to say on that connection at this point. Understanding what this



means requires getting some grasp on some of his key ideas,
though. These include:

Ideology;
The nature of Marxism as a faith and the role of labor in that
faith;
The development of his dialectical materialism (which
unambiguously connects him to Hegel, which he didn’t deny
anyway);
The historicism he derived from it (believing he had created the
one scientific study of History and thus could predict its
course);
The trajectory History would take under that historicism and
how it would get there; and
The essence of conflict theory, which is in some sense the
engine of his dialectical method.

Because it was already covered in detail in an earlier chapter,
we’ll leave aside a detailed discussion of Marx’s views on the
abolition of private (bourgeois) property, which has been transformed
in Critical Race Theory to the goal of abolishing whiteness (the
bourgeois property recognized by CRT as a Marxian Theory). His
views on alienation and exploitation and their relationship to those
features also bear mentioning. Many books have been written about
Marx, and some have even been written about the relationship
between Marxism and Critical Race Theory. Only a little needs to be
said here.

Marx’s main concept, marrying the big ideas mentioned above,
can be summarized in the following way. By engaging in a “scientific”
(more on this later) study of History (this being his materialist
interpretation of the Hegelian understanding of all of the time in



which human societies develop), we can ascertain that History itself
will follow a particular and purposed trajectory toward a Utopia called
Communism (a stateless, classless society). To get there, it will
progress via class conflict, which is described by conflict theory and
made sense of under his idea of dialectical materialism—the
dialectic made “real” instead of left to the “ideal.” In short, this means
that the classes are intrinsically in conflict, and the lower class is
rendered unaware of this conflict (thus does not fight back) but can
be awakened by having material “contradictions” pointed out to
them, like that the capitalists are getting very rich while laborers do
almost all the “real” work. In other words, material progress can only
happen when the exploited class is awakened to the alleged realities
of their exploitation under capitalism, called “class consciousness,”
which Marxist Theory exists to induce, and rises up against it. Once
the working class awakens into a class-conscious proletariat, the
great conflict called class struggle will begin, eventually culminating
in a rapturous moment called Revolution, after which a dictatorship
of the proletariat will usher History forward through a tribulatory
phase called “Socialism,” where the awakened and victorious
proletarians control all means of production and the state. Finally, as
the contradictions of the tribulation wear down, Communism—a
stateless, classless Utopia free of all class conflict—will emerge as
the End of History. (Theologically minded readers will recognize,
then, that Communism is effectively an eschatological faith—a
Gnostic millenarianist one, in fact, as it seeks to build “Heaven” here
on Earth and positions God and Heaven as lies used to prevent the
perfection of the world through special, if I may, Gnowledge.)

Of course, virtually all of this is mystical rubbish pretending to be
“materialist” and rooted in resentment and a disdain for capitalism,
liberalism, religion, and the Enlightenment as well as the societies



these produce—and most of all success. Marx envisioned a
cooperative paradise in which everyone always helps one another
according to ability and need rather than a competitive environment
in which people compete for scarce resources. His vision was a
world without exploitation in which everyone could participate as fully
as they would like (a “true” democracy in which everyone is equal).

Labor—or work—is considered holy in the Marxian religion. In
fact, the entire problem with the bourgeoisie for Marx is that it
shouldn’t exist because it only exists by positioning itself to manage,
exploit, and rob the Noble Worker of the surplus value created by his
labor. To understand the role of work in the Marxian faith, however,
you must understand that Marx was both anti-realist and Gnostic in
his orientation (indeed, it seems he adopted much of the
romanticism of Jean-Jacques Rousseau through the extremely
Gnostic view of William Blake). For Marx, the world isn’t out there.
The world is in your head and is created by the activities of Man,
specifically the types of labor that Marx considered legitimate, like
farming, smithwork, and industry. The mundane objective of this
labor is to transform the world from jungle to Garden. Its spiritual
objective is to make the subjective become objective, which he
adapted from Hegel’s systematic philosophy. In the process, on both
levels, as Man makes the world, so he makes himself—literally for
Marx into “Socialist Man.” In a very real sense, then, the heart of the
Marxian religion is that work, which he believes creates History,
makes you free. (The Nazis, who held similar beliefs in a different
way, mocked the Jews, who they tended to equate with Marxism, for
this article of Marxist faith by putting the phrase in German—Arbeit
macht frei—above the entrances to various concentration and
extermination camps, most famously Auschwitz and Dachau.) Of
course, this is the meaning of the Critical Race Theory slogan meant



to induce people into remaking themselves as Critical Race
Theorists: “do the work.”

Work, then, is sacred in Marxism, and thus the hammer and
sickle can be understood as a religious icon in a very real sense.
They represent the types of legitimate work that build the Garden
here on Earth and that, in the process, set Man free (from
exploitation, God, and Nature, which is to say, reality). The problem,
of course, is a central philosophical issue on the subjective-objective
split: other people. If your subjective view of the world (and vision for
the Garden) and mine don’t match, whose is actually representative
of the objective world? The Marxian faith holds that if all the workers
simply shared the same vision because they have the same
awakened consciousness, this problem dissolves, and the subjective
and objective harmonize through the magic of dialectical sublation.
The big problem that lingers, however, is that this only works by
means of installing a totalitarian vision on society where all the
“enlightened” proles share the same vision of the perfected society.
This, Marx believed, could be overcome merely by abolishing
everything bourgeois from the world.

For Marx, to take him at his word, the problem and the enemy is
ideology, which is a term appearing all throughout Marxist literature,
usually only poorly understood.171 (An unassailable case could be
made that Marx’s actual enemy is any society not under the control
of his cult, not ideology, but we are being charitable for the sake of
argument and understanding.) Communism represents not just the
end of class society and the state that facilitates it but, necessarily,
the end of ideology. For Marx, ideology represents something like
the self-justifying explanations those in bourgeois (managerial, non-
production) positions give for the value and importance of their work.
In other words, ideology is the formalized and idealized set of



rationalizations those who are in high-status positions (those
operating within the “superstructure” rather than the “base” of
society) give for maintaining their positions of status and lives of
privilege. Ideology is what supports both class interest and thus the
division of labor, for Marx, and ideology is what prevents the
subjective (theoretical idea) and objective (practical idea) from being
able to harmonize (synthesis into the absolute, if we were staying
Hegelian).

Obviously, this view maps clearly and directly onto Critical Race
Theory in an extremely insidious and dangerous way—far more
dangerous than Marx’s ad hoc class/economic approach. In Critical
Race Theory, “white supremacy” is the ideology, and anyone who
benefits from “whiteness,” which by definition includes all white
people, are therefore ideologists whose ideology must be ended. In
Theory (though unlikely in reality), vulgar economic Marxism could
achieve the abolition of ideology in the material realm, but in Critical
Race Theory, one’s immutable characteristic—race, specifically—is
what must be abolished. Given the catastrophes of attempting to
abolish economic class stratification in previous attempts to install
Communism, one shudders to imagine what will be required to
achieve the Neo-Communist abolition of race stratification. While
Charles Mills’s explanation of Marx’s view of “ideology” in the first
chapter of From Class to Race is incredibly elucidating and
trenchant, his earlier articulation of a sweeping race-based social
contract in “whiteness” (with racial ideologies being its race-
bourgeois justification) given throughout The Racial Contract takes a
very chilling turn in light of what it truly represents.

Understanding “ideology” as it is invoked throughout Marxian
Theory requires understanding a bit more about Marxism. Marx
believed that History would progress through six discrete stages that



mostly define the economic relationships between people. These are
a tribal primitive communism, slave economies, feudal or estate
property-based economies, capitalism, Socialism, and finally
Communism. Key to the evolution of his thoughts on ideology are
understanding that for Marx, the (artificial) division between Theory
and practice (to be re-wedded in “praxis”) is a result of the division of
labor, which arose as humanity exited tribal primitive communism
and entered into the class stratified stages of History that followed.
Ideology arose as the self-justifying explanations for the division of
labor and thus the Fall from the Garden of primitive communism.

Marx envisions a perfected global Communism at the end of
ideology, when Theory and practice are reunited at the End of
History, deriving from Hegel’s belief that the last contradiction to be
sublated by the dialectic would be that of the (perfected) Theoretical
Idea and Practical Idea (the ideal and the real) achieving synthesis in
the awakened Absolute Idea. Marx, did not follow Hegel into
speculative idealism, however. Instead, he rejected the idea of the
Idea as Absolute (or as God) and replaced it with Man-in-himself.
For Marx, Hegel’s idealism was just more ideology—something only
a speculative philosopher, which is a bourgeois, superstructural role,
could do. Of course, this same logic has repeated throughout
Dialectical Leftism up to and including Critical Race Theory, which
buried the postmodernists for being situated as ideologists (of white
supremacy and patriarchy) by possessing the white male privilege of
not having oppression by race and sex imposed upon them.

Turning now more specifically to Marx’s historicism, he viewed
the complaints of Rousseau about bourgeois French society before
the French Revolution as indicative of the third of these stages, i.e.,
of the ideology of the feudal aristocracy including such ideas as
nobility, religion, and emerging property rights as the bases for their



rationalizations. He also saw the fourth stage—which he named
“capitalism,” an ideology about individualism and property rights—
around him and believed it was already tipping toward its “late-
capitalist” breaking point. Staring at the abuses of early industrial
capitalism, Marx believed that the working class would eventually
realize their own shared oppression and exploitation, unify, and rise
up in a great Proletarian Revolution in which they would seize the
means of production (probably spontaneously when the right
conditions arose) from the bourgeoisie (the capitalist class, though
he appropriated it from the middle and upper-middle class in feudal-
estate pre-revolutionary France) and usher in Socialism. To him,
socialism—the state ownership of all means of production and thus
property—is only authentic Socialism when it is controlled by a state
that is run by the proletariat, which is the working class that has
become (critically) class conscious according to Marxian Theory (he
sometimes referred to such people as “Socialist Man”). The
(“enlightened”) proletarian Socialist state would slowly continue
working out its own internal contradictions according to Marxian
Theory (which they espouse, believe, and enforce) and would slowly
reach a point when ideology is defeated and “redistribution”
becomes spontaneous (what I call the “Communist Spontaneity
Thesis”). At that point, Marx believed, the state itself becomes
redundant and will dissolve itself as the sixth stage, Communism, the
Utopia, emerges at the End of History (when all of the contradictions
in human society have been synthesized).

Crazy, I know. That’s Marxian historicism, though. Marx believed
that he had arrived at this by the first truly scientific study of History,
and thus believed himself the first to be able to scientifically predict
its course (by eschewing all ideology). “Organic intellectuals” from
within the awakened working class (reproduced in the storytellers of



Critical Race Theory who speak from their “lived experience”) in not
being bourgeois ideologists would usher society though this process
to the Utopia, with their Gnowledge being superior to anything that
might counter it, as all other intellectualism is the product of self-
justifying ideologists and thus reflective of precisely the ideology—
universal singular noun, as Marx used it—that must be ended
completely. Thus, not only do Marxists tend to think their own Theory
cannot be wrong (in the big picture, though the dialectic must
progress to get the details right), they also believe that anything that
disagrees with them, no matter how logical and empirical, is not
scientific in the true sense. This turns out to be a very Hegelian belief
structure—Marx didn’t make it up for himself. That all of this self-
serving unfalsifiability (literally, ideology, as Marx meant it—the Iron
Law of Woke Projection never misses) is reproduced to the last jot,
mutatis mutandis, in Critical Race Theory is plain as day. Everything
that disagrees with Critical Race Theory is “racist” or supports “white
supremacy,” and only those affected by “systemic racial oppression”
can “speak truth to power” on the issue, which is only “authentic”
(free of ideology) when it agrees with Critical Race Theory.

Here, we also see other important parallels to neo-Marxism and
Critical Race Theory we should pause to point out. In neo-Marxism,
rather than a great Proletarian Revolution, Marcuse envisioned a
“Great Refusal” that would usher in a Liberation Movement toward
Socialism. This overtly theological concept (an allusion to the third
canto of Dante’s Inferno in the Divine Comedy) would take
“antinomian” and “clownish forms,” he said, and therefore have
something of a subversive anti-aesthetic and anti-morality to them. In
Marcuse’s own words, from An Essay on Liberation,

Thus, in some sectors of the opposition, the radical protest tends to
become antinomian, anarchistic, and even nonpolitical. Here is



another reason why the rebellion often takes on the weird and
clownish forms which get on the nerves of the Establishment. In the
face of the gruesomely serious totality of institutionalized politics,
satire, irony, and laughing provocation become a necessary
dimension of the new politics. The contempt for the deadly esprit de
serieux which permeates the talkings and doings of the professional
and semiprofessional politicians appears as contempt for the values
which they profess while destroying them. The rebels revive the
desperate laughter and the cynical defiance of the fool as means for
demasking the deeds of the serious ones who govern the whole.172

As we saw in the previous chapter, this would also serve as the
basis for his new proletariat, which would be rooted in identity politics
of this strange kind. Staring down the immense failures of the Soviet
Union, Marcuse also envisioned a non-bureaucratic Socialism to
follow after the revolution for liberation. This, he insists, would
eventually produce the liberated Utopia, which is Communism as it
should have been but not necessarily as Marx had envisioned or
predicted.

More to the point, Critical Race Theory reads racial History
similarly, though, to my knowledge, they have not written down this
progression anywhere explicitly. Their six-stage historicism would
read like this. First, there is primitive tribal equity—everyone in the
tribe is treated equitably. Then there is slavery, rooted particularly in
the ideology of white supremacy, which is eventually revealed to be
an abomination and wholly contradictory. From there, apartheid
states (segregation and Jim Crow in America) arise to create a two-
tiered racial “propertied” economy of difference as a third stage,
maintaining the ideology. After a civil rights movement, colorblind
equality emerges, but some racial contradictions remain (equity isn’t



automatic or even guaranteed), as does the superstructural ideology.
This leads them to strive to induce a “racial reckoning” (a Revolution)
that breaks with the existing system totally and installs as
Dictatorship of the Antiracists to force racial equity—the name for
their fifth stage of racial History. In other words, racial equity—an
administered sociocultural economy that redistributes (both material
and cultural) power, privilege, and resources “equitably” by race
according to the analyses of Critical Race Theorists—exists in direct
parallel to Socialism and is only possible under a dictatorship led by
Critical Race Theorists. Eventually, the belief would go, any
remaining racial contradictions will work themselves out, a
Dictatorship of the Antiracists won’t be necessary any longer, the
“antiracist state” will dissolve itself, and the world will enter into an
End of Racial History called “racial justice,” which is a racial Utopia
that mimics tribal equity on a global-societal scale. This, of course,
arrives when racial ideology (“white supremacy”) is brought to its
final end. So, equality is like race capitalism; equity is like race
Socialism, and justice is like race Communism—exactly what you’d
expect from a Race Marxist Theory. It’s exactly the same busted
historicism model as Marxism but with race placed as “the central
construct for understanding inequality.”

Marx, for his part, being a very angry atheist (read: anti-theist)
and fierce materialist (though these are not necessarily
synonymous), believed all of the relevant contradictions that would
lead this dialectical process to unfold History to its Utopian end were
material contradictions in the conditions of the working class as
compared to the wealthy bourgeois capitalists. For example, a
material contradiction that we still frequently hear today would be:
How can there be so many poor in the richest countries of the world?
The Marxian answer is, effectively, the powerful and privileged



somehow arranged society to keep them that way by exploiting
them, and they’re evil for it and must be overthrown and have all the
fruits of their labor stolen from them and redistributed to cure the
poverty. His explanation for how that happens is that the capitalists
arrange society and working conditions to exploit workers by making
profit of the surplus value produced by their labor performed on and
with the capitalists’ capital, which they hoard viciously to maintain
their own advantage.

The above is the essence of “class conflict” and a description of
what is called Marxian conflict theory. In short, it’s this: there is some
system in place that stratifies society into oppressed and oppressors
who oppress them, and they are locked in conflict for power,
opportunity, and resources. That conflict is vicious from the
oppressor to the oppressed, and so it should be vicious from the
oppressed back to the oppressor if ever they can awake the
necessary revolutionary class consciousness to get them to organize
and to fight back. This view is based in Hegel’s master-slave
dialectic, and it is the beating heart of Marxism in all its deepseated
resentment.

One will immediately notice that a racial conflict theory is also
very obviously reproduced by the “white supremacy” and “systemic
racism” claims of Critical Race Theory, with racism being the power
dynamic that stratifies society and generates the racial-class conflict
at its heart. That is, Critical Race Theory is, at its beating heart,
Marxian, through and through. For example, Critical Race Theory is
very concerned about “cultural appropriation” and “epistemic
exploitation,” both of which are said to be ways that the dominant
white culture extracts surplus value from racial minorities and then
alienates them from the fruits of their cultural and epistemic
production. This dynamic places the races into racial-class conflict,



and the awakening of racial consciousness that facilitates the
takeover of the antiracists is employed on all levels of society so that
Critical Race Theorists might be empowered to run the whole show
until we finally arrive at “racial justice” at the end of the Critical Race
Theory rainbow. The master-slave dialectic is sought intentionally so
that the contradictions between the races can be highlighted and
leveraged for this political process—hence the constant work to
awaken racial identities, to politicize them, and to put them into
racial-class conflict with one another on a playing field tilted toward
what the Critical Race Theorists call “antiracism.”

The way Marxian Praxis works, however, is by, as Lenin had it,
“accelerat[ing] the contradictions.” That is, under Lenin, who followed
Marx, the Bolsheviks sought to make the material “contradictions”
not just visible but undeniable—by provoking them. Millions starved,
and Lenin propagandized around it to have the professionals and
kulaks, who would have been most capable of resisting him or
proving his ideology wrong, destroyed. In other words, Marxism in
practice seeks to provoke and inflame class conflict. The same is
true in Critical Race Theory, which seeks to provoke and inflame
racial animus and conflict, which it can then propagandize as proof
that the ideology of racial supremacy has always been present and
hiding just beneath the surface (necessitating a “Critical” Theory that
can find it where it hides). Here, then, we find the soteriology
(theological theory of salvation) for the Dialectical Leftist (Hegelian-
Marxian) faiths: provoke some form of class conflict so that the
contradictions become significant enough to induce the Revolution
(Rapture) so that, following an administered transition (Tribulation),
the Gnostic Utopia will be realized on Earth. Provoking class conflict
in consonance with Theory is therefore “being on the right side of
History.”



Even more darkly, the opposition between the classes in (vulgar)
Marxism (its master-slave dialectic) is framed as producing the
relevant contradictions that feed the dialectical process of History,
which must progress toward Communist Utopia—so it and all the
mayhem and death it produces are good in that they are necessary
evils for the Greater Good of ending History in the Utopia of
Communism. This is unambiguously another article of faith and, in
fact, a kind of self-preserving (i.e., ideological) theodicy (theological
explanation of evil) by which all the horrific abuses of Marxism put
into practice can be excused without end. All of those millions and
millions of deaths were just necessary to expose the contradictions
that move History along. Thanks, guys! This relentless trail of
avoidable horrors is the basis for Marx’s “science” of History
(roughly, Wissenshaftlicher Sozialismus—scientific socialism), that
is, dialectical materialism. The charge of faith, as Lenin had it, is to
“accelerate the contradictions,” comrades! That’s how you get to the
end of History faster, after all. Everyone who doesn’t participate in
this process is therefore on the wrong side of History (you probably
didn’t realize that H is supposed to be capitalized, though you’ve
heard the phrase, no doubt), no matter how much mayhem,
destruction, and death they have to cause to be on the “right” side. It
isn’t going to go any better now that they’ve made it racist (indeed,
that’s similar to the same mistake the National Socialists made).

Perhaps the most important point to make here is that no Marxist
of any type has ever had the slightest idea about how to make any of
this work (because it doesn’t work). As I have phrased it elsewhere,
Communism doesn’t know how. The belief system at the heart of
Marxism is that if you can make enough of the working class into
religiously faithful Communists and arrange a movement so that they
can seize power of the means of material production, it will



eventually work. If it doesn’t, that’s because the Theory wasn’t
sophisticated enough and left too big of contradictions, but that’s just
the learning process by which the dialectic progresses. Because
Marxian Theories are always rooted in negative thinking, and
because no one has the slightest idea how this alchemy is to
produce the perfect society its alchemists believe must be there
“contained” and to be liberated, Communist movements never build
and always only spend down any capital they seize (economic,
social, or culture), in a vain hope that it will eventually catch on and
start working on its own. Thus, where Marxism is based upon an
intellectual swindle, Marxist Theory put into practice is always a
destructive grift for the hucksters that peddle it.

That’s Marxism in a nutshell, and it’s a very ugly nut. Neo-
Marxism extends these thoughts by saying that ideology infuses
every aspect of society necessitating nothing but pure critique of the
existing society, and postmodernism despairs in its belief that, in
fact, everything, even Marxism itself, is ideology, which cannot be
ended. Critical Race Theory adopts virtually all this machinery, just
not in such “vulgar” forms. It forwards that it isn’t possible, for
instance, to understand class conflict without also centering race
conflict as a means of comprehending it. It looks for every racial
“contradiction” it can find with the all-seeing “theoretical lens” of
Critical Race Theory, which begins from the assumption that racism
is the ordinary state of affairs in society and can only be
appropriately found by specially trained Critical Race Theorists who
have awakened their critical consciousness of race. Doing the work
is a necessary component of this and the only way to be on the right
side of History. As a former mathematician making the case in this
book that Critical Race Theory is Race Marxism, it’s taking



everything in my power to avoid concluding this section with the
letters QED.173

The Hegelian Dialectical Faith
It already bears repeating: the dialectic, which precedes Marx, is the
faith of the belief system behind all of these Marxian ideas, including
Critical Race Theory. It is therefore crucial to understand what the
dialectical approach is and where it comes from. In the dialectical
faith, everything is believed to stand in relation to its own
contradictions, and synthesizing across contradictions is said to
move History forward. These “contradictions” are to be identified and
collided with one another in order to produce what those who see the
world this way believe represents a higher-level understanding of
phenomena—a synthesis. For example, in “vulgar” Marxism, it might
be observed that capitalism produces great wealth but also great
poverty. This is a contradiction. Socialism, a form of enforced
redistribution, is offered as an alternative: goods and services will
still be produced but without the exploitation that leads to wealth
inequality—or so they believe.

The dialectical method is as old as philosophy, with roots back to
the Greeks and especially Plato, but it reached a particularly
important point of development in Western philosophy when the
German idealist Immanuel Kant made use of it, organizing it as a
triad of thesis, antithesis, and synthesis, the last arising from the
resolved collision of the first two, which exist in contradiction to one
another. A later German idealist, G.W.F. Hegel, particularly after
studying Rousseau, took this idea in a slightly different direction, and
it proved to be a turning point in both the dialectic and the history of
the world. For Hegel, the dialectic is better framed as “abstract,
negative, concrete,” which all take specialist meanings in his



philosophy. In short, however, being an idealist, he is mostly
concerned with thought and ideals, so the abstract understanding we
have of something is challenged by its negative (in many cases in
the world), and from that a concrete understanding can come out of
the conflict of ideas. The key innovation Hegel brought to this
process is negative thinking, however. Whatever is must be
confronted with its negative, ostensibly in pursuit of something more.

Though it is a bit much to explain this bit of philosophical alchemy
in depth here, it bears making some comment. How is taking
something, abstracting it, and then “adding” its negative supposed to
create something greater? As it happens, Hegel was what might best
be called a “holistic” thinker. He believed that both the whole and the
particulars can only be understood properly in relationship to one
another, and especially that the particulars cannot be understood
without also understanding their relationship to the whole. For
Hegelian negative thinkers, this means that a more complete
understanding of the whole is available by considering the particulars
and then releasing them from our limited current understanding of
them by colliding them with their negatives. Put otherwise, a greater
reality is contained, like seeds of gold tucked away within mundane
base metals, inside what we think we know, and we can get to it by
stripping away the limits of our current thinking. This way of thinking
is evident in Herbert Marcuse, a Hegelian negative thinker, in one
portion of An Essay on Liberation where he is particularly clear about
his belief that our only options are socialism or catastrophe:

[T]he demand to state the concrete alternatives is justified for yet
another reason. Negative thinking draws whatever force it may have
from its empirical basis: the actual human condition in the given
society, and the “given” possibilities to transcend this condition, to
enlarge the realm of freedom. In this sense, negative thinking is by



virtue of its own internal concepts “positive”: oriented toward, and
comprehending a future which is “contained” in the present. And in
this containment (which is an important aspect of the general
containment policy pursued by the established societies), the future
appears as possible liberation. It is not the only alternative: the
advent of a long period of “civilized” barbarism, with or without the
nuclear destruction, is equally contained in the present. Negative
thinking, and the praxis guided by it, is the positive and positing effort
to prevent this utter negativity.174

Marcuse’s Marxian-Hegelian thinking is overwhelmingly clear here,
as is his paranoia about the possible outcomes for humanity if he
doesn’t get his Socialist way. He sees Utopia “contained” in the
present, if only we can strip away all of the stupidity and “‘civilized’
barbarism” (potentially ending in nuclear catastrophe) he associates
with capitalism. The whole must be liberated from its contemporary
prison, and the means is to be Hegelian negative thinking. (Astute
readers will recognize that this thinking is also the basis for the
Marxian call for “perpetual revolution,” which is fantastically believed
only to be perpetual until the Utopia is ultimately freed at the End of
History, as we will understand more clearly shortly.)

Hegel was, in a word, fascinated by the dialectic and centered
nearly all of his systematic philosophy on it. As a speculative
philosopher, he was captured by how magically speculative the
negative process of his dialectical approach is—a certain reflexivity
he seemed to have charmed himself with. Of course, this “dialectic”
is the same dialectic we see in Marx’s dialectical materialism. That
is, Marx might have been the architect of a disastrous faith, but he
wasn’t the creator of the dialectical machinery at the heart of his
dialectical materialism. That was Hegel.



Though not so explicitly and violently, we must understand that
Hegel’s dialectical thought is also revolutionary—quite literally and in
doubled meaning. As we will see, Hegel, being an idealist, believed
that the Idea is that from which all else flows. This idea becomes
embodied through people in power in the State. In turn, the State
sets up a society that has a certain Spirit (very roughly, culture,
mode of being, etc., literally Geist). In that Hegel’s dialectical faith
begins from believing that everything short of the actualized Absolute
Idea contains its own contradictions, those contradictions slowly
build up within the people who eventually have a revolution in
thought. That revolution in thought gives birth to a new Idea, and that
new Idea is swept into being in a new State, by literal revolution at
the hands of a “man of action,” like Napoleon, whom Hegel idolized.
History progresses dialectically by going through successive
revolutions of this circuit with a sociopolitical revolution in reality (the
Practical Idea) marking each successive turn.

Critics will here hasten to point out that Marx rejected Hegel in
many regards. Of course he did! Marx denies the ideal (ideology)
entirely and puts at the base of this revolutionary circuit Man-in-
himself, independent of God and Nature. Man, in turn, creates
material conditions by organizing into a State, which gives rise to a
society (in parallel to Geist) that will find these conditions
contradictory and intolerable, leading to a revolution that must take
place in Man himself. This will then lead to the Revolutionary
moment where the “conscious” Socialist Man will seize the means of
production, and yadda, yadda, yadda. Thus, in that Marxism is a
dialectical synthesis of the idealist Hegelian dialectic, however, you
will find Marx not praising Hegel but criticizing him in the dialectical
sense described at the start of this chapter, where the essential
kernel is retained while the parts Marx found in contradiction to his



other views (namely materialism and envy of all success) had to be
discarded. Here’s what he said about the Hegelian dialectic in the
preface to the second edition of Das Kapital,

My dialectic method is not only different from the Hegelian, but is its
direct opposite. To Hegel, the life-process of the human brain, i.e.,
the process of thinking, which, under the name of “the Idea,” he even
transforms into an independent subject, is the demiurgos of the real
world, and the real world is only the external, phenomenal form of
“the Idea.” With me, on the contrary, the ideal is nothing else than
the material world reflected by the human mind, and translated into
forms of thought.

The mystification which dialectic suffers in Hegel’s hands by no
means prevents him from being the first to present its general form
of working in a comprehensive and conscious manner. With him it is
standing on its head. It must be turned right side up again if you
would discover the rational kernel within the mystical shell.175

This famous passage takes some understanding. First, observe the
inversion from Hegel’s Idea (God), which Marx sees as
“mystification,” to Marx’s Man. Next, observe that this is the same
kind of critique that the neo-Marxists give of classical Marxism: it has
the right general idea but is not right in some specific way, which can
be corrected by dialectical modification to a more synthetic form (and
real Marxism therefore awaits to be tried). Marx was going to “turn
[Hegel’s dialectic] right side up again” by foregrounding the
materialist aspects and downplaying the idealist—a dialectical battle
that we saw is still being waged in Critical Race Theory today,
though CRT is content to split the middle and do both at the same
time, according to its advantage in any given moment.



Before proceeding, notice what Marx attributes to Hegel here:
Hegel was “the first to present [the dialectic’s] general form of
working in a comprehensive and conscious manner.” That is, while
the dialectical approach preceded Hegel, being a particular
philosophical fascination of Kant and the center of Socratic
methodologies in Antiquity, only in Hegel do we find it becoming
useful to some project that Marx highly esteemed. What is that
project? Well, in his own words, to paraphrase them, philosophers
had always tried to understand the world, but the point is to change
it. Hegel’s dialectic becomes an engine by which radicals can
transform society (even though there’s no reason to believe Hegel
himself was a radical in the slightest degree). In Engels’s estimation,
Marx was the one who took the almost-usable Hegelian form of the
dialectic and made it applicable to reality by removing it from the
“mystical shell” of idealism.176

Unlike the materialist Marx, Hegel was an idealist philosopher.
More than that, he was a speculative idealist, and it is to this that
Marx is referring by his jab about “the rational kernel within the
mystical shell.” Marx is claiming to free that “rational kernel”
(Wissenschaftlicher Sozialismus—scientific Socialism) from Hegel’s
“mystical shell” (System der Wissenschaft—system of science) by
means of a dialectical synthesis of the idealism of Hegel and the
materialism of his mentor on Hegel, Ludwig Feuerbach—which Marx
said only stopped halfway at metaphysical materialism and remained
idealist in the sense of sociological materialism, the belief that
material conditions are determinate. (Astute readers will recognize
that this is an alchemical claim as well: the point of the dialectic is to
free up the sublime kernel from the mundane form.) Marx’s
materialism claimed to reject all idealism (Utopia notwithstanding,
apparently), and his “scientific” approach would rebuke the mystical



speculation in Hegel’s approach, thus believing Hegel to have gotten
things backwards, or upside-down, as it were. Denying that Marx
relied upon Hegel to develop his dialectical materialism, however, is,
in light of this, impossible.

Virtually none what needs to be said here is comprehensible
without first elaborating on the ways in which, for Hegel (and Marx
after him), theirs is supposed to represent a scientific study of
History. Modern readers who actually know a thing or two about
science will no doubt find this characterization perplexing. In science,
theories are broad explanations painstakingly derived from data that
ultimately constrains the theory. In Theory, it is the other way around.
The Theory is supposed to inform the proper understanding of the
data. In other words, Theory becomes an interpretative frame for the
data rather than a systematic explanation of lots of data. As a
consequence, disconfirming data forces a real theory to change, but
Theory will force disconforming data to obey Theory. Hegel’s
systematic philosophy blatantly stands science on its head, as Marx
indicates, but then, so does Marx’s, in exactly the same way. What
gives? Simple. This isn’t science; it’s scientism (though I prefer the
term Scientific Gnosticism for many reasons), which almost ironically
is precisely what the postmodernists were ultimately attempting to
warn everyone about.

This view isn’t mere speculation on my part. Hegel regarded his
profoundly metaphysical philosophy a “system of science” (System
der Wissenschaft). Indeed, his landmark 1807 work, usually called
Phenomenology of Spirit, actually carries that description as a
subtitle. The full title is System of Science, First Part: The
Phenomenology of Spirit (System der Wissenschaft, Erster Theil: Die
Phänomenologie des Geistes). Without indicting Hegel as a
charlatan like he deserves yet, the rub lies in two facts: that Hegel



wrote that book in 1807, well before science matured into the
methodologies of today, and that the term translated as “science,”
Wissenschaft, holds a broader meaning than a typical English-
speaking audience today would call “science.” We shouldn’t expect
him to have understood science the way we understand science.
Now we can indict him.

Hegel did understand, in an early way, something about what
science was about. He regarded what we would consider the
scientific understanding of things a low form of “science” that is only
concerned with the mundane and is not speculative: Verstand
(Understanding). Above it, he positioned Vernunft (Reason), which is
the framework provided by a systematic philosophy—effectively just
his own speculative system of philosophy, i.e., what has been
dialecticized into Theory. (And he should have known better! He was
certainly familiar with Kant’s Kritik der reinen Vernunft, that is,
Critique of Pure Reason.) In other words, Hegel’s only speculative
philosophy is, for Hegel, what systematic scientific inquiry is really
about. Defining your own philosophy as the true understanding of the
world and anything that might contradict it as a low-level
understanding is the move of a philosophical charlatan—and did
Hegel ever rail on Isaac Newton, especially over optics, which
Newton didn’t get very wrong.

This bipartite division of “scientific” thought is very important,
though, because it’s also the sham running through Marxism down to
the Critical Theories of identity (Identity Marxism) of today. In it, we
encounter a now-familiar division visible in Marx’s Wissenschaftlicher
Sozialismus (scientific Socialism) and the neo-Marxist division
between traditional and Critical Theory. For Marx, only Socialist Man,
who already accepts Theory, can truly understand
Wissenschaftlicher Sozialismus and therefore understand how



Marxian Theory is a truly scientific study of History. You just have to
accept the Theory first, and then it will make sense! Lenin, Stalin,
and Mao had their “Soviet science” to stand apart from “bourgeois
science,” and as a result they also had their Lysenkoism and maybe
a hundred million dead under their reigns. The Nazis had “German
science” to stand against “Jewish science.” For the neo-Marxists,
traditional theory is fine as far as it goes, but it goes into irrationality
and fascism, so a higher-order Critical Theory has to be paired with it
to fuse the ought to the is. As Marcuse has it, “The groundwork for
building the bridge between the ‘ought’ and the ‘is,’ between theory
and practice, is laid within theory itself.”177 How else can you bring
about the Utopia that “ought” to be out of the existing society that
already is and “contains” it? How else could we escape the
“flungness” (Geworfenheit) of Being, as Martin Heidegger (one of
Marcuse’s chief influences) had it?

Of course, this way of thinking doesn’t stop there. The
neoconservatives behind the so-called Globalist American Empire,
many of whom are former Trotskyites, have what we mockingly refer
to as “The Science” that is a politicized mockery of actual science,
which is rapidly going Woke today. It also appears in the
embarrassingly crude “other ways of knowing” versus “white
science” forwarded by Critical Race Theory. That is, Critical Race
Theory does the exact same thing, though quite crudely and in what
appears to be first-grade English (“other ways of knowing”) rather
than in refined German (“Wissenschaftlicher Sozialismus” or
“Vernunft”). It’s all a straight line of Hegelian faith (Scientific
Gnosticism) calling itself “science” or “knowledges.”

Hegel’s peculiar dialectical metaphysics has to bear on this
discussion at this point to make any sense of any of this so-called
“Science.” In broad, sweeping strokes, Hegel believed that the Idea,



or the Absolute, is the true nature of the Deity. Being generally
Hermetic (alchemical) in his orientation in the dialectical way,
however, Hegel would have believed that the Deity cannot know
itself without comparing itself against an abject Other—Being
compared against Nothing (synthesized in Becoming); or the Idea
(sublime) compared against Nature (mundane), synthesized in Geist,
or Spirit (phenomenal).178 To keep it brief, Hegel saw this trinity not
as an atemporal, eternal Godhead like in the Christian metaphysics
he speculated upon but as a process corkscrewing through time—
History. The Idea begets Nature; the Nature, through the State,
begets the Spirit (at the largest scale, the World Spirit, or Weltgeist);
the Weltgeist moves people to act, change their circumstances, and
think in new ways, thus generating a new Idea. With each turn of the
corkscrew, more contradictions work themselves out, and all three
parts, Idea, State, and Geist, are aufgehoben (abolished as they
were and lifted up) to a higher level. The process repeats until the
last contradiction of all: the Idea that is perfected but doesn’t yet
know that it is perfected, after which the process, which is History,
ends.

In other words, Hegel’s metaphysics would see the Divine
bringing the Created World (Nature) into being so that it can come to
know Itself (as Deity). How? Even though this is a Hermetic
construct, here, we should note Marx’s invocation of the Gnostic
concept of the demiurgos as intermediary creator being identified
with thinking. Thus, for Hegel, the Absolute attaining self-knowledge
would be produced by the “life-process” (thought) of the Created
(human beings), which he envisioned taking its highest form in the
dialectic. Thus, Hegel’s is a dialectical faith by which God creates an
abject Other, the world including Man, so that he can understand
Himself and then only realizes Himself to be God after human beings



think through and synthesize (or, more accurately, concretize) all the
contradictions that exist in their understanding of the world.
Progressing the dialectic therefore becomes the imperative of the
Hegelian faith. Taking steps to accelerate this process is now
referred to as “being on the right side of History” while hindering it
(by seeking to maintain the status quo, for example) is “being on the
wrong side of History.” So we see how Theory of all stripes
generates religious duties of conscience (in activism) for their
adherents.

Hegel didn’t think Nature was all that interesting with people to
move the dialectic, though, and the political organization of people,
the State, is therefore at the center of this corkscrewing dialectical
trinity. He insisted, “The State is the Divine Idea as it exists on
Earth,”179 meaning that the way that thinking humans gain mastery
over nature by organizing into a State is how the Divine will actualize
in the mundane (a contradiction) and then become (a synthesis).
This is very statist, of course, because Hegel was a gigantic statist.
The statists (and others) who move History this way were referred to
by Hegel, when sufficiently powerful (think Lenin and Hitler, for
example), as “men of action,” who were compelled (often without
knowing it through what he described as the “Cunning of Reason”)
by the Weltgeist to move History along. Hegelian faiths, once
empowered, are always statist.

Obviously, they are also very religious, unmistakably so—but with
the bridegroom of the Church existing in the form of the State, which
is the ultimate Redeemer. This simple fact explains so much of what
has followed from all of the Hegelian catastrophes visited upon the
world since the middle of the 19th century (including the various
attempts at Communism, National Socialism, the neoconservative
Globalist American Empire, and our currently unfolding Woke



catastrophe, which seems to have managed to mate all of these into
one synthetic mess called “sustainability”). Hegel’s metaphysics
positions the State in the trinitarian position of the Son, the worldly
manifestation of the Divine. Christians will regard this, then, as a
terrible heresy, as would be all belief systems (including Critical
Race Theory and Christian syntheses thereof) that are based in the
Hegelian metaphysics. Atheists and agnostics should also come to
regard it as it is: a Gnostic religious system—less systematic
philosophy than idealist systematic theology that elevates State to
divine status. In addition to being statist, then, Hegelian faiths are
also bound to be calamitous—though this is no problem for them.

In these faiths, it is the dialectic, not actual people or their lives,
that matters. The entire march of History relies upon the dialectic,
and, in fact, proceeds through the activities of the human beings who
cause it to progress. In Hegelian progressivism, the dialectic
progresses and, in its relentless march, it uses people and then
discards them. This is, at any rate, how Hegel described the
“Cunning of Reason” regarding his “men of action” (like Napoleon)
who move History along in great leaps, even if they are unaware of
the ways in which the Weltgeist (World Spirit) is using them to
advance History.180 What sounded so horrific when we discussed
Marxism—that all the unnecessary tragedies of attempting to force
Communism into being by accelerating the contradictions are able to
be rationalized in terms of the dialectical process of History—isn’t a
Marxian or even Leninist idea. It’s an article of Hegelian faith. It must
therefore be remembered that Critical Race Theory is just one of the
latest dialectical turns of that faith, and it, too, will use people (like
George Floyd and the people who donate money to Black Lives
Matter in his memory) and discard them.



None of this is science, of course; it is a religious theodicy—a
purposed explanation for the existence of evil in the world. In the
Hegelian faiths, everything is already bad but will be better when
History ends; History must be completed; and we all must play our
part. Natural evil is the world existing in its unresolved state, and
human evil exists in resisting the progress of the dialectic, which
maintains suffering and oppression. As mentioned, in Hegel’s
metaphysics the Deity, which is the Absolute Idea, actualizes in the
moment it finally becomes aware of itself as Deity. At that point,
because the Idea is perfected, the dialectic ends. With it, so does
History. Thus begins a Utopia in which the perfected Idea expresses
itself in the world as the perfected State and produces a perfected
culture that exists in perfect harmony without any further
contradictions to synthesize. (So much for Marx’s standing Hegel on
his head, eh?) This implies that the Hegelian faith has an
eschatology (theory of the end of the world) to go along with this
wicked theodicy, and both of those deadly beliefs are based upon
the completion of the dialectic.

Whether Hegel believed the completion of History and
actualization of the Absolute would actually occur or not, some
among his followers did. Immediately after his death, two significant
movements dedicated to his dialectical thought arose: the
conservative Old Hegelians and the progressive Young Hegelians.
The Old Hegelians didn’t just believe the dialectic could end; they
believed that it more or less had and that the Prussian state of the
1830s and 1840s represented what it looked like. The Young
Hegelians begged to differ and had no problem pointing out various
contradictions that remained. Marx came out of this progressive line.
For Marx, the dialectic would also have an end. The dialectic will be
completed when all the material contradictions are exposed and



synthesized (just as Lenin called to accelerate), and the Critical
Philosophy exists to make it happen. Those who help it along or
accelerate it, thus hastening the Utopia, are on the right side of
History. Those who hinder it (and thus maintain the “status quo”) are
on the wrong side of History. That is how the progressive Hegelian
faiths work.

Speaking of how these faiths work, we should take a slightly
deeper dive that also veers into some important history for
connecting it to Critical Race Theory. The dialectical process for
Hegel works by the magical German concept mentioned in the last
chapter: Aufhebung (verb form, aufheben; past tense, aufgehoben).
Hegel was absolutely taken by this word, describing it as a true
delight that the heart of his own speculative philosophy would be a
word that is itself speculative (in that it had three meanings, two of
which seem to contradict one another, abolish and keep, and the
third which seems to synthesize them, lift up). Aufheben is the term
Hegel gave to the process of exposing ideas to their contradictions
and using the resulting conflict to generate a synthetic output.
Aufheben, what Marcuse called “negative thinking,” is the magic
ingredient in Hegel’s social alchemy. It is the process by which the
liberated society is to be freed from its oppressive (capitalist,
colorblind, etc.) shell.

The story of how Hegel came upon this idea with such centrality
to his philosophy is remarkably poignant in light of discussing it
against Critical Race Theory. Consistent with his rather brutal and
inhuman view of how History uses people, Hegel’s first major
dialectic was what is known as the master-slave dialectic. The
master-slave dialectic arises in the obvious contradiction: what can
justify one person as master and another as slave, and what does it
do to create a conflict in their perspectives on the world? Hegel



develops his thoughts on the master-slave dialectic in both The
Philosophy of Right and The Philosophy of History. In those works,
he aspires to an ideal he saw in Rousseau that might reconcile the
contradiction between what Rousseau considered the over-rational
white, European mind and the over-instinctual black, African (and
Other) mind. The synthesis, for both, can be had by drawing out the
nobility in the instinctive savage and blending it with the rationality of
the Enlightened Westerner. That is, he did not want to make black
Africans any more like white Europeans than he wanted to make
white Europeans more like black Africans, seeking a dialectical
synthesis of the contradiction in an emotive-rational “savage made to
inhabit cities,” as Rousseau referred to them. The word Friedrich
Schiller, a teacher of Hegel, used to describe Rousseau’s goal of
blending rationality and instinct was aufheben.

Hegel, a man of his times, was a profound racist. He fully
believed the black African races to be inferior to the white European
races, and he saw them as uncivilizable, at least in the African
context because Africa itself is so wild and harsh as an environment
(he believed this without ever having been there, of course). That
said, in the coldness of his historicism, he was surprisingly amoral
about the master-slave dialectic. It simply represented to him a
necessary process in the unfolding of History. He saw this difference
between blacks and whites as a contradiction—a dialectic—however,
and therefore fully endorsed colonialism and even the slavery of the
“black race” as a means to unleash the dialectic between blacks and
whites upon Africans and ultimately civilize them.181 History, to
Hegel, is using the colonized and the enslaved (as well as the
slavers, who were also just playing their role in the unfolding of
History) in its relentless march toward a total synthesis, at which
point the Deity will realize itself as Deity, when the Utopia will begin.



Aside from the obvious master-slave overtones, surely this
ramble on bad ideas from the 19th century has little to do with
Critical Race Theory, though, right? Wrong! This precise nonsense is
at the center of the dialectical process of Critical Race Theory.
Consider the following from Critical Race Theory: An Introduction,
which never mentions Hegel at all and only mentions Marx in the
glossary:

The difference between the materialists and the idealists is no minor
matter. It shapes strategy on decisions of how and where to invest
one’s energies. If the materialists are right, one needs to change the
physical circumstances of minorities’ lives before racism will abate.
One takes seriously matters like unions, immigration quotas, and the
loss of industrial jobs to globalization. If one is an idealist, campus
speech codes, tort remedies for racist speech, diversity seminars,
and increasing the representation of black, brown, and Asian actors
on television shows will be high on one’s list of priorities. A middle
ground would see both forces, material and cultural, operating
together and synergizing each other, so that race reformers working
in either area contribute to a holistic project of racial redemption.182

Critical Race Theorists are still trying to work out a dialectical
synthesis (in the Hegelian mode) of Hegelian idealism and Marxian
materialism, centering and using race as the tool that exposes the
dialectical contradictions and invites a “holistic” synthesis! We can
see this in the opening paragraph of the 1977 Combahee River
Collective manifesto as well, from which intersectionality and Critical
Race Theory emerged. Quoting it again:

We are a collective of Black feminists who have been meeting
together since 1974. During that time we have been involved in the



process of defining and clarifying our politics, while at the same time
doing political work within our own group and in coalition with other
progressive organizations and movements. The most general
statement of our politics at the present time would be that we are
actively committed to struggling against racial, sexual,
heterosexual, and class oppression, and see as our particular
task the development of integrated analysis and practice based
upon the fact that the major systems of oppression are interlocking.
The synthesis of these oppressions creates the conditions of
our lives. As Black women we see Black feminism as the logical
political movement to combat the manifold and simultaneous
oppressions that all women of color face.183 (emphasis added)

As noted in the “Black Feminism” section of the previous chapter,
these emphasized portions of this statement indicate unambiguously
that Critical Race Theory and intersectionality (which spring in large
part from the Black Feminism movement, intersectionality directly so)
are Marxian and Hegelian in their orientation. Indeed, the argument
would be that the squabbles in the various liberation movements that
led to the emergence of Black Feminism and eventually
intersectionality, are the result of dialectical contradictions. Centering
race erases sex and thus marginalizes black women; centering sex
erases race and thus marginalizes black women; and so on, and so
forth, and that kind of thing—forever. These are “contradictions” (or
thesis-antithesis pairs) that require synthetic resolution via the
dialectic. That synthesis is intersectionality, which is created by
means of self-reflectively engaging in self-critique in ever-smaller
intersections of neo-Marxian politicized identity status. And this
connects to Critical Race Theory directly.



Lest any doubt remain about the fact that Critical Race Theory is
a dialectical faith in its own turn, consider the following paragraph
from Critical Race Theory: An Introduction, in a chapter titled
“Looking Inward” (which seems speculative):

Some observers hold that all minority races should compromise their
differences and form a united front against racism in general. The
danger in this essentialized approach is that certain minority groups,
socioeconomic classes, and sexual orientations may end up better
off and others worse. Recall how shabbily black women were treated
in the civil rights movement of the 1960s, rarely allowed to speak for
the group, made to march in the second row, and relegated, with a
few exceptions, to support roles. It has only been relatively recently
that black women and Latinas have emerged as powerful voices on
the American scene. Perhaps the essentialism/anti-essentialism
debate sets in when mainstream thought is beginning to see the
validity in the larger groups’ complaints. Like an automobile with
deferred maintenance, smaller subgroups that have until then
remained silent begin bringing suppressed issues to the larger
group’s attention. And so the dialectic progresses.184 (bold
added)

That last statement, “and so the dialectic progresses,” is not there by
accident or coincidence any more than the direct allusion to Marx’s
injunction that the point of studying the world is to change it is in the
book’s second paragraph. Delgado, an admitted Marxist,
understands perfectly well that he is making a statement of
Hegelian-Marxist faith, and the exact process indicated above in the
Combahee River Collective manifesto and at the heart of Critical
Race Theory and intersectionality is what he’s referring to. The
contradictions between the different competing groups in neo-



Marxist identity politics have to be synthesized, because that is how
History itself progresses toward the idealized (or Communist, or
liberated) Utopia at the end of the Hegelian rainbow.

What’s most important to realize here is that for Hegel and his
metaphysical system, thus for the belief system of Critical Race
Theory, the dialectic isn’t static. It’s not even a means of analysis. It
is an active something that does one thing and one thing only: it
progresses. For Hegel, “History” is the name of the story of the
dialectic progressing, and it progresses by the “life-process” of
mundane creation, thinking done by the dialectical abject Other to
the Absolute, people as a part of Nature. Even so, humanity is along
for the ride, no matter how destructive. In Critical Race Theory,
centering race, and thus the master-slave dialectic, in all domains of
life progresses the dialectic and is therefore imperative.

Critical Race Theory is blatantly a denomination in the line of
Hegelian faiths. For example, reminiscent of the declaration in
Critical Race Theory: An Introduction that Critical Race Theorists are
“highly suspicious” of rights, a highly influential 1991 book by Patricia
Williams, The Alchemy of Race and Rights, positions the ideas of
race and rights in dialectical opposition. This odd, narrative-driven
book (which begins with the author complaining about how
depressed she is and that she’s writing in a tattered bathrobe on a
day that she, as the saying du jour goes, can’t even), positions rights
as something that white people created and gave themselves and
which, if people of other races (especially blacks, and perhaps
double-especially black women) want access to, they have to
sacrifice themselves. This merely reproduces the master-slave
dialectic, however, while allowing statism to encroach over any
theory of Natural Rights.



For Patricia Williams, an “alchemical” program of race and rights
—itself a subtle Hegelian reference—would seek a synthesis of the
ideas of rights and racial exclusion from existing rights in the existing
society. Rights aren’t something people are born with if some people
can claim the right to exclude others from their rights, the argument
would go. Instead, we should think of them in terms of privileges that
those in power grant to themselves and others of their choosing.
That is, rights that have been endowed by the Creator are to be
transformed (or sublated) into privileges that are granted by a racially
“conscious” state. They will remain inalienable so long as not
alienating them supports the Theory and must be alienable in all
other cases so that the apparent contradiction might be resolved.
This will be determined by racial category and racial politics by
Critical Race Theorists, who alone are Theorized to have the
necessary race consciousness. Thus, Critical Race Theory
establishes two sets of rulebooks: one for those who support it and
one for those against it.

This idea of race and rights being dialectical concepts whose
synthesis will result from social alchemy isn’t unique to Williams’s
strange but influential book. It’s central to the legal thought at the
heart of Critical Race Theory. Note that it also accords with what we
saw in Critical Race Theory: The Key Writings that Formed the
Movement:

In particular, Crenshaw argues that the left’s critique of rights ignores
the particular role that the struggle for rights has played in black
liberation politics and the practical possibilities given the mainstream
ideologies against which civil rights proponents worked. Finally,
using strands of postmodern analysis, she develops a theoretical



frame for understanding the relation between legal doctrine and the
exercise of racial power.185

Again, we see that the idea of race is used by Critical Race Theory
to undermine the idea of rights, which we all know went on to be
reframed in terms of privileges instead.

In a very real sense, all of this “alchemy” is meant to reinvigorate
the master-slave dialectic in a contemporary cultural and legal
context. Indeed, this feature of Critical Race Theory is why so many
people rightly perceive that it is, for all its “antiracism,” built on an
undeniable engine of white supremacy that regards whites as
superior, blacks as inferior, and this state being in immediate need of
being abolished through critique and multiculturalism. In fact, Critical
Race Theory defines itself as the antithesis (and method for seeking
synthesis) to the systemic “white supremacy” it believes
fundamentally organizes society—in case there was any remaining
doubt that it is a project within the faith structure of Hegelianism.

The reader may wonder, then, what racial synthesis does Critical
Race Theory exist to achieve? Like all Marxists, they don’t know.
They call it “racial justice,” which is the race-centered equivalent of
Communism, and lacking any description, it exists within an awful lot
of “imagining.” This isn’t surprising, though. In the words of the neo-
Marxist Theodor Adorno, “one may not cast a picture of utopia in a
positive manner,” which he connected to the religious commandment
against graven images.186 (Note: in connecting his philosophy to
Scripture, Adorno is equating the Utopia, perhaps at the end of
History, with God, as would an adherent to Hegelian faith.) As
Adorno explains, “Utopia is essentially in the determined negation, in
the determined negation of that which merely is, and by concretizing
itself as something false, it always points at the same time to what



should be.”187 But this is Herbert Marcuse’s enthusiastic rejoinder
that negative thinking will become “positive.” It’s just that nobody
knows how, which is why Horkheimer warned that Theorists
shouldn’t try and should, instead, just point out the aspects of this
society that they want to change.

The same characterizes Critical Race Theory’s thoughts on
“racial justice.” Rather than telling anyone what it will look like or how
we might go about achieving it in reality, Critical Race Theorists call
upon their followers to “reimagine” the racial system without ever
saying how. This is because it doesn’t know how; Communism never
does. Instead, as with all Marxian movements, Critical Race Theory
advocates ruthlessly criticizing the aspects of society it wants to
change while leveraging the political space opened up by all that
negativity to push itself into power. Critical Race Theorists want to
seize power to establish and enforce a racial-equity variant of
Socialism, the managed state in which the racially critically
conscious will guide society to a stateless, (racially) classless society
by virtue of its awakened (Woke) consciousness. It just needs
Hegelian statist totalitarian control in the meantime, led by a man of
action like Ibram X. Kendi who will eventually be discarded by
History too. Charmant!

It’s always the same with Hegelian-Marxian Theories. Complain
and seize power so that they can establish a (cultural) dictatorship of
the antithesis (for Marxists: the Dictatorship of the Proletariat; for
Critical Race Theorists: the Dictatorship of the Antiracists). Then
have that dictatorship run society until everything turns perfect,
details to be determined. It isn’t going to work this time either.

Rousseau’s Dangerous Naivete



I only want to say a little about Jean-Jacques Rousseau,
comparatively. His relevance to Hegel and a few ideas that found
their way into the Critical Social Justice mentality merely bear
mentioning. Further elaboration on these ideas can be read in
Stephen Hicks’s admirable Explaining Postmodernism, which I
recommend yet again. His expertise in Rousseau and his
contemporary relevance vastly eclipses my own.

The master-slave dialectic and the influence it had on Hegel,
which we just discussed, among Rousseau’s ideas is probably of
greatest direct importance to the eventual development of Critical
Race Theory. That much is clear as, in some sense, all Marxian
Theory might be derived from it, to say nothing of the direct
application of race in that context. Of some further interest is the fact
that Rousseau’s philosophy inspired a current of thought relevant to
Critical Race Theory. Rousseau’s philosophies didn’t just inspire the
bloody French Revolution; they also inspired romanticism, which
inspired existentialism, which inspired structuralism, which evolved
into poststructuralism, which became core to postmodernism, which
is the second biggest part of the root of Critical Social Justice Theory
and thus Critical Race Theory. I won’t do any more than mention
these two topics, however, for now.

Two other Rousseauian ideas are also of direct and important
significance in the development of Critical Race Theory. These are
the primacy of emotion—especially sincerity and sentiment—over
reason as a means of discerning truth (this, for Rousseau, was also
a matter that was regarded in what Hegel would have described in a
dialectical sense) and the Social Contract. The first, Critical Race
Theorists weaponize in a variety of ways but mostly in terms of
claiming that the feelings associated with the “lived experience” of
structural oppression is a crucial dimension of “knowledge” that has



been excluded by “whiteness” in order to maintain “white
supremacy.” The second, Critical Race Theorists have directly
racialized into what they refer to as the “Racial Contract,” which
resides among the most conspiracy-theoretical ideas they believe in.

Rousseau was surprisingly down on reason and rationality
(specifically, the version forwarded by the Scottish Enlightenment,
maybe epitomized at the time by David Hume, with whom Rousseau
was at times extremely angry). He believed these had failed, which
is something most of the Critical Theorists believe along with him
and for similar reasons. Emotion, he thought, simply enough, is more
sincere, and thus in some sense more true, or, more accurately,
better than true. Indeed, Rousseau envisioned this “sincerity” as
being the true basis for a religion—a radically subjective one that is
no fan of either reason or revelation, this being one of the major
themes of Émile, or On Education, in which he also excoriates
skepticism and pits “reason” against “inspiration” in a long debate.
This belief is the Modern-era birthplace of sentimentalism, which
characterized the romantic movement and, eventually, in despair,
existentialism and then, in utter nihilism, postmodernism. Obviously,
the idea that one’s “lived experience” of the “lived realities” of
“systemic racism” are deemed more sincere and better than true is
central to Critical Race Theory and its structurally determined
“unique voice of color” today. Claiming that teaching Critical Race
Theory–based revisionist history, like the 1619 Project, is teaching
“honest history” is also comprehensible in this Rousseauian light, if
one accepts that “honest” is being used to mean “sincere” (from the
Critical Race Theory perspective) in favor of “true.” It’s “true” if it
feels true to people with the enlightened perspective.

Moreover, Rousseau mistakenly believed that it is civil society
itself, which is too legalistic, structured, and orderly, that leads to



societal breakdowns and wars. Civilization itself is the problem—an
idea that doubtlessly inspired Hegel’s and Marx’s view of History as
the chronicle of Man’s (profoundly flawed) pursuit of an idealized
world. Getting back to nature, instinct, and emotion was therefore a
key component of Rousseau’s affective turn. (For what it’s worth,
Rousseau is reported to have realized the failure of reason in this
regard in a bizarre scene of what appears to be tearful and manic
psychological breakdown in which he might have blacked out.)
Consider, from Discourse on Inequality, “O man, of whatever country
you are, and whatever your opinions may be, listen: behold your
history as I have thought to read it, not in books written by your
fellow creatures, who are liars, but in nature, which never lies.”188

Thus we see his relevance to Romanticism, which based itself on the
same bad ideas. We also see the echoes of Rousseau in both the
general paranoia of the Critical Theorists and specifically in the
Dialectic of Enlightenment as the great work of Critical Theory. That
work believed that rationality always becomes its own undoing by
becoming irrational by means of the dialectic that must play out
within it.

Rousseau’s view of emotion triumphing over reason (or at least
being synthesized with it, per what Schiller and Hegel would refer to
as aufhebung) is still present in Critical Race Theory, and not just in
the loose way mentioned above. Consider this rather alarming view
about the “reason/ emotion divide” in philosophy classrooms from
contemporary education Theorist Allison Wolf:

I am concerned here with specific ways emotions circulate in
philosophy classrooms, especially those where the texts and
experiences of oppressed groups are centered. In particular, I am
exploring how the discipline of norms and culture of justification



upholding the reason/emotion divide in ways that overvalue reason
and demean emotion enables, facilitates, and obscures members of
dominant groups engaging in privilege-evasive and privilege-
protective epistemic resistance to maintain their epistemic home turf
and worldview.189

Her argument is that philosophy—based in reason—is problematic
because it attempts to minimize the influence of emotion, which can
skew clear thinking. Worse, the exclusion of emotion (sincerity) in
favor of logic is actually a form of gatekeeping those with social
privilege use to maintain it. Her case in this paper, just like
Rousseau, is that emotion clarifies thinking and, via increased
sincerity, increases credibility. Lest there be any confusion if this is
germane to Critical Race Theory specifically, she also writes,

Dividing reason from emotion is at once epistemic and political. As
Alison Jaggar demonstrated in “Love and Knowledge,” “critical
reflection on emotion is not a self-indulgent substitute for political
analysis and political action. It is itself a kind of political theory and
political practice, indispensable for an adequate social theory and
social transformation.” In providing criteria for what constitutes
knowledge, credible knowers, and philosophically legitimate areas of
investigation, the disciplinary privilege-protective practice of
denigrating “emotional” knowers and denying the theoretical
importance of knowledge generated from emotions promotes
ignorance of anything (or anyone) excluded from the rational
universe; it is knowledge-obstructing and ignorance-producing.
When members of marginalized groups express anger about
instances of racism and sexism, for example, it is dismissed on the
grounds that they are acting “irrationally”, are too “emotionally
invested” in the topic, or rendered unintelligible. This policing of



emotions reinscribes the culture of justification Dotson highlights and
allows ignorance to circulate through the unlevel knowing field by
coercively silencing those who make emotion-laden claims. As such,
invoking and enforcing the reason/emotion split masks the ways in
which the listener refuses (intentionally or not) “to communicatively
reciprocate a linguistic exchange owing to pernicious ignorance,”
thus committing epistemic violence through testimonial quieting
and/or through testimonial smothering.190

In other words, Wolf, and Theorists like her, are making the case that
emotion and reason need to be dialectically synthesized into some
better way of knowing (which would be more “inclusive” by virtue of
not merely favoring a privilege-preserving white, Eurocentric way of
knowing). Further, she associates a reason-based “culture of
justification” (a culture that expects people to justify their claims
rationally and evidentially, rather than through mere sincerity or
passion) with creating an “unlevel knowing field.” By invoking “racism
and sexism” and “members of marginalized groups,” she drags this
discussion into the power-dynamical frames of intersectionality and
Critical Race Theory. Critical Race Theorists see this quite simply:
White people: reason. Other races: emotion. What’s needed?
“Savages made to live in cities.” The echoes of Rousseau are
blatant, but this is rooted in Critical Race Theory in 2017, not the
middle of the 18th century.

As for the Social Contract—an idea that Rousseau developed at
great length in 1762 as a proposed solution to the problem he
outlined in Discourse on Inequality—it is in this idea that Rousseau
put forth one of his most dangerous and pertinent (to Critical Race
Theory) ideas. In short summary, the idea of the Social Contract is
that everyone in a society will agree to forfeit many of their rights for



the greater good, i.e., we all implicitly agree to collectivism in a
society. Rousseau identified the result of this sacrifice as making
everyone more free because everyone is forfeiting the same rights
and having the same (socially enforced) duties imposed upon them.
With the glaring negative thinking on display here, it’s little surprise
that this is more or less exactly the program Marcuse outlines as
“liberation,” which can be read clearly as he winds An Essay on
Liberation to a close:

Not regression to a previous stage of civilization, but return to an
imaginary temps perdu in the real life of mankind: progress to a
stage of civilization where man has learned to ask for the sake of
whom or of what he organizes his society; the stage where he
checks and perhaps even halts his incessant struggle for existence
on an enlarged scale, surveys what has been achieved through
centuries of misery and hecatombs of victims, and decides that it is
enough, and that it is time to enjoy what he has and what can be
reproduced and refined with a minimum of alienated labor: not the
arrest or reduction of technical progress, but the elimination of those
of its features which perpetuate man’s subjection to the apparatus
and the intensification of the struggle for existence – to work harder
in order to get more of the merchandise that has to be sold. In other
words, electrification indeed, and all technical devices which alleviate
and protect life, all the mechanization which frees human energy and
time, all the standardization which does away with spurious and
parasitarian “personalized” services rather than multiplying them and
the gadgets and tokens of exploitative affluence. In terms of the
latter (and only in terms of the latter), this would certainly be a
regression – but freedom from the rule of merchandise over man is a
precondition of freedom.



All we have to do is give up our freedom and the prosperity and
fulfillment that come with it—both material and spiritual—and we can
have true freedom in the collective, as these dangerously naive
Utopians envision it. These ideas are ultimately Rousseau’s rejection
of the Enlightenment packed into a Marxian box.

But that’s neo-Marxism, and Critical Race Theory seems terribly
consumerist by comparison judging by how Woke companies and
Woke consumers behave. That’s because Critical Race Theory isn’t
concerned one way or the other with consumerism, as the “vulgar”
neo-Marxists would have been (indeed, they love to make use of it to
sell their message and bring in the grift). Critical Race Theory is not
concerned with getting our society to limit itself in terms of bourgeois
consumerism but instead bourgeois whiteness. Whiteness must be
divested of, and if we all agree to be “less white,” we’ll enjoy a freer,
more “racially just” society.

To accomplish this goal, much in Critical Race Theory (or at least
the Critical Philosophy of Race and Critical Whiteness Studies) is
based upon a particularly nasty dialectical turn of the idea of the
Social Contract proposed by the recently late Charles Mills in 1997.
That idea is called “the Racial Contract,” which Mills developed in a
book bearing that title. Here is how Barbara Applebaum summarizes
that idea in her book Being White, Being Good, which we discussed
at length in chapter 2:

In his oft-cited book, The Racial Contract, Mills argues that a Racial
Contract underwrites the modern Social Contract. The Racial
Contract is a covert agreement or set of meta-agreements between
white people to create and maintain a subperson class of non-
whites. The purpose of the Racial Contract is to “secur(e) the
privileges and advantages of the full white citizens and maint(ain) the
subordination of nonwhites.” To achieve this purpose, there is a need



to perpetuate ignorance and to misinterpret the world as it really is.
The Racial Contract is an agreement to not know and an assurance
that this will count as a true version of reality by those who benefit
from the account. That such ignorance is socially sanctioned is of
extreme significance. Mills refers to such lack of knowledge as an
“inverted epistemology” and contends it is

an officially sanctioned reality (that) is divergent from actual reality.
…one has an agreement to misinterpret the world. One has to learn
to see the world wrongly, but with the assurance that this set of
mistaken perceptions will be validated by white epistemic authority,
whether religious or secular.

White ignorance, thus, will feel like knowledge to those who benefit
from the system because it is supported by the social system as
knowledge.191 (emphasis original)

How’s that for a conspiracy theory? That’s Critical Race Theory
riffing directly off Jean-Jacques Rousseau and making use of the
racialized version of false consciousness in neo-Marxism to create
the most elaborate and ridiculous racial conspiracy theory that might
have ever been concocted by mankind. It genuinely believes that all
white people secretly conspire—without ever actually even
mentioning it—to maintain a white-dominant society that
marginalizes members of other races. As a result of this super-secret
arrangement that all white people (and their adjacents) participate in
without even realizing it exists, they also believe that their “white
ignorance” of racial “realities” will feel like knowledge to them, even
though it isn’t. This, in turn, justifies the need for “other ways of
knowing” (rooted outside of whiteness, thus in storytelling and



emotion, which are more sincere than “white” rationalism) to step in
to “level the knowing field.”

And what motivated Mills? Well, that’s easy. Here it is in his own
words from his 2003 book, From Class to Race, a collection of his
essays with a rather telling title (it’s literally a book-length exposition
on how Critical Race Theory is nothing other than what I present it to
be in this book, namely Race Marxism):

The paper expressed my frustrations, in a way that would later
become more pronounced, with orthodox Marxism, which claimed to
be historical but ignored white supremacy as a major historical
structure. Though still identifying myself as a Marxist, I make a case
for the need to develop a modified Marxism that takes race into
account in a deep, rather than superficial, way. In a phrase dropped
for this revised version, I commented on the paucity of analyses of
“whiteness”—little did I know what a growth industry this would
become over the course of the decade! By analogy with the attempt
to develop a dual-systems approach, like “socialist feminism,” I
argued for the need for a black Marxism that would synthesize the
approaches of the Marxist and black nationalist traditions. (The
phrase “critical race theory” had not yet been widely established at
the original time of writing.)192

Let me reiterate: that’s Critical Race Theory. That’s how it thinks
about the world. And it seeks to unmake this perversion of one of
Rousseau’s most controversial ideas through the dialectical process
that Hegel borrowed by taking one of Rousseau’s most naive (and
racist) ideas and using it to make Kant’s Critical twist on dialectical
philosophy useful (with Marx going on to make it applicable and
Critical Race Theorists figuring out how to make it racist). Now we



turn our attention to a more contemporary figure who is, in the regard
of many, the first Critical Race Theorist.

The Curious Character of W.E.B. Du Bois
Although Herbert Marcuse’s aim to mobilize the “ghetto population”
as a neo-Marxist revolutionary force makes the case in an important
way on its own, understanding how these philosophies link very
directly to the racial dimension of Critical Race Theory, not to
mention some of Critical Race Theory’s other peculiarities, requires
us to touch upon W.E.B. Du Bois. Du Bois is a curious character who
by any estimation should be considered the philosophical godfather
of Critical Race Theory. Virtually every significant source in Critical
Race Theory mentions him and the central relevance to Critical Race
Theory of his concept of “double consciousness”—roughly,
understanding what it means to be black in a white world.

Though Du Bois wrote prolifically, two sources of similar nature
stand out where his “peculiar” philosophy is concerned: The Souls of
Black Folk (1903) and “The Souls of White Folk” (1910 then 1920).
These two works are the basis for the sort of double consciousness,
in both blacks and whites, Critical Race Theory seeks to induce, but
there is more to it than just that. The word “Folk” necessarily stands
out, as the reader will by this point understand. This “Folkish,” or, in
the original German, Völkisch, thought with regard to race is also
integral to Du Bois’s work and its legacy, including what it brings to
the ethos and mentality of the Critical Race Theory belief system. In
fact, I do not think Critical Race Theory can be understood without
realizing it seeks to establish a racial Völkisch nationalism in which
races are considered like their own separate nations and into which
“patriotic” members have considerable investment. The origin of this
worrying aspect of Critical Race Theory falls most heavily upon Du



Bois and the analysis he offers in these books. Given that Du Bois
studied the Völkisch nationalist philosophy of Johann Gottfried
Herder while in Germany, that Critical Race Theory would adopt a
view that posits race-based “cultures” as though they are nations
with their own unique regimes of truth—populated by “black folks,”
“Latinx folks,” “white folks,” and so on—is not surprising.

Since Du Bois was also a Hegelian (and was in his later years
supportive of Marxism, though largely ignorant of it when writing The
Souls of Black Folk), we can also contextualize his idea of double
consciousness. It is a take on Hegel’s master-slave dialectic. Hegel’s
view of that dialectic is that the “master” and “slave” represent a
dialectical pair (a contradiction) that will work its way out synthetically
but only in a particular way. A synthetic resolution to the master-
slave dialectic is only available because the consciousness of the
slave contains an understanding both of what it means to be
oppressed and to live in the world of the oppressor (double
consciousness, in other words). By comparison, the consciousness
of the master, which knows only the position of masterhood, lacks
this insight and requires dialectical negation by the slave to awaken
to it.

So much in Critical Race Theory from Charles Mills’s Racial
Contract to Barbara Applebaum’s “white ignorance” to Robin
DiAngelo’s “white fragility” (and its even more virulent 2021-narrative
variant, “white rage”) is most clearly comprehensible in terms of this
dialectical article of faith, which centers itself in Critical Race Theory
in the way Du Bois formulated it. Though perhaps it would have
found its way to these same ideas through the eventual incorporation
of racism as a system of power into neo-Marxian thought, Critical
Race Theory owes much to W.E.B. Du Bois in terms of making them
central to its architecture. A false consciousness of race, in fact, is



little more than an unintentional rejection of the double
consciousness Du Bois named in his reformulation of the master-
slave dialectic of Hegel.

It is these features, then—racial Völkisch nationalism (which was
tried to disastrous results in Germany in the late 1930s and early
1940s, though differently) and (Hegelian dialectical) double
consciousness—that we must keep most firmly in mind in terms of
Du Bois’s inestimable influence on Critical Race Theory. These can
be set in the context of the influence of his most significant German
tutors, whom he worked extensively with during a fellowship year in
Berlin from 1892–1894. These notably include Heinrich von
Treitschke, Adolph Wagner (both ardent German nationalists), and,
as mentioned before, Gustav von Schmoller, who also inspired the
formation of the Frankfurt School (who may have been Du Bois’s
most profound influence, judging by the volume of letters shared
between them). A convincing case can be made (and has been) that
Du Bois’s project more or less repurposes von Schmoller’s reformist
political economic theories in the context of race,193 with bits of
Herder and Hegel sprinkled in.

Certainly, at least, his analysis resembles a racial-socialist
analysis and is distinctly dialectical in form.194 As Du Bois’s
biographer David Levering Lewis notices, “the German influences
[on Du Bois] are unmistakable with their suggestion of materializing
spirit and dialectical struggle, the whole surging process coming to
concretion in das Volk—a mighty nation with a unique soul.”195 This
distinctly Hegelian vibe196 is plainly palpable in Du Bois’s own
words, even from the first chapter of The Souls of Black Folk, where
he makes plain why the title says “souls” in the plural and “Folk” in
the singular:



After the Egyptian and Indian, the Greek and Roman, the Teuton and
Mongolian, the Negro is a sort of seventh son, born with a veil, and
gifted with second-sight in this American world,—a world which
yields him no true self-consciousness, but only lets him see himself
through the revelation of the other world. It is a peculiar sensation,
this double-consciousness, this sense of always looking at one’s self
through the eyes of others, of measuring one’s soul by the tape of a
world that looks on in amused contempt and pity. One ever feels his
two-ness,—an American, a Negro; two souls, two thoughts, two
unreconciled strivings; two warring ideals in one dark body, whose
dogged strength alone keeps it from being torn asunder.

The history of the American Negro is the history of this strife,—
this longing to obtain self-conscious manhood, to merge his double
self into a better and truer self. In this merging he wishes neither of
the old selves to be lost. He would not Africanize America, for
America has too much to teach the world and Africa. He would not
bleach his Negro soul in a flood of white Americanism, for he knows
that Negro blood has a message for the world. He simply wishes to
make it possible for a man to be both a Negro and an American,
without being cursed and spit upon by his fellows, without having the
doors of Opportunity closed roughly in his face.197

Aufheben—abolish, keep, lift up! The fingerprints of Hegel’s dialectic
in the consciousness of the individual and his master-slave dialectic
in the groups are both plainly visible. Of course, how couldn’t they
be? They are the source of this second sight, that double
consciousness, that is simultaneously imposed, particularly in Du
Bois’s time, and self-imposed. This makes for a complicated but
important matter.



The self-imposition of this double identity consciousness is not
immediately apparent from Du Bois’s writing taken at face value.
Seeing it requires realizing that because of the derived Herderian
Völkisch thinking behind is use of the words “Black Folks” is a quasi-
nationalistic (cultural) identity tucked within his use of the word
“Negro.” When understood in a straightforward manner, he is right
have pointed out that there’s no reason a man in a free, equal
country shouldn’t be able to be both a Negro (as he happens to be)
and American (his nationality), and the tension he would have
experienced up to 1903 on this point is immediately comprehensible
and unconscionable against a standard of equality. When
understood with awareness of his racial Völkisch thought, however,
the dialectical nature of his claim is made apparent: both “Negro”
and “American” are “national” identities that exist in contradiction
exactly in accordance with Hegel’s master-slave dialectic. There is
no understanding Critical Race Theory without understanding its
adoption of this simultaneously (and dialectically) imposed and self-
imposed racial consciousness that has its philosophical origins in
W.E.B. Du Bois and his adaptation of German nationalism and
idealism.198

It is therefore a fascinating experience to read The Souls of Black
Folk from a position that is simultaneously aware of and against a
Critical Theory of race, for it is identifiably a critical theory of race in a
context where such a construct nearly makes sense—because its
claims are based in reality rather than in paranoid conspiracy, in that
it was published in 1903 rather than, say, 1993 (or 1995, when Gloria
Ladson-Billings and William Tate IV lean on precisely this bit of Du
Bois to make the claim that race should be considered “the central
construct for understanding inequality”). This peculiar sensation, if I
might appropriate the phrase from Du Bois, arises because a critical



theory done right—which is sometimes possible when it is something
other than those evil things bearing the analogous proper-noun
designation born in Frankfurt in the service of Marxism—rightly
critiques unjust systemic, structural, and institutional power as well
as underrecognized and willfully self-ignorant biases housed in the
prejudices of individuals. (In a free society, humor tends to do much
of the heavy lifting in this project.)

This isn’t to say W.E.B. Du Bois was right in his approach, which
was still dialectical and irresponsibly racially Völkisch, so much as it
is to say that the Critical Race Theorists who claim to inherit his work
and to continue it misunderstand it and the world they inhabit. They
do so because in their Critically induced paranoia and resentment,
they wrongly believe his circumstances map faithfully onto theirs.
“The color-line,” he wrote, “is the problem of the Twentieth Century,”
and the Critical Race Theorists who picked him up for their
illegitimate purposes would have done better and been wiser to
comprehend this tremendous point and to leave it there.

A Short Note About Nazism and CRT
Before proceeding we should, at this point, pause for a moment to
consider the uncomfortable parallels and distinctions between
Critical Race Theory and National Socialism, which is to say Nazism.
Though these parallels are within Critical Race Theory itself less
relevant than one might fear, it has nevertheless imported some
crucial elements of the Nazi ideology in its own fashion. Critical Race
Theory put into practice, then, must be recognized to run some risk
of reproducing the monstrous errors predicated on those terrible
modes of thought. In this section, we will touch upon and clarify a
few of them.



The Völkisch nationalism applied to races-as-nations imported
through W.E.B. Du Bois offers a first uncomfortable point of similarity
between Critical Race Theory and Nazi ideology that should be
taken seriously. Thinking of the races as nations of “Folks” in this
way leads to a kind of “nationalism” upon which Critical Race Theory
insists some form of “socialism” (equity) is relevant. Before jumping
to too many conclusions, however, the goal of Critical Race Theory
is equity across, not within, racial groups, which is diametrically
opposed to the Nazi vision of Aryan world domination. Still, this racial
“nationalism” is what Kimberlé Crenshaw is tapping into in “Mapping
the Margins” when she says that “I am Black” becomes an anchor for
racial subjectivity, for example.

Here, though, it is important to realize that Critical Race Theory
remains resolutely Marxist, not Nazist. The goal of defining a
politicized racial identity as an anchor of subjectivity is to induce the
kind of work Marx envisioned in a new (cultural) domain (“do the
work” being the slogan). Critical Race Theory, per Crenshaw herself,
adopted this view from Black Nationalism in the form of “Black is
Beautiful,” but it regards it in a different way than any nationalist
endeavor. Particularly, Critical Race Theory believes that it seeks an
end to racial ideology to be achieved dialectically by strategically
adopting and inverting it. Nazism promoted racial ideology to the hilt
based on Hitler’s dangerous and weird mysticism about the Aryan
race and related pseudo-Darwinian eugenics. Nevertheless,
socialism that favors a particular group that sees itself in nationalized
terms—say, with its own flags, national anthems, holidays, and so on
—is a concerning parallel that cannot be overlooked.

The way this aspect manifests is through racial scapegoating of
whites, who are automatic beneficiaries of “whiteness,” as mentioned
earlier in the book. The racial scapegoating rooted in whiteness



parallels the Nazi scapegoating of Jews almost perfectly, in fact.
Unlike in the previous point, there’s not much daylight between
Marxism and Nazism here. In both ideologies, the point of the
scapegoating, by race for Hitler and by class for Marx, is to seize the
property of and ultimately abolish those seen as the usurping class
of society. In Critical Race Theory, this is explicitly racial, however,
which is a point that Hitler hammers home repeatedly (and with
tremendous racism) throughout Mein Kampf.

It gets worse, however. As can be read in the Critical Race
Theorybased book How Jews Became White Folks and What that
Says About Race in America by Karen Brodkin, Critical Race Theory
reproduces the Nazi’s antisemitic narrative for Jews almost exactly,
but for race instead of class. There, Brodkin argues that Jews in
America—particularly the Ashkenazim—hustled their way into being
recognized as white through the 1950s so they could gain access to
whiteness, gain racial privilege, and then rise to positions of cultural
authority where they can set the terms of whiteness. This reproduces
the more general theme in Critical Race Theory that whites, and
here “white” Jews, gather and hoard (racial) privilege for themselves
in some illegitimate fashion. The remedy for this is to “do the work” to
recognize white racial privilege (both in whites and in “white” Jews)
and to abolish any positive sense of that identity so that the racial
property of “whiteness” is, in turn, abolished.

The role of “work” in all three of these ideologies obtains
considerable interest, then. Marxism, as we discussed, is a religion
predicated on the idea that doing certain types of “legitimate” work
actualizes both man and Man (in-himself, as replacement for God).
This is reproduced exactly in Critical Race Theory, though the work
is mostly cultural and internal-spiritual anti-racism work (adopting a
critical consciousness of race and acting upon it). The National



Socialist movement actually had similar views on work, its full
designation being NSDAP (National Socialist German [Deutsch]
Worker’s [Arbeiter] Party). In Nazism, “the work” is nationalistic,
labor-based as a form of socialism, and cultural-spiritual with regard
to the mystical beliefs Hitler held about the Aryan race as the creator
and standard-bearer for all high culture.

Of particular interest, then, is the infamous phrase “Arbeit macht
frei,” work makes free, which was mockingly placed above the
entrances to certain among the Nazi death camps, most famously
Auschwitz. Because Hitler virtually equated Marxists (whom he
hated) with Jews (whom he hated more), and because he certainly
understood the Marxist ideology very well, it is extremely likely that
this phrasing was placed there intentionally as a mockery of the
Marxist religion, which Nazis would have equated with being Jewish.
The line of thought would run something like, “if you think work will
set you free, let’s put you to work until you’re free (of your life).” That
both ideologies ascribed a particular spiritual component to the value
of work, however, makes it difficult to accept that this placement was
merely scathing and mocking irony. Working the Jews out of their
Jewishness in the only way possible—by working them out of their
lives—would also be consistent with the racial-cultural work at the
heart of Nazism. In this regard, the Critical Race Theory slogan “do
the work” is particularly ugly and ominous, even if unintentionally so.
In Critical Race Theory, of course, when everyone is doing the racial
work correctly, we will be free of “white supremacy” and have “racial
justice,” but because whites are intrinsic beneficiaries of “whiteness,”
there’s a very dangerous line of belief here not present in Marx’s
“vulgar” economic Theory.

The point of this section is not to insist that Critical Race
Theorists are Nazis. In fact, they are not. They’re Race Communists,



and Communism and Nazism, for all they share in common
otherwise, are generally not compatible. The point cannot be denied,
however, that Critical Race Theory has incorporated, whether by
accident or design (and some case can be made for elements of
both at once), certain ideological veins representative of some of the
more dangerous threads of Nazi thought. These should neither be
overblown nor ignored. Neither should we ignore the more
concerning parallels to Nazi ideology in the broader, supranationalist,
blatantly fascistic “Sustainability” movement run by “public-private
partnerships” (i.e., technocratic fascism) that incorporates and funds
Critical Race Theory and its initiatives in a broader package of
“Environmental, Social, and Governance (ESG)” metrics and
thinking. That, though, is a topic for another book because it merely
uses Critical Race Theory as a useful tool to its purposes (inside the
“Social” paradigm, mostly). Though it goes beyond the scope of this
book to discuss, the ideology driving that movement will see two
broad classes of people. The upper (technocratic, creative) caste,
whether we call them Elect, Elite, or Aryan, will be exempted from
the Critical Race Theory model of Neo-Communism, but to maintain
“Sustainability” (and a pretext for a social credit system), the lesser
people will be subjected to it until its dialectical alchemy evens out all
disparities so the possibility of some deposing social unrest can be
completely eliminated. In the meantime, it’s very useful both as a tool
of dividing and conquering and also providing themselves with moral
cover for their abuses.199

On Critical Race Theory and Where It Comes
From
In conclusion to this rather challenging pair of chapters of ideological
roots of Critical Race Theory, we can now string together a much



deeper and more profound understanding of its worldview and
manner. Remember that we started with the claim that Critical Race
Theory is approximately the belief that systemic racism is the
fundamental organizing principle of society—and that this is bad and
must be resisted. We can now understand what is about more
completely and decode the big picture of its dialectical alchemical
project.

To be “antiracist,” which is to say to accept and enact Critical
Race Theory, is to become the dialectical Other to being racist.
White antiracists, as such, are therefore simultaneously racist and
antiracist (“racist antiracists”), as the humiliating testimonials of the
Critical Whiteness Studies scholars amply demonstrates. They are
also not to engage in the “epistemic exploitation” of antiracists of
color by having them help them resolve the contradictions and “do
the work” (isn’t this Marxian?). Thus it is within themselves that the
contradiction resides and where “the work” (the dialectic) takes
place. A completed synthesis beyond racism and antiracism,
however, never arrives for any individual. As Robin DiAngelo
instructs, “no one is ever done.” That would require a revolution in
the system, which every individual is subject to and not in control of
—hence the need for racial collectivism in awakened racial identities.
Indeed, an awakened racial identity—a critical consciousness of race
—is the synthesis of racism and antiracism in Critical Race Theory
applied to the individual. It is a lifelong commitment to an ongoing
process of self-reflection, self-critique, and social activism, that is,
Critical Race Theory as antiracist praxis.

We thus can understand the synthetic goal of Critical Race
Theory. It is to awaken a critically conscious racial awareness that is,
in fact, a double consciousness within whites that mirrors the
imposed double consciousness in blacks (and to be held in



antithesis—to black pride, so in white shame) and to frame them
both in a Race Marxist way. This white double consciousness (racist
antiracist) should be simultaneously imposed and self-imposed, just
as with its antithesis, black double consciousness, which is imposed
from without and accepted as a productive site of subjectivity, as
Kimberlé Crenshaw has it. Each of these states presents an internal
dialectic that uplifts a political racial critical consciousness as its
synthesis—an antiracist praxis.

These two master-slave dialectics, white and black, are also
dialectical with one another, and their juxtaposition enables the
master-slave dialectic to work across racial lines. The synthesis of
these two awakened racial awarenesses is “racial justice,” which is a
racial utopianism that cannot be described and can only be cast in
the negative—the total absence of not just any racial inequity but
also any system or impulse that might produce it. The achievement
of this indescribable ideal, racial justice (that becomes self-aware of
its own presence, completion, and perfection) must play out through
every racial and identity-based contradiction in accordance with
intersectionality: and so the dialectic progresses to the end of racial
History. In the meantime, a Dictatorship of the Antiracists that
parallels the administered state of Socialism on its dialectical way to
Communism, will serve as the liminal stage. This can be
accomplished by one means only: give those with awakened racial
consciousness, the Critical Race Theorists, totalitarian control over
society.

Think this goes too far, saying that the medium-term goal of
Critical Race Theory is to establish a “Dictatorship of the Antiracists”
(that is, administered race Socialism)? Consider the stated goal of
Ibram X. Kendi is to create an antiracism Constitutional amendment:



To fix the original sin of racism, Americans should pass an anti-racist
amendment to the U.S. Constitution that enshrines two guiding anti-
racist principals [sic]: Racial inequity is evidence of racist policy and
the different racial groups are equals. The amendment would make
unconstitutional racial inequity over a certain threshold, as well as
racist ideas by public officials (with “racist ideas” and “public official”
clearly defined). It would establish and permanently fund the
Department of Anti-racism (DOA) comprised of formally trained
experts on racism and no political appointees. The DOA would be
responsible for preclearing all local, state and federal public policies
to ensure they won’t yield racial inequity, monitor those policies,
investigate private racist policies when racial inequity surfaces, and
monitor public officials for expressions of racist ideas. The DOA
would be empowered with disciplinary tools to wield over and against
policymakers and public officials who do not voluntarily change their
racist policy and ideas.200

Kendi’s envisioned Department of Anti-racism would be “composed
of formally trained experts on racism,” so Critical Race Theorists,
who engage in their job duties under antiracism as praxis. It would
gain total control over all “local, state, and federal public policies” to
ensure that they do not create disparate impacts, which must be
interpreted by Constitutional force as “systemic racism” when they
occur. They would be empowered to monitor and investigate public
and private policies and public officials and to wield disciplinary tools
against policymakers and public officials who do not “voluntarily
change their racist policy and ideas,” which is to say take on the
Critical Race Theory line. This is a Dictatorship of the Antiracists
(DOA), in perfect parallel to the Marxian idea of the Dictatorship of
the Proletariat. When you remember that the proletariat isn’t just the
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working class but instead the awakened class-conscious working
class (the anti-capitalists) and take into account Marcuse’s shift from
the old “vulgar” proletariat to this new identity-political one, the
parallelism is undeniable.

We can therefore understand Critical Race Theory for what it is,
appealing to various ideas in bad German philosophy to facilitate our
understanding. Critical Race Theory (Kritische Rassentheorie) is the
Theoretical “Reason” (Vernunft) used to contextualize all
Understanding (Verstand) of the world, a racialized
Wissenschaftlicher Sozialismus (scientific Socialism) for the process
of achieving “racial equity” (Rassensozialismus—racial Socialism)
that will eventually produce “racial justice” (Rassenkommunismus—
racial Communism). That’s it. Critical Race Theory is Race Marxism,
and its long-term objective for itself is race-centered Communism.

Critical Race Praxis is how Critical Race Theory does it—what
the Dictatorship of the Antiracists does, both to establish itself and
then to run that which it rules over. It is to that, the operation of
Critical Race Theory as Race Marxism, that we now turn our
attention.

_____________________
Critical Race Theory: The Key Writings, p. xxvii.
The reader is encouraged to engage Charles Mills’s excellent articulation of
what “ideology” represents in Marxist thought in the first chapter of From Class
to Race.
An Essay on Liberation, pp. 63–64.
From the Latin quod erat demonstrandum—a notation placed at the end of a
completed mathematical proof, and, technically, I just did.
An Essay on Liberation, pp. 86–87.
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Capital, preface.
Critique of Political Economy.
An Essay on Liberation, p. 61.
See, The Phenomenology of Spirit.
Philosophy of History, p. 41.
Introduction to The Philosophy of History.
See, The Philosophy of Right and The Philosophy of History.
Critical Race Theory: An Introduction, pp. 20–21.
Combahee River Collective Statement.
Critical Race Theory: An Introduction, p. 58.
Critical Race Theory: The Key Writings, p. 61.
“Something’s Missing,” pp. 10–11.
“Something’s Missing,” p. 12.
Discourse on Inequality, p. 10.
“Reason/Emotion Divide,” p. 897.
“Reason/Emotion Divide,” p. 896.
Being White, Being Good, p. 35.
From Class to Race, pp. 121–122.
“W.E.B. Du Bois as a Study Abroad Student in Germany.”
Foreword to The Souls of Black Folk, p. xxii.
Quoted in the foreword to The Souls of Black Folk, p. xiv.
Note: Hegel formulated his dialectic in different terms than presented by Kant,
preferring abstract, negative, concrete to thesis, antithesis, synthesis, so the
preceding biographer’s statement indicates Hegelian influence beyond any
possible doubt.
The Souls of Black Folk, pp. 8–9.
On this point about his adopting German nationalism, it is reported that Du
Bois continued to celebrate the Kaiser’s birthday in traditional fashion and to
adopt German aristocratic manners of dress, grooming, and speech,
appropriate to the time he spent in Germany, until he died at the age of 95.
See “W.E.B. Du Bois as a Study Abroad Student in Germany.”
The reader is encouraged to read or re-read Vivek Ramaswamy’s Woke, Inc.,
in light of this discussion.
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CHAPTER 5

Critical Race Praxis – How Critical
Race Theory Operates

e now have a profound understanding of what Critical Race
Theory is (Race Marxism), and the picture is grim. Now we

turn our attention to practical matters. In this chapter, we examine
Critical Race Praxis, what Critical Race Theory does and how it does
it. Though it’s a little trite, I urge the reader to remember the maxim
Critical Race Theory is as Critical Race Theory does as we proceed.
A Critical Theory must be wedded to its Critical Praxis, and Critical
Race Theory is no exception. Critical Theories are defined not only
by what they think but also what they do. Indeed, Marxists have
never been particularly shy about this basic fact. For example, the
marxists.org website contains an entry for “practice and theory” in its
Encyclopedia of Marxism, and it reads thusly,

Practice means activity with a means and an end. These words
(practice, action, activity, praxis, labour, behaviour) are used with
different meanings by different writers in different times in different
languages. The crucial point is that for Marxists, practice is inclusive

http://marxists.org/


of its mental, theoretical or ideological aspects. These ideological or
mental aspects can be abstracted from practice only relatively. The
contrast between theory and practice is always only a
conditional and relative one.

Practice is active, rather than being a passive observation, and is
directed at changing something. Practice differs from activity in
general, because practice is inseparable from Theory, which
gives its means and end, while activity or behaviour usually
includes unthinking reflexes. Practice is only enacted through
theory and theory is formulated based on practice. Whenever
theory and practice are separated they fall into a distorted one-
sidedness; theory and practice can only fully develop in
connection with one another.

Human activity is always purposeful, but in the earliest stages of
the development of society, before the development of the
division of labour, there was no separation between theory and
practice. With the development of the division of labour, the
theoretical side of the development of human activity separated out
from the practical aspect of that activity, with supervision of labour
become a distinct activity in itself.

The distinction between the object of practice, which is changed,
and the means of practice, which is “used up” is important in making
sense of practice. Also it should be noted that one has “practice” (in
general) and “practices,” each of which is directed towards specific
ends and using specific means.

Practice is the criterion of truth. In this sense, “practice” must
be understood in its broadest sense, inclusive of the many kinds of
mental and material activity which contribute to changing knowledge
and the world.201 (bold added, italics in original)



Besides having a Genesis-like religious timbre to it (“before the
development of the division of labour, there was no separation
between theory and practice”), it is at this point that we must
understand that this is what is meant when Kimberlé Crenshaw
indicates that intersectionality is a practice. This is what is meant
when Robin DiAngelo admonishes that antiracism is a “lifelong
commitment to an ongoing process” that amounts to a practice. For
the Marxian Theorist of any stripe, including Critical Race Theorists,
practice is a religious duty. It is how the dialectic progresses. For
what it’s worth, the Critical Race Theory translation of that religious
commandment would be, “before the imposition of white supremacy,
there was no separation between theory and practice,” and it is to
this primordial state that a Critical Race Revolution would seek to
return us. To get deep with this, this can be understood in terms of
Hegel’s belief that the last step before the actualization of the
Absolute Idea is the perfection of the Practical Idea, which will then
synthesize with the Theoretical Idea. It is this theological
commitment that all Marxian Theorists seek to actualize, and this is
the basis for the duties of conscience at the heart of their materialist
and culturalist faith.

What, then, does Critical Race Theory do? If we get down to
brass tacks, it does exactly one thing and only this one thing (by any
means necessary): aim to raise a racial critical consciousness, which
is to say, it makes more Critical Race Theorists. It might do this in a
workplace, public or private, through specialized human resources
training bearing names like “Diversity, Equity, and Inclusion,”
“antiracism,” “racial sensitivity,” “cultural responsiveness,”
“unconscious bias” or some other euphemism. It might do this in a
school by teaching revisionist history (in the middle and upper
grades) or by teaching kindergarteners to classify one another by



race and skin color in various art and coloring projects, or through
some co-opted program like Ethnic Studies or Social-Emotional
Learning. It might do it in a church, university, or any other
institutional setting by accusing the leadership of upholding a culture
of white supremacy that excludes “marginalized races” and
demanding (formally trained) people of color are installed into
leadership (and then leveraging the stress generated when good-
faith efforts to meet this demand prove unproductive). It might do it in
an interpersonal relationship by instructing the individuals involved to
center race and make racial incidents a crucial topic of conversation.
It might do it in an academic discipline by first going after the
department culture, turning the discussion to a Critical Race Theory–
infused argument about department and discipline sociology while
centering differences in on-average outcomes as the only legitimate
way to interpret those cultures. Ultimately, it’s always the same.
Critical Race Theory has nothing to offer any situation. It is snake oil.
It only turns those situations into Critical Race Theorist–generating
opportunities (and justifications for purging dissenters, literally under
the manipulative banners of “inclusion” and “belonging”).

The Critical Race Theorist Maximizer Problem
In this sense, Critical Race Theory is, as the warning in artificial
intelligence ethics research might describe, a Theoretical paperclip
maximizer, except instead of making paperclips, it makes Critical
Race Theorists. The reason it acts this way is because it takes as an
article of faith that when enough people in positions of power and
influence are Critical Race Theorists, the racial dialectic will progress
toward whatever its “racial justice” Utopia is (and we won’t know
what it looks like until we get there). This metaphor of a “paperclip



maximizer” will be extremely useful to understanding how Critical
Theories like CRT behave and thus what they are.

The paperclip maximizer problem in AI ethics research is a
thought experiment that warns us that an apocalypse could be
caused by a simple but powerful superintelligent machine with a bad
optimizing function that is only trained on one problem: maximizing
the number of paperclips in the universe. In that it has only one
mission, it only does one thing (by any means necessary): makes
paperclips or tools to make more paperclips out of everything it can.
In that it is superintelligent, it should eventually be able to solve
extremely complicated problems about how to turn virtually anything
into more paperclips, including by atomic manipulation and nuclear
reactions, if necessary. The warning is simple: such a machine—
super smart and badly optimized—could destroy the entire universe
by slowly figuring out ways to make more of everything into
paperclips. It doesn’t have to know why it is doing this; it only knows
that it is to solve the problem of turning anything it can into
paperclips and have the means to solve it in increasingly complex
situations. (Hegelian question: Would such a machine, in the end,
turn itself into paperclips and immanitize the Paperclip Eschaton?)

Critical Race Theory works the same way. In every individual, a
critical consciousness of race is to be induced. In service of this
monomaniacal goal (predicated on a bad article of faith) every
institution, particularly those dedicated to the production of culture,
must be turned into a tool that raises a critical consciousness of
race. The objective is simple. Every convertible person must be
converted (new paperclips), and every position of power and
influence must be occupied with someone whose consciousness has
been awakened (new paperclip-making machines and tools).
Understanding this mentality makes almost everything Critical Race



Theorists do immediately comprehensible, no matter how bizarre. It’s
all about creating converts and installing them into positions of power
where they will not have accountability (holding them accountable
would be racist). They do this by seizing the means of cultural
production and repurposing them to evangelize Critical Race Theory.

Therefore, every school, college, university; every workplace,
office, hospital; every magazine, journal, newspaper; every television
program, movie, website; every government agency, institution,
program; every church, synagogue, mosque; every club, affinity,
pastime, and interest must be turned bit by bit into a means by which
racial critical consciousness can be induced in the people who
participate in it in any way whatsoever. If this can be done by desire,
that’s best. If not, there’s coercion and extortion, usually of the moral
or public relations sorts. If that’s not enough, as Kendi’s Department
of Anti-racism ambitions reveal, there’s political force. If that’s still not
enough—one hopes against hope won’t come to pass—there’s Mao
Zedong’s famous dictum: “power flows from the barrel of a gun”
(though, in our times, power is more likely to flow from the coercive
power of a digital economy equipped with social credit monitoring). If
the institution survives its transformation into a Critical Race
Theorist–producing machine, that’s great and useful to them and
their cause. If it fails, it was racist and deserved—no, needed—to fail
anyway. That’s the logic; that’s antiracism as praxis. And so the
dialectic progresses.

Furthermore, every conceivable institution must cease to be
viewed (from the perspective of Critical Race Theory) as an
institution that does whatever that institution is supposed to do, vital
or not. Schools, colleges, and universities become Critical Race
Theory programming centers. Corporations become Critical Race
Theory programming centers through human resources departments



and policies on the inside and marketing departments on the outside
through Woke branding efforts. Media outlets become Critical Race
Theory propaganda agencies. Churches, synagogues, mosques,
entertainment venues (like sporting events), and other community
organizations become potential media outlets to push Critical Race
Theory in a more personal way. Hospitals become a tool for
leveraging biases in care to get people on board with Critical Race
Theory. Legal outfits, government agencies, and courts become
means by which Critical Race Theory gets further codified into law.
Eventually, the police and military become outfits designed to
enforce Critical Race Theory, to protect Critical Race Theorists, and
to punish dissent with monopolistic force. Every institution is to be
turned into a Critical Race Theorist–making machine, and this is how
each and every one of them will be viewed through the Critical Race
Theoretical lens. Every individual or institution that isn’t maximizing
critical race consciousness is, in the view of Critical Race Theory,
misusing its resources. In fact, it is racist.

This simple, bare fact is the most important thing to understand
about the praxis of Critical Race Theory, which is to say Critical Race
Praxis, which is actually to say Critical Race Theory itself. It exists
only to turn as many people into Critical Race Theorists as possible
by any means necessary, though soft, coercive, and institutional
means are overwhelmingly preferred (at least for the time being) and
to empower those people in those institutions that society depends
upon. It does this because it does not know how to bring about racial
justice (or even what it would look like), but it believes zealously that
it will eventually arise spontaneously if enough Critical Race
Theorists are awakened and put into positions of power. Everything
else we will discuss about the praxis of Critical Race Theory is just a
description of technique for this one, solitary, monomaniacal goal of



awakening the critical consciousness of race in sufficient numbers to
create a Dictatorship of the Antiracists and then enforce an
ostensible critical consciousness of race on everyone else, whether
they believe it or not. In this way, we can understand Critical Race
Theory as totalitarian. Spoiler alert: it will not work this time either.

Divide, Scoop Up, and Conquer
So far as what kinds of techniques Critical Race Theory uses to
advance “consciousness,” we have already seen an archetypal
example in Critical Race Theory: The Key Writings that Formed the
Movement, where the authors provide a description of the
introduction of the Critical Race Theory mentality into the 1986
Critical Legal Studies conference (NB: Crenshaw elsewhere reports
that it was the 1985 Fem-Crit CLS conference in Boston without
explaining the discrepancy in the dates202). If you recall, in that
conference, the organizers—who are already very progressive and
radical New Leftists applying Critical Theory to the law—invited a few
“voices of color” to do a panel at the conference, just as the Critical
Legal Studies movement was gaining a large amount of momentum
and support. The panel promptly accused Critical Legal Studies and
its conferences as racist because it doesn’t center race as “the
central construct for understanding inequality,” as Gloria Ladson-
Billings and William Tate IV later phrased it.

It doesn’t take a rocket scientist to realize that accusing people
who have devoted themselves to progressive causes of racism in
their progressive work is going to aggravate and insult some of those
people. Critical Race Theory interprets these reactions as “white
rage” and “white fragility,” as they were later named, however, and
thus as proof of the need for more critical consciousness of race, i.e.,
for more Critical Race Theory. In practice, Critical Race Theory



interprets these completely reasonable reactions as further proof of
systemic racism, and this is exactly what these activists did when
they were invited in to infiltrate the Critical Legal Studies conference.
They used the controversy as “proof” that the Critical Legal Studies
movement isn’t willing to “engage racism” (on terms they define and
control) and therefore proved their racism further.

As noted, this is an archetypal example of how Critical Race
Theory goes about “raising consciousness”: through division, the
generation of polarizing controversy, and then using the ideology to
convert the strongest sympathizers, indeed fanatics, to their cause
while demonizing those who oppose. That it tears apart the entity
that it vampirizes in this way is, as previously explained, either
irrelevant or a positive good from their perspective. The blood-
drained institution either turns and becomes a Critical Race Theory
vampire (or vampire’s castle) or it dies if it isn’t constituted for the
transformation. Both outcomes are acceptable to Critical Race
Theorists and will be interpreted after the fact as what necessarily
needed to happen. (All Critical Race Theory analysis is ex post, and
it always identifies racism as the source of the problem.) Racist
organizations deserve to die, after all, and the endless march of
turning everything into a Critical Race Theorist–making machine
continues.

It may not be immediately apparent, but what this example
presents is the intentional application of the dialectic to an
organization in order to change it. That is, it is Critical Race Praxis.
The Critical Legal Studies movement and its conferences,
community, and so on, all exist: thesis. The Critical Race Theorists,
once invited in, position themselves as a contradiction to the stated
(progressive) aims of the entity and as outside Others: antithesis.
They then force the organization to transform itself into a Critical



Race Theorist–making machine that retains the outer appearance
(and the captured resource base) of the original entity: synthesis. In
this case, it was a progressive legal movement—so, perhaps, a box
of staples, another fastening office supply, that was remade into
paperclips—but it could just as easily be any political movement, a
school, a company, a government agency, or a church. The model is
essentially the same and plays out the same way virtually every
time.

The way it plays out can also be summarized neatly in the big
picture. First, the field of action has to be operationalized, which is to
say that some sympathizers have to be created or embedded within
the institution. This is easily accomplished in progressive spaces
where such sympathies already exist organically and can be easily
amplified by doing the kind of writing that would get someone invited
to do more in the first place, but it can also be done in other
environments through, say, mandatory training in subjects like
“diversity,” “equity,” “inclusion,” “sensitivity,” “unconscious bias,” and
“antiracism.” This activity has the primary goal of creating a
sympathetic field of action where a mass line can later be run. That
line will be run in the wake of a precipitating event, which will either
occur eventually as a matter of course or be manufactured to
purpose, exposing a “contradiction” in immediate need of synthetic
resolution when it arises.

In the case of the 1986 Critical Legal Studies conference, the
panel itself generated the precipitating event. In the case of America
at large, one could look at a series of them, most notably including
the media and public reaction to the election of Donald Trump and
the death of George Floyd and others, as told by the “trained
Marxist” activists of the Black Lives Matter organization. An event
occurred, a controversy ensued, a dialectical narrative is applied into



the controversy to amplify polarization, and loose sympathizers
become strong sympathizers while strong sympathizers awaken to
the desired critical consciousness (that is, they join the cult).
Chances are, you can think of at least a few examples where this
exact same pattern has played out in or near your own life in the last
few years.

This is one form a more general phenomenon often takes.
Activists sometimes call this process the “ratchet” because, like a
ratchet, it only allows for movement in one direction: toward Leftist
Theory. Social psychologists might refer to it as renormalization by
intolerance. Renormalization around intolerance occurs when a
group of people go along with the wishes of the most intolerant in the
group because it’s simply easier and causes less fuss until everyone
in the group participates more or less voluntarily in the behavior
demanded by the most intolerant. In Critical Race Praxis, a
relentless smear campaign—and sometimes worse—may be applied
to anyone who does not move in the desired direction after a
precipitating event, and then, after the fact, the gains of the
manipulation will not be walked back. Gains of this sort are then held
with all possible strength against regression to the mean, usually by
tactics that amount to moral and social extortion (accusing waverers
and dissenters of “white fragility,” “internalized dominance,” or even
“privilege” are examples of this tactic). Your kids’ school board
probably works this way right now.

This “ratchet” attacks social structures and communities within
institutions by targeting the sociological conditions within them. In
every case, it is an activist application of the dialectic (praxis) that
seeks to raise consciousness by exposing contradictions, usually in
a way that creates a polarizing social environment. Those who take
the side of the activists increase their commitment in the ensuing



identity-class conflict, and those who don’t are ostracized and
effectively discredited. As noted, this is a dialectical process, and it
proceeds from an almost religious belief that everything that is
actually exists in a process of becoming that unfolds via negation
and contradiction, or, as Marx had it, “ruthless criticism of all that
exists.”203

Critical Race Theory as a Virus
This dialectical praxis spreads itself intentionally like a virus, often by
following the preceding mechanism. The process is described in a
related paper by Breanne Fahs and Michael Karger, “Women’s
Studies as a Virus,” in which they explain that the virus is an “ideal
metaphor” for the means by which Critical Theory methods spread
into other disciplines. Comparing themselves positively to HIV,
Ebola, SARS, and cancer in that paper (cancer represents true
transformative change), they call for activists to learn these Critical
Theories and then to do the praxis of taking them into the domains of
other fields. So, in their example, a biology student might learn
enough Critical Theory to become convicted of it, and then when that
student goes to graduate school, she might aim to infect her biology
department with its ideology. How? Either through insidious slow
bureaucratic takeover or exactly as described above from 1986: gain
some sympathetic support and then renormalize the institution by
raising a huge stink around some precipitating event, which can be
manufactured very easily by a disgruntled Critical Theory activist
who has already decided that the system is designed to keep her
down. All it takes is an activist who, in her critical consciousness of
race, makes a racialized incident out of something (often something
mundane), accuses the department of enabling that racism and thus
of being racist, and then riding the resulting polarization to break the



department from within. Polarization is guaranteed in any
operationalized environment (one that has taken on some Critical
Race Theory) because the assessments are inflammatory and
subjective—a perfect mix. Consequently, it happens all the time.
(The “disparate impact,” or “inequity,” model facilitates by fooling
people into believing that subjective assessments of circumstances
fit within an “objective” framework backed by data—a dialectical
synthesis of subjective and objective, just like Hegel dreamed of, and
a total catastrophe for getting to the truth and making good
decisions.)

In some sense, within the context of the viral metaphor, this can
be likened to a virus (the reprogrammed “change agent”) finding
specific receptors on an institutional structure to which it can attach.
These might include not wanting to make a fuss, wanting to appear
virtuous and inclusive, not understanding the specialized
“alchemical” language, or any other number of liberal values and
bureaucratic norms that Critical viruses exploit. Once those soft
spots are identified and exploited, the Critical RNA of the virus can
enter the institution’s cultural and bureaucratic structure. There, it will
be replicated, producing more Critical Theorists out of everyone
associated with the institution. Like with a virus and its host cells,
once an institution or community is infected, all of that institution’s
internal machinery and resources are slowly bent toward the
objective of making the now-colonized entity a Critical Race Theorist
maximizer. They’ll begin to punish “racist” dissent, hire and promote
according to “Diversity” and “Inclusion” initiatives, and invite the
converted to speak up more and more to spread the virus around.
The institution’s cell machinery has been captured by the virus, so all
it does thereafter is make more viral proteins while trying to evade
detection by the immune system (by doing its regular work too) for



as long as possible. These newly minted “change agents” can then
replicate the process in other institutions in their lives.

Here, then, we should take a moment aside to return to the social
constructivist thesis at the heart of all of these contemporary Critical
Theories of identity. What is revealed here is that the belief system is
not at all concerned with individual people, whom it sees ideally as
being mere disease vectors. It cares only about advancing the belief
system. Part of the reason why is because the belief system isn’t
interested in people at all—or is so only in the most abstract sense. It
is only concerned with social constructions (which are a kind of
fiction) into which it categorizes people at the collective level. Social
Justice isn’t about equal individuals at all; it’s about equity for
groups. Equity and justice are to be achieved for social constructions
because the doctrine of structural determinism operates on this level.
Achieving these disconnected aims for groups—again, in the
abstract made synthetically concrete—is what the term “Social
Justice” refers to, so this explains Critical Race Theory’s relationship
to that concept.

Some Techniques of Critical Race Praxis
There are three main mechanisms by which these manipulations are
achieved: strategic manipulation of language, systemic and
Theoretical thinking that opponents are said not to understand
(because they have false consciousness, unjust investment in
maintaining the status quo, or are too “vulgar” in their analyses),
painting them as crazy (often through gaslighting and mockery), and
moral extortion by means of smearing people with morally charged
terms being used outside of their normal meanings (like accusing
them of being “white supremacists” when that really just means not
being a Critical Race Theory activist). That is, Critical Theories



manipulate the language to manipulate people into feeling too stupid,
too crazy, or too evil to be taken seriously in their criticisms. We will
return to the linguistic manipulations shortly after describing the two
mechanisms of draining opponents’ authority to criticize Critical
Theory, including Critical Race Theory.

The systemic and “Theory”-based thinking in Critical Theory is
(superficially) complicated on purpose. That it proposes to think in
terms of systems as though they have agency (which is not far afield
from older mythological and religious constructs like the Fates,
pagan gods, or demonic influences reframed into the
material/cultural realms) divorces it from the everyday and
commonsense experience of people as well, making it hard to
understand. People are agents, not “systems,” but Critical Theories
like CRT blur this distinction on purpose through doctrines like
“complicity,” thus turning thought systemic and “systems” into
conspiracy theories. Most people don’t think like this, though.

Critical Theories exploit this confusion by focusing virtually
entirely on “systems,” which are almost impossible to pin down or
describe accurately, not least since these “systems” really are stand-
in descriptions for “everything that happens in any domain human
beings are involved in, and how.” That is, when a Critical Theory
calls something “systemic,” what it really means is that it has an all-
encompassing Marxian conspiracy theory about that thing. When
people don’t think that way, Theorists then accuse them of not
understanding systemic thought, or, more simply, of being stupid and
intellectually unsophisticated. This little trick is very useful to activists
because it allows them to call everyone who disagrees with them too
stupid to disagree with them and generally tricks “educated”
onlookers into thinking the plain-sense folks must be missing
something important, nuanced, and complex.



Critics of a Critical Theory are therefore accused of either failing
to understand properly or failing to engage fully to the point of
understanding, and that’s the real reason they disagree. As Barbara
Applebaum explains in Being White, Being Good,

Along similar lines, Alice McIntyre coined the phrase “white talk” to
name discourse that functions to “insulate White people from
examining their/our individual and collective role(s) in the
perpetuation of racism.” Sandra Bartky also explains how the
unwillingness to acknowledge complicity in racism is more than just
a personal lethargy or a private failure but rather a culturally
sanctioned discourse of evasion that protects the interests of the
privileged and their moral composure. What becomes apparent
throughout this scholarship is that white ignorance is not only
sustained by denials of complicity but white ignorance also
authorizes such denials. In effect, “resisters” believe they are just
disagreeing with the material. Consequently, their disagreement also
functions as a “justified” reason to dismiss and to refuse to engage
with what is not compatible with their beliefs.

One can disagree and remain engaged in the material, for
example, by asking questions and searching for clarification
and understanding. Denials, however, function as a way to
distance oneself from the material and to dismiss without
engagement. Hytten and Warren explain that such strategic denials
are not only already available in the sense that they are socially
authorized but also that they serve to protect the center, the location
of privilege. Such discursive strategies of denial are an “implicit way
of resisting critical engagements with whiteness.” When white
students, for instance, refuse to acknowledge the depth of their
privilege, their privilege is reflected in the very questioning of the
social facts that are at odds with their experience. They have what



Peggy McIntosh refers to as permission to escape and what Alice
McIntyre identifies as “privileged choice.” In other words, the mere
fact that they can question the existence of systemic oppression is a
function of their privilege to choose to ignore discussions of systemic
oppression or not.204 (bold added, italics original)

Of course, this is basically the thesis statement of Robin DiAngelo’s
White Fraglity as well: those in dominant racial positions (whites and
their adjacents) don’t know because they don’t want to know and are
that way because they benefit and want to keep benefitting (that is,
they are depraved). DiAngelo actually accuses people who don’t
agree with her of being emotionally “fragile,” lacking “racial humility”
and “racial stamina,” and being unable to cope with “racial stress,” all
as a result of their “privilege,” however. Again, this isn’t fringe Critical
Race Theory; it’s the mainstream view, at least in Critical Whiteness
Studies. (More “dignified” Critical Race Theory would just say, in a
very Rousseauian fashion, that those who haven’t experienced the
“lived realities” of being a particular race in a particular different
racial context cannot possibly understand it—positional standpoint
thinking, in other words.)

Clearly, those who don’t agree with Critical Race Theory are
explained as people who fail to understand the true nature of
systemic oppression because of the fact of their privilege. Until one
adopts a critical consciousness of race—that is, becomes a Critical
Race Theorist—it isn’t possible to understand the true nature of
systemic power, and this intellectual failing is grounds to dismiss all
opposition (no meaningful opposition comes from within). If you just
asked for clarification and more understanding—to be more informed
and intelligent on the matter, from their perspective—you wouldn’t
have any reason to disagree. You probably don’t even know the



correct specialized meanings of the relevant words! This justifies
Critical Race Theorists (in their own minds) in assuming all critique
came from a place of insufficient understanding, which is often
cynically and conspiratorially interpreted as willful ignorance. (In real
talk, that’s because you haven’t embraced their Marxian conspiracy
theories about race.) This is all a huge intellectual manipulation,
however, based upon using Theory to intentionally overcomplicate
and distract so that the Theorists can pretend to be the smartest
people in the room, usually while being dead wrong about almost
everything.

The reason Critical Theorists think this way is also indicated in
the above two paragraphs from Applebaum if you read between the
lines: because they occupy a space that is almost entirely made out
of manipulations of language in the attempt to gain and control
power (that is, Critical Theory), they project that view onto any who
disagree with them. All disagreement, Applebaum says, is denial,
and denial is done through “discursive strategies,” which is to say
intentional rhetorical manipulations of abused language in the
attempt to gain or maintain power (DiAngelo refers to white fragility
as a set of “discursive moves”). Critical Theorists think this way
about their opponents for the simple reason that it is how they think
about everybody by virtue of the belief system they are convicted to.
Understanding Critical Race Theory as a belief system based in the
belief that systemic racism made to benefit whites is the fundamental
organizing principle of society is therefore crucial to understanding it
at all.

The effect this manipulation has on people is making them feel or
look stupid even when they aren’t. The complicated systemic
explanations that uphold what seem to be preposterous conclusions
—like that a system that was racist historically must still be so now



because it only really changes superficially and in ways that make
problems get worse by maintaining and hiding the racism—have the
effect of making the listener think that those pushing them must be
very smart (because they sound complex, intelligent, and academic)
and beyond their own comprehension (because they don’t make
sense). This is a dynamic sometimes called the “guru dynamic,” and
it is a feature not of scholarship but of cult manipulation. What it does
is drains the listener of epistemic authority—feeling confident that
you know what you’re talking about, either in yourself or in the eyes
of others. That is, it’s like a knowledge-based vampire maneuver.

Of course, Critical Theories aren’t about knowing what you’re
talking about in the first place. They’re only about power. As the
scholar Alison Bailey tells us,

The critical-thinking tradition is concerned primarily with epistemic
adequacy. To be critical is to show good judgment in recognizing
when arguments are faulty, assertions lack evidence, truth claims
appeal to unreliable sources, or concepts are sloppily crafted and
applied. For critical thinkers, the problem is that people fail to
“examine the assumptions, commitments, and logic of daily life… the
basic problem is irrational, illogical, and unexamined living.” In this
tradition sloppy claims can be identified and fixed by learning to
apply the tools of formal and informal logic correctly.

Critical pedagogy begins from a different set of assumptions
rooted in the neo-Marxian literature on critical theory commonly
associated with the Frankfurt School. Here, the critical learner is
someone who is empowered and motivated to seek justice and
emancipation. Critical pedagogy regards the claims that students
make in response to social-justice issues not as propositions to be
assessed for their truth value, but as expressions of power that
function to re-inscribe and perpetuate social inequalities. Its mission



is to teach students ways of identifying and mapping how power
shapes our understandings of the world. This is the first step toward
resisting and transforming social injustices.205

That really says it all: Critical Race Theorists (and Critical
Pedagogists in education) are neo-Marxists who believe everything
is about power, including truth claims (that is, they’re critical
constructivists). When someone who cares about critical thinking—
knowing what you’re talking about—encounters a person who is
using this approach instead, the result is to undercut their belief that
knowing what they’re talking about (“epistemic adequacy”) is the
right way to go about things at all. It is accomplished by appealing to
“systemic” thinking to make them believe they have overlooked or
failed to understand something important. This manipulation puts
smart people, especially academics, on their heels and enables
those who seek to claim power by “discursive strategies” (Critical
Theorists) to grab power from them.

Playing vampire with people’s status as knowers isn’t their only
trick, however. They do it with psychological and moral standing too.
Luckily, these manipulations are even easier to understand. By
gaslighting people about what they are experiencing (often in
connection with telling them they don’t understand what they’re
seeing well enough to get it right), they drain people of psychological
authority who must be doubted, including by oneself. Critical Race
Theory, they’ll say, isn’t being taught in schools because it’s a
complicated legal theory; you just don’t properly understand what
you’re seeing in your children’s homework. You’re not just
uninformed about it but paranoid too. On the other hand, by trying to
push people into believing in something like collective guilt, say
through calling them racists, accusing them of “white fragility,” or



going into Applebaum’s ideas of “white complicity,” they are able to
drain them not of epistemic authority but moral authority. The goal of
these tactics is to make people doubt themselves or to get others to
doubt them at the level of their motivations. If you disagree with
them, their goal is to create doubt in you or those listening to you by
positioning you as a morally unsavory character (this is a trick as old
as Communism, by the way) or crazy person. Needless to say, these
activities are not the good faith presentation of an analytical method;
they are targeted psychological abuse and slander.

What they don’t tell anyone is that they’re abusing language to
make these accusations and that they don’t actually mean anything
like what they want people to assume they mean—or anything at all.
“Racist” doesn’t means racist the way any normal person uses or
understands it. And they know they’re doing it. Consider this
passage from Robin DiAngelo’s White Fragility,

The final challenge we need to address is our definition of “racist.” In
the post–civil rights era, we have been taught that racists are mean
people who intentionally dislike others because of their race; racists
are immoral. Therefore, if I am saying that my readers are racist or,
even worse, that all white people are racist, I am saying something
deeply offensive; I am questioning my readers’ very moral character.
How can I make this claim when I don’t even know my readers?
Many of you have friends and loved ones of color, so how can you
be racist? In fact, since it’s racist to generalize about people
according to race, I am the one being racist! So let me be clear: If
your definition of a racist is someone who holds conscious dislike of
people because of race, then I agree that it is offensive for me to
suggest that you are racist when I don’t know you. I also agree that if
this is your definition of racism, and you are against racism, then you
are not racist. Now breathe. I am not using this definition of racism,



and I am not saying that you are immoral. If you can remain open as
I lay out my argument, it should soon begin to make sense.

In light of the challenges raised here, I expect that white readers
will have moments of discomfort reading this book. This feeling may
be a sign that I’ve managed to unsettle the racial status quo, which is
my goal. The racial status quo is comfortable for white people, and
we will not move forward in race relations if we remain comfortable.
The key to moving forward is what we do with our discomfort. We
can use it as a door out—blame the messenger and disregard the
message. Or we can use it as a door in by asking, Why does this
unsettle me? What would it mean for me if this were true? How does
this lens change my understanding of racial dynamics? How can my
unease help reveal the unexamined assumptions I have been
making? Is it possible that because I am white, there are some racial
dynamics that I can’t see? Am I willing to consider that possibility? If
I am not willing to do so, then why not?206

As you can see, Critical Race Theorists know they are using an
abused vocabulary to manipulate people into feeling illegitimately
diminished in their moral standing so that they can then induce a
racial critical consciousness. (Marcuse instructed this, after all.) It’s
all about the praxis. This is what Critical Race Theory does—and
Critical Race Theory is as Critical Race Theory does.

The combination of these two sorts of manipulation reaches its
peak in Critical Race Theory in the insistence that it upholds racism
(that is, is racist) to investigate race in any way other than by Critical
Race Theory. Asking for evidence of racism is taken as proof of
racism. Claiming to prefer objectivity, carefully controlled statistics,
and the specialized research methodologies of science upholds
“white supremacy culture” for two reasons. First, these are framed as



“white” inventions that encode white biases and are used to exclude
the views and “ways of knowing” of people of other races (like their
experiential reports about their “lived realities”). Second, if someone
had experienced those “lived realities” themselves, they wouldn’t
need more rigorous methodologies to begin with; they would just
know (in the Rousseauian sincerity of conviction sense of
“knowing”). Thus, Critical Race Theory is able to position science
itself as “racist” (as DiAngelo has it above), and evidence gathered
and presented against Critical Race Theory from that perspective is
not only dismissed but castigated, along with those who produced it.

This isn’t merely conjecture, by the way. It happens in reality.
When carefully gathered and analyzed data show that there are not
significant discrepancies in the use of lethal force by police against
unarmed black people—which contradicts a key Critical Race Theory
and Black Lives Matter narrative—that science is framed as white
and the people who did it are described as “white supremacists,”
even if they are not white themselves. When careful empirical
analyses of racially disparate outcomes virtually disappear once
other non-racial factors like economic status and number of parents
in the household are taken into account, the same thing happens.
When the biologist Bret Weinstein asked riotous Evergreen State
College students to show him the evidence of racism at the school
so he could help fight it, he was told specifically that asking for the
data is racist. When Larry Elder, who is black and forwards many of
these more rigorous empirical analyses, ran for governor of
California in the 2021 recall election, a “diversity” expert writing for
the Los Angeles Times branded him “the black face of white
supremacy.”207

The Critical Inversion of Language



As has already been indicated, virtually all of these manipulations
are rooted in other manipulations, such as the telling of
counterstories to manipulate emotions and the application of
revisionist history to drive a particular agenda that carries the veneer
of history. Central to this entire tactic, however, is the deliberate
abuse of language. Critical Theories of all kinds abuse language by
adopting highly specialized and contextual definitions for otherwise
familiar words. In fact, they invert the meanings of everyday words.
This tactic is sometimes summarized under the maxim, “Communists
share your vocabulary but not your dictionary.” Another simple rule of
thumb that must be applied is every Woke term conceals an agenda.

Some of these linguistic inversions will be familiar to the reader
already without having to make much case. The terms “racism”
(replaced by something to do with “systems”) and “antiracism” (which
is a lifelong commitment to being a Critical Race Theorist, according
to Robin DiAngelo, and, according to Ibram Kendi, taking up
discrimination) are obvious examples. So are the terms “Critical”
(which transmogrifies the notion of critical thinking into doing Critical
Theory, as we just saw from Alison Bailey), “race” (as we saw in
chapter 1 in the conspiratorial definition of the term favored by
Critical Race Theorists), and “Theory” (which means Marxian
Theory, not scientific theory—with this same manipulation also being
applied to “science,” as we saw in the previous chapter as well). Also
briefly mentioned in the previous chapter is the idea of “democracy,”
which in Marxian Theory must presuppose Communism (or equity
and “justice,” another manipulated term) to be “true” democracy.

Of some note, this manipulative distortion of language also
applies to the important terms “diversity” and “inclusion,” which retain
almost nothing of their original meanings except by almost direct
inversion. “Diversity,” under an intersectional Critical Theory lens,



occurs only when you have people who look different—either than
one another or as compared against the “dominant expectation” of
society—who also can speak “authentically” from their unique
identity-based “voice of color.” That is, diversity occurs when you
(mostly) have members of groups Critical Theories of identity
classified as “marginalized” by systemic power who also have a
critical consciousness of that system of power (i.e., various Identity
Marxists, with a preference outside of the healthy, able-bodied,
straight, white, and male). One must be a “formally trained expert in
racism,” per Kendi, or otherwise “skilled in diversity,” that is, a Critical
Theorist of some identity, in order to possibly qualify as “diverse.” In
this regard, “diversity” becomes conformity through difference after
passing through the “lens” of intersectional positional thought, and
“racially diverse” hires are to be commissars in the Dictatorship of
the Antiracists. No other type of diversity is “authentic,” and thus no
other type of diversity is allowed. Instead, other forms of diversity are
all billed in perfect inversion of reality as upholding the existing
status quo (because they’re not based in Critical Theories) and are
therefore believed to maintain the existing dominant conception of
society, which Critical Race Theory would claim denies “diversity.”

“Inclusion” fares even worse under a genuine understanding of its
meaning. To be “inclusive” under some Critical Theory is not to be
exclusive by virtue of anything to do with any alleged systemic power
dynamic in play. For Critical Theorists of identity, “inclusion” occurs
when anything that can be seen as upholding, maintaining, or
asserting the systemic power that Critical Theories believe
themselves to challenge is excluded. Inclusion is thus a pretext for
exclusion, censorship, and purges, since the wrong words, images,
ideas, arguments, or even individuals being present can be said to
maintain, say, “white supremacy” or “the white male gaze,” or to



“colonize” a space with or “reproduce” “whiteness.” To achieve
inclusion therefore requires the removal of any such person or thing.
In this way, “inclusion” is inverted, language is abused, and power is
seized.

These abuses of language are not accidental or a mere quirk of
personality type. They arise from the religious-like belief that
systems are in control of everything, rather like pagan deities of
whom we are but playthings, because such a belief demands that
ideas be understood through a systemic lens. “Diversity” only means
diversity against systems of power; “inclusion” only means inclusion
in a world dominated by systems of power; “democracy” only means
democracy in comparison to how systems of power influence its
underlying presuppositions. These inverted meanings are the
specialized language of a cult, even while they are in some sense
parasitic upon the existing linguistic systems (discourses) they
corrupt. The metaphor of the virus should return to mind—words, like
cells, are infected and changed so that they convey different
meaning that signals or spreads critical consciousness by their
continued operation. They become less comprehensible to outsiders,
who can be framed as ignorant, stupid, evil, or insane for taking a
different perspective. Language itself becomes praxis, and otherwise
well-intended people do the work (the praxis) for the Theorists by
failing to realize they’re confronting a loaded vocabulary from the
pens and lips of manipulators.

These abuses of language also enable the abuses of power at
the heart of the Marxian project they describe, in code. They allow
the draining of epistemic authority—you don’t even understand these
words on a deep level; you’re just one-dimensional in your
understanding; you don’t think in systems and therefore miss what
matters. They call into question psychological standing—you’re



paranoid about things happening around you that you don’t even
rightly understand. They enable the destruction of moral authority:
think of Robin DiAngelo’s lengthy confession that she understands
that calling all white people, especially “white progressives,” racists
“who do the most daily damage to people of color” will cause them
emotional distress but that they should “breathe” because she really
means something else that’s much more specific but also that
demands they give over their life to an endless process of
humiliation and works—antiracism as praxis. And this merely speaks
in the general. More specific manipulations are enabled as well.

Maybe one of the most prominent linguistic abuses (of power)
that Critical Theorists make use of is what is known as the “motte
and bailey” rhetorical strategy, which is very effective for attacking
psychological standing. This linguistic manipulation—which might
also be described as strategic equivocation—was first described by
the philosopher Nicholas Shackel in a 2005 paper called “The
Vacuity of Postmodernist Methodology.” He named the strategy after
a basic medieval castle arrangement in which an agreeable plot of
land that is only weakly defended (a bailey) has built upon it a
virtually impregnable tower fortress (a motte), which is very
disagreeable to occupy but at least highly defensible. The idea is
that if the bailey comes under attack, people can hide out in the
motte until the trouble subsides, and then they can go back out into
the bailey.

As a rhetorical strategy, the motte and bailey offers two
arguments in a way that a dishonest broker can vacillate between at
need. For example, the “bailey” of the 1619 Project is getting people
to think of America completely differently and in Critical Race
Theoretical moralizing terms (as a “slavocracy” that was, as Kendi
put it on the cover of a book, “stamped from the beginning” with



systemic racism), while the “motte” is that it’s “just” teaching “honest
history” about slavery and Jim Crow (for once—and don’t you want
honest history to be taught?). People know that extreme takes in
revisionist history drive an undesirable agenda, so when they get
called out for it, they can retreat to calling it the teaching of “honest
history” or “just teaching about slavery,” the rejection of which would
make their opponents look stupid, crazy, or evil. Once pressure
subsides, they can go back to programming your kids to be little
Race Communists who will eventually become an American
Antiracist Red Guard. By strategically equivocating between these
two arguments, which is to say to engage in a form of intentional
deception so that its advocates can get what they want (raising
critical consciousness in all circumstances), Critical Theorists are
able to defend their radical agenda by convincing people (useful
idiots) that it isn’t actually radical and that they’re either too stupid or
too immoral to understand it properly and accept it. Alternatively,
they will convince the very smart people who are desperately
concerned with how they look socially in intellectual circles—where
the worst possible thing one can do is overreact or appear a fool—
that people who are describing the situation accurately (the bailey)
are crazy because there’s obviously the motte.

That’s the defensive use of the motte and bailey strategy,
anyway, and it’s the form most people will be most familiar with.
There’s what they’re really doing (the bailey) and the line they try to
feed you when they get caught (the motte). Critical Theorists use
their manipulated language, however, to apply an offensive version
of the motte and bailey as well, which Charles Pincourt has named
the “reverse motte and bailey Trojan Horse” technique.208 In this
technique, a “Woke crossover term” like “diversity,” “inclusion,”
“antiracism,” or “democracy” from everyday words redefined in their



specialized lexicon is inserted into some form of official policy or
agreement without specifying clearly what is meant by it. People will
assume the motte (everyday) understanding and not the bailey
(activist) understanding and proceed without asking many questions.
Later, after it becomes policy, the specialized meaning gets applied.
In that sense, the strategy is trading off the everyday meaning of the
word, which is to say that the motte of the argument is being offered
(who doesn’t support diversity?). Like a Trojan Horse, however, the
“motte” contains more than one bargained for, and once the term is
insinuated into official policy, the more specialized activist definition
(the bailey meaning) is applied (now you’re only hiring “formally
trained experts in racism” and removing problematic dissenters).
There are good reasons to believe this technique is used deliberately
in what Pincourt calls “wokecraft,” which is the strategic application
of these tactics to gain institutional or interpersonal power.

Despite the defensive approach being more familiar, the reverse
motte and bailey as a Trojan Horse is in truth probably the more
common application of the motte-and-bailey strategy in bureaucratic
Critical Theory praxis (“wokecraft”) and often even in interpersonal
contexts. The defensive application of the rhetorical strategy is most
commonly deployed later, only after people realize they’ve been had.
This motte-and-bailey two-step allows Theorists to make strategic
advances and then to defend and protect the gains made by their
manipulations—and so the dialectic progresses.

Unfortunately, the liberal tendency not to recognize praxis and to
extend charity and good faith to arguments acts as the “receptor site”
to which the Critical Theory virus attaches (or, the gate through
which the Trojan Horse is pulled). Once inside, the application of
Critical policy will create a polarizing precipitating event (in which
people try to get rid of a Critical policy change), and then people



argue endlessly over the meaning of words and the merits of the
distorted Critical definitions. Critical Theorists will then scoop up the
sympathizers and grow their movement, even while the institution
suffers or dies. This is exactly what happened at the 1986 CLS
conference, and it has happened countless times since.

Some abusive uses of language in Critical Race Theory (and
other Critical Theories) are far more direct. Perhaps most famous
among these abuses is the so-called kafkatrap, which derives its
name from the Franz Kafka novel The Trial. In that novel, the
protagonist, Josef K., is subjected to a kangaroo-court environment
in which his professions of his innocence are twisted into coded
confessions of his guilt. A guilty person would say that they’re
innocent, after all. In Critical Race Theory, the most obvious
kafkatrap is Robin DiAngelo’s concept of “white fragility,” in which all
disagreement, defensiveness, reaction, or even avoidance of her
bogus accusations of complicity in systemic racism are taken as
proof of racism. Here is how DiAngelo describes white fragility in the
original 2011 paper she wrote bearing that title, introducing the
concept,

White people in North America live in a social environment that
protects and insulates them from race-based stress. This insulated
environment of racial protection builds white expectations for racial
comfort while at the same time lowering the ability to tolerate racial
stress, leading to what I refer to as White Fragility. White Fragility is
a state in which even a minimum amount of racial stress becomes
intolerable, triggering a range of defensive moves. These moves
include the outward display of emotions such as anger, fear, and
guilt, and behaviors such as argumentation, silence, and leaving the



stress-inducing situation. These behaviors, in turn, function to
reinstate white racial equilibrium.209

For DiAngelo, all responses other than enthusiastic agreement
indicate a “lack of racial humility” or “racial stamina,” which is to say
a moral-authority draining accusation that the accused simply isn’t
willing to “do the work” of antiracism as praxis. She attributes this to
white people being ensconced in racial privilege that makes “racial
stress” intolerable to them. For DiAngelo, accepting the accusation
and awakening a critical consciousness of race—her obvious
intention—would upset the accused’s “white comfort” or “white
equilibrium” or in some other way challenge her privileged status as
white, which she wants to keep because of the conspiratorial Racial
Contract and culture of white supremacy DiAngelo says all white
people are socialized into from birth (and even from within the
womb). Obviously, there’s no escaping here. Anyone accused by a
Critical Race Theorist of racism must assent to the accusation and
take up antiracism as praxis (endlessly, never on their own terms,
and never satisfactorily), or they must accept that their refusal is
further proof of their racism. “Denial is the heartbeat of racism,”210

Ibram X. Kendi hilariously tells us (if racism was acceptable, nobody
would deny it).

Kafkatraps are, in fact, common in Critical Race Theory. Where
white fragility, and its more contemporary derivative, white rage, are
obvious examples, there are others. Recall, for example, the
accusation that Bret Weinstein was racist for asking for evidence of
racism at The Evergreen State College. The request for evidence of
racism is proof of racism—kafkatrap. Consider the “willful ignorance”
alluded to throughout Critical Whiteness Studies, and even by
W.E.B. Du Bois’s insistence that blacks have double consciousness



while whites do not. Say that’s wrong, and you lack the requisite
consciousness or are just willfully ignorant and wanting to maintain
your privilege—kafkatrap (Kristie Dotson calls this more advanced
form of willful ignorance “pernicious ignorance”). While “white
fragility” (and now “white rage”) are probably the most famous
examples, many parallel concepts achieve the same kafkatrapping
end, including Alison Bailey’s “privilege-preserving epistemic
pushback” (you disagree just to preserve your privilege), José
Medina’s “active ignorance,” Barbara Applebaum’s (and Charles
Mills’s) “white ignorance” (“white ignoreance,” for Applebaum, to
make it more emphatic), Chanda Prescod-Weinstein’s “white
empiricism” to be applied in science, and “scholars” of
“ethnomathematics” accusations that the standard mathematical
curriculum represents “white mathematics” that excludes other
approaches. Throughout the literature we find consistent claims that
“defensiveness” to Critical Race Theory or its goal of awakening a
racial critical consciousness is a sign that you need to “do the work”
even more. Entire books are devoted to turning these moral
thumbscrews on “good white people,” especially liberal white
women. Critical Race Theory’s style of “argumentation” is effectively
made out of kafkatraps.

These abusive manipulations are par for the course throughout
Communist history, however. Enemies of Communism were accused
of being “rightists,” harboring “bourgeois values,” being
“reactionaries,” or even being “fascists” for their disagreement with
Communism, and denial of these charges was held up as further
proof of complicity. (They were also framed as unintelligent and
pathologized as mentally ill.) Kafkatraps such as these—as Franz
Kafka sought to demonstrate with his novel—are the basis for many
show trials and struggle sessions. They are nothing short of a



linguistically enabled abuse of power. The point of that power is to
enable further raising of critical consciousness of race.

For what it’s worth, these manipulations of language create what
Josef Pieper called “pseudo-reality” in his essay Abuse of Language,
Abuse of Power. The philosopher Eric Voegelin called it “second
reality.”211 To my reading, as we discussed in chapter 3 when we
discussed postmodernism, Jean Baudrillard referred to it as
hyperreality, and Jean-François Lyotard described it as a world
legitimated by parology (false consensus). In all cases, what is being
described is a linguistic distortion of reality that enables the Critical
Theorist to do praxis to gain power. What Herbert Marcuse describes
as a second dimension to being in Critical Theory—or even Hegel’s
Reason (Vernunft) versus Understanding (Verstand)—is, in fact, a
set of linguistic distortions of reality that lead people to think in terms
of the conspiratorial systems of Marxian Theory. (Eric Voegelin
called it an “intellectual swindle.”) Virtually every term in Marxian
Theory qualifies, whether Marx’s “class consciousness” of
“exploitation” from “surplus value” and the resulting “alienation” or
Critical Race Theory’s “antiracism” as awakening to a racial
consciousness of “systemic racism” and “white supremacy culture.”

Speaking this specialized language is often itself hidden within
specialized and appropriated language that makes it look good and
cool rather than preposterous, if not evil. In Marcuse’s day, the kids
called it being “hip” (to systems of oppression and their influence on
life), and “hipsters” were people who “got it,” man. For a while more
recently, the kids called it getting “Woke,” as though everyone who
doesn’t think this way is asleep. What should be taken away from all
of it is that abuses of language are enabling abuses of power, and
regardless of whether there are Theory-based reasons for these



linguistic distortions, in praxis, they are manipulative, if not
Machiavellian.

Ex Post Analysis and the Racial Petitio Principii
Situations are also analyzed by Critical Race Theory so as to find
racism in everything. Remember, the first tenet of Critical Race
Theory is that racism is the ordinary state of affairs in society, as we
saw in chapter 2.212 DiAngelo has summarized this view (in praxis)
as “the question is not ‘did racism take place?’ but ‘how did racism
manifest in that situation?’”213 Thus, core to Critical Race Theory’s
“analysis” is the idea that racism should be able to be found in
virtually any social phenomenon—whether jogging, the names of
fish, the names of birds, having dogs, rocks, or anything else you
can imagine. Having the power to detect this hidden racism is called
having a critical consciousness of race, which is to say being a
Critical Race Theorist.

One result of this sort of petitio principii “analysis”—that is, one
that assumes the premise from the outset—is that racism is always
the conclusion of every situation, so people constantly find
themselves in no-win situations that end in accusations of racism.
Consequently, every analysis in Critical Race Theory is ex post, after
the fact. For example, if Bret Weinstein had not asked for evidence
of racism at The Evergreen State College and merely dismissed the
accusation as absurd, that would have been racist, but so was
asking for evidence. Whatever he did once the situation arose was
racist, and the rationale explaining why would be provided after the
fact. If you become antiracist while white (or brown), you did so
because it was in your own self-interest and to position yourself as
“good.” If you meet Critical Race Theorists’ demands, you either did



so in self-interest, or you did it wrong and reproduced power
dynamics in the first way they can put a claw into. Lose-lose.

The best way I know of to communicate this double-binding
manipulation remains a hypothetical example I have now given many
times. Imagine you are working alone in a store, and two customers
enter, one white and one black. Who do you help first? If you choose
the white customer (and in crowds today, believe me, nobody does),
you did so because you view whites as first-class citizens and blacks
as second-class citizens who should have to wait, according to the
mind-reading cynicism of Critical Race Theory analysis. That’s racist,
and the Critical Race Theorist was able to determine it no matter
what your actual intentions were—impact trumps intent. If you had
chosen the black person instead, the Critical Race Theory take
would be that racism still took place because the “analysis” would
say either you didn’t trust black people to be left unattended in your
store while you helped someone else (racist) or you wanted to help
the white person first and secretly signalled your preference by
hiding it by helping the black person first (racist and racistly trying to
hide it). There is no winning in such a manipulation because there
isn’t supposed to be. There’s only pointing out that the approach—
Critical Race Theory—is worthless (either by mentioning unfairness,
mind-reading, ex post analysis, or petitio principii) and worse than
worthless (because it is manipulative and damaging).

All these distortions and the many others employed by Critical
Race Theory exist to do one and only one thing: raise a critical
consciousness of race everywhere and anywhere it can be raised.
The goal of doing so is to enable a large enough sympathizing
audience to empower a dictatorship of the antiracists to claim power
so that they might usher us blindly from our “colorblind” society first
into racial equity (race-Socialism) and then racial justice (race-
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Communism). How this is to work is not known. It is merely taken for
granted that it will work (this time). The article of faith in the belief
system of all Critical Theories, including Critical Race Theory, is that
when people who have the right consciousness control everything,
the dialectic will progress in the correct way and quickly, and the
nearest thing to Utopia will arise from the ashes of the current
system.

Put far more simply, Critical Race Theory exists to create Critical
Race Theorists and empower themselves as Critical Race Theorists.
That’s it. Not a single thing more. It doesn’t do a single other thing,
so of course it can’t build a functioning “racially just” society. The
very suggestion is preposterous.

_____________________
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CHAPTER 6

What Can We Do About Critical Race
Theory?

ow that we have some sense of what Critical Race Theory
really is, where it comes from, and how it operates, we can

make a few tentative comments about what we can do about it.
“Never attempt to cure what you don’t understand,” runs a Polish
proverb, and so far this book has been dedicated to providing the
understanding so that we can start working out a cure. In short, we
must begin this step of our understanding by recognizing a pair of
basic facts. First, Critical Race Theory, like the Marxism it
reproduces while making race “the central construct for
understanding inequality” (instead of class), is a belief system that
has fundamentally different values than those of conservatism,
liberalism, or even liberal approaches to progressivism and
postmodernized libertarianism. Those who subscribe to that belief
system accordingly have very different moral commitments that
cannot be understood in terms of what normal people (whether
conservative or liberal) understand as moral commitments. Indeed,
they have inverted values and moral commitments, as we discussed



in the first five chapters of this book. Second, Critical Race Theorists
are executing an Antiracist Cultural Revolution against the United
States and other Western nations in the hopes of opening the door
to establishing their Dictatorship of the Antiracists. These two facts
about Critical Race Theory must inform our attempts to fight back
against it, including highlighting the unequivocal need to fight back
against it.

Normal moral commitments lead us to figure out how to flourish
in the world by according with it as it is, whether as a brute fact of
Nature or because of how it was ordered by God. The moral
commitments of Theory are to advance Theory and its world-
changing praxis. This is the meaning of Herbert Marcuse’s remark,
“The groundwork for building the bridge between the ‘ought’ and the
‘is,’ between theory and practice, is laid within theory itself.”214

Because Theory is as Theory does—the doctrine of Critical Praxis—
this means the highest moral commitment of Theory is positioning
itself to apply Theory, usually through institutional means. This
leaves precious little room for middle ground between morality and
the Theoretical paramoral framework (false morality) provided as the
“ought” tucked within Theory. Under Theory, all stories must serve
Theory, and all institutions must apply Theory, or else they are
somehow problematic—racist, if the Theory is Critical Race Theory.
No “status quo” can be left on the table, so no compromise is
possible. If Theory meets you halfway, it is committing a sin because
it’s leaving half of what it considered racism on the table. This is
allowed, but only as an incremental strategy until Revolution is
possible. Therefore, do not attempt to compromise with Critical
Theorists. Just tell them no. This presents a particular challenge,
especially for liberals, who always want to hear ideas out and
consider them in their best-possible light.



As a simple piece of first advice for pushing back against Critical
Race Theory, then, stop assuming it has good intentions. Individual
people pushing Critical Race Theory might have good intentions, but
the Theory they are applying does not. It only has one intention:
seize as much institutional authority as possible to raise enough
“racial consciousness” to establish a Dictatorship of the Antiracists
that will enforce Critical Race Theory on everybody. For liberals, this
is a tough pill to swallow. Critical Race Theory ideas are not liberal
ideas, and they cannot be considered on liberal terms. They are
viruses meant to infect the liberal order. Assuming the ideas must
mean something more reasonable than it seems or that activists
won’t equivocate between meanings in a strategic way to seize
power will cause you to lose every single time.

As discussed through the second half of the last chapter, Critical
Race Theory is designed to drag people into racial dialectical traps
that will either drain them of moral or epistemic authority. They will
also play upon double meanings in strategic ways, both offensively
and defensively. It is a grave error to give Critical Race Theory ideas
or the activists who wield them benefit of the doubt. They’re counting
on you to do so. It is far smarter to make them clearly define their
terms ahead of time and then strictly enforce universally agreed
upon, neutral meanings. In fact, not only shouldn’t they be given
benefit of the doubt in their advances, which tend to be strategic and
often cloaked, it is imperative that you do not accept their linguistic
framing. A very common mistake people make is to accept the
linguistic framing of the Dialectical Left (including Identity Marxists)
and to attempt to argue on those terms. That is always a losing
game and the one they want you to play. The far better strategy is to
reject the framing outright, calling it absurd. For example, do not
haggle over whether or not an institution is racist; say that the term



“racist” is being abused, explain both meanings and the equivocation
between them, and reject the offered framing (and ensuing
accusations of stupidity, insanity, and moral failure). Only ever make
use of Marxian framing ironically to mock and subvert it (and do this
liberally, if you have the skill, for it is fatal to a dialectical
manipulation).

Because Critical Theorists are engaging in a cultural revolution
(an Antiracist Cultural Revolution under Critical Race Theory), you
also have to stop being afraid of the consequences of speaking up
and pushing back. This is not a call for courage. This is a call for
common sense. If you resist Critical Race Theory in any way, you’ll
get called a racist. It is by Critical Race Theory’s definition racist to
disagree with Critical Race Theory. So what?! That’s Clownworld!
The thing is, the consequences for disagreeing with Critical Race
Theory only exist in the Critical Race Theory second reality, to the
degree they can enforce a “legitimation by paralogy” in people
around you. Get informed and push back. Explain both sides of their
crooked terminology. Steal their motte and bomb their bailey. Do not
be afraid of the consequences. A Communist-style dictatorship of the
critically conscious will be worse, and resistance only gets harder the
more social legitimacy their beliefs get. Speak plainly, honestly, and
from genuine morals. Let the truth shine through and be a living
demonstration that not everyone will just go along with an attempt to
renormalize a group.

A key skill that is necessary to accomplish this is discernment. It
is very important to be able to detect a Woke incursion or other
Marxian manipulation in real time, call it out, and stop it in its tracks.
It is crucial to be able to discern when someone is presenting an
idea that looks as though it might be consistent with a Woke agenda
but is actually not versus when it is a genuine Woke advance. For



example, is the request to showcase a particular book by a black
author a genuine and valuable contribution to a middle schooler’s
education, or is it an attempt to slide radicalizing materials into the
classroom under a benign guise. The skill for picking this apart and
drawing the right lines (and not falling into dialectical traps around
them) is called discernment. Critical Race Theorists will work very
hard when caught by a discerning eye to frame the situation as a
rejection of something more reasonable, so vigilance and clarity are
needed. One of the best simple litmus tests in these situations is
merely to gauge how disagreement is received. Because the Woke
reject the rules of engagement in liberal systems at their very
foundations, they will tend to overreact rather than discussing the
issue in an open-ended way that permits disagreement and
alternatives. Be aware that the Woke, when in institutional power, will
always attempt advances and incursions that seek to reframe the
institution or its membership toward Woke praxis.

In the end, what these facts about Critical Theories tell us is that
they have two primary lines of activity and therefore need to be
resisted in two ways at once: institutionally and culturally. First, they
seek to seize institutions so they can use them as organs for raising
critical consciousness. They have to be removed from those
positions of power and influence, then, because they will abuse
them. They will cry out that it’s “cancel culture” to remove them from
positions of power they’re already abusing, but this is just another
dialectical trap. They made everyone be against cancel culture (then
denied it’s even real) so they can accuse people who hold them
accountable of hypocrisy. Neat trick, huh? Remember: it is not
cancel culture to remove someone from a position of power that
they’re abusing; that’s called taking responsibility. This is an example
of the discernment we just discussed.



Second, they use identity-based consciousness (“racial
consciousness” in Critical Race Theory) to divide and conquer. More
specifically, they bring up “positional engagement” and standpoint-
based “knowledges” so that there is little or no common ground
between people of different races, which helps them polarize
environments they’re attacking. Under intersectionality, the only
possible common ground is solidarity (on their terms) in the “lived
experience” of systemic oppression. This isn’t even real common
ground, though, because each “oppressed” identity category is
incomprehensible in the specifics from every other. Remember that
intersectionality arose from the claim that neither white feminist
women nor black activist men can genuinely understand black
women and their issues. While intersectionality may provide a “new
sensibility” rooted in systemic power dynamics, it destroys any hope
of a common sensibility from one human being to another. The
response to this threat is obvious: cultivate a real common sensibility
common to all people regardless of race or other factors of identity
and invite people into it because it is true and because it works
better.

In short, there are two types of solutions needed to defeat Critical
Race Theory, and those who would push back to save our culture
and civilization from its aggression need to understand the need for
them both. These are institutional, where Critical Theorists are to be
removed from positions of power and influence or limited in their
ability to apply Critical Theory through them—ideally by force of law
—and cultural, where broad cultural changes render Critical Theories
unpalatable and worthy not just of rejection but derision. Both of
these approaches must be undertaken for different reasons, but they
exist somewhat in tension. Cultural changes are too slow on their
own because the Critical Theorists have already conquered many, if



not most, vital institutions. Institutional changes, especially if backed
by the force of law, risk coming off as too heavy-handed and will be
framed as backlash, authoritarianism, or even rising fascism. For
example, restrictions against applying the racist principles of Critical
Race Theory in public schools, literally including racial stereotyping,
scapegoating, and discrimination, have been attacked by Critical
Race Theorists as a limitation on their free speech. That’s awfully
rich, given they police speech to well beyond the last inch of their
livelihoods given the first opportunity. Nevertheless, these bogus,
self-serving arguments are often convincing and undermine the
attempt to create the necessary cultural changes and support that
will ultimately turn the tide against Critical Race Theory.

Thus, institutional interventions against Critical Race Theory and
its ilk are timely interventions that must be undertaken in the near
term to rescue our institutions and the people who are served by
them, and deeper cultural interventions that seek to repel its
polarizing nature are timeless interventions. Without taking timely
action, failure is guaranteed. Without adding in timeless
reinforcement, failure is inevitable. Thus, both approaches are
necessary, and we have to hope that we can undertake them in a
way that will also be sufficient.

The tension between institutional and cultural changes exists for
a simple reason. Because Marxian Theories are focused entirely on
obtaining power they can abuse to raise critical consciousness or
enforce a performative simulacrum of it, institutional changes must
remove Critical Theorists from power. They must be fired, forced to
resign, voted out of office, sued, defunded, and limited in their ability
to abuse power for Critical means by both law and institutional policy.
Their incursions must be rebuffed, rejected, and repealed. The
unfortunate side-effect of this necessity in a liberal society—and it is



a necessity—is that, except when done by very cautious means that
are not always available, it freaks liberals out, leading to a loss in the
cultural sphere. Critical Theorists will successfully brand all such
necessary pushback as “reactionary” overreach, and many liberals
will be persuaded and turned off. They will also frame those who
resist or defeat them as crazy or horrible people, and, again, many
liberals will be persuaded and turned off. Meanwhile, gains in the
cultural sphere are all well and good, as the rapid mass red-pilling of
Western societies in the 2020s has already begun to indicate, but it
achieves nothing anywhere Critical Theorists hold enough
institutional power to ram their undesirable garbage down everyone’s
throat anyway. The thing about people who abuse their power is they
abuse their power and don’t tend to care too much what anyone
thinks of that so long as it doesn’t impact their ability to keep abusing
their power. These two dimensions therefore seem to be in tension,
but this tension disappears once one understands the problem at
hand, which has now been laid out at length. Removing Critical
Theorists from power (which does nothing to their beliefs) is a
necessary step to preserve liberal systems, but it is insufficient in the
medium and long term, which require cultural renewal.

This insufficiency requires explanation as well, as it seems that
removing the problem from power should be sufficient since abusing
power is basically the only way Critical Race Theorists can achieve
their goals. This is not so because, as we have seen, the abuse of
power from Marxian Theory arises from the abuse of language (and
subsequently epistemology and morals). Any institutional changes
that are used to remove Critical Theorists from power in the short
term will be dialectically transformed into means by which they can
regain power and abuse it (probably worse) in the future. Take legal
and other policy-based bans on Critical Race Theory in education,



for example. These provide necessary legal maneuvering for people
to prevent abuses of power by Critical Race Theorists in schools, or
even to remove them from power, but will rapidly be reinterpreted to
shut out other approaches to education once the terms involved can
be subverted and turned into their inverses. Because the Critical
Race Theorists win by breaking existing systems as well as by
capturing them, or by turning any resistance to them around as a
form of victimization of some protected racial class, these measures
are effective in the short-term and will fail or backfire soon thereafter.
Liberals will be easily convinced to take the side of the Critical
Theorists once the language begins to be subverted in their favor,
and all resistance will be characterized as evil by those who work
tirelessly to invert the moral and knowledge systems by inverting our
values and the meanings of words.

Put otherwise, making these institutional changes stick requires
changing the culture they ultimately serve so that they understand
the difference between functional values and Critical Theory inverted
ones. There’s a certain irony here. The Cultural Marxists rightly
understood that a strong shared sense of values in prosperous,
capitalist, free societies was a powerful Communism repellent. They
fully understood that the values of free societies stabilize them and
prevent their necessary revolution. They called this force-field
against Communism “cultural hegemony” and set to subverting it and
installing their own Marxian “counter-hegemony” in its place. When
we recognize this strategy, we have a solution.

If we understand what the Cultural Marxists referred to as
“cultural hegemony,” we see a path out of this darkness. It is simply
this: we need to re-establish a common sensibility in our core values,
ideally one that can distinguish between true values and an inversion
of values, and to use that as a basis for a universalizing “identity”



politics (technically, an anti-identity politics). In America, for example,
the name of the answer could be Americanism, which upholds
American values as good and something all Americans can share.
This can generalize outside the States because it is the values of the
Scottish Enlightenment, updated to our present context, that are
represented by it. Whatever we want to call it, this may seem
impossible in our culturally relativized and highly polarized milieu, but
it is actually really easy. Real values seek what is good within what is
and therefore seek to have society accord with reality (humility);
inverted values see what is as bad and in need of remaking and
therefore seek to force reality to accord with society, as described by
its specialist appointees (hubris). The telltale signature of inverted
values will always therefore be the claim that truth is a matter of
social convention or even social construction and can therefore, by
corollary, be constructed differently—but always only by the right
people with the right knowledge (Gnosis). Real values will bring
people together in commonality. Inverted values will break them
apart.

Institutional Changes
The holy grail of institutional changes that could be made against
Marxian Theory (including Critical Theory and Critical Race Theory),
at least in the United States, would be recognizing it as a belief
system at the level of First Amendment law and jurisprudence—that
is, as a religion, so far as the law is concerned. This would put it in
direct violation of the Establishment Clause everywhere it is installed
in the public sector while getting private individuals and institutions to
treat it somewhat differently. In particular, it would remove it entirely
from American public schools, limit it in American public universities,
and strip it out of our local, state, and federal governments. It’s



actually the right thing to do, too, not just a political trick. Marxian
Theory is a belief system that is held to with religious commitment,
as we have already seen, so such a designation is fitting.
Accomplishing this change would remove Marxian Theory from
institutionalization in any public institution in the United States, which
would have a powerful ripple effect throughout the rest of the free
world.

Some will argue that this change should not be sought because it
will also provide special protections, especially tax shelters and
protection against religious discrimination in workplaces, to Marxian
Theory under the Free Exercise Clause of the First Amendment, but
I think this concern arises in error for four significant reasons. First,
deinstitutionalizing Marxian Theory is of crucial importance to
protecting citizens from its abuses and the destruction that will follow
from it, and nothing could deinstitutionalize it faster and more
thoroughly—especially in our schools—than religious designation
and Establishment Clause exclusion. It is currently a de facto state
religion that is going unrecognized as such. Second, such a
designation would force the various species of Marxian Theory into
public discussion, making it far easier to identify for what it is
(ultimately, Scientific Gnosticism). Third, if designated as such, all of
the secularist cultural instinct in free societies will rumble into action,
and people who understand it to be a belief system rather than a
“science” or “scholarship” will begin to treat it differently, especially
regarding its adoption and mainstreaming into their lives and the
institutions in society. “I don’t share your religion, so I don’t have to
follow its commandments” would be a typical phrasing of this
mentality. Fourth, it isn’t to their advantage, and we can know that
with high confidence. How? Marxian Theory is obsessed with
garnering for itself as much power as possible and leveraging state



apparatuses to its advantage, and the fact that they, themselves,
have vigorously resisted being designated as such indicates that
they know it isn’t to their advantage.

This last point deserves consideration because it is the least
obvious and carries surprising impact. At any point in the last
century, it would have been very easy for Communists, neo-Marxists,
and others in the Marxian Theory veins to have sought religious
protection for themselves in the United States if it would have been
to their advantage. No one could have made the argument for it
better than they could have done themselves—had they wanted to.
They haven’t. In fact, not only haven’t they; when the issue has
come up before the Supreme Court, it has been vigorously resisted.
The conclusion is simple: Marxian Theorists see disadvantage, not
advantage, in being designated as a religious belief system as the
First Amendment sees it. The corollary to this conclusion is also
simple: the benefits provided by the Free Exercise Clause would not
outweigh the utility of avoiding exclusion from the public sector by
the Establishment Clause. The reason for this calculation is obvious,
though, if you take only one step back from the analysis. Capacity to
indoctrinate and command institutions aside, anything resembling
the state adoption of Theory would not be possible under the First
Amendment if the Theory driving it is recognized legally as religious.
The United States is nothing if not explicitly not a theocracy.
Communism cannot work if it cannot take over the state first,
however.

One might argue to the contrary that Marxian Theorists are more
honest than this and simply do not see their Theory as a religion.
Defected Communist Party USA leader Dr. Bella Dodd suggested
fairly strongly otherwise in her 1953 testimony to the House
Committee on Un-American Activities, however:



Communism is like a religion. President Eisenhower said that the
other day, but it is a religion without a God. If you believe strongly in
communism, it is your duty to bring it into every phase of your life.

If you are a member of the American Association of University
Professors, if you are a member of the association of your specialty,
such as a member of the mathematical association, it is your duty to
bring the party line into those organizations.

If you are a member of a fraternity, you are supposed to bring it
into the fraternity, into any group where there is the privilege of
discussion. If you are a teacher, you are supposed to live by the
principles of Marxism and Leninism. You are not supposed, of
course, to get yourself in trouble. The party warns you not to get your
head knocked off; it warns you to stay within security and remain on
your job.215

Still, perhaps most Marxians don’t see Theory in religious terms, as
they tend to see it as a “Science,” intentionally capitalized. No doubt
this is true in some cases, but every religion sees its belief structure
as an expression of the Truth. Marxian Theory is no different,
although it may be even more vigorous in doing the one thing that
denies its claim to being a science more than anything else:
preventing the questioning of its doctrines, which can be interpreted
correctly only by a priestly caste. For Marx, in fact, only Socialist
Man properly understood, and this view has been translated into
every version of Marxian Theory since: class consciousness, critical
consciousness, liberated consciousness, racial consciousness,
(intersectional) kaleidoscopic consciousness, and so on. Without the
proper consciousness (Vernunft), it is not possible to authentically
engage with the Marxian Theory. This isn’t science. It’s spiritual



commitment to intratextual fundamentalism, a trait of the least
curious religions.

Just to reiterate the key point, Marxian Theory is a belief system
wholly concerned with power. It thinks about power, who has it, and
how to manipulate it constantly. Its belief structure is literally
organized around the idea that when the people with the right
consciousness obtain the power (seize the relevant means of
production and establish a dictatorship of the “conscious”), History
will progress along its dialectical path and eventually arrive at the
corrected, perfected world, better known as, as Thomas Mann had it,
the Utopia (“nowhere”). That is, it’s Scientific Gnosticism, which is a
kind of cult religion expressing itself as scientific. Though the
utilitarian argument does not make the case that Marxian Theory is a
religion, then, it does make the case about the balance of
advantages involved in such a designation. If being designated as a
religion would help Marxian Theory seize the means of relevant
production, rather than hinder it, it would have certainly done so.
That it has not—despite the challenge and opportunity arising—
indicates it is to their hindrance to be designated religious, at least in
a country with an Establishment Clause and a generally secular
ethos.216

No matter how accurate it is or effective this holy-grail change
would be against the hostilities of Marxian Theory in our societies,
it’s likely to be a difficult fight and certainly not one that will be won in
the short term. In fact, it is likely only to be achievable in the sobriety
that will follow the demise of the current Marxian menace, if that
occurs, and with people realizing how close we came to losing our
freedoms because the theocratic threat effectively disguised itself as
scholarship, social activism, and bureaucratic professional best-



practices. In the short term, other actions are necessary to respond
to the threat.

The most important immediate, practical actions people can take
against this problem are to learn what we’re up against, start
organizing, show up, and work to reclaim power from those who
abuse it by applying Marxian Theories (including Critical Race
Theory). As noted above, this requires making some changes,
notably not giving “Woke” policies or the people pushing or
supporting them benefit of the doubt and no longer fearing the social
consequences of standing up to them and the bullying that
accompanies them. None of it will be easy, and people will be
shocked to find out how hard it can be to displace from power
someone whose faith compels them to occupy and wield power to
induce a critical consciousness or to force consciousness-compliant
outcomes anyway. It will not be possible to resist effectively without
knowing some Theory, working with others of similar mind (and
sharing resources), applying a whole lot of public and legal pressure,
and being willing to take on civic responsibility like serving in local
government or on institutional boards.

These demands might be too much to ask of most people, but
that doesn’t mean they have to watch in powerlessness as their
society slips away from them. Being part of that organized support
structure, for example, doesn’t place a heavy burden of leadership
on anyone. Being willing even to just openly admit “I don’t know
about all this stuff” to someone else—or, often, even just yourself—is
already a big, positive step in the right direction. In fact, it might be
the biggest step. It is certainly consistent with Aleksandr
Solzhenitsyn’s admonishment not to let the lie come into the world
through yourself in his harrowing Gulag Archipelago about the
nightmare of the USSR. Because Theory all rests on paralogy,



getting people to go along with the lie (wittingly or unwittingly) is
crucial to its success. Helping one another not lie is of tremendous
value to resisting this problem, then. Seeking out and sharing
relevant information about the various species of Marxian Theory
with those who are taking on leadership roles is of tremendous
value, as are other avenues of support, material and otherwise.
Because it hides itself in double-meaning language and specialized
jargon, people are unlikely to be aware that they’re dealing with
Marxian Theory until it’s pointed out clearly to them. Being a
resource, if you’ve learned enough to do so, is therefore invaluable.
Everyone can do something and should do as much as they honestly
believe they can do against any Marxian Theory, which is
guaranteed to end in totalitarian calamity if sufficiently empowered.

Among the many things of this sort everyday people can do is to
lend transparency to the problem. Marxian Theorists do not like
transparency—just ask anyone who has dealt with one, whether by
forcing a last-minute vote on policy change or by refusing to speak
honestly or at all about how it is being implemented into an
institution. Shining the bright sunlight of transparency on Marxian
Theory by whistle-blowing (even anonymously) can and does have
tremendous effects. Major industries like Disney and Coca-Cola
went into some measure of retreat when each was hit by a single
instance of whistleblowing raised against them by outspoken voices
on social media (by Christopher Rufo and Karlyn Borysenko,
respectively). People cannot push back against what they don’t know
is happening, nor can they realize the incredible scale of the problem
without seeing how many institutions it has infected, and
whistleblowing is therefore of tremendous value. Exposing what is
actually happening by putting it in the hands of friendly media is
incredibly helpful. As Rufo has demonstrated, a very effective tactic



is to expose these abuses, wait for retaliation, and then to thoroughly
dismantle the lies and distortions (especially motte and bailey
maneuvers) as soon as they come for as long as it takes. I advise
people to invite this challenge rather than to shy away from it and
then rise to meet it.

Those who wish to fight back more directly should adopt some
strategy. Organization is crucial. A legal strategy to push back
against Critical Race Theory, for example, should build from easily
winnable cases (like compelled speech) to harder goals (say, like
getting Marxian Theory classified as a religion). Reclaiming a
majority of seats on a school board would be similar. Having a plan
and acting strategically is necessary. Who will be removed from
power they are abusing? Who will replace them? How do these
changes serve longer-term aims to continue to wrest power back
away from the Theorists who now hold it, to either rescue or remake
the institution in question? How do smart strategy and the right
values guide these decisions? People who wish to take the Critical
problem on directly should think through these sorts of questions and
not act rashly. When ousted from power, Critical Theorists will often
ensure that whoever replaces them is at least as radical as they are.
They understand that power is institutional and thus that individual
people don’t matter as much and are willing to take losses while
rigging the game (and getting everyday people to believe the original
problem was removed).

Understanding what to do strategically should follow from
understanding the incentive structures in play. For example, a
guiding light for legal strategy should recognize that “disparate
impact” interpretations of Civil Rights law are clearly too broad and
create an incentive structure around corporate and other institutional
“Diversity, Equity, and Inclusion” initiatives (and threats of liability). A



narrower interpretation of discrimination plus a demand that this
more specific understanding of discrimination law (intention matters)
is applied in a color-neutral fashion (no protected classes) would
defang much of Critical Race Theory in a single swoop. Crafting a
step-by-step strategy to get from small, easily winnable, precedent-
building cases to changing the jurisprudence that enabled such
incentives becomes a strategic line of action to pursue. People
seeking to reclaim a school board, county commission, or
professional or corporate board should enter the fray understanding
that their Marxian opponents will not relinquish power easily and are
likely to engage in smear tactics, bullying, and even illegal
intimidation. Everyday citizens looking to challenge a school,
workplace, or other institution should begin to think of themselves as
potential plaintiffs and invite the lawsuits. Lawsuits are the best
weapon for fighting back against this, unless it is elections and
demands for resignations.

This strategic mindset doesn’t just apply in public institutions like
schools or with regard to liability calculations in corporations.
Corporate shareholders and other institutional leaders should
understand that there are massive incentive structures baked into
the decision-making processes of big entities under, for example, the
“S” component of “ESG” metrics—Environmental, Social, and
Governance. Companies face major carrot-and-stick incentives to
“go Woke” under these metrics, which are being forwarded part-and-
parcel with the shift from shareholder agreements to “stakeholder”
models. Shareholders and trustees should be asking very hard
questions of corporations and other institutions about whether their
agreements have been shifted knowingly away from one model, in
which they, themselves, have a say, to another, in which expert
technocrats get to decide what good environmental, social, and



governance behavior looks like. Yet again, becoming informed,
organizing, showing up, and demanding transparency pave the way
to action, and crafting intelligent strategy to push back against these
trends that operate at the level of underlying incentives reveals itself
necessary. Start thinking of yourself as a potential plaintiff here too.

These suggestions are, admittedly, rather superficial, vague, and
too theoretical. It is outside the scope of this volume (and your
author’s expertise) to be more specific. Tactics will vary from one
domain to another, however, and are best organized by domain-
specific experts who have taken the time to learn the nature of the
threat while being informed on the details of their own walks of life.
Even more importantly, these steps are necessary but not sufficient,
as the essence of a Marxian Theory is to retool and subvert
whatever new situation arises. For example, reinforcing and creating
legal bans against applying Critical Race Theory in schools and
other institutions—especially racial stereotyping, scapegoating, and
discrimination in any direction—is useful, if not necessary, in the
short term but will be subverted and turned to the Critical Race
Theorists’ favor as quickly as they can manage it. All they have to do
is shift the relevant language, and the next thing you know, it might
be illegal to teach about Thomas Jefferson in the United States!

Making these sorts of changes stick requires something bigger
and more important, and more timeless. In fact, it requires taking a
longer road that understands that Marxian Theory will eventually
subvert and twist any institutional policy to its own advantage and
therefore seeks to minimize or eliminate that possibility. Remember,
Marxism’s failure gave rise to Cultural Marxism, which turned to neo-
Marxism, which turned to the postmodernism- and identity-politics–
infused Critical Theories of identity (“Woke” Theory and
intersectionality) of today (Identity Marxism), just by shifting the



mode of analysis and hiding the true nature of the revolutionary
politics under layers of better rhetoric (“equity” in place of “socialism,”
for example) and shifting the target of its narrative of resentment
(and ressentiment). Luckily, the Cultural Marxists gave us the answer
to this problem almost a century ago, and they were right.

The Cultural Marxists realized in the 1910s through the 1930s
that Western Civilization produces and possesses a very powerful
force field against Marxian Theory, which they named “cultural
hegemony.” What is meant by that term is that the cultural values of
Western Civilization and the institutions that preserve and transmit
those values from one generation to the next are an extremely
effective Marxism repellent. I agree with them. So did the neo-
Marxists, who recognized that prosperity stabilizes society,
particularly the working class. Their mission for the last century (that
100-year-long spear) has therefore been to infiltrate the culture-
producing institutions (the “long march through the institutions”) and
to subvert the cultural values of the West. They have been
resoundingly successful, especially as we slowly became more
comfortable and wealthy in the last four decades. Speaking
institutionally, our counter-strategy should take note and should
focus on reclaiming as many vital institutions as possible by every
legal means. In addition, however, we should be focusing on
reawakening those values and that Americanist culture that rejects
Marxism of all forms and favors individual liberty and the legal
protection of rights.

There is hope! One thing Marxian Theorists always get wrong is
that the bones of Western Civilization are tough, and when the threat
to Western values is clearly perceived, it can easily reawaken. It is to
this issue that we now turn: timeless solutions to this threat are
cultural solutions. If we change the culture by reawakening in the



West what repelled Marxian Theory in the first place and do so in a
way that is responsive to the conditions of the 21st century, we have
a strong chance of repelling it before it can complete its (cultural)
revolution and seize power. This process of reawakening to a shared
sense of values has already begun organically, and, if I may, I hope
to add little more than focus to the emerging effort.

Cultural Changes
As we just noted, Cultural Marxism understood its enemy, which is
the free West. It understood that the great strength of the West is its
cultural environment. Simply, it more or less had the right values,
believed in them, shared them, and knew how to transmit them from
one person—and one generation—to another. Marxists since the
1920s have all set their sights on undermining cultural stability ahead
of attempting their political revolution (Mao Zedong in China is a
paradigmatic example). We can reverse engineer this strategy too
and get back to repelling their poisonous program.

Marxian Theory subverts culture in a particular way. It subverts
sense-making, largely by employing rhetorical and other linguistic
manipulations like were described in the previous chapter. The
repellent to this kind of manipulation is therefore straightforward, if
difficult: we must reclaim sense-making. We do this most effectively,
seemingly ironically, by decentralizing it. Truth, thus power, doesn’t
belong to some magisterium that can be captured by committed
Marxian Theorists. It is something accessible to anyone willing to ask
the questions and do the work of answering them, not in Theory that
only high Marxian priests can properly “understand,” but through
looking at what is accessible to everybody: reality and the people in
it. Truth is the inversion of Theory.



Part of the brilliance of the Enlightenment is that it was a period
of decentralizing—especially with regard to holding property,
suffrage, and the acquisition of knowledge. After the Reformation,
anyone who could read could study Scripture for himself and attempt
to understand it without priestly intermediaries. As the Scientific
Revolution unfolded, anyone who wanted to test a claim about reality
could investigate the data and challenge any expert. Capitalism
allowed for the same kind of economic experimentation, and the
evolution of republican-style democracy reinvented the political
universe in similar ways—governance would be minimal, utilize
divided powers, and proceed only with the consent of the governed.
Speaking broadly, these are the insights of liberalism, which has
been resoundingly successful. Indeed, contrary to popular
(reactionary and Marxian) belief, this approach has not failed; it just
hasn’t adapted quickly enough to the changing information
environment of the mass and social media age to keep things
running smoothly through the transition. The underlying liberal
values of freedom, individualism, and protected basic rights will be
even more necessary as we go forward through Postmodernity and
whatever follows it.

Perhaps the great irony of liberalism is that by decentralizing
knowledge and power, it puts people on more common ground than
any other system that has ever been devised in human history.
That’s right. People being able to think and act for themselves rather
than under a collective increases common ground rather than
decreasing it. The great liberal decentralization of knowledge and
power creates a common sensibility accessible to all. Knowledge is
available from reality, in which we all live, not in the pronouncements
of priests, experts, or accursed Theorists. Everyone who can do his
own research can compare his notes against his neighbor’s.



Whether in the sphere of learning, theology, economics, or politics,
the great liberal experiment has offered heretofore unrivaled
common opportunity. What keeps it running is also remarkably
simple: governments exist to secure the rights of individuals—no
matter who they are—to participate fully in each of these spheres on
their own terms. Belief is free; speech is free; property is secured;
powers are divided; and suffrage is, within certain parameters,
universal. E Pluribus Unum—under which each person is an
individual in full possession of humanity that’s considered equal to
every other individual’s humanity—is already the greatest and most
successful diversity, equity (in the sense of creating equal access),
and inclusion program the world has ever seen, and it doesn’t need
a Marxian update.

What this great decentralization creates then is, ironically
enough, a common sensibility rooted in what we used to call
common sense and anchored in common humanity. Liberalism sees
all humans as sharing something in common, and within that
something is personal individualism and the capacity to be an
optimally motivated steward of one’s own property and ideas.
Nothing Marxian Theorists do is rooted in common sense, and
Marxian Theory is uniquely designed to destroy any hope of a
common sensibility. Theory describes the world as Marxian Theorists
think it should and could possibly be (not common sense), and it
orients itself in theories of social and economic class conflict in which
the “privileged” and the “marginalized” are placed in dialectical
opposition (no common sensibility). That’s part of why they can’t
meme (and write paragraphs when they attempt it). Theirs is a
rhetorical universe built on convoluted explanations of a false reality
that doesn’t exist except on paper. It’s only sticky because we can’t



stand contradictions, which it lives to identify and exaggerate for its
purposes.

As an aside, it may not surprise the reader to find out that
Marxian Theory regards “common sense” as an ideological construct
produced and maintained by those in power for their own advantage.
That is, they regard common sense as yet another conspiracy theory
or as an important aspect of some other conspiracy with which it is
obsessed. For example, “common sense” is “bourgeois” in classical
Marxism, a construct of self-serving whiteness in Critical Race
Theory, and “masculinist” and “patriarchal” in Critical approaches to
feminism. That is, these Theories see the very notion that human
beings can have some common appreciation of the world, how it
works, and ourselves within it as an application of power meant to
exclude their “perspectives,” by which they mean their Theory. What
a shock. This is, like everything else in Theory, an inversion of reality
produced by people who proceed as though it is reality that is
flawed, not their own ideas about it.

Now, a key belief I hold—one upon which this entire book and
most of my work is based—can be summarized in the Polish proverb
“Never attempt to cure what you do not understand.” Here, I want to
begin by offering what I think is a diagnosis of the malaise the latest
strains of Marxian Theory have wrought upon our world, and from
that, I hope to offer a sensible answer in the form of a renewed
common sensibility.

As we have discussed at length already, in 1969, the neo-Marxist
Herbert Marcuse wrote a long essay titled An Essay on Liberation. It
is composed of four parts, and the second of these is “The New
Sensibility.” Marcuse’s case is hardly short of insane, but what he
gets at is powerful. He, on my reading, effectively makes the case
that what prevents Socialist revolutions from taking root, even at the



level of consciousness they must generate to proceed, is that they
take place within the frame of the existing sensibility—what people
consider sensible as opposed to insensible. That is, Marcuse laid the
blame for the failed revolutions of the past on failing to conceive of
the world in an entirely new way (perhaps because it is Utopian and
mere possibility that can only be glimpsed in the negative, as
Marcuse himself also explains). He, like others around the same
time (notably Paulo Freire), insisted that if the Revolution carries with
it the old shapes of oppression, the existing sensibility, it will merely
reproduce the old problems in a new way. This was Marcuse’s
diagnosis for the catastrophe of Soviet Socialism and Freire’s for the
various brutal cartel-like regimes in South America.

Now, there are two ways in which a Socialist revolution might fail,
and Marcuse had the task of complaining about both of these at
once. One is that it fails to materialize, as he was frustrated to find to
be the case throughout the West—capitalism repels Socialism. The
other is that it turns tyrannical, which he was dismayed to see in the
case of the Soviet Union and Eastern Bloc, which were by that point
essentially indefensible catastrophes—Socialism turns totalitarian.
(Writing in 1969, Marcuse was hopeful for the revolutions in Vietnam,
Cuba, and China, it should be noted.) Marcuse lays the blame for
both of these occurrences on the maintenance of the pre-
revolutionary prevailing sensibility, which he says prevents the
emergence of a new rationality and even a new reality in which
people can move to liberation. For liberation to proceed, he therefore
argues first for a Great Refusal of the existing society followed by the
emergence of a “New Sensibility” that will pave the way for liberation
(roughly, Communism that works this time) that exists completely
outside of the existing range of sense-making and that even makes
use of its own new language.



I would insist that we currently live mostly in Herbert Marcuse’s
world. Marcuse was the father of the New Left, which replaced the
older Left’s “vulgar” Marxism with his witches’ brew of Marxian
Theory and identity politics (Identity Marxism), which was wildly
popular on the Left in the 1960s and has been since. (Much of his
point is the need for a new proletariat since the success of capitalism
had “stabilized” the working class and removed its revolutionary
potential, you may recall from chapters 3 and 4.) The architecture of
our current dysfunctional political discourse is built largely in
accordance with his conservatism-suppressing “repressive
tolerance” (which he also called “liberating tolerance” and
“discriminating tolerance”). I would argue that his fusion of Marxian
Theory and identity politics has precisely generated this “New
Sensibility” that could reorganize everything in our societies and
make way for another Socialist-style revolution that has commenced
in earnest around us over the last few years (spoiler, though: it won’t
work this time either).

Critical Race Theory is a part of this New Sensibility, which I
contend currently already exists in significant part in the form of
Kimberlé Crenshaw’s practice of intersectionality (which is a broader
component of the “sustainability” model that comprises the whole
vision). In fact, Crenshaw herself describes intersectionality less as a
theory and more as an analytic sensibility.217 While it is unclear if
Crenshaw intentionally echoes with that word the call for a “New
Sensibility” made by Marcuse decades earlier, what is abundantly
clear is that her use of it is both apt to intersectionality and apropos
to Marcuse’s vision. Intersectionality has become the New Sensibility
that Marcuse might have hoped for, the one that he wrongly believed
would make room at last for a transition to an unforeseeable future of
liberated Socialism in which there is no injustice, violence, toil, or



misery. (Again, the full “New Sensibility” is “sustainability,” of which
intersectionality is considered an integral part on the assumption that
an inequitable world is also one that is inherently not sustainable
because it will be socially volatile. Since this book focuses on Critical
Race Theory, however, it will not address sustainability in fuller
detail.)

Intersectionality should be thought of as a sensibility more than
as anything else. It is a way of thinking about the world in terms of
how we might decide that this makes sense and that doesn’t.
Intersectionality is a “practice,” as Crenshaw also had it, that dictates
how we will approach a statement, action, institution, or anything
else in society, and determine whether or not it is sensible based
upon who said it and how that person’s identity relates to the alleged
systems of power outlined by the various Marxian Theories in play.
That is, it makes the Marxian analysis of alleged power dynamics
central to whether or not we consider something within the range of
sensible (non-oppressive or anti-oppressive) or not (upholding
dominance and thus oppression). In that regard, while intersectional
thought does not define what is sometimes called the Overton
Window—the range of acceptable opinions—it could be said to
comprise the glass of that window and how we see what we see
through it. It is an Overton Lens that controls how we see opinions
and deem them acceptable or not, and all that can be seen through it
is Marxian Theory.

We, denizens of modern liberal societies, tend to think of
individuals as approximately equal atoms of society, at least in the
sense that we wouldn’t ordain to prejudge or to delimit someone’s
basic natural rights based upon group-based prejudices about them.
Intersectionality does not do this. Its atoms are social and cultural
groups subjected to structural forces defined by systemic power, and



these groups are to be made equal by adjusting the power dynamics
at the level of institutions. Individuals, under the intersectional
sensibility, are not individuals with their own minds and characters.
They are members of groups that are tossed about in the seas of
systemic power, fated to be “relationally” privileged against some
and oppressed compared to—or by—others. (This view, if you think
about it, is very neo-Pagan, but with power dynamics taking the
place of gods.)

Under intersectionality, we are told, positionality must be
intentionally engaged.218 That means a person’s group
memberships and how those memberships relate in the complicated
ways described by intersectionality applied to the various Critical
Theories of identity must be made relevant before their individual
actions or beliefs can be regarded as comprehensible. Who they
happen to be and what Critical Theories of identity say about those
facts determine who they are—and delimit what is and isn’t sensible
with regard to them.

Virtually everything in Critical Social Justice Theory can be
understood by realizing that a new sensibility in which one’s identity-
based group membership and its relationship to its totalizing Critical
Theories of systemic power has taken root. We suddenly have to
care not just what someone said but in what way various factors of
their identity might contribute to why they said it and what they
meant by it. A statement is not merely a statement in this sensibility.
That statement served to maintain, negotiate, mediate, or interrogate
power depending on if it was made from a position that benefits from
it (and therefore cynically wishes to maintain it) or that is oppressed
by it (and therefore wishes to challenge it). All identities become
political, all politics become group-power politics under a Marxian



analysis, and all statements made “as an” identity take on a political
relevance that, to ignore, is to be willfully ignorant.

Therefore, under intersectionality, the same statement might be
regarded as “sensible” if it is made by a black person and
“insensible” if it is made by a white person, Asian, or light-skinned
Latino (but perhaps not a dark-skinned one). Or, as the dialectic
progresses, the same statement might be regarded as “sensible” if
made by a black person who believes Critical Race Theory and
“insensible” if made by a black person who rejects Critical Race
Theory. An Indian-American might be diverse in one setting and the
wrong kind of diversity in another (or, deemed “white”). A black
person might be racially black but not “politically Black” for thinking
for himself (so, a “white supremacist”). Positionality must be
intentionally engaged, and part of that positionality is one’s
relationship, not merely by position but also by acceptance or
rejection of Theory, to the alleged systems of power. If you hate the
system and agree with the Theory, you’re much more likely to be
“sensible” than otherwise, especially if your identity factors line up.
That’s the New Sensibility. This is also why virtually nobody selects
to help the white person in the hypothetical shop example from the
previous chapter.

This characterization might sound extreme or uncharitable, but it
is consistent with Crenshaw’s own formulation of intersectionality
from “Mapping the Margins” in 1991:

An intersectional analysis offers both an intellectual and political
response to this dilemma. Aiming to bring together the different
aspects of an otherwise divided sensibility, an intersectional analysis
argues that racial and sexual subordination are mutually reinforcing,
that Black women are commonly marginalized by a politics of race
alone or gender alone, and that a political response to each form of



subordination must at the same time be a political response to
both.219

That is, concurrent with Marcuse’s Essay on Liberation, section four
(“Solidarity”), Crenshaw envisions intersectionality as a New
Sensibility rooted in solidarity in the experience of oppression by
systemic power. In the usual Marxian inversion of reality, she
characterizes the increasingly colorblind society of her era as
causing a “divided sensibility” that intersectionality will attempt to
bring together. This is nonsense, of course, because it intends to do
so by combining various forms of neo-Marxian identity politics under
a single new way of thinking, which is intersectional positionality.
Who you happen to be demographically and, especially, who you are
identity politically becomes the new way of thinking about everything,
and so precisely the new proletariat Marcuse was searching for
throughout the 1960s gains its footing in “marginalized identity
groups” with an “intersectional sensibility” of solidarity against
“oppression” by “systemic power.”

Crenshaw continues, making the same claim explained above
about how this New Sensibility regards identity:

With identity thus reconceptualized, it may be easier to understand
the need for and to summon the courage to challenge groups that
are after all, in one sense, “home” to us, in the name of the parts of
us that are not made at home. This takes a great deal of energy and
arouses intense anxiety. The most one could expect is that we will
dare to speak against internal exclusions and marginalizations, that
we might call attention to how the identity of “the group” has been
centered on the intersectional identities of a few. Recognizing that
identity politics takes place at the site where categories intersect
thus seems more fruitful than challenging the possibility of talking



about categories at all. Through an awareness of intersectionality,
we can better acknowledge and ground the differences among us
and negotiate the means by which these differences will find
expression in constructing group politics.220

The central conceit of intersectionality is that—under its favorite
term, solidarity—it believes itself to be unifying. This is, of course,
another Marxian inversion. A lens of oppression, rather a sensibility
based upon its distortions, is framed out to be a universalizing
commonality for all of those in some way oppressed. Conflict theory
is imagined to be something that will bring people together. It is, of
course, nothing of the sort. It is profoundly polarizing and
fragmenting, and it is only through profound moral extortion to
“allyship” and “solidarity” against the scapegoats it vilifies—straights,
whites, men, the able-bodied, the healthy and fit, those from Western
contexts, especially Christians and Americans—that it can barely
cobble together something resembling a cohesive movement.

What it therefore lacks under this conceit of intersectionality is
any common sensibility. As a black man, it is not possible to relate to
a Latina (or, as they might have it, a “Latinx womxn”). Only through
oppression, which is similar but fundamentally different for each of
them (and mutually upheld against one another by each of them),
can they possibly understand one another as brother and sister:
related only as Other in the Hegelian master/slave dialectic while
also being Other to one another. Being man (over woman), he
oppresses her; being Latina (over black), she oppresses him—and
so the dialectic progresses. They can claim in common a scourge of
“white supremacy,” but being black, he can accuse her of her “brown
complicity” in white supremacy, and she can retort that being only
singly oppressed, as a black man, he doesn’t understand the nature



of being a person who suffers from intersecting oppressions. They
can claim a bogus solidarity under the intersectional sensibility, but
they cannot resolve anything “as a” fighting with another “as a,”
whose positionality must be intentionally engaged. These
contradictions aren’t mysteries, though; they’re features of the
Theory of Identity Marxism forced into the lives of real people who’d
do better without them.

Where the central conceit of intersectionality is that it believes
itself to be unifying through the suffering of “oppression” (almost all
of this is experienced by people in the first world, by the way), the
central lie is that it offers any actual common ground upon which
anyone can stand. This flaw is ultimately fatal to intersectionality and
its bid to be a New Sensibility that will usher us into “certain historical
possibilities” that Marcuse dreamed of (Communism). (This might
not be the case for “sustainability,” which presents other challenges
and will fail for different reasons.) It is unavoidably fragmentary, even
within itself. There is no way to come together under such a
fragmented sensibility. To resist this evil nonsense, then, we need to
return to a common sensibility, which is exactly what seventy years
of Cultural Marxist experimentation worked to destroy.

A common sensibility begins with an acceptance of reality and
human nature as part of that reality. That is, a common sensibility
begins with believing there is discernible truth—not a terribly radical
proposition in the universe of common sense. The world is, and
human beings are within it. Whether one believes we are created or
that we evolved to be how we are, we are how we are, and a
common sensibility accepts that we are and that, in many respects,
as the saying goes, it is what it is. A common sensibility springs from
a shared understanding that human societies can strive toward



becoming “more perfect unions,” but that humanity and humankind
are not perfectible in the same way. We just are as we are.

Again, the magic of this way of thinking is that it puts us all on
common ground. We’re all individuals, and we are all people. We all
share that in common. We all want our societies to flourish, as we
hope we will within them. We can all share that in common too. We
know the truth has something to do with our success in that
endeavor, and we all have the opportunity to try to check it out for
ourselves without having to take the word of priests or Theorists
about how the world really is. You might have your experience and
me mine, but we don’t have our own truths. You can show me up
when I’m wrong, and I can do the same to you.

Accepting—as common sense would have us—a common
sensibility about the existence and importance of truth also
generates a common sensibility about ethics, believe it or not. For
those who can agree that the world and humanity are as we are, that
which is good can be understood in terms of finding ways to accord
ourselves with those realities to the greatest degree possible. It goes
way beyond the scope of this work, obviously, to attempt to give any
account whatsoever of what this good is or how it is to be
accomplished. It merely suffices to say that the attempt to
fundamentally change reality or mankind to achieve a Utopia is not
good. Socialist Man isn’t a real thing; he’s just another sort of
deluded human being (and usually a dangerous one). Getting along
the best we can in reality as we really are being a better approach
than thinking we can remake the world in our own image and have it
work out is, of course, common sense.

This applies in other spheres as well. You have your property,
and I have mine. By not holding our property in common, we find a
common sensibility about property: We each can use our property



how we will, including to use it to attempt to generate more property.
If we agree upon a common measure of value, like money, we can
make decisions on our own terms to trade our property as we will or
hoard it as we won’t. Capitalism, when it works correctly,
decentralizes property by protecting property rights—the capacity to
become the steward of your property rather than the property itself
becomes shared in common between people. No longer do kings,
lords, or aristocrats own all the property. Everyone has a right to their
own property, and if you want to use your property to take the risk of
losing it to make more of it, you can do that. The decentralization of
property aspect of capitalism is what Marxian Theory fails to
understand properly, often by pointing out (rightly, but for the wrong
reasons) that capital can concentrate and begin to re-centralize itself
if corporate entities get too big, establish monopolies, or engage in
trust behaviors. In particular, it fails to recognize that sharing a
common view of property rights produces a positive sum economic
game by unleashing the power of the law of comparative advantage
in which each individual property steward can seek to increase his
property by means he is best at. Collectivist approaches to property
induce a negative-sum game often called “the tragedy of the
commons” because individual stewardship is undermined through
diffusal of responsibility.

Likewise in liberal politics, you get your vote, and I get mine, or
so it works when we’re both members of a democratic republic. My
parents once got in a huge fight right before a big election, and my
mom asked my dad who he was going to vote for. Even though he
usually wouldn’t say, he told her, and because she was mad at him,
she proceeded to vote for the other candidate and then made a point
of telling him right after that she used her vote to cancel out his. That
didn’t end her fight, but it’s everyone’s right in a democratic republic.



If you think I suck, you can cancel out my vote, no matter what you
think of the candidates. If you can persuade me along the way,
maybe you can double your vote by winning over mine. This
decentralizes political power (out of the hands of kings, ministers,
lords, and so on) and places it in the hands of people, not directly but
in a system that can safeguard against the tyranny of the mob. By
decentralizing our pursuit of the good, we have the best chance of
tapping into the wisdom of crowds (and the wealth of innovation,
shared information, etc., that free exchanges produce) and actually
approximating it together, not as a collective, but as, from many,
One. All of these decentralizations—of knowledge production,
material value, political power, and so on—put people on common
ground and enable a common sensibility in their respective spheres.
That’s how and why they work.

The good, I think, is too big a topic for this volume, however.
Understanding that excellence is good, on the other hand, is not. A
common sensibility would value excellence. Merit matters.
Achievement matters. Competence matters. The best person getting
the job is something we can all understand and find to be a matter of
common sense and common sensibility. Finding dignity in successful
work, no matter how dirty or mundane, is good. These are bones-of-
the-Earth–level common sense values that serve as a foundation for
finding a common sensibility in caring about excellence. Beauty, too,
is a form of excellence—or, rather, the beautiful is what is excellent
in what it is aiming to be (as beheld by those who value what that is).
Preferring the beautiful to the ugly and valorizing those who bring
beauty into the world (rather than subverting or destroying it) is
therefore also at the very roots of a common sensibility.

An intersectional sensibility destroys these things. Truth, in an
intersectional sensibility, is just an application of power. Both the



neo-Marxists (at least by the 1960s) and the postmodernists
believed this, and so the intersectionalists (who are both at once)
believe it too. Truth, under intersectionality, is not ascertainable. It’s a
cultural construction and therefore something that has to be
understood relationally and positionally. You have your truth, which is
really all about your perspective on power as Identity Marxism
instructs, and I have my truth, which is the same thing but different if
I happen to be in a different identity category than you (especially if I
believe mine comes from outside Theory entirely). Rather than
serving as an equalizer and a place for common sensibility, the truth
becomes a matter of identity and identity politics under
intersectionality. The truth, or the best we can do by it, gets replaced
with narrative-driven your truth versus my truth, and the arbiter of
which truth is more “truthy” is an intersectional (thus Marxian)
analysis of how each truth claim interacts to maintain or dismantle
systemic power. Verstand is replaced by Vernunft, and traditional
theory is replaced by Critical Theory. The master-slave dialectic
takes precedence over truth, empowering a victimhood perspective,
and consensus under this new enforced “sensibility” is demanded by
those who control it. It’s totally divisive, negative, and inimical to any
common sensibility.

The same is true of goodness and excellence in all its forms.
Competence, merit, virtue, beauty: these are all under
intersectionality only comprehensible in terms of their relevance to
Marxian analyses of political power and thus to the achievement or
hindrance of Marxian objectives. The ugly is beautiful to the degree it
subverts “hegemonic” forms of beauty. Merit and competence are
lies that those with power tell themselves to maintain their power and
exclude others from gaining access. Excellence is inverted, bad
becomes good, and good becomes another cynical ploy by the



scapegoats of each Marxian Theory in turn to achieve and maintain
power. Again, there is no room here for any common sensibility,
unless by “common sensibility” we mean “everything that doesn’t
give Marxian Theorists more power is bad.” This is why the “New
Sensibility” pushed by Identity Marxism is anti-aesthetic and anti-
moral. It exists to subvert what is good, not to forward some positive
vision (which it denies is possible in the current system).

Not to wax too American, but the universally liberal ideals of the
American founding are, in fact, the basis of a common sensibility. All
men are created equal and endowed by their creator with certain
inalienable rights is a common sensibility—a starting place from
which so much else follows. The very idea that we all, by virtue of
being human, possess inalienable rights (which precede the state),
rather than privileges (granted by the state and to be seized and
redistributed by privilege-obsessed Marxian Theorists) is the basis
for a common sensibility. Where Critical Race Theory tells us “rights
are said to be alienating,”221 we can understand that Critical Race
Theory understands neither rights nor what puts human beings on
equal footing (and listens to the wrong people). For the religious, the
idea that we are made in the Imago Dei, the image of God, is
another such equalizing, common sensibility–encouraging belief that
brings people together and that repels Marxian Theory. E Pluribus
Unum is, by definition, a call to common sensibility across any
difference.

One of the great advances of universal liberalism, which favors
treating people as individuals while recognizing that they all share in
common a universal humanity that, regardless of any other
difference, should precede our assessments of each person, is that it
generates common ground for the first time in human history for a
common sensibility. In ethics, we can be judged by the content of our



character and by our merits, which makes value judgments of human
beings less corrupt, no matter how imperfectly these get applied. In
science, anyone can do the experiment for himself, so nobody holds
special authority (to declare their truth) or gets final say—and it
doesn’t matter who does the experiment because truth is truth is
truth. All that matters is the competence and methodology of the
analysis, which can also be independently assessed. In capitalist
economics, property is property and money is money, and so, as it is
said, eventually the only color capitalism knows is green (another
Americanism, and one that has become outdated). Under rule of law,
the law is the law and justice is blind, again minimizing caprice and
corruption more than other approaches. These advances were
advances, and these values are right. Those of us who have been
lucky enough to enjoy them know this and see them for what they
are: a common sensibility, available to all, that’s worth protecting
from subversion, corruption, and abuse. Americanism gets common
sensibility right.

Marxian Theory in general gets this badly wrong. It started with a
critique of capitalism, believing that protecting the right of each to
obtain, hold, and trade property on one’s own terms is both
impossible and wrong. Abolish private property, rage Marx and
Engels in the Communist Manifesto. Put the classes in conflict, not
on common ground, which it denies exists and blames on a
conspiracy theory about “bourgeois values.” Socialism, it believes,
corrects for the unequal outcomes of a system where a common
sensibility reigns, seeking to replace it with a “conscious”
administered sensibility by a Dictatorship of the Proletariat. All this
does is increase corruption, though, and no amount of religious
fervor in the Theory can change this—as the catastrophic results
plainly show. Great idea, wrong species, as we might paraphrase the



biologist E.O. Wilson, who thought it works rather well in ants but not
humans. While the execution of capitalism has never been and will
never be perfect, and was in many ways horrific in Marx’s day, it has
the right idea. It enables a common sensibility about economics and
trade that generates incredible prosperity. This prosperity and
success, as some of the horrors of early industrial capitalism found
solutions, was the primary object of Herbert Marcuse’s rage because
it stole the Marxian revolutionary will of the proletariat, forcing him to
adapt his Theory to a new identity political coalition that haunts us to
this day.

Subsequent Marxian Theories don’t do it better, including Critical
Race Theory. CRT wants to replace equality and colorblindness—
grounds for a common sensibility about race, which we won through
much blood and struggle after daring to write those ideals down long
before we could realize them—with strategic discrimination and
prejudice rooted in race consciousness so that an administered
sensibility of equity can be achieved by a Dictatorship of the
Antiracists (“Kendiism”). It’s a terrible idea. While the execution
wasn’t yet perfect, we had the idea right before and were making
incredible progress. Having a common sensibility about race and
identity was the right idea. Treat people as equals before the law,
don’t discriminate based on identity, and don’t assume stereotypes
are true of any individual. This is a common sensibility that makes
every human, human first, not just “straining for a certain
universality” that “in effect puts the person first,” as Kimberlé
Crenshaw selfishly complained.

The Marxian term for an effective common sensibility is roughly
“hegemony,” and hegemony is only bad when it is illegitimate. It is
illegitimate when it is forced, not when it arises out of the securing of
individual liberty and the exercise of freedom. Put otherwise,



hegemony is illegitimate when it is centralized, and it is more
legitimate when it arises from decentralization. When a common
sensibility is rooted in reality, equality, neutrality, truth, excellence,
and merit—and when it values taking responsibility instead of
resenting the world and so many others within it—it is decentralized
because anybody can pursue these. As a result, it is both good and
a natural repellent to Marxian Theory. Seeking to cultivate this sort of
common sensibility, rooted in common sense, is a potent long-term
antidote to Marxian Theories, including Critical Race Theory. We
should be striving to define and enforce a broadly common
sensibility that is not artificial, ideological, doctrinaire, or dogmatic.
For this, I recommend the values of classical liberalism over all
others.

Since I am American, I want to close this section, this chapter,
and the body of this book by saying that I strongly believe in
Americanism, the values of the American founding and that define
the American Dream, and I see these as a basis for a common
sensibility for the free people of the world anywhere they might be
found. This isn’t a jingoistic or nationalistic view of America; it’s an
appeal to the simple, common-sense values at the heart of the
American founding that serve as a brilliant basis for understanding
and finding a common sensibility that avoids dogmatism and
ideological capture.

That all Men are created equally (in the image of God) and
endowed by the creator with certain inalienable rights that precede
any pretense to privileges granted by the state is a great starting
place. That we will therefore judge people on their merits and
character, not their identity, is a solid starting place. That we can
understand reality as it is, in ourselves, in the pursuit of a more
perfect union (not just American nation, but of people more broadly)



is a powerful value. That we can own things and do as we will with
our property within the reasonable bounds of the law is a
cornerstone value for all free people. That we can speak our mind
and believe as we will without risking our lives or livelihoods—this
being our First Amendment—and that we have a multitude of
safeguards in place so that the government is limited and governs
only with the consent of the governed are all great ideas. We should
be able to speak our minds as we will and be judged by the merits of
our ideas while our livelihoods depend on the merits of our
productive efforts and contributions to the society we share. That we
will be ruled by law and not by man or men with pretenses of
speaking for God is also a very good idea. These form an excellent
backbone for a common sensibility for free people in the world. The
idea that we should be liberated from these is nothing short of
preposterous, and that a fragmentary worldview based in Marxian
Theory and not the first bit of sense is an offense to common sense
and human dignity.

I assert that whether you are American or not, these values form
the backbone of a common sensibility available to all free people,
and I encourage them. I also encourage the uplift of core values we
should all be able to share, these including truth, excellence, liberty,
responsibility, the worth of merit and competence, and judgment
according to these rather than to sectarian or ideological adherence.
I call this Americanism. Whatever we call it, I see it as the best
starting place for identifying a common sensibility that repels
intersectionality and all the rest of Marxian Theory, not least Critical
Race Theory.

_____________________
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Conclusion

ritical Race Theory is a disaster. It is, in simplest expression,
Race Marxism. That is, it is a Marxian Theory that rests upon a

belief that racism that benefits white people is the fundamental
organizing principle of society. This is a religious belief that leads
Critical Race Theory to adopt many terrible views ultimately in
service of following in the footsteps of Karl Marx but by using race as
“the central construct for understanding inequality” (with inequality—
and conflict across inequality—being the fundamental organizing
principle of society) in place of economic class. It is a strategic and
dialectical fusion of neo-Marxism, identity politics, and
postmodernism that has roots driving back to Marx, Hegel, and
Rousseau (and, frankly, Gnosticism and the Gnostic cults). As such,
it has one functional goal: to raise a critical race consciousness,
which is a Marxian reinvention of racism as it always was. It does
this so that it can do the only thing it truly does: call everything it
wants to control (which is everything) “racist” until it is under the
control of Critical Race Theorists. It has no respectable place in our
society and must be removed from all of our institutions, especially
education and law (not to mention medicine).



Critical Race Theory’s primary objective is to create two
categories of people: those with critical race consciousness and
those who cannot be suckered, coerced, or forced into one. Critical
Race Theory exists to privilege those who adopt its consciousness
and to discriminate vigorously against those who don’t. Its purpose in
doing this is to create conditions such that it can instantiate a
Dictatorship of the Antiracists—a racial reimagining of Marx’s
Dictatorship of the Proletariat—that will force us through a
transitional phase of “racial equity” (Race Socialism) to be followed,
by Marxian-Hegelian alchemy, by “racial justice” (Race
Communism). It does not know how this will be achieved in specific
but believes with adamant religious fundamentalism that it will be
achieved if they are given sufficient power and can force enough
people to believe it (or pretend they do in the service of their own
hides). Critical Race Theory exists to “expose the racial
contradictions” that raise this consciousness in sympathetic
observers and institutions and thus facilitate this seizure of (mostly
cultural and institutional) power, which it will then abuse in its
relentless mission to create more believers so that this disastrous
plan can be carried out.

This is the true essence of Critical Race Theory: Race Marxism.
That’s it. That’s the whole story. People find its jargon intimidating,
but it’s a Theory about as broad (in what it touches upon) as a Great
Lake and about as deep as a mudpuddle. This book exists to help
you understand that fact and what it means. It is also based upon the
hope that we can cure that which we understand, and so it is a call to
vigorous informed resistance of this scourge of Western Civilization.
I can only hope that it has been effective enough.
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